Georgia State University

ScholarWorks @ Georgia State University

Mathematics Dissertations

Department of Mathematics and Statistics

5-9-2016

Spanning Halin Subgraphs Involving Forbidden Subgraphs

Ping Yang

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.gsu.edu/math_diss

Recommended Citation

Yang, Ping, "Spanning Halin Subgraphs Involving Forbidden Subgraphs." Dissertation, Georgia State University, 2016. doi: https://doi.org/10.57709/8497204

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Department of Mathematics and Statistics at ScholarWorks @ Georgia State University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Mathematics Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks @ Georgia State University. For more information, please contact scholarworks@gsu.edu.

SPANNING HALIN SUBGRAPHS INVOLVING FORBIDDEN SUBGRAPHS

by

PING YANG

Under the Direction of Guantao Chen, PhD

ABSTRACT

In structural graph theory, connectivity is an important notation with a lot of applications. Tutte, in 1961, showed that a simple graph is 3-connected if and only if it can be generated from a wheel graph by repeatedly adding edges between nonadjacent vertices and applying vertex splitting. In 1971, Halin constructed a class of edge-minimal 3-connected planar graphs, which are a generalization of wheel graphs and later were named "Halin graphs" by Lovász and Plummer. A Halin graph is obtained from a plane embedding of a tree with no stems having degree 2 by adding a cycle through its leaves in the natural order determined according to the embedding. Since Halin graphs were introduced, many useful properties, such as hamiltonian, hamiltonian-connected and pancyclic, have been discovered. Hence, it will reveal many properties of a graph if we know the graph contains a spanning Halin subgraph. But unfortunately, until now, there is no positive result showing under which conditions a graph contains a spanning Halin subgraph. In this thesis, we characterize all forbidden pairs implying graphs containing spanning Halin subgraphs. Consequently, we provide a complete proof conjecture of Chen et al. Our proofs are based on Chudnovsky and Seymour's decomposition theorem of claw-free graphs, which were published recently in a series of papers.

INDEX WORDS: Forbidden pairs, Spanning subgraph, Halin graph, Strong spanning Halin subgraph, 3-connected graph, Claw-free, Z_3 -free, $B_{1,2}$ -free.

SPANNING HALIN SUBGRAPHS INVOLVING FORBIDDEN SUBGRAPHS

by

PING YANG

A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in the College of Arts and Sciences Georgia State University

2016

Copyright by Ping Yang 2016

SPANNING HALIN SUBGRAPHS INVOLVING FORBIDDEN SUBGRAPHS

by

PING YANG

Committee Chair:

Committee:

Guantao Chen

Hein van der Holst

Committee Co-Chair:

Yi Zhao

Christian Avart

Electronic Version Approved:

Office of Graduate Studies College of Arts and Sciences Georgia State University May 2016 This dissertation is dedicated to my parents.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am greatly indebted to all people who are keep helping and supporting me to finish my Ph.D. work. First and foremost, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor Professor Guantao Chen for all his financial support, knowledgeable direction, guidance, and continuous encouragement during my research life and daily life. I also would like to thank my co-advisor Professor Hein van der Holst for partial financial support and ahis good suggestions and inspirations about my research.

I would like to convey my sincere thanks to Professor Yi Zhao and Dr. Christian Avart for being members of my committee. It is my pleasure to thank Professor Florian Enescu, Frank Hall and Zhongshan Li for their insightful instruction and inspiring lectures which broadened my research scope.

I appreciate my master degree advisor Professor Zhiquan Hu from Central China Normal University and my Ph.D. advisor Professor Guantao Chen. With their recommendation, encouragement and help, I got this opportunity to pursue my Ph.D in United States.

I would like to extend my gratitude to all my colleagues for helpful discussions and for providing a stimulating and fun environment in which to learn and grow. I am especially grateful to Wei Gao, Yuping Gao, Jie Han, Nana Li, Songling Shan, Amy Yates and Chuanyun Zang.

Finally and most importantly, I thank my parents, my two sisters, my former teachers Weijie Bai, Fengqin Zhang and Liying Zhang, and my best friends and supporters Yun Jiao and Ji Hao. Without them, it would not been possible for me to stand here.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKN	OWLEDGEMENTS	V
LIST C	OF FIGURES	viii
LIST C	OF ABBREVIATIONS	xii
Chapter 1 INTRODUCTION		
1.1	Halin graphs	1
1.2	Forbidden subgraphs	3
Chapte	er 2 PRELIMINARIES	6
2.1	Definitions and notations	6
2.2	Decomposition theorem for claw-free graphs	9
Chapte	er 3 GRAPHS IN $\mathcal{F}_1 \cup \mathcal{F}_2 \cup \mathcal{F}_4 \cup \mathcal{F}_5 \cup \mathcal{F}_6$	18
3.1	Trigraphs in $\mathcal{F}_1 \cup \mathcal{F}_2 \cup \mathcal{F}_4$ are neither Z ₃ -free nor $B_{1,2}$ -free	18
3.2	Connectivity of trigraphs in \mathcal{F}_5	19
3.3	Near-antiprismatic trigraphs contain strong spanning Halin subgrap	p hs 19
Chapte	er 4 SOME LEMMAS	22
4.1	Properties of minimum vertex cut in a claw-free graph	22
4.2	Strong spanning Halin subgraph and spanning Halin subgraph .	23
4.3	One special case of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph	24
Chapte	Chapter 5 LINE GRAPHS	
5.1	Characterization of line graphs	30
5.2	Proof of 3-connected Z_3 -free line graphs $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	32
5.3	Proof of 3-connected $B_{1,2}$ -free line graphs $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	54

Chapter 6	LONG CIRCULAR INTERVAL GRAPHS	70
6.1 Some	properties of long circular interval graphs	70
6.2 Proof	of 3-connected long circular interval graphs	72
Chapter 7	ANTIPRISMATIC GRAPHS	78
7.1 Proof	of 3-connected antiprismatic graphs	78
Chapter 8	1-JOIN	90
8.1 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit 1-joins	90
8.2 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit 1-joins	95
Chapter 9	GENERALIZED 2-JOIN AND 2-JOIN	99
9.1 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit generalized 2-joins	100
9.2 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit 2-joins	105
9.3 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit generalized 2-join	s 114
9.4 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit 2-joins	117
Chapter 10	HEX JOIN	122
10.1 Proof	of 3-connected claw-free graphs admit hex-joins	122
Chapter 11	NONDOMINATING W-JOIN	132
11.1 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit nondominating W -	joins 133
11.2 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit nondominating W	-joins 141
Chapter 12	TWINS	146
12.1 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit twins	146
12.2 Proof	of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit twins	155
REFERENCI	ES	166

vii

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1	Example of some forbidden graphs	8
Figure 2.2	Examples of trigraphs in \mathcal{F}_1 or \mathcal{F}_2	11
Figure 2.3	Trigraphs in \mathcal{F}_4 or \mathcal{F}_6	13
Figure 3.1	Every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_1 contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs.	18
Figure 3.2	Every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_4 contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs.	19
Figure 3.3	G is a 3-connected near-antiprismatic trigraph	21
Figure 4.1	$\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph with $ V_1 \ge 2$ and V_1 or V_2 is not a clique.	29
Figure 5.1	Forbidden subgraphs for line graph	31
Figure 5.2	$ V_1 \ge 2$, both V_1 and V_2 are cliques	33
Figure 5.3	$V_1 = \{u\}$ and V_2 is a clique	37
Figure 5.4	$V_1 = \{u\}, V_2 \text{ is not a clique and } \langle S \rangle \text{ contains a triangle }$	46
Figure 5.5	$V_1 = \{u\}, V_2 \text{ is not a clique and } \langle S \rangle \text{ is an induced } P_4. \dots \dots$	48
Figure 5.6	$V_1 = \{u\}, V_2 \text{ is not a clique and } \langle S \rangle \text{ is an induced } C_4 \text{ or } P_3. \dots$	51
Figure 5.7	$V_1 = \{u\}, V_2 \text{ is not a clique and } \langle S \rangle \text{ is not connected. } \dots \dots$	53
Figure 5.8	$ N_2(x) \ge 4.$	60
Figure 5.9	$ N_2(x) = 3. \dots $	62
Figure 5.10	$N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}$ and $ V_1 \ge 2$	64
Figure 5.11	$N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}, V_1 = 1 \text{ and } V_2 = 3. \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$	65

Figure 5.12	$N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}, V_1 = 1 \text{ and } V_2 \ge 4(1)$	67
Figure 5.13	$N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}, V_1 = 1 \text{ and } V_2 \ge 4(2)$	69
Figure 6.1	$S_2 = \emptyset$ and $ V_{2j} \neq 4$ for all $j \in [1, l-1]$	73
Figure 6.2	An example of swap operation with $ V_{22} = 4$ and $ V_{22} \ge 5$	74
Figure 6.3	$S_2 \neq \emptyset$	74
Figure 6.4	$S_2 = \emptyset, k = 4 \text{ and } V_{12} = 4 \text{ and } V_{13} \neq 4. \dots \dots \dots \dots$	75
Figure 6.5	$S_2 = \emptyset$ and $k = 3. \dots $	76
Figure 7.1	$S_1 = \emptyset$ and $S_2 \neq \emptyset$	81
Figure 7.2	$S_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $S_2 \neq \emptyset$	82
Figure 7.3	$S_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $S_2 = \emptyset$	84
Figure 7.4	$\langle S_1 \rangle$ is connected	87
Figure 7.5	$\langle S_1 \rangle$ is not connected	89
Figure 8.1	$W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2 \cup A_3 \dots \dots$	92
Figure 8.2	$W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2$ and $W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2$	94
Figure 8.3	Both $A_1 \cup A_2$ and $B_1 \cup B_2$ are cliques	96
Figure 8.4	Neither $A_1 \cup A_2$ nor $B_1 \cup B_2$ is cliques	97
Figure 8.5	Either $A_1 \cup A_2$ or $B_1 \cup B_2$ is cliques	98
Figure 9.1	$E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$	102
Figure 9.2	$E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(A_2) = \emptyset$	104
Figure 9.3	$E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset, N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset \text{ and } N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset \dots \dots \dots \dots$	106

Figure 9.4 109 Figure 9.5 112Figure 9.6 115G admits a generalized 2-join $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ Figure 9.7 117Figure 9.8 120Figure 9.9 121Figure 10.1 G admits hex join and there are less than three sets with size 1. 125Figure 10.2 G admits hex join and three are four sets with size 1. 127Figure 10.3 G admits hex join and there exists exactly one set is empty. . . . 130Figure 10.4 G admits hex join and there exist exactly two sets are empty. . . 131136139Figure 11.3 $D_1 = D'_1$, $D_3 = D'_3$ and $D_2 \neq \emptyset$. 140Figure 11.4 Either D_1 or D_3 is empty. 142145Figure 12.1 $N_2^3(x) \neq \emptyset$ 153Figure 12.2 $N_2^3(x) = \emptyset$ and $N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$. 156Figure 12.3 $N_1(v_{1_s}) = N_1(v_{1_t}), N_2(w_{1_i}) = N_2(w_{1_i}) \text{ and } xz \notin E(G)...$ 159Figure 12.4 $N_1(v_{1_s}) = N_1(v_{1_t}), N_2(w_{1_t}) = N_2(w_{1_t})$ and $xz \in E(G)...$ 162Figure 12.5 $N_2(w_{1_1}) \neq N_2(w_{1_2})$ and $xz \notin E(G)$. 165

Figure 12.6 $N_2(w_{1_1}) \neq N_2(w_{1_2})$ and $xz \in E(G)$.	165
--	-----

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- GSU Georgia State University
- HIST Homeomorphically Irreducible Spanning Tree
- SHS Spanning Halin Subgraph
- SSHS Strong Spanning Halin Subgraph

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Halin graphs

A graph is called planar if it can be embedded in the plane without edge-crossings. Such an embedded graph is called a plane graph. A tree T is a connected acyclic graph. Every vertex in a tree with degree 1 is called a leaf and all others are called stems of the tree. In particular, if a graph G has a spanning tree T with no stems of degree 2, T is called a homeomorphically irreducible spanning tree (HIST) of G. A wheel graph is a graph obtained from a tree with exactly one stem by adding a cycle along its leaves. A graph is k-connected (resp. k-edge connected) if the removal of any vertex (resp. edge) set of size at most k-1 results in a connected graph. In 1961, Tutte [41] showed that a simple graph is 3-connected if and only if it can be generated from a wheel graph by repeatedly adding edges between nonadjacent vertices and applying vertex splitting. This result led in a direction to investigate the minimal k-edge connected graphs. In 1971, Halin [36] constructed a class of minimal 3-edge connected graphs, which was later named Halin graph by Lovász and Plummer. A Halin graph is a plane graph $H = T \cup C$ such that T is a HIST of H with $|T| \geq 4$ and C is a cycle obtained by connecting all leaves of T following the order given by the plane embedding. According to the definition, we can see that a Halin graph is a natural generalization of a wheel graph.

Since the Halin graph was introduced, massive research has been done and many interesting properties were obtained. In 1973, Bondy [32] showed that Halin graphs are hamiltonian (there exists a spanning cycle in H). Later, Barefoot [1] pointed out that Halin graphs are also hamiltonian connected (there exists a hamiltonian path between every pair of vertices in H). In [34], Lovász and Plummer illustrated that Halin graphs are 1-hamiltonian (both Hand the graph obtained from H by deleting a vertex are hamiltonian). In 1983, Cornuéjols, Naddef and Pulleyblank [22] proved that Halin graphs are 1-edge-hamiltonian (each edge of H belongs to a hamiltonian cycle). Later, Skupien [39] discovered that Halin graphs are uniformly hamiltonian (each edge of H is contained in some hamiltonian cycles and avoided by some others) and Bondy and Lovász [4], independently, Skowrońska [38] showed that Halin graphs are almost pancyclic (the graph H contains cycles of length from 3 to |V(H)|with the possible exception of a single even length) and is pancyclic if the underlying tree has no vertex of degree 3. In addition, in [22], Cornuéjols, Naddef and Pulleyblank showed that the traveling salesman problem (TSP) on Halin graphs was solvable in polynomial time.

Since Halin graphs have many interesting properties, it is natural to ask under what conditions a graph contains a Halin graph as a spanning subgraph. Horton, Parker and Borie [30] showed that deciding whether a graph has a spanning Halin subgraph is NPcomplete, which indicates this is a very hard problem. Since Halin graphs are hamiltonian and almost pancyclic, the natural candidates are sufficient conditions for graphs to be hamiltonian. The majority sufficient conditions for hamiltonian graphs are results: 1) Tutte [40] showed that every 4-connected planar graph contains a hamiltonian cycle, 2) Dirac [23], in 1952, proved that a simple graph with n vertices is hamiltonian if every vertex has degree at least $\frac{n}{2}$, 3) In term of forbidden subgraphs, Bedrossian [2], Faudree and Gould [25] completely determined the forbidden pairs for 2-connected graphs containing a hamiltonian cycle.

In 1975, Lovász and Plummer [34] conjectured that: Every 4-connected plane triangulation has a spanning Halin subgraph. Unfortunately, this conjecture was recently disproved by Chen et al. [9]. Moreover, Chen et al. also pointed out that this conjecture does not hold even if the graph is 5-connected, see [8]. Looking for the degree condition, Chen, Shan and I [27] showed that: There exists $n_0 > 0$ such that for any graph G with $n \ge n_0$ vertices, if the minimum degree of G is at least $\frac{n+1}{2}$, then G contains a spanning Halin subgraph. In this thesis, it is natural to consider the sufficient conditions in term of "forbidden subgraphs".

1.2 Forbidden subgraphs

Let H be a graph. A graph H is an induced subgraph of G if there exists a set $A \subseteq V(G)$ such that $\langle A \rangle$ isomorphic to H. A graph G is said to be H-free if G does not contain H as an induced subgraph. More generally, given a family of connected graphs $\mathcal{H} = \{H_1, H_2, \dots, H_k\}$, we say that a graph G is \mathcal{H} -free if G contains no induced subgraph isomorphic to any graph in \mathcal{H} . In this case, we call the graphs in \mathcal{H} forbidden subgraphs of G. We call \mathcal{H} a forbidden pair if $\mathcal{H} = \{H_1, H_2\}$.

The research in this area has been mainly driven by the conjecture of Matthew and Sumner [35] that: Every 4-connected claw-free graph is hamiltonian. Although Matthew and Sumners conjecture is still open, Kaiser and Vrána [33] showed that every 6-connected clawfree graph is hamiltonian, and Hu, Tian and Wei [31] showed that every 8-connected claw-free graph is hamiltonian connected. On the other hand, Brandt, Favaron and Ryjácek [6] showed that for any positive integer k, there are infinitely many k-connected claw-free graphs which are not pancylic. Although in their examples only one even cycle is missing, I observed that by modifying their examples, we can construct infinitely many k-connected claw-free graphs without a spanning Halin subgraph. So, it makes sense to investigate what pair of graphs $\{H_1, H_2\}$ such that a k-connected $\{H_1, H_2\}$ -free graph possesses some hamiltonian properties.

In 1991, Bedrossian [2] completely determined all forbidden pairs for when a 2-connected graph is hamiltonian. Later, in 1995, Faudree, Gould, Ryjáček and Schiermeyer [24] proved that every 2-connected $\{Claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph of order at least 10 is hamiltonian. In [25], Faudree and Gould also completely characterized the forbidden pairs for hamiltonicity of 2-connected graphs with large order by allowing a finite number of exceptions. In the same paper, they also determined the forbidden pairs for the class of traceable graphs. In 2004, Gould, Luczak and Pfender [29] got positive results about forbidden pairs for pancyclic graphs. In 1997, Faudree and Gould [25]; in 2000, Chen and Gould [12]; and in 2002, Broersma et al. [7] separately gave some necessary conditions in terms of forbidden pairs for the class of graphs that are hamiltonian connected.

Let \mathcal{H}_1 and \mathcal{H}_2 be two sets of forbidden subgraphs; we write $\mathcal{H}_1 \leq \mathcal{H}_2$ if for every $H_2 \in \mathcal{H}_2$, there exists $H_1 \in \mathcal{H}_1$ such that H_1 is an induced subgraph of H_2 . Clearly, if $\mathcal{H}_1 \leq \mathcal{H}_2$, then every \mathcal{H}_1 -free graph is also \mathcal{H}_2 -free. A pair \mathcal{H} of graphs is called a forbidden pair for spanning Halin subgraph if every 3-connected \mathcal{H} -free graph contains a spanning Halin subgraph. The reason that we add connectivity condition is that Halin graphs are 3-connected. In [11], Chen et al. investigated forbidden pairs for graphs containing a spanning Halin subgraph, made the following conjecture and showed that the necessary condition holds for graphs with large size.

Conjecture 1.2.1. Let \mathcal{H} be a pair of connected graphs. Then every 3-connected H-free graph has a spanning Halin subgraph (of sufficiently large order) if and only if $\mathcal{H} \leq \{Claw, Z_3\}$ or $\mathcal{H} \leq \{Claw, B_{1,2}\}$.

In 2014, Chen et al. [11] showed that: Every 3-connected $\{Claw, P_5\}$ -free graph has a spanning Halin subgraph. Later, in [10], Chen et al. showed that: There exists a spanning Halin subgraph in 3-connected $\{Claw, Z_2\}$ -free graphs or 3-connected $\{Claw, B_{1,1}\}$ -free graphs.

In a series of papers ([13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20]), Chudnovsky and Seymour give a decomposition theorem for claw-free graphs. Roughly speaking, a claw-free graph is a line graph, or a long circular interval graph, or an antiprismatic graph, or several additional classes of graphs, or could be decomposed into some smaller graphs by a few specified operations, named "joins". Since their theorem is much more involved in this thesis, in the following, we only state the theorem and will give specific definitions in Chapter 2.

Theorem 1. [17] (Decomposition Theorem For Claw-Free Graphs) Let G be a claw-free trigraph. Then either

- $G \in \mathcal{F}_0 \cup \cdots \cup \mathcal{F}_7$, or
- G admits either a 0-join, a 1-join, a generalized 2-join, a hex-join, a nondominating W-join or twins.

In this thesis, we will apply decomposition theorem for claw-free graphs to show that the sufficient condition of Conjecture 1.2.1 holds by following two theorems.

Theorem 2. Every 3-connected $\{Claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph has a spanning Halin subgraph.

Theorem 3. Every 3-connected $\{Claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graph has a spanning Halin subgraph.

The specific plan for this thesis is given below. In Chapter 2, we will introduce some definitions, notations, the decomposition theorem for claw-free trigraphs and illustrate that some families of trigraphs mentioned in Theorem 1 are indeed some families of graphs(for example, line trigraphs are also line graphs). In Chapter 3, we will show that every trigraph in $\mathcal{F}_1 \cup \mathcal{F}_2 \cup \mathcal{F}_4$ contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs, every graph in \mathcal{F}_5 is not 3-connected and both Theorem 2 and Theorem 3 hold for near-antiprismatic trigraphs(\mathcal{F}_6). In Chapter 4, we will prove some elementary lemmas which will be used repeatedly in later chapters and will introduce the definition of "strong spanning Halin subgraph" and point out the relations between strong spanning Halin subgraphs and spanning Halin subgraphs. From Chapter 5 to Chapter 7, we will show that Theorem 2 and Theorem 3 hold for line graphs, long circular interval graphs and antiprismatic graphs. From Chapter 8 to Chapter 11, we will discuss that a graph admits a 1-join, a (generalized) 2-join, a hex join or a nondominating W-join. In Chapter 12, we will talk about twins.

Chapter 2

PRELIMINARIES

2.1 Definitions and notations

In this thesis, we consider simple and finite graphs only. The notations and definitions not defined here can be found in [5]. A graph G is an ordered pair (V(G), E(G)) that consists of a set V(G) of vertices and a set E(G), disjoint from V(G), of edges, together with an incidence function ψ_G that associates with each edge of G an unordered pair of vertices of G. If e is an edge and u and v are vertices such that $\psi_G(e) = uv$, then e is said to incident u and v, and the vertices u and v are called adjacent to each other and nonadjacent otherwise. A graph is complete if any two vertices are adjacent. A graph is called planar if it can be embedded in the plane without edge-crossings. Such an embedded graph is called a plane graph. A graph G is called finite if both V(G) and E(G) are finite. A graph is simple if there exists at most one edge between every two vertices.

Two graphs G and H are *isomorphic*, written $G \cong H$, if there are bijections $\phi: V(G) \to V(H)$ and $\varphi: E(G) \to E(H)$ such that $\psi_G(e) = uv$ if and only if $\psi_H(\varphi(e)) = \phi(u)\phi(v)$. Given two graphs H and G, if $V(H) \subseteq V(G)$ and $E(H) \subseteq E(G)$, then H is called a *subgraph* of G and denoted as $H \subseteq G$. A subgraph obtained from G by deleting edges only is called an *edge-deleted subgraph*, and a subgraph obtained from G by deleting some vertices and all their incident edges is called a *vertex-deleted subgraph*. A *spanning subgraph* of a graph G is a subgraph obtained by edge deletions only. A subgraph obtained by vertex deletions only is called an *induced subgraph*; in such cases, the induced subgraph is denoted by $\langle S \rangle$ and referred to as the subgraph of G induced by S. A *clique* of a graph is a set of pairwise adjacent vertices. A graph G is called a *line graph* of H if V(G) = E(H) and for every distinct $e, f \in E(H), e$ and f are adjacent in G if and only if they share a common vertex in H. A path is a simple graph whose vertices can be arranged in a linear sequence in such a way that two vertices are adjacent if they are consecutive in the sequence, and are nonadjacent otherwise. Likewise, a cycle on three or more vertices is a simple graph whose vertices can be arranged in a cyclic sequence in such a way that two vertices are adjacent if they are consecutive in the sequence, and are nonadjacent otherwise. A hole is a cycle with at least 4 vertices. A path or cycle which contains every vertex of a graph is called a hamiltonian path or hamiltonian cycle of the graph. A graph is traceable if it contains a hamiltonian path, and hamiltonian if it contains a hamiltonian cycle. A graph is hamiltonian connected if any two vertices are connected by a hamiltonian path. A simple graph on n vertices is pancyclic if it contains at least one cycle of each length l, where $3 \le l \le n$.

A graph is *connected* if, for every partition of its vertex set into two nonempty sets X and Y, there is an edge with one end in X and the other in Y; otherwise the graph is called *disconnected*. Every graph G may be expressed uniquely (up to order) as a disjoint union of connected graphs; these graphs are called the *connected components*, or simply the *components*, of G. A graph is *k-connected*(resp. *k-edge connected*) if the removal of any vertex(resp. edge) set of size at most k - 1 results in a connected graph. A vertex cut in a graph G is a subset X of V(G) such that if we delete X from G and all edges incident to X, then $\langle G \setminus X \rangle$ has more than one components. In this thesis, vertex cuts of size one, two and three are called *cut vertex*, 2-*cut* and 3-*cut*, respectively.

An acyclic graph is one that contains no cycles. A connected acyclic graph is called a tree. A vertex of a tree having degree exactly one is called a *leaf* of and all others are called stems. A star, denoted by $\langle u; v_1, v_2, \dots, v_t \rangle$, is a tree with exactly one stem. The stem of a star is also called a *center*. A homeomorphically irreducible tree(HIT) is a tree with no stems having degree 2. In particular, if the homeomorphically irreducible tree is a spanning subgraph of G, it is called a homeomorphically irreducible spanning tree (HIST) of G. A Halin graph is a plane graph, denoted by $H = T \cup C$, such that T is a HIST of H with $|T| \ge 4$ and C is a cycle obtained by connecting all leaves of T following the order given by the plane embedding. Following the definition of H, we notice that for any stem x, there are $deg_T(x)$ many faces F_x containing x and an edge on C. We call such a face an x-face. A spanning Halin subgraph $H = T \cup C$ of G is called a *strong spanning Halin subgraph* of G if for any stem $x \in V(T)$, there is an x-face F_x such that x is adjacent in G to two end vertices x_1, x_2 of the edge of F_x on C, for any two different stems x and x^* , we have $x_1x_2 \neq x_1^*x_2^*$ if x and x^* are not adjacent in T.

Let \mathcal{P} be a hamiltonian property (such as traceable, hamiltonian, pancyclic and so on), and k be the least connectivity possible in a graph with property \mathcal{P} . Thus, for example, if \mathcal{P} is traceability, then k = 1, while if \mathcal{P} is hamiltonicity, then k = 2. A set of graphs $\mathcal{H} = \{H_1, H_2, \dots, H_k\}$ is called *forbidden subgraphs* of \mathcal{P} if every k-connected \mathcal{H} -free graph has property \mathcal{P} . In particular, we call \mathcal{H} a *forbidden pair* of \mathcal{P} if $\mathcal{H} = \{H_1, H_2\}$.

A claw, denoted by $\langle v; u_1, u_2, u_3 \rangle$, is a star with exactly three leaves. For three nonnegative integers k, l, m, let $N_{k,l,m}$, be obtained from a triangle K_3 by attaching three disjoint paths with length k, l, m to three distinct vertices of K_3 , respectively. Commonly, $N_{k,l,0}$ is usually denoted by $B_{k,l}$, where B stands for "Bull", and $N_{k,0,0}$ is denoted by Z_k . In particular, we denote Z_3 by $\langle x, y, z; uvw \rangle$, $B_{1,2}$ by $\langle u; x, y, z; vw \rangle$, and $N_{1,1,1}$ by $\langle x, y, z; u; v; w \rangle$, where $\langle x, y, z \rangle$ is the triangle K_3 . Please refer to the following figures for examples.



Figure 2.1. Example of some forbidden graphs

For any two subgraphs H and K of G, E(H, K) denotes the set of edges in G with one

end in H and the other in K. Let $v \in V(G)$; the *degree* of v in G, denoted by $deg_G(v)$, is the number of edges that are incident with v. For any $u, v \in V(G)$, the *distance* between uand v in G is the number of edges in a shortest path connecting them, denoted by dist(u, v). Similarly, dist(v, A) is the number of edges in a shortest path from v to A, where $A \subseteq V(G)$ and $v \in V(G)$. For any vertex sets $A, B \in V(G), N_A^i(B) = \{v \in B | dist(v, A) = i\}$ and we denote $N_A^1(B)$ by $N_A(B)$ for simplicity.

2.2 Decomposition theorem for claw-free graphs

Because the main tool for proving Theorem 2 and Theorem 3 in this thesis is Chudnovsky and Seymour's decomposition theorem for claw-free graphs, in this section, we will quote all definitions related to decomposition theorem for claw-free graphs from their paper directly. We will also give some explanations for these definitions and convert some families of trigraphs into graphs if necessary and possible.

In a graph, every pair of vertices is either adjacent or nonadjacent, but in a trigraph, some pairs may be undecided. In [17], Page 1, Chudnovsky and Seymour defined a trigraph as following. A trigraph G consists of a finite set V(G) of vertices, and a map $\theta_G : V(G)^2 \rightarrow$ $\{1, 0, -1\}$, satisfying:

- for all $v \in V(G)$, $\theta_G(v, v) = 0$,
- for all distinct $u, v \in V(G), \theta_G(u, v) = \theta_G(v, u),$
- for all distinct $u, v, w \in V(G)$, at most one of $\theta_G(u, v), \theta_G(v, w) = 0$.

 θ_G is called the *adjacency function* of G. For distinct u, v in V(G), we say that u, v are strongly adjacent if $\theta_G(u, v) = 1$, strongly antiadjacent if $\theta_G(u, v) = -1$, and semiadjacent if $\theta_G(u, v) = 0$. We say that u, v are adjacent if they are either strongly adjacent or semiadjacent, and antiadjacent if they are either strongly antiadjacent or semiadjacent. If we denote by F(G) the set of all pairs $\{u, v\}$ such that $u, v \in V(G)$ are distinct and semiadjacent, then a trigraph G is a graph if $F(G) = \emptyset$. By the definition of trigraph, we can easily see that the set of undecided pairs F(G) is a matching. If H is a graph and G is a trigraph, we say that G is an H-trigraph if V(G) = V(H), and for all distinct $u, v \in V(H)$, if u, v are adjacent in H then they are adjacent in G, and if u, v are nonadjacent in H then they are antiadjacent in G.

Based on "trigraphs", Chudnovsky and Seymour defined some basic classes of trigraphs for claw-free trigraphs and also introduced some decomposition operations, named as "joins". Although they did not explicitly state in their paper, some families of trigraphs defined there are indeed families of graphs. For example, every line trigraph is indeed a line graph. Here we strictly follow and directly quote their definitions (see [17], Page 3 to 6) for easily understanding.

Some basic classes of claw-free trigraphs:

 \mathcal{F}_0 : Line trigraphs. Let H be a graph and G be a trigraph with V(G) = E(H). We say that G is a *line trigraph* of H if for all distinct $e, f \in E(H)$:

- if *e*, *f* have a common end in *H* then they are adjacent in *G*, and if they have a common end of degree at least three in *H*, then they are strongly adjacent in *G*;
- if e, f have no common end in H then they are strongly antiadjacent in G.

We say that $G \in \mathcal{F}_0$ if G is isomorphic to a line trigraph of some graph. It is easy to check that any line trigraph is claw-free. The following lemma shows that a line trigraph is also a line graph.

Lemma 2.2.1. Let H be a graph. If G is a line trigraph of a graph H in \mathcal{F}_0 , then there exists a graph H^* such that G is the line graph of H^* .

Proof. Let G be a line trigraph of a graph H. For every two vertices e and f in V(G), if e and f share a common vertex with degree at least 3 in H or e and f do not share a common vertex, then ef is determined (strongly adjacent or strongly antiadjacent) in E(G). Thus we assume e and f share a common vertex u with degree 2 in H. Let $e = v_1 u$ and $f = v_2 u$. If ef exists in G, let H' = H; if ef does not exist in G, then split u into

two vertices, say u_1 and u_2 , and let $e = v_1 u_1$, $f = v_2 u_2$ and denote the new graph by H'. Then G is a line trigraph of H' with ef is determined. If we perform this operation to all undetermined edges of G and denote the final graph obtained from H by splitting degree 2 vertices, if necessary, as H^* , then G is a line graph of H^* .

 \mathcal{F}_1 : Trigraphs from the icosahedron. The icosahedron is a planar graph with twelve vertices and each vertex has degree exactly five (See Figure 2.2(1)). For $k \in [0, 2]$, icosa(-k)denotes the graph obtained from the icosahedron by deleting k pairwise adjacent vertices. We say $G \in \mathcal{F}_1$ if G is a claw-free icosa(0)-trigraph, icosa(-1)-trigraph or icosa(-2)-trigraph.

In Section 5.1 and 5.2 of paper [17], Chudnovsky and Seymour showed that every clawfree icosa(0)-trigraph G and every claw-free icosa(-1)-trigraph G satisfies $F(G) = \emptyset$, and therefore they are graphs. Every claw-free icosa(-2)-trigraph G satisfies $|F(G)| \leq 2$ and the two undetermined edges do not exist in the corresponding icosa(-2)-graph.



Figure 2.2. Examples of trigraphs in \mathcal{F}_1 or \mathcal{F}_2 .

 \mathcal{F}_2 : The trigraphs. Let G be the trigraph with vertex set $\{v_1, \dots, v_{13}\}$, with adjacency as follows. $v_1 \cdots v_6 v_1$ is a hole in G of length 6. Next, v_7 is adjacent to v_1 , v_2 ; v_8 is adjacent to v_4 , v_5 and possibly to v_7 ; v_9 is adjacent to v_6 , v_1 , v_2 , v_3 ; v_{10} is adjacent to v_3 , v_4 , v_5 , v_6 , v_9 ; v_{11} is adjacent to v_3 , v_4 , v_6 , v_1 , v_9 , v_{10} ; v_{12} is adjacent to v_2 , v_3 , v_5 , v_6 , v_9 , v_{10} ; and v_{13} is adjacent to v_1 , v_2 , v_4 , v_5 , v_7 , v_8 . No other pairs are adjacent, and all adjacent pairs are strongly adjacent except possibly for v_7 , v_8 and v_9 , v_{10} . (Thus the pair v_7v_8 may be strongly adjacent, semiadjacent or strongly antiadjacent; the pair v_9v_{10} is either strongly adjacent or semiadjacent, see Figure 2.2(2)). We say $H \in \mathcal{F}_2$ if H is isomorphic to $G \setminus X$, where $X \subseteq \{v_7, v_{11}, v_{12}, v_{13}\}.$

 \mathcal{F}_3 : Long circular interval trigraphs. Let Σ be a circle, and let $F_1, \dots, F_k \subseteq \Sigma$ be homeomorphic to the interval [0, 1]. Assume that no three of F_1, \dots, F_k have union Σ , and no two of F_1, \dots, F_k share an end-point. Now let $V \subseteq \Sigma$ be finite, and let G be a trigraph with vertex set V, in which, for distinct $u, v \in V$,

- if u, v ∈ F_i for some i then u, v are adjacent, and if also at least one of u, v belongs to the interior of F_i then u, v are strongly adjacent;
- if there is no *i* such that $u, v \in F_i$ then u, v are strongly antiadjacent.

Such a trigraph G is called a *long circular interval trigraph*. We write $G \in \mathcal{F}_3$ if G is a long circular interval trigraph. In particular, a graph G with vertex set V is called a long circular interval graph if every distinct $u, v \in V$, u, v are adjacent if and only if there exists *i* such that $u, v \in F_i$.

Lemma 2.2.2. Every long circular interval trigraph in \mathcal{F}_3 is also a long circular interval graph.

Proof. If every edge in G is determined, then the conclusion is clearly true. Thus, we can assume there exists an undetermined edge uv in G. By definition, there exists an interval F_i containing both u and v as end-points.

Since no two of F_1, \dots, F_k share an end-point and V is finite, if uv exists in G, we can find two extremal small close intervals, say [a, u] and [v, b], such that $[a, u], [v, b] \subseteq \Sigma \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^k F_k$, and for any vertices $w \in V \setminus \{u, v\}, w \notin [a, u] \cup [v, b]$. Let $F'_i = [a, u] \cup F_i \cup [v, b]$, then F'_i possesses the same properties as F_i . If uv does not exist in G, we can also find two extremal small intervals [u, c) and (d, v] such that $[u, c), (d, v] \subseteq F_i$ and for any vertices $w \in V \setminus \{u, v\},$ $w \notin [u, c] \cup [d, v]$. Let $F'_i = F_i \setminus ([u, c) \cup (d, v])$, then F'_i possesses the same properties as F_i .

If we perform this operation to all undetermined edges of G and denote the final intervals as F'_1, \dots, F'_k (note that we have $F_j = F'_j$ if one end of F_j is not a vertex of G), then F'_1, \dots, F'_k have the same properties of F_1, \dots, F_k and G is a long circular interval graph based on F'_1, \dots, F'_k .

 \mathcal{F}_4 : Modifications of $L(K_6)$. Let H be a graph with seven vertices v_1, \dots, v_7 , in which v_7 is adjacent to v_6 and to no other vertex, v_6 is adjacent to at least three of v_1, \dots, v_5 , and there is a cycle with vertices $v_1v_2\cdots v_5v_1$ in order. Let J(H) be the graph obtained from the line graph of H by adding one new vertex, adjacent precisely to those members of E(H) that are not incident with v_6 in H (See Figure 2.3(1)). Then J(H) is a claw-free graph. Let G be either J(H) (regarded as a trigraph), or (in the case when v_4, v_5 both have degree two in H), the trigraph obtained from J(H) by making the vertices $v_3v_4, v_1v_5 \in V(J(H))$ semiadjacent. Let \mathcal{F}_4 be the class of all such trigraphs G.



Figure 2.3. Trigraphs in \mathcal{F}_4 or \mathcal{F}_6 .

 \mathcal{F}_5 : The trigraphs. Let $n \geq 2$. Construct a trigraph G as follows. Its vertex set is the disjoint union of four sets U, V, W and $\{x_1, \dots, x_5\}$, where |U| = |V| = |W| = n, say $U = \{u_1, \dots, u_n\}, V = \{v_1, \dots, v_n\}$ and $W = \{w_1, \dots, w_n\}$. Let $A \subseteq U \cup V \cup W$ with $|A \cap U|, |A \cap V|, |A \cap W| \leq |W| - 1$. Adjacency is as follows: U, V, W are strong cliques. For $1 \leq i, j \leq n, u_i, v_j$ are adjacent if and only if i = j. And w_i is strongly adjacent to u_j if and only if $i \neq j$, and w_i is strongly adjacent to v_j if and only if $i \neq j$. Moreover

• u_i is semiadjacent to w_i for at most one value of $i \in [1, n]$, and if so then $v_i \in A$,

- v_i is semiadjacent to w_i for at most one value of $i \in [1, n]$, and if so then $u_i \in A$,
- u_i is semiadjacent to v_i for at most one value of $i \in [1, n]$, and if so then $w_i \in A$,
- no two of $U \setminus A$, $V \setminus A$, $W \setminus A$ are strongly complete to each other.

Also, x_1 is strongly $U \cup V \cup W$ -complete; x_2 is strongly complete to $U \cup V$, and either semiadjacent or strongly adjacent to x_1 ; x_3 is strongly complete to $U \cup \{x_2\}$; x_4 is strongly complete to $V \cup \{x_2, x_3\}$; x_5 is strongly adjacent to x_3 , x_4 ; and all other pairs are strongly antiadjacent. Let the trigraph just constructed be G, and let $H = \langle V(G) \setminus A \rangle$. Then H is claw-free; let \mathcal{F}_5 be the class of all such trigraphs H.

 \mathcal{F}_6 : Near-antiprismatic trigraphs. Let $n \ge 2$. Construct a trigraph as follows. Its vertex set is the disjoint union of three sets U, V, W, where |U| = |V| = n + 1 and |W| = n, say $U = \{u_0, u_1, \dots, u_n\}$, $V = \{v_0, v_1, \dots, v_n\}$ and $W = \{w_1, \dots, w_n\}$. Adjacency is as follows: U, V, W are strong cliques. For $0 \le i, j \le n$ with $(i, j) \ne (0, 0)$, let u_i, v_j be adjacent if and only if i = j, and for $1 \le i \le n$ and $0 \le j \le n$ let w_i be adjacent to u_j, v_j if and only if $i \ne j \ne 0$; u_0, v_0 may be semiadjacent or strongly antiadjacent. All other pairs not mentioned so far are strongly antiadjacent. Now let $A \subseteq U \cup V \cup W \setminus \{u_0, v_0\}$ with $|W \setminus A| \ge 2$. Let all adjacent pairs be strongly adjacent except: u_i is semiadjacent to v_i for at most one value of $i \in [1, n]$, and if so then $w_i \in A$ (See Figure 2.3(2)).

Let the trigraph just constructed be G, and let $H = \langle V(G) \setminus A \rangle$. Then H is claw-free; let \mathcal{F}_6 be the class of all such trigraphs H. We call such a trigraph H near-antiprismatic, since making u_0 , v_0 strongly adjacent would produce an antiprismatic trigraph.

 \mathcal{F}_7 : Antiprismatic trigraphs. Let us say a trigraph is *antiprismatic* if for every $X \subseteq V(G)$ with |X| = 4, X is not a claw and there are at least two pairs of vertices in X that are strongly adjacent. Let \mathcal{F}_7 be the class of all antiprismatic trigraphs.

A graph G is called *antiprismatic graph* if for every $X \subseteq V(G)$ with |X| = 4, X is not a claw and there are at least two pairs of vertices in X that are adjacent. It is clearly that every antiprismatic trigraph is also an antiprismatic graph. Now we want to introduce some classes of graphs admit certain decomposition operations, which are named as "joins":

0-join: Suppose that W_1 , W_2 is a partition of V(G) such that W_1 , W_2 are nonempty and W_1 is strongly anticomplete to W_2 . We call the pair (W_1, W_2) a *0-join* in G. If a tirgraph G admits a 0-join, then G is disconnected. Since the spanning Halin subgraph exists in a graph with connectivity at least 3, we do not need to consider about the family of trigraphs admit 0-join.

1-join: Suppose that W_1 , W_2 is a partition of V(G), and for i = 1, 2 there is a subset $A_i \subseteq W_i$ such that:

- $A_i, W_i \setminus A_i \neq \emptyset$ for i = 1, 2,
- $A_1 \cup A_2$ is a strong clique, and
- $W_1 \setminus A_1$ is strongly anticomplete to W_2 , and W_1 is strongly anticomplete to $W_2 \setminus A_2$.

In these circumstances, we say that (W_1, W_2) is a *1-join*. If G admits a 1-join, all edges between W_1 and W_2 are determined (strongly adjacent or strongly antiadjacent), and all edges in W_1 and W_2 are not known.

Generalized 2-join: Suppose that W_0 , W_1 , W_2 are disjoint subsets with union V(G), and for i = 1, 2 there are subsets A_i , B_i of W_i satisfying the following:

- $W_0 \cup A_1 \cup A_2$ and $W_0 \cup B_1 \cup B_2$ are strong cliques, and W_0 is strongly anticomplete to $W_i \setminus (A_i \cup B_i)$ for i = 1, 2;
- for $i = 1, 2, A_i \cap B_i = \emptyset$ and A_i, B_i and $W_i \setminus (A_i \cup B_i)$ are all nonempty; and
- for all $v \in W_1$ and $w \in W_2$, either v is strongly antiadjacent to w, or $v \in A_1$ and $w \in A_2$, or $v \in B_1$ and $w \in B_2$.

We call the triple $(W_0 \cup W_1 \cup W_2)$ a generalized 2-join, and if $W_0 = \emptyset$ we call the pair (W_1, W_2) a 2-join. Note that every edge in (generalized) 2-join is either determined (strongly adjacent or strongly antiadjacent) or not known.

Hex-join: Let (W_1, W_2) be a partition of V(G), such that for i = 1, 2 there are strong cliques $A_i, B_i, C_i \subseteq W_i$ with the following properties:

- W_1, W_2 are both nonempty;
- for i = 1, 2 the sets A_i , B_i , C_i are pairwise disjoint and have union W_i ;
- if $v_1 \in W_1$ and $v_2 \in W_2$, then v_1 is strongly adjacent to v_2 unless either $v_1 \in A_1$ and $v_2 \in A_2$, or $v_1 \in B_1$ and $v_2 \in B_2$, or $v_1 \in C_1$ and $v_2 \in C_2$; and in these cases v_1, v_2 are strongly antiadjacent.

In these circumstances, we say that G is a *hex-join* of $\langle W_1 \rangle$ and $\langle W_2 \rangle$. The edges between W_1 and W_2 are all determined and the edges between A_i , B_i and C_i are not known.

Nondominating W-join: The pair (A, B) is called a homogeneous pair in G if both A and B are strong cliques, and for every vertex $v \in V(G) \setminus (A \cup B)$, either $N_A(v) = A$ or $N_A(v) \cap A = \emptyset$ and either $N_B(v) = B$ or $N_B(v) \cap B = \emptyset$. Let (A, B) be a homogeneous pair, such that $N_B(A) \cap B \neq \emptyset$ and $N_B(A) \cap B \neq B$, and at least one of A, B has at least two members. In these circumstances, we call (A, B) a W-join. The W-join is called a nondominating W-join if there exist a vertex of $G \setminus (A \cup B)$ has no neighbor in $A \cup B$.

Twins: We call u, v are twins if $uv \in E(G)$ and $N_{G \setminus \{u,v\}}(u) = N_{G \setminus \{u,v\}}(v)$.

In [17], Chudnovsky and Seymour introduced decomposition theorem for claw-free trigraphs as follows.

Theorem 1:(Decomposition Theorem For Claw-Free Trigraphs)

Let G be a claw-free trigraph. Then either

- $G \in \mathcal{F}_0 \cup \cdots \cup \mathcal{F}_7$, or
- G admits either a 0-join, a 1-join, a generalized 2-join, a hex-join, a nondominating W-join or twins.

In Chapter 3, we will show that every trigraph in $\mathcal{F}_1 \cup \mathcal{F}_2 \cup \mathcal{F}_4$ contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs on their strongly adjacent pairs; every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_5 is not 3-connected; and there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in any near-antiprismatic

trigraph by only using strongly adjacent pairs. Since all pairs are mentioned in a trigraph admits a 1-join, a (generalized) 2-join, a hex-join or a nondominating W-join are either determined (strongly adjacent or strongly antiadjacent) or not known, if G is a trigraph admits these joins, there exists a graph H such that V(G) = V(H) and for any pair $\{u, v\}$, uv is adjacent in H if and only if uv is strongly adjacent in G and uv is nonadjacent in H if and only if uv is strongly antiadjacent in G. To find a spanning Halin subgraph in G, we only need to find a spanning Halin subgraph in H. By Lemma 2.2.1, Lemma 2.2.2 and the definition of antiprismatic graphs, we only need to consider graphs, instead of trigraphs, when we are searching a spanning Halin subgraph in G if $G \in \mathcal{F}_0 \cup \mathcal{F}_3 \cup \mathcal{F}_7$ or G admits a 0-join, a 1-join, a generalized 2-join, a hex-join, a nondominating W-join or twins.

Chapter 3

GRAPHS IN $\mathcal{F}_1 \cup \mathcal{F}_2 \cup \mathcal{F}_4 \cup \mathcal{F}_5 \cup \mathcal{F}_6$.

In this chapter, we will show that every trigraph in $\mathcal{F}_1 \cup \mathcal{F}_2 \cup \mathcal{F}_4$ contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs by only using strongly adjacent pairs, every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_5 is not 3-connected and every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_6 contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

3.1 Trigraphs in $\mathcal{F}_1 \cup \mathcal{F}_2 \cup \mathcal{F}_4$ are neither Z_3 -free nor $B_{1,2}$ -free.

Proposition 1. Every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_1 contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs.

Proof. Let G be a trigraph in \mathcal{F}_1 , v_{11} , v_{12} be the two possible deleted vertices, and v_2v_4, v_7v_9 be two semiadjacent edges in F(G) if both v_{11} and v_{12} are deleted. By Lemma 5.1 and 5.2 in Chudnovsky and Seymour's paper, we know every edge, except for v_2v_4 and v_7v_9 , id strongly adjacent. So $\langle v_1, v_2, v_3; v_6v_8v_{10} \rangle$ is an induced Z_3 and $\langle v_6; v_8, v_{10}, v_7; v_2v_1 \rangle$ is an induced $B_{1,2}$.



Figure 3.1. Every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_1 contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs.

Proposition 2. Every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_2 contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs.

Proof. By the definition, it is easy to see that $\langle v_8, v_4, v_5; v_6v_1v_2 \rangle$ is an induced Z_3 and $\langle v_3; v_4, v_8, v_5; v_6v_1 \rangle$ is an induced $B_{1,2}$.

Proposition 3. Every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_4 contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs.

Proof. We may assume $v_1v_6, v_3v_6 \in E(H)$ and denote the new vertex of J(H) as v. Then $\langle v_1v_6, v_6v_7, v_3v_6; v_3v_2, v, v_4v_5 \rangle$ is an induced Z_3 and $\langle v_1v_2; v_1v_6, v_6v_7, v_3v_6; v_3v_4, v_4v_5 \rangle$ is an induced $B_{1,2}$ (See Figure 3.2).



Figure 3.2. Every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_4 contains both Z_3 and $B_{1,2}$ as induced subgraphs.

3.2 Connectivity of trigraphs in \mathcal{F}_5

Proposition 4. Every trigraph in \mathcal{F}_5 is not 3-connected.

Proof. If G is a trigraph in \mathcal{F}_5 , then $N_G(x_5) = \{x_3, x_4\}$. Thus G is not 3-connected.

3.3 Near-antiprismatic trigraphs contain strong spanning Halin subgraphs

Since we will show that every antiprismatic trigraph contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph in Chapter 7, here, by the definition of near-antiprismatic trigraphs, we can assume $u_0v_0 \notin E(G)$. We will prove the following proposition in this section. **Proposition 5.** If G is a 3-connected near-antiprismatic trigraph, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph on its strongly adjacent pairs.

We want to introduce the following two claims about near-antiprismatic trigraphs before searching a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Claim 3.3.1. $|U \setminus A| \ge 4$ and $|V \setminus A| \ge 4$.

Proof. Since G is 3-connected and $u_0w_i, u_0v_j, v_0w_i, v_0u_j \notin E(G)$ for all $w_i \in W$, $u_j \in U$ and $v_j \in V$, we have $deg_{U\setminus A}(u_0) \ge 3$ and $deg_{V\setminus A}(v_0) \ge 3$. Thus $|U \setminus A| \ge 4$ and $|V \setminus A| \ge 4$.

Claim 3.3.2. For any $w_i \in W \setminus A$, $|N_{U\setminus A}(w_i)| \ge |U \setminus A| - 2 \ge 2$ and $|N_{V\setminus A}(w_i)| \ge |V \setminus A| - 2 \ge 2$.

Proof. Since for any $w_i \in W \setminus A$, it is strongly antiadjacent to at most two vertices, u_0 and u_i , in $U \setminus A$, we have $|N_{U \setminus A}(w_i)| \ge |U \setminus A| - 2 \ge 2$. Similarly, we can show that $|N_{V \setminus A}(w_i)| \ge |V \setminus A| - 2 \ge 2$.

According to Claim 3.3.1 and 3.3.2, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as follows.

Case 1: $|W \setminus A| \ge 3$.

We let $W \setminus A = \{w_1, w_2, \dots, w_t\}$ and assume $u_i w_1, u_j w_2, u_k w_3, v_s w_1, u_j w_1, v_t w_2, v_l w_t \in E(G)$, where $i, j, k, s, t, l \in [1, n]$. Since $U \setminus (A \cup \{u_i\}), V \setminus (A \cup \{v_s\})$ and $W \setminus (A \cup \{w_1, w_2\})$ are strong cliques, there exist strong hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = u_j P_1 u_k$, $P_2 = v_t P_2 v_l$ and $P_3 = w_3 P_3 w_t$ in them, respectively. Let $W = P_1 P_3 P_2 \cup \{v_t w_2, w_2 u_j\}$ be a strong cycle and all vertices on the strong path $u_i w_1 v_s$ be stems of T with $N_W(u_i) = V(P_1)$, $N_W(w_1) = V(P_3) \cup \{w_2\}$ and $N_W(v_s) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup W$, since both u_i and v_s are adjacent to two consecutive vertices of C^* in $T, u_j w_1, w_2 w_1 \in E(G)$ and $u_j w_2 \in E(C)$, we know H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 3.3(1)).

Case 2: $W \setminus A = \{w_1, w_2\}.$

Since G is 3-connected, there must exist $k \in [1, n]$ such that $u_k b_k \in E(G)$. By Claim 3.3.1 and 3.3.2, we may assume that $u_i w_1, u_j w_2, u_j w_1, v_s w_1, v_t w_2 \in E(G)$. Since both $U \setminus (x \cup \{u_i\})$ and $V \setminus \{x \cup \{v_s\}\}$ are strong cliques, there exist hamiltonian strong paths $P_1 = u_j P_1 u_k$ and $P_2 = v_t P_2 v_k$ in them respectively. Let $W = P_1 P_2 \cup \{v_t w_2, w_2 u_j\}$ be a strong cycle and all vertices on the strong path $u_i w_1 v_s$ be stems of T with $N_W(u_i) = V(P_1), N_W(w_1) = \cup \{w_2\}$ and $N_W(v_s) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup W$, similar as seen as Case 1, we know H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 3.3(2)).



Figure 3.3. G is a 3-connected near-antiprismatic trigraph.
Chapter 4

SOME LEMMAS

From this chapter and after, we only consider graphs. We introduce several lemmas in this chapter, which will be used repeatedly in later chapters.

4.1 Properties of minimum vertex cut in a claw-free graph

In the remaining part of this thesis, we always assume G is a non-complete claw-free graph and reserve S as a minimum vertex cut of G.

Lemma 4.1.1. Let G be a claw-free graph, then

- 1. For any $x \in S$ and any component D of $G \setminus S$, $N(x) \cap D \neq \emptyset$
- 2. $G \setminus S$ has exact two components, say G_1 and G_2 .

Proof. The first statement holds for minimum cuts in any graph. The second one follows the first one and that G is claw-free.

Let $V_i = V(G_i)$ for $i \in [1, 2]$, and assume, without loss of generality, that $|V_1| \le |V_2|$. In addition, we assume $|V_1|$ is a minimum subject to |S| being minimum.

Lemma 4.1.2. Following the above definitions of G, S and V_1 , we have the following statements.

- 1. $|N_{V_1}(x)| \ge 2$ for each $x \in S$ if $|V_1| \ge 2$. In general, for each $A \subseteq S$, we have $|N_{V_1}(A)| > |A|$ or $N_{V_1}(A) = V_1$ and $|N_{V_2}(A)| > |A| 1$ or $N_{V_1}(A) = V_2$.
- 2. $N_{V_i}(x)$ is a clique for each $x \in S$, where $i \in [1, 2]$.

Proof. Suppose to the contrary, there is a vertex $x \in S$ such that $deg_{V_1}(x) = 1$. Let w be the unique neighbor of v in V_1 . Then, $S^* = (S \setminus \{v\}) \cup \{w\}$ is also a cut of G, and

 $V_1 \setminus \{w\}$ is not adjacent to any other vertices in $G \setminus S^*$. Thus $G \setminus S^*$ has a component smaller than V_1 , giving a contradiction.

The second conclusion is true since G is claw-free.

4.2 Strong spanning Halin subgraph and spanning Halin subgraph

Let G be a graph, and x, y are two vertices of G. x and y are called twins of G if $xy \in E(G)$ and $N_G(x) = N_G(y)$. Twins emerge when we duplicate vertices. For any vertices $v \in V(G)$, by duplicating a vertex v, we mean that we add a new vertex w to G and let w be adjacent to all neighbors of v and v itself. Clearly, v and w are twins in a new graph. If G is a claw-free graph, then duplicating any vertex of G results in a claw-free graph. A 3-connected claw-free graph is called twins-free if every pair of twins appears only in the 3-cut. Recall that a Halin graph $H = T \cup C$ is a plane graph. Following the definition of H, we notice that for any stem x of T, there are $deg_T(x)$ many faces F_x containing x and an edge on C. We call such a face an x-face.

Let G be a graph. A spanning Halin subgraph $H = T \cup C$ of G is called a *strong* spanning Halin subgraph of G if for any stem $x \in V(T)$, there is an x-face F_x such that x is adjacent (in G) to two end vertices x_1, x_2 of the edge of F_x on C. For any two different stems x and x^* , we have $x_1x_2 \neq x_1^*x_2^*$ if x and x^* are not adjacent in T.

Note that the induced subgraph on all stems of T is still a tree, denoted by T'. Every leaf of T' is adjacent to at least two consecutive vertices of V(C) in T. So to check whether H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph, we only need to investigate that for every stem x of T', there is a x-face F_x that contains an edge uv of C such that both u and v are adjacent to x in G.

Lemma 4.2.1. Let G be a graph and $\{x, y\}$ be a pair of twins of G. If $G \setminus \{y\}$ has a strong spanning Halin subgraph, then G also has one.

Proof. Let $H = T \cup C$ be a strong spanning Halin subgraph of $G \setminus \{y\}$. We will insert y to C to form a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G by considering either x in

V(C) or x is a stem of T.

Case 1: Assume that $x \in V(C)$.

Let x^+ and x^- be the successor and the processor of x on C. Set v as the stem of T is adjacent to x. After replacing x by x, y, we insert y in C to obtain a cycle $C^* = (C \setminus \{x^+x, xx^-\}) \cup \{x^+x, xy, yx^-\}$ and a tree $T^* = T \cup \{vy\}$.

We are now checking that $H^* = T^* \cup C^*$ is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G. For any stem $w \in V(T)$, if w = v, then w has two neighbors x, y in G^* and xy is on C^* ; if $w \neq v$, then $N_G(w)$ contains two consecutive vertices u and u^+ . If $uu^+ \neq x^-x$, then u, u^+ are also consecutive on C^* ; if $uu^+ = xx^-$, then y, x^- are two consecutive neighbors of w on C^* . In any case, we are done.

Case 2: Suppose that x is a stem of T.

In this case, we insert y between x_1, x_2 by letting $C^* = (C \setminus \{x_1x_2\}) \cup \{x_1y, x_2y\}$ and a tree $T^* = T \cup \{xy\}$. Clearly, $x_1, y \in N_G(x)$ are two consecutive vertices on C^* . For each stem z with $z \neq x$, let $z_1, z_2 \in N_G(z)$ be two associated neighbors of z, which are consecutive on C. If $z_1z_2 = x_1x_2$, which implies x and z are adjacent in T, then $yz \in E(G)$ and y, x_2 are two consecutive vertices associate with z on C^* . If $z_1z_2 \neq x_1x_2$, then z_1, z_2 are still two consecutive vertices associate with z on C^* . Clearly, each stem is associated with a distinct edge of C^* .

In Chapter 12, we will show that if G is 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free or $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free and admits a twins in its 3-cut, then G contains a spanning Halin subgraph. Thus, from the next chapter on (except Chapter 12), we always assume G is twins-free and try to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph, instead of a spanning Halin subgraph, in G.

4.3 One special case of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph

In this section, we assume G is a 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph with $|V_1| \ge 2$, and at least one of V_1 and V_2 is not a clique. Then the following proposition is showing that G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph. **Proof.** Let G be a graph satisfying the condition of Proposition 6. We will find a strong spanning Halin subgraph through the following sequence of claims.

Claim 4.3.1. For any $x \in S$, the induced subgraph $\langle V_2 \cup \{x\} \rangle$ does not contain an induced path $xw_1w_2w_3$ and $|N_2(x)| \ge 2$.

Proof: To prove the first part of the claim, suppose on the contrary that there is an $x \in S$ and an induced path $xw_1w_2w_3$ with $w_1, w_2, w_3 \in V_2$. Since $|V_1| \ge 2$, there are two vertices $u_1, u_2 \in N_1(x)$, then $\langle u_1, u_2, x; w_1w_2w_3 \rangle$ is an induced Z_3 , a contradiction.

We now prove the second part of the claim. If there exist $x \in S$ such that $|N_2(x)| = 1$, let $N_2(x) = \{w\}$. By the above statement, we know $V_2 = \{w\} \cup N_2^2(x)$. Since G is clawfree, $N_2(w) \setminus \{v\}$ is a clique, as well as V_2 . This in turn implies V_1 is not a clique. Let $w', w'' \in N_2^2(x)$. Since $N_1(x)$ is a clique, $V_1 \setminus N_1(x) \neq \emptyset$. Let xu_1u_3 be an induced path with $u_1, u_3 \in V_1$. Then $\langle w', w'', w; xu_1u_3 \rangle$ is an induced Z_3 , giving a contradiction.

For any vertex $x \in S$, since $|V_1| \ge 2$, we have $|N_1(x)| \ge 2$. Following Claim 3.1, we have $|N_2(x)| \ge 2$. So $|N_i(x)| \ge 2$ for both $i \in [1, 2]$. Thus V_1 and V_2 are symmetric if we only use the property $|N_i(x)| \ge 2$. We assume, without loss of generality, that V_2 is not a clique. Moreover, in the following proof, we let x be a vertex in S and W_1, W_2, \cdots, W_k be the vertex sets of components of $\langle N_2^2(x) \rangle$. Let $W'_i = N(W_i)$ for each $i \in [1, k]$. Clearly $W'_i \subseteq N_2(x)$, otherwise, Z_3 will be found.

Claim 4.3.2. $W_i \cup W'_i$ is a clique for all $i \in [1, k]$.

Proof: For any $w \in W'_i$, we have $N(w) \supseteq W_i$, otherwise there is an induced path xww_1w_2 with $w_1, w_2 \in W$, giving a contradiction to Claim 4.3.1. Then $E(W_i, w'_i)$ contains every possible edge between W_i and W'_i . Since G is claw-free, W_i is a clique. Since $W'_i \in N_2(w)$, it is a clique. So $W_i \cup W'_i$ is a clique. Claim 4.3.3. If $N_1(x) \neq V_1$, then $N_2^2(x)$ is an independent set. Thus $|W_1| = |W_2| = \cdots = |W_k| = 1$.

Proof: Since $V_1 \setminus N_1(x) \neq \emptyset$, there exists an induced path xu_1u_3 with $u_1, u_3 \in V_1$. If there exists $i \in [1, k]$ such that $|W_i| \ge 2$, denote $w_1, w_2 \in W_i$ and $w' \in W'_i$, then $\langle w_1, w_2, w'; xu_1u_3 \rangle$ is a Z_3 , giving a contradiction.

Claim 4.3.4. For any $y \in S \setminus \{x\}$, we have 1) $N_2(x) = N_2(y)$ and $xy \in E(G)$ if $N_2(y) \cap N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$. 2) $N_2^2(x) = W_1$ and $N_2(y) = W_1 \cup W_1'$ if $N_2(y) \cap N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$.

Proof 1) Suppose that $N_2(y) \cap N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$. Since V_2 is not a clique, $N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$. Thus, there exists an induced path xw_1w_2 with $w_1, w_2 \in V_2$. We can show that $N(y) \cap N(w_2) \neq \emptyset$. Otherwise, let $w \in N(y) \setminus N(w_2)$. Then yww_1w_2 is an induced P_4 . This path and two neighbors of y in V_1 induce a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Similarly, we can prove that $N(w_2) \subseteq N(y)$. We now claim that $N_2(x) \setminus N(w_2) \subseteq N(y)$. Otherwise, there exists a vertex $w'' \in N(x) \setminus N(y)$, then $\langle w_1; y, w_2, w'' \rangle$ is a claw.

2) Suppose that $N_2(y) \cap N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$. Recall that $N_2^2(x)$ is a union of disjoint cliques W_1, W_2, \dots, W_k . We assume, without loss of generality, $N_2(y) \cap W_1 \neq \emptyset$. Let $w_1 \in W_1 \cap N(y)$ and $w'_1 \in N(w_1) \cap N(x)$. Since $N_2(y)$ is a clique, $N_2(y) \subseteq W_1 \cup W'_1$. If $N_2^2(x) \setminus W_1 \neq \emptyset$, then $N_2^2(x) \setminus W_1 \not\subseteq N_2(y) \cup N_2^2(y)$, which contradicts Claim 4.3.1. Thus $N_2^2(x) = W_1$. We now show that $N_2(y) = W_1 \cup W'_1$. Since V_2 is not a clique, there exists a vertex $w' \in N_2(x) \setminus W_1 \cup W'_1$. If there exists a vertex $w'' \in W'_1 \setminus N(y)$, then there is an induced path $yw_1w''w'$, together with the two neighbors of y in V_1 , it will induce a Z_3 . Thus $W'_1 \subseteq N_2(y)$. For any $w''' \in W_1 \setminus \{w_1\}$, since $w''', y, w' \in N(w'_1)$ and G is claw-free, $w'''y \in E(G)$, which implies $W_1 \subseteq N_2(y)$.

Following Claim 4.3.4, S could be divided into two subsets, S_1 and S_2 , such that $S_1 = \{y \in S \mid N_2(y) = N_2(x), xy \in E(G)\}$ and $S_2 = \{y \in S \mid N_2(y) = W_1 \cup W'_1\}.$

Claim 4.3.5. Both $S_1 \cup N_2(x)$ and $S_2 \cup W_1 \cup W'_1$ are cliques.

Proof: By Claim 4.3.1, $S_1 \cup N_2(x)$ is clearly a clique. Since V_2 is not a clique, there

exists $w_1 \in W'_1$ and $w_2 \in N_2(x) \setminus \{W'_1\}$. For any $y_1, y_2 \in S_2$, to avoid $\langle w_1; y_1, y_2, w_2 \rangle$ be a claw, $y_1y_2 \in E(G)$. Together with Claim 4.3.1, we have $S_2 \cup W_1 \cup W'_1$ as a clique.

Claim 4.3.6. If $S_2 \neq \emptyset$, then $|W'_1| \ge 2$.

Proof: Since V_2 is not a clique, $N_2(x) \setminus W'_1$ is a component of $G \setminus (S_1 \cup W'_1)$. By the minimality of |S|, we have $|S_1 \cup W'_1| \ge |S| \ge |S_1 \cup S_2|$, which implies $|W'_1| \ge |S_2|$. If $|W'_1| = 1$, then $|S_2| = 1$, which implies $S_2 \cup W'_1$ is a vertex cut of size 2, contradicting that G is 3-connected.

Since V_1 and V_2 are symmetric in this case, we can get similar properties for $\langle V_1 \rangle$ and can partition S into two subsets: $S'_1 = \{y \in S \mid N_1(y) = N_1(x)\}$ and $S'_2 = \{y \in S \mid N_1(y) = U_1 \cup U'_1\}$, where $U_1 = N_1^2(x)$ and $U'_1 = N(U_1) \cap N(x)$.

Our goal is to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph H in G. First we want to find the part of H in $\langle V_2 \cup S \rangle$ by considering two cases.

Case 1: $S_2 = \emptyset$.

In this case, $N_2(y) = N_2(x)$ for any $y \in S$. Since G is 3-connected, $|W'_i| \geq 3$. Let $w'_{i_1}, w'_{i_2}, w'_{i_3} \in W'_i, V'_2 = N_2(x) \setminus (\bigcup_{i=1}^k \{w'_{i_1}, w'_{i_2}, w'_{i_3}\}) = \{w'_1, w'_2, \cdots, w'_{t'}\}, P_i = w'_{i_2}P_iw'_{i_3}$ be hamiltonian paths in $(W_i \cup W'_i) \setminus \{w'_{i_2}\}$ for $i \in [1, k]$ and $P_0 = w_1P_0w_{t'}$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V'_2 \rangle$. Let $S = \{x_1, x_2, \cdots, x_t\}$ and $P' = x_3P'x_t$ be a hamiltonian path in $S \setminus \{x_1, x_2\}$. Let $C_2 = P_0P_1 \cdots P_kP' \cup \{x_2w_1\}$ be a path and the vertices on the star $\{x_1\} \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^k \{w'_{i_2}\})$, where $\{x_1\}$ is the center, be stems of T_2 with $N_C(x_1) = V(S) \cup V'_2$ and $N_C(w'_{i_2}) = W_i \cup \{w'_{i_1}, w'_{i_3}\}$ for all $i \in [1, k]$. Then T_2 is a HIST of $\langle V_2 \cup S \rangle$ and $V(C_2) = \{u \in T_2 \mid deg_{T_2}(u) = 1\}$.

Case 2: $S_2 \neq \emptyset$.

In this case, both $S_1 \cup N_2(x)$ and $S_2 \cup W_1 \cup W'_1$ are cliques and $N_2^2(x) = W_1$. We let $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2, \dots, x_{t_1}\}$ and $S_2 = \{y_1, y_2, \dots, y_{t_2}\}$, where we assume $t_1 \ge 2$ since $|S| \ge 3$. In particular, we regard y_1 is the same vertex as x_t in Case 1. We denote $W_1 = \{w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, \dots, w_{2_{k_2}}\}$, $N_2(x) = \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, \dots, w_{1_k}\}$ and assume $w_{1_1}, w_{1_2} \in W'_1$ by Claim 4.3.6. Let $P' = x_2 P' x_{t_1}$, $P'' = y_{t_2} P'' y_1$, $P_1 = w_{1_2} P_1 w_{1_3}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_1} P_2 w_{2_{k_2}}$ be hamiltonian paths in $S_1 \setminus \{x_1\}$, S_2 ,

 $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}$ and W_1 , respectively. Let $C_2 = P'P_1P_2P''$ be a path and $\{x_1, w_{1_1}\}$ be stems of T_2 , with $N_{C_2}(w_1) = (V(P') \setminus \{x_2\}) \cup V(P_1) \cup V(P_2) \cup V(P'')$ and $N_{C_2}(x_1) = \{x_2\}$. Then T_2 is a HIST of $\langle V_2 \cup S \rangle$ and $V(C_2) = \{u \in T_2 \mid deg_{T_2}(u) = 1\}$.

We now find the other part of H in $\langle V_1 \cup \{x_1\} \rangle$ by considering three following cases.

Case 1: We assume that $|V_1| \ge 3$ and it is not a clique.

If $|V_1| \ge 3$ and V_1 is not a clique, similarly as V_2 is not a clique, we can also find a HIST T_1 in $\langle V_1 \cup \{x_1\}\rangle$ and a path C_1 goes through all leaves of T_1 . Moreover, we can also guarantee $C_1 \cup T_1$ is a planar graph and x_1 is one stem of T_1 . We may denote the two endpoints of C_1 by u_1 and u_2 .

Case 2: We assume that $|V_1| \ge 3$ and it is a clique.

Let $u_1, u_2, u_3 \in V_1$ such that $u_3x_1, u_1x_2, u_2x_t \in E(G)$. We denote by $C_1 = u_1C_1u_2$ as a hamiltonian path in $V_1 \setminus \{u_3\}$ and T_1 as a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup \{x_1\}\rangle$ with stem u_1 , which connects to all leaves.

Case 3: We assume that $|V_1| \leq 2$.

Note that $N_1(x) = V_1$ for all $x \in S$. Let $C_1 = u_1u_2$ and T_1 be a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup \{x_1\}\rangle$ with stem x_1 , which connects to leaves $\{u_1, u_2\}$.

Note that we can assume $u_1x_2, u_2y_1 \in E(G)$. This is clearly true if V_1 is clique or $S'_2 = \emptyset$ or $S_2 = \emptyset$. If neither S_2 nor S'_2 is empty, since x_2 is an arbitrary vertex of S_1 and y_1 is an arbitrary vertex of S_2 , we only need to show that $x_2 \in S'_1$ and $y_1 \in S'_2$. Suppose this is not true. Then either $x_2, y_1 \in S'_1$, which implies $S = S'_1$, or $x_2, y_1 \in S'_2$, which implies $S_2 \cup (S_1 \setminus \{x_1\}) \subseteq S'_2$. Contradicting to the assumption that $S'_2 \neq \emptyset$ and $|S'_1| \ge 2$.

Now we let $T = T_1 \cup T_2$, $C = C_1 \cup C_2 \cup \{u_1 x_2, u_2 y_1\}$ and $H = T \cup C$. Then T is a HIST of G and C is a cycle obtained by connecting all leaves of T, H is planar. Moreover, the subgraph induced on all stems of T is a star with center x. Furthermore, we have $|S-1| \ge 2$ or $x_1 w_{1_2} \in E(G)$. Thus, H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G. We only give the figure for $S_2 \neq \emptyset$ and $S'_2 = \emptyset$ (See Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1. $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph with $|V_1| \ge 2$ and V_1 or V_2 is not a clique.

Chapter 5

LINE GRAPHS

A graph G is called the line graph of H if V(G) = E(H) and two vertices in G are adjacent if and only if the corresponding edges in H are incident. In this chapter, we will show following two propositions.

Proposition 7. If G is a 3-connected Z_3 -free line graph, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

Proposition 8. If G is a 3-connected $B_{1,2}$ -free line graph, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

5.1 Characterization of line graphs

In 1970, Beineke [3] used the following lemma to give a full characterization of line graphs.

Lemma 5.1.1. [3] The following statements are equivalent for a graph G.

- 1. G is a line graph of some graphs.
- 2. The edges of G can be partitioned into complete subgraphs in such a way that no vertex belongs to more than two of the subgraphs.
- 3. None of the nine graphs in Figure 5.1 is an induced subgraph of G.

Assume that G is a graph with n-vertex and S is a minimum vertex cut of G. We still follow the definitions and notations in Section 4.1. Let G_1 and G_2 be the two components of $G \setminus S$, and $V_1 = V(G_1)$, $V_2 = V(G_2)$. Subject to the minimality of |S|, we always assume that $|V_1|$ is minimum. From Lemma 5.1.1, we can easily get the following two corollaries.



Figure 5.1. Forbidden subgraphs for line graph

Corollary 5.1.1. For any $x, y \in S$ and $i \in [1, 2]$, if $|N_i(x) \cap N_i(y)| \ge 2$, then $xy \in E(G)$.

Proof. Suppose to the contrary, there exist two vertices x, y in S having two common neighbors w_1, w_2 in V_2 . Since $N_i(x)$ is a clique, $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$. If $N_{3-i}(x) \cap N_{3-i}(y) \neq \emptyset$, then G contains an induced subgraph isomorphic to H-2. Otherwise, let $u_1 \in N_{3-i}(x) \setminus N_{3-i}(y)$ and $u_2 \in N_{3-i}(y) \setminus N_{3-i}(x)$. Then either $\langle u_1, u_2, x, w_1, w_2, y \rangle \cong$ H-3 or $\langle u_1, u_2, x, w_1, w_2, y \rangle \cong$ H-4, showing a contradiction.

Corollary 5.1.2. If there exists $x \in S$ such that $N_1(x) = V_1$, then $N_1(y) = V_1$ for all $y \in S$. Consequently, $V_1 \cup S$ is a clique.

Proof. By Claim 4.1.2, $|N_1(x)| \ge 2$ for every $x \in S$. So this corollary holds if $|V_1| \le 2$. Thus we suppose $|V_1| \ge 3$, by Claim 4.1.2 again, for any $y \in S$, $|N_1(x) \cap N_1(y)| = |N_1(y)| \ge 2$. By Corollary 5.1.1, $xy \in E(G)$. Let $u_1, u_2 \in N_1(y)$. If there exists $u_3 \in V_1 \setminus N_1(y)$, then $\langle u_3, x, u_1, u_2, y \rangle \cong$ H-9, the contradiction implies $N_1(y) = V_1$ for all $y \in S \setminus \{x\}$. When apply Corollary 5.1.1 again, we get $V_1 \cup S$ is a clique.

5.2 Proof of 3-connected Z_3 -free line graphs

Proposition 9. If G is a 3-connected Z_3 -free line graph, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

To prove Proposition 9, we only need to consider two cases depending on whether $|V_1| \ge 2$. By Proposition 6, we only need to consider either $|V_1| \ge 2$ and both V_1 and V_2 are cliques or $|V_1| = 1$.

Case 1: $|V_1| \ge 2$.

By Proposition 6, both V_1 and V_2 are cliques.

Claim 5.2.1. For each $x \in S$, if $|V_i| \ge 4$ and $deg_{G_i}(x) \ge 2$, then $N_i(x) = V_i$ for each $i \in [1, 2]$.

Proof. Let $u_1, u_2 \in N_i(x)$ and $w_1 \in N_{3-i}(x)$. If $|V_i \setminus N_i(x)| \ge 2$, let $u_3, u_4 \in V_i \setminus N_i(x)$, then $\langle u_3, u_4, u_1, u_2, x, w_1 \rangle \cong$ H-6. Assume $|V_i \setminus N_i(x)| = 1$. Let $u_1, u_2, u_3 \in N_i(x)$ and $u_4 \in V_i \setminus N_i(x)$. Then $\langle u_4, u_3, u_1, u_2, x \rangle \cong$ H-9, showing a contradiction.

We will consider the following two cases to show that there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Case 1.1: $|V_2| \neq 3$.

Claim 5.2.2. For any $x \in S$, we have $N_1(x) = V_1$ or $N_2(x) = V_2$.

Proof. Suppose to the contrary, there exists $x \in S$ such that $N_1(x) \neq V_1$ and $N_2(x) \neq V_2$. Since $deg_{G_1}(x) \geq 2$, by Claim 5.2.1 and we assume $|V_2| \neq 3$, we have $|V_1| = 3$. Since $|V_2| \geq |V_1|$, we have $|V_2| \geq 4$. Applying Claim 5.2.1 again, $|N_2(x)| = 1$. Denote $V_1 = \{u_1, u_2, u_3\}$, $N_1(x) = \{u_1, u_2\}$ and $N_2(x) = \{w_1\}$. Then $\langle w_2, w_3, w_1; x, u_2, u_3 \rangle$ is a Z_3 , giving a contradiction.

Claim 5.2.3. We claim that $V_1 \cup S$ or $V_2 \cup S$ is a clique.

Proof. Suppose there exists $x \in S$ such that $V_1 \setminus N_1(x) \neq \emptyset$. Then $N_2(x) = V_2$ by Claim 5.2.2. Since $|V_2| \ge 4$, similarly as Corollary 5.1.2, we can show that $N_2(y) = V_2$ for all $y \in S \setminus \{x\}$. Thus $V_2 \cup S$ is a clique.

By Claim 5.2.3, we may assume $V_1 \cup S$ is a clique. Let $x, y, z, z' \in S$, $u_1, u_2 \in V_1$, $w_1, w_2, w_3 \in V_2$ such that $u_1, w_2 \in N(y)$, $w_1 \in N(x)$, $u_2 \in N(z)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(z')$. Since $V_1, S \setminus \{x, y\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$ are cliques, let $P_1 = u_1P_1u_2$, $P_2 = zP_2z'$ and $P_3 = w_3P_3w_2$ be hamiltonian paths in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{w_2y, yu_1\}$ be a cycle and $\{x, w_1\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_2) \cup \{y\}$ and $N(w_1) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$. Clearly, H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.2(1)).

Case 1.2: We assume that $|V_2| = 3$.

If there exists $x \in S$ such that $N_1(x) = V_1$ or $N_2(x) = V_2$, then similarly as Case 1.1, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G. Thus we can assume $N_1(x) \neq V_1$ and $N_2(x) \neq V_2$ for all $x \in S$. Consequently, we have $|V_1| = |V_2| = 3$. Denote $V_1 = \{u_1, u_2, u_3\}$ and $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$. By Lemma 4.1.2, we know $S = \{x, y, z\}$. By symmetric, we may assume $N_1(x) = \{u_1, u_2\}, N_1(y) = \{u_2, u_3\}, N_1(z) = \{u_3, u_1\}, N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}, N_2(y) =$ $\{w_1, w_3\}$ and $N_2(z) = \{w_2, w_3\}$. Let $C = xu_1u_3zw_2w_1x$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path u_2yw_3 be stems of T with $N_C(u_2) = \{u_1, u_3, x\}, N_C(y) = \{w_1\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{w_2, z\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$. Clearly, that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.2(2)).



Figure 5.2. $|V_1| \ge 2$, both V_1 and V_2 are cliques.

Case 2: $|V_1| = 1$.

Lemma 5.2.1. Let G be a 3-connected, claw-free graph, and let S be as a minimum vertex cut, V_1 and V_2 be the two components of $G \setminus S$. If $V_1 = \{u\}$ is singleton and V_2 is a clique, then there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Proof. We will find a strong spanning Halin subgraph according to following two cases.

Subcase 1: $\langle S \rangle$ is connected.

Chvátal and Erdös [21], in 1972, showed that: If G is a k-connected graph with no independent set of k + 2 vertices, then G contains a hamiltonian path. Since $V_1 = \{u\}$ and $N(u) \geq S, \langle S \rangle$ does not contain an independent set with more than two vertices. Thus $\langle S \rangle$ contains a hamiltonian path, say $P = x_1 P x_t$, where we denote $S = \{x_1, x_2, \dots, x_t\}$ if S is connected.

If $V_2 = \{w\}$ and $S = \{x_1, x_2, x_3\}$, let $C = ux_1wx_3u$ be a cycle and $\{x_2\}$ be the stem of T with $N_C(x_2) = \{u, x_1, w, x_3\}$. If $|S| \ge 4$, let $C = x_2Px_t \cup \{x_tw, wx_2\}$ be a cycle and $\{u, x_1\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(u) = S \setminus \{x_2\}$ and $N_C(x_1) = \{x_2, w\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G.

If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2\}$ and $N_2(x_1) = \{w_1, w_2\}$ (or $N_2(x_t) = \{w_1, w_2\}$), we may assume $w_1 \in N_2(x_2)$ and $w_2 \in N_2(x_t)$ by Lemma 4.1.2. Let $C = x_2Px_t \cup \{x_tw_2, w_1w_2, w_1x_2\}$ be a cycle and $\{u, x_1\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(u) = S$ and $N_C(x_1) = \{w_1, w_2\}$. If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2\}$, $N_2(x_1) = \{w_1\}$ and $N_2(x_t) = \{w_2\}$, by Lemma 4.1.2 again, $N_2(x_i) = \{w_1, w_2\}$ for all $x_i \neq x_1, x_t$. Let $C = x_3Px_t \cup \{x_tu, ux_1, x_1w_1, w_1x_3\}$ be a cycle and $\{w_2, x_2\}$ be stems of Twith $N_C(x_2) = \{x_1, u\}$ and $N_2(w_2) = (S \setminus \{x_1, x_2\}) \cup \{w_1\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.3(1)).

If $|V_2| \ge 3$ and $S = \{x_1, x_2, x_3\}$, denote $w_1 \in N_2(x_1)$, $w_2 \in N_2(x_2)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(x_3)$ by Lemma 4.1.2. Let $P_2 = w_1 P_2 w_3$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_2\} \rangle$. Set $C = P_2 \cup \{x_1 u, ux_3\}$ be a cycle and $\{x_2, w_2\}$ be stems of T with $N_2(x_2) = \{x_1, u, x_3\}$ and $N_2(w_2) = V(P_2)$. If $|V_2| \ge 3$ and $|S| \ge 4$, denote $w_3 \in N_2(x_t)$. Let $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_3$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_1\} \rangle$. Set $C = x_2 P x_t P_2$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path ux_1w_1 be stems of T with $N_C(u) = V(P) \setminus \{x_1, x_2\}, N_C(x_1) = \{x_2\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.3 (2)).

Subcase 2: The induced subgraph $\langle S \rangle$ is disconnected.

Since G is claw-free and $S \subseteq N(u)$, $\langle S \rangle$ consists of exact two vertex disjoint cliques, say S_1 and S_2 . We may assume $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2, \dots, x_t\}, S_2 = \{y_1, y_2, \dots, y_{t'}\}$ and $|S_1| \ge |S_2|$. Moreover, since G is 3-connected, we know $|V_2| \ge 2$.

If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2\}$, then $S = \{x_1, x_2\}$, $S_2 = \{y_1\}$ and $N_2(x_2) = \{w_1, w_2\}$. We denote $w_1 \in N_2(x_1)$ and $w_2 \in N_2(x_2)$. Let $C = ux_1w_1y_1u$ be a cycle and $\{x_2, w_2\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_2) = \{u, x_1\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{y_1, w_1\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G.

If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, there must exist $x_i \in S_1$ and $y_j \in S_2$ such that $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(y_j) \neq \emptyset$. We may denote $w_2 \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(y_1)$ and $w_1 \in N_2(x_2)$. Set $P = x_2Px_t$ and $P' = y_2P'y_t$ be hamiltonian paths in $S_1 \setminus \{x_1\}$ and $S_2 \setminus \{y_1\}$, respectively. If $S_2 = \{y_1\}$, let C = $P \cup \{ux_t, x_2w_1, w_1w_3, w_3y_1, y_1u\}$ be a cycle and $\{x_1, w_2\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) =$ $V(P) \cup \{u\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_1, w_3, y_1\}$. If $|S_2| \ge 2$, we may assume $w_3 \in N_2(y_2)$. Let $C = PP' \cup \{ux_t, x_2w_1w_1w_3, w_3y_2, y_{t'}u\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_1w_2y_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = V(P) \cup \{u\}$, $N_C(w_2) = \{w_1\}$ and $N_C(y_1) = V(P') \cup \{w_3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G.

If $|V_2| \ge 4$ and $S_2 = \{y_1\}$, let $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(x)$. Let x_1 and x_2 be two vertices in S_1 and $w_4 \in N_2(x_1)$ (we may take $w_4 = w_1$ if $N_2(x_1) \subseteq \{w_1, w_2\}$) and $w_3 \ne w_1, w_2, w_4$ in $N_2(x_2)$. Denote by $P = zPx_t$ and $P_2 = w_3P_2w_2$ be two hamiltonian paths in $S \setminus \{x_1\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_4\}$. Let $C = PP_2 \cup \{w_2y_1, xu, ux_t\}$ and all vertices on the path yw_4w_1 be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) \subseteq V(P) \cup \{u\}$, $N_C(w_4) \subseteq V(P_2) \setminus \{w_2\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = \{y_1, w_2\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph (See Figure 5.3(3)).

If $|V_2| \ge 4$, $|S_2| \ge 2$ and $|S_1| \ge 3$. Let w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4 be four distinct vertices of V_2 such that $w_1x_1, w_2x_2, x_3y_1, w_4y_2 \in E(G)$. Set $P = x_2Px_t$, $P' = y_2P'y_{t'}$ and $P_2 = w_2P_2w_4$ be hamiltonian paths in $S_1 \setminus \{x_1\}, S_2 \setminus \{y_1\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_3\}$, respectively. Let C = $PP_2P' \cup \{y_{t'}u, ux_t\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_1w_1w_3y_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = V(P), N_C(w_1) \subseteq V(P_2) \setminus \{w_4\}, N_C(w_3) = \{w_4\}$ and $N_C(y_1) = V(P') \cup \{u\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.3(4)).

If $|V_2| \ge 4$, $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2\}$ and $S_2 = \{y_1, y_2\}$. Similarly, denote $w_1 x_1, w_2 x_2, w_3 y_1, w_4 y_2 \in E(G)$. Since $\langle w_1, w_4, w_3; y_1, u, x_2 \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have either $N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(x_2) \neq \emptyset$ or $N_2(y_1) \cap N_2(y_2) \neq \emptyset$ or $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(y_j) \neq \emptyset$, where $i, j \in [1, 2]$.

Assume $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(y_j) \neq \emptyset$, for $\{i, j\} = \{1, 2\}$. We assume, without loss of generality, $w_1 \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(y_1)$. Let $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_4$ be a hamiltonian path in $V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_3\}$ and all vertices on the path $x_1 w_1 y_1 w_3$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = \{u, x_2\}$, $N_C(w_1) = \{w_2\}$, $N_C(y_1) = \{y_2\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = V(P_2) \setminus \{w_2\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.3(5)).

If $N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(x_2) \neq \emptyset$ (or $N_2(y_1) \cap N_2(y_2) \neq \emptyset$). Let $w_3 \in N_2(y_1) \cap N_2(y_2)$ and $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_4$ be a hamiltonian path in $V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_3\}$. Let $P = w_4 y_2 y_1 u x_2 w_2$ and $C = P_2 P_2$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_1 w_1 w_3$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = \{u, x_2\}$, $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2) \setminus \{w_4\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{w_4, y_1, y_2\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.3(6)).

By Lemma 5.2.1, we only need to show that if $V_1 = \{u\}$ and V_2 is not a clique, then the structure of $\langle V_2 \rangle$ can be described and there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G, we plan to show this by following two case.

Case 2.1: There exists a triangle $x_1x_2x_3x_1$ in $\langle S \rangle$.

Lemma 5.2.2. If G is a 3-connected claw-free graph with S as a minimum vertex cut, V_1, V_2 are the exact two components of $G \setminus S$. If $V_1 = \{u\}$ and there exists a triangle $x_1x_2x_3x_1$ in S, then either V_2 is a clique or $|V_2| \leq 6$ and the structure of V_2 can be described.

Proof. We prove Lemma 5.2.2 by the following series of claims.

Claim 5.2.4. If $x_1x_2x_3x_1$ is a triangle in *S*, then $N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(x_2) \cap N_2(x_3) = \emptyset$.



Figure 5.3. $V_1 = \{u\}$ and V_2 is a clique.

Proof. Otherwise, let $w \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(x_2) \cap N_2(x_3)$, then $\langle u, x_1, x_2, x_3, w \rangle \cong H-9$, a contradiction.

Claim 5.2.5. For any two distinct i and j with $1 \le i \le j \le 3$, we have $|N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j)| \le 1$, for any two distinct i and j with $1 \le i \le j \le 3$.

Proof. Otherwise, let $\{i, j, k\} = \{1, 2, 3\}$ and $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j)$. By Claim 5.2.4, $w_1, w_2 \notin N_2(x_k)$, we have $\langle x_k, u, x_i, x_j, w_1, w_2 \rangle \cong$ H-7, showing a contradiction.

Claim 5.2.6. If $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j) \neq \emptyset$, then $N_2^2(x_i) \subseteq N_2(x_j) \cup N_2(x_k)$ and $N_2^2(x_j) \subseteq N_2(x_i) \cup N_2(x_k)$, where $\{i, j, k\} = \{1, 2, 3\}$.

Proof. Let $w_1 \in N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j)$. If there exists $w \in N_2^2(x_i)$ such that $w_1w \in E(G)$, then since $\langle x_k, u, x_i, x_j, w_1, w \rangle \ncong$ H-7, by Claim 5.2.4, $w \in N_2(x_j) \cup N_2(x_k)$. Otherwise, there must exist $w_2 \in N_2(x_i) \setminus N_2(x_j)$ such that $w_2w \in E(G)$. To avoid $\langle u, x_k, x_j; w_1w_2w \rangle$ to be a Z_3 and $\langle w_2; w_1, x_k, w \rangle$ be a claw, by Claim 5.2.4 and 5.2.5, we have $w \in N_2(x_j) \cup N_2(x_k)$.

Similarly, we can show that $N_2^2(x_j) \subseteq N_2(x_i) \cup N_2(x_k)$.

For this case, in the following, let $R_i = N_2(x_i) \setminus (N_2(x_j) \cup N_2(x_k))$ and reserve $w_i \in R_i$ if $R_i \neq \emptyset$ and $w_{ij} \in N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j)$ if $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j) \neq \emptyset$, where $\{i, j, k\} = \{1, 2, 3\}$.

Claim 5.2.7. If $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j) = \emptyset$, denote $R_{i+3} = N_2^2(x_i) \setminus (R_1 \cup R_2 \cup R_3)$ and $w_{i+3} \in R_{i+3}$ such that $w_i w_{i+3} \in E(G)$, where $\{i, j, k\} = \{1, 2, 3\}$. The following claims hold. 1) $V_2 = \bigcup_{i=1}^6 R_i$;

2) There exist $i, j \in \{1, 2, 3\}$, such that $E(R_i, R_j) \neq \emptyset$;

3) $E(R_i, R_j) \neq \emptyset$ for all $\{i, j\} \in \{1, 2, 3\}, |R_1| = |R_2| = |R_3| = 1, R_4 = R_5 = R_6$ and V_2 is a clique.

4) G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

Proof. 1) Suppose to the contrary, there exists $w \in V_2 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^6 R_i$ such that $w_4 w \in E(G)$, then $\langle u, x_2, x_1; w_1 w_4 w \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

2) If $E(R_i, R_j) = \emptyset$ for all $i, j \in \{1, 2, 3\}$, since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is connected, we may assume $w_4w_5 \in E(G)$. To avoid $\langle u, x_2, x_1; w_1w_4w_5 \rangle$ be a $Z_3, w_1w_5 \in E(G)$. However, this will force $\langle u, x_3, x_2; w_2w_5w_1 \rangle$ to be a Z_3 .

3) By 2), we may assume $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$, which in turn gives us $w_2w_4 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_1; x_1, w_4, w_2 \rangle$ is not a claw. Since neither $\langle w_4, w_2, w_1; x_1x_3w_3 \rangle$ nor $\langle w_1, w_2, w_4; w_3x_3u \rangle$ is a Z_3 , we can assume $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$, which also implies $w_1w_3 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_2; x_2, w_1, w_3 \rangle$ is not a claw. If there exists $w'_1 \in R_1 \setminus \{w_1\}$, then to avoid $\langle u, x_3, x_2; w_2w_1w'_1 \rangle$ be a Z_3 , $w'_1w_2 \in E(G)$. However, this will force $\langle x_2; x_1, w_1, w'_1, w_2 \rangle \cong$ H-2, showing a contraction. Thus $|R_1| = 1$. Similarly, we can also prove that $|R_2| = |R_3| = 1$.

For any $w \in R_5$, since $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$ and $\langle w_2; x_2, w_3, w \rangle$ is not a claw, $ww_3 \in E(G)$, this means $R_5 \subseteq R_6$. By the same method, we will get $R_4 = R_5 = R_6$, which illustrates V_2 is a clique.

4) This is clearly true by Lemma 5.2.1.

Claim 5.2.8. If $|\{w_{12}, w_{23}, w_{13}\}| = 1$, then 1) $V_2 = N_2(x_i) \cup N_2(x_j) \cup N_2(x_k)$, where $\{i, j, k\} = \{1, 2, 3\}$; 2) $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_{12}, w_{23}, w_{13}\}$. **Proof.** 1) By symmetric, we may assume w_{12} exists and w_{23}, w_{13} do not exist. By Claim 5.2.6, $N_2^2(x_1) \subseteq N_2(x_2) \cup N_2(x_3)$ and $N_2^2(x_2) \subseteq N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_3)$. Thus we only need to show $N_2^2(x_3) \subseteq N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_2)$. Suppose this is not true and there exists $w_6 \in$ $N_2^2(x_3) \setminus (N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_2))$ and $w_3 \in N_2(x_3)$ such that $w_3w_6 \in E(G)$. Note that $w_{12}w_6 \notin$ E(G), otherwise $\langle x_3, u, x_2, x_1, w_{12}, w_6 \rangle \cong$ H-6, which in turn gives $w_{12}w_3 \notin E(G)$, otherwise $\langle w_3; x_3, w_6, w_{12} \rangle$ is a claw. On the other hand, since $|N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_2)| \ge 2$, we can assume w_2 exists. To avoid $\langle w_{12}, w_2, x_2; x_3w_3w_6 \rangle$ be a Z_3 , we have both w_3w_2 and w_2w_6 in E(G). Because if $w_3w_2 \in E(G)$, then $w_2w_6 \in E(G)$, otherwise $\langle w_3; x_3, w_6, w_2 \rangle$ is a claw; if $w_2w_6 \in$ E(G), then $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$, otherwise $\langle x_1, u, x_3; w_3w_6w_2 \rangle$ is Z_3 . However, this will force $\langle w_3, w_6, w_2; w_{12}x_1u \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

2) Firstly, we will show $R_3 = \{w_3\}$ and $w_3w_{12} \in E(G)$. Suppose this is not true, there exist $w_3, w_6 \in R_3$. Since neither $\langle w_3, x_3, x_2, x_1, w_{12} \rangle$ nor $\langle w_6, x_3, x_2, x_1, x_{12} \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2, $w_3w_{12}, w_6w_{12} \notin E(G)$. Since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is connected and $|N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_2)| \ge 2$, we may assume w_2 exists and $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$. To avoid $\langle u, x_1, x_2; w_2w_3w_6 \rangle$ be a Z_3 , we have $w_2w_6 \in E(G)$. However, this will force $\langle x_2, x_3, w_3, w_6, w_2 \rangle \cong$ H-2, a contradiction.

Secondly, we will show $R_2 = \{w_2\}$. Since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is connected, we may assume $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$. If there exists $w_5 \in R_2 \setminus \{w_2\}$, then $w_5w_3 \notin E(G)$, otherwise $\langle x_3, x_2, w_5, w_2, w_3 \rangle \cong$ H-2. However, this will force $\langle w_{12}, w_5, w_2; w_3x_3u \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , showing a contraction.

Thirdly, we will show $|R_1| \leq 1$. If there exists $w_1, w_4 \in R_1$, to avoid $\langle w_4, w_1, w_{12}; x_2x_3w_3 \rangle$ be a Z_3 and we can assume $w_3w_1 \in E(G)$ and $w_3w_4 \notin E(G)$, otherwise, $\langle x_3; x_1, w_1, w_4, w_3 \rangle \cong$ H-2. But this will in turn give $\langle w_4, w_{12}, w_1; w_3x_3u \rangle$ is a Z_3 by above three observations, we get $|R_i| \leq 1$, which implies $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_{12}\}$.

Claim 5.2.9. If $|\{w_{12}, w_{23}, w_{13}\}| \ge 2$, then

1) $V_2 = N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_2) \cup N_2(x_3).$

2) If there exists $i \in [1,3]$ such that $|R_i| \ge 2$, then V_2 is a clique. Otherwise $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_{12}, w_{23}, w_{13}\}$.

Proof. 1) This is clearly true by Claim 5.2.6.

2) We may assume there exist $w_3, w_4 \in R_3$. The following three statements give us $V_2 = N_2(x_3)$, which implies V_2 is a clique.

Firstly, we have $w_{13} \in V_2$. Suppose this is not true, then $w_{12}, w_{23} \in V_2$ by assumption. Since $\langle w_3, w_4, w_{23}; w_{12}x_1u \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we can assume $w_{12}w_3 \in E(G)$. However, this in turn gives $\langle x_1, w_{12}, w_{23}, w_3, x_3 \rangle \cong$ H-2.

Secondly, we have $w_{12} \notin V_2$. Otherwise, since $\langle w_3, w_4, w_{13}; w_{12}x_2u \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we can assume $w_{12}w_3 \in E(G)$. But this gives us $\langle u, x_2, x_1, w_{12}, w_{13}, w_3 \rangle \cong$ H-8.

Thirdly, we have $R_2 = \emptyset$ and $R_1 = \emptyset$. We only show that $R_2 = \emptyset$. Suppose to the contrary, there exists $w_2 \in R_2$. To avoid $\langle w_3, w_4, w_{13}; x_1x_2w_2 \rangle$ be a Z_3 and $\langle w_{13}; w_3, w_2, x_1 \rangle$ be a claw, we can assume $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\langle w_{13}, w_4, w_3; w_2x_2u \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_2w_{13} \in E(G)$, which implies $\langle x_2, x_3, w_3, w_{13}, w_2 \rangle \cong$ H-2, or $w_4w_2 \in E(G)$, which implies $\langle x_2, w_3, w_3, w_{13}, w_2 \rangle \cong$ H-2, or $w_4w_2 \in E(G)$, which implies $\langle x_2, w_2, w_4, w_3, x_3 \rangle \cong$ H-2.

If $|R_i| \leq 1$, then by 1), we have $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_{12}, w_{23}, w_{13}\}.$

From Claim 5.2.7, Claim 5.2.8 and Claim 5.2.9, we can see that Lemma 5.2.2 is true.

Lemma 5.2.3. Let G be a 3-connected Z_3 -free line graph with S as a minimum vertex cut and V_1, V_2 as the exact two components of $G \setminus S$. If $V_1 = \{u\}, |V_2| \leq 6$ and there exists a triangle, say $x_1x_2x_3x_1$, in S, then there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Proof. We still follow notations that $w_i \in N_2(x_i) \setminus (N_2(x_j) \cup N_2(x_k))$ and $w_{ij} \in N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j)$, where $\{i, j, k\} = \{1, 2, 3\}$. Then, by Lemma 5.2.2, $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_{12}, w_{23}, w_{13}\}$.

The following series of claims are showing this lemma is true.

Claim 5.2.10. For any $t \in S \setminus \{x_1, x_2, x_3\}$, one of the following conclusions holds. 1) For any $t \in S \setminus \{x_1, x_2, x_3\}$, $|N_S(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\}| \neq 2$. 2) If $N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \{x_1, x_2, x_3\}$, then $N_2(t) \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$. 3) If $N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \{x_i\}$, then $N_2(t) = N_2(x_i)$, where $i \in [1, 3]$. 4) If $N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \emptyset$, then $N_2(t) \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$. 5) For any $t \in S$, $N_2(t) \cap \{w_1, w_2, w_3\} \neq \emptyset$. **Proof.** 1) Suppose $N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \{x_1, x_2\}$, then $\langle u, x_1, x_2, x_3, t \rangle \cong H-9$, showing a contradiction.

2) We may assume $w_{12} \in N_2(t)$, then $\langle u, x_1, x_2, t, w_{12} \rangle \cong \text{H-9.}$ Since $N_2(t) \neq \emptyset$, we have $N_2(t) \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$.

3) By symmetric, we may assume $N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \{x_3\}$, Since neither $\langle x_3; t, x_1, w_3 \rangle$ nor $\langle x_3; t, x_1, w_{23} \rangle$ nor $\langle x_3; t, x_2, w_{13} \rangle$ is a claw, we have $\{w_3, w_{13}, w_{23}\} \subseteq N_s(t)$. Moreover $tw_1, tw_2, tw_{12} \notin E(G)$, otherwise either $\langle w_1, x_1, u, x_3, t \rangle$ or $\langle w_2, x_2, u, x_3, t \rangle$ or $\langle w_{12}, x_2, u, x_3, t \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2. Thus $N_2(t) = N_2(x_3)$.

4) If $N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \emptyset$, then $w_{ij} \notin N_2(t)$, otherwise $\langle u, x_i, x_j, w_{ij}, t \rangle \cong \text{H-2}$, where $\{i, j, k\} = \{1, 2, 3\}.$

5) This is easily followed by above conclusions.

We may denote $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2, x_3\}, S_2 = \{t \in S | N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \{x_1, x_2, x_3\}\},$ $S_3 = \{t \in S | |N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} | = 1\}$ and $S_4 = \{t \in S | N_s(t) \cap \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \emptyset\}$. Clearly $S = S_1 \cup S_2 \cup S_3 \cup S_4.$

Claim 5.2.11. By the definition of S_1 , S_2 , S_3 and S_4 , we have:

- 1) $S_1 \cup S_2$ is a clique.
- 2) $S_3 \cup S_4$ is a clique.

Proof. 1) This is true since otherwise $\langle \{u\} \cup S_1 \cup S_2 \rangle$ contains an induced subgraph isomorphic to H-9.

2) For any $t, t' \in S_3 \cup S_4$, we may assume $tx_1, t'x_1 \notin E(G)$. Since $\langle u; t, t', x_1 \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $tt' \in E(G)$.

Claim 5.2.12. For any $x_i \in S_1$, we have $|N_{S_3}(x_i)| \le 1$, where $i \in [1,3]$.

Proof. We may assume there exist $t, t' \in N_{S_3}(x_1)$, then $\langle t, t', x_1 \rangle$ is a triangle. Let $w' \in N_2(x_1)$, then $\langle u, t, t', x_1, w' \rangle \cong \text{H-9}$, where $w' \in \{w_1, w_{12}, w_{13}\}$ by Claim 5.2.10.

Claim 5.2.13. For any $w_i \in \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, we have $|N_{S_2}(w_i)| \leq 1$, $|N_{S_3}(w_i)| \leq 1$ and $|N_{S_4}(w_i)| \leq 1$.

Proof. We only show this is true for w_1 . If there exist $t, t' \in S_2$ (or there exist $t, t' \in S_3$) such that $tw_1, t'w_1 \in E(G)$, then $\langle u, t, t', x_1, w_1 \rangle \cong$ H-9. If there exist $t, t' \in S_4$ such that $tw_1, t'w_1 \in E(G)$, then $\langle u, t, t', w_1, x_1 \rangle \cong$ H-2.

Claim 5.2.14. If all w_i, w_j, w_{jk} exist, then $w_i w_{jk} \notin E(G)$, where $\{i, j, k\} = \{1, 2, 3\}$.

Proof. Suppose to the contrary, all w_1, w_2, w_{23} exist and $w_1w_{23} \in E(G)$. Since $\langle w_{23}; w_1, w_2, x_3 \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$, which in turn gives $\langle w_1, w_2, w_{23}, x_2, x_1 \rangle \cong$ H-2, showing a contradiction.

Claim 5.2.15. If there exists $t \in S_4$, then $S_4 = \{t\}$ and $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$. Moreover, if there also exists $t' \in S_2$, then $\{t, t', w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ is a clique and $|S_2| \leq 1$.

Proof. Suppose this is not true, we may assume $tw_3 \in E(G)$ and $tw_1 \notin E(G)$. Note that $w_1w_3, w_{12}w_3 \notin E(G)$ since neither $\langle w_3; t, x_3, w_1 \rangle$ nor $\langle w_3; t, x_3, w_{12} \rangle$ is a claw. If $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$, since $\langle w_3; w_2, x_3, t \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $tw_2 \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\langle w_2, w_3, t; ux_1w_1 \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$, which implies $\langle w_2; w_1, x_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a claw, showing a contradiction. If $w_2w_3 \notin E(G)$, then w_{13} or w_{23} exists since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is connected. We may assume w_{13} exists, then $\langle w_1, w_{12}, w_{13}; w_3tu \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Thus we have $tw_1 \in E(G)$. Similarly, we can show that $tw_2 \in E(G)$ if w_2 exists. By Claim 5.2.10, we know $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, and by Claim 5.2.13, we get $S_4 = \{t\}$.

If there also exists $t' \in S_2$, we may assume $t'w_3 \in E(G)$ by symmetric. Since $\langle w_3; w_{23}, t, t' \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $tt' \in E(G)$. Moreover, since neither $\langle w_2, w_3, t', x_3, x_2 \rangle$ nor $\langle w_1, w_3, t', x_3, x_1 \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2, we have $t'w_2 \in E(G)$, which in turn gives us $\{t, t', w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ is a clique and $|S_2| \leq 1$ by Claim 5.2.13.

By Claim 5.2.13, we know $|S_4| \le 1$ and $|S_2| \le 1$.

Claim 5.2.16. If $S_3 \neq \emptyset$ and there exists $t' \in S_2$, then $N_2(t') = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ and $S_2 = \{t'\}$.

Proof. We may assume there exists $t \in S_3$ such that $tx_3 \in E(G)$, then $N_2(t) = N_2(x_3)$.

Firstly, we want to show that $t'w_3 \in E(G)$. Suppose this is not true and $t'w_1 \in E(G)$, then neither w_1w_3 nor tt' in E(G). Otherwise $\langle w_3, w_1, t', x_1, u, t \rangle \cong \text{H-4}$ or $\langle w_{23}, w_1, t', x_1, u, t \rangle \cong$

H-4 or $\langle t', x_1, x_3, t, u \rangle \cong$ H-9, showing a contradiction. However, if w_{23} exists, then $w_1 w_{23} \notin E(G)$ by Claim 5.2.14, which in turn gives $\langle w_{23}, w_3, t; ut'w_1 \rangle$ a Z_3 ; if w_{12} exists, then either $\langle w_3, t, x_3; t'w_1w_{12} \rangle$ is a Z_3 or $\langle w_{12}; w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a claw; if neither w_{23} nor w_{12} exists but w_{13} exists, since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is connected and neither $\langle w_{13}; w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ nor $\langle x_2; w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a claw, we have either $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$ or $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$, both of them will force $w_2w_{13} \in E(G)$, contradicts to Claim 5.2.14.

Note that $tt' \notin E(G)$, otherwise $\langle u, x_3, t, t'w_3 \rangle \cong \text{H-9}$.

Secondly, we want to show that $w_1t', w_2t' \in E(G)$. Suppose this is not true, then $w_1w_2 \notin E(G)$. Otherwise $\langle t', u, x_2; w_2w_1w_{13} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , which implies w_{12} and w_{13} exist since $deg_G(w_1) \geq 3$ and there dose not exist $t'' \in S_2 \cup S_3 \cup S_4$ such that $t''w_1 \in E(G)$ by Claim 5.2.10. Moreover, since neither $\langle w_3; t, t', w_1 \rangle$ nor $\langle w_3; t, t', w_2 \rangle$ nor $\langle w_3; t, t', w_{12} \rangle$ is a claw, we have $w_3w_1, w_3w_2 \notin E(G)$, which in turn gives $\langle w_{12}, w_1, x_1; t'w_3t \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

Thus $N_2(t') = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ and we have $S_2 = \{t'\}$ by Claim 5.2.13.

Claim 5.2.17. If $S_3 = S_4 = \emptyset$ and there exists $t \in S_2$, then $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique and $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$. In particular, $S_2 = \{t\}$.

Proof. We may assume $tw_3 \in E(G)$ by symmetric.

If both w_{23} and w_{13} exist, since neither $\langle x_1, u, t; w_3w_{23}w_2 \rangle$ nor $\langle x_2, u, t; w_3w_{13}w_1 \rangle$ is a Z_3 and neither $\langle x_2, w_2, w_{23}, w_3, t \rangle$ nor $\langle x_1, w_2, w_{23}, w_3, t \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2, we have w_2w_3 , $w_1w_3, tw_2, tw_1 \in E(G)$. Thus $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ and $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique.

If either w_{23} or w_{13} exists, we may assume w_{23} exists. Similarly, we can show that both w_2w_3 and tw_2 in E(G). Since w_{13} does not exist and w_1w_{23} does not in E(G) by Claim 5.2.14, we have w_1w_2 or w_1w_3 in E(G), which implies $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique since G is claw-free. Since $\langle x_1, x_3, t, w_3, w_1 \rangle \ncong$ H-2, we have $w_1t \in E(G)$. Thus $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$.

If neither w_{23} nor w_{13} exists, since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is connected, we can assume $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$ by symmetric. If fact, we can show that there does not exist $t' \in S_2$ such that $t'w_1 \in E(G)$. Otherwise, since w_{12} exists, similarly as w_{23} exists, we can show that $t'w_2, t'w_3 \in E(G)$.

Then $t, t' \in N_S(w_3)$, showing a contradiction. Since $deg_G(w_1) \geq 3$, we have w_1w_2 or w_1w_3 in E(G), which implies $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is clique since G is claw-free. Moreover, since neither $\langle x_2, x_3, t, w_3, w_2 \rangle$ nor $\langle x_1, x_3, t, w_3, w_1 \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2, we have both tw_2 and tw_3 in E(G). Therefore, $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$.

By Claim 5.2.13, we know $S_2 = \{t\}$.

Claim 5.2.18. If $S_2 \cup S_4 = \emptyset$ and $S_3 \neq \emptyset$, then $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique.

Proof. If there exist $t, t' \in S_3$, we may assume $tx_1, t'x_3 \in E(G)$ by Claim 5.2.10. Then $N_2(t) = N_2(x_1)$ and $N_2(t') = N_2(x_3)$. If neither w_{12} nor w_{23} exists, since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is connected and $\langle w_{13}; w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is not a claw, we can assume $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$ by symmetric. Moreover, to avoid $\langle w_1, t, x_1; x_2w_2w_3 \rangle$ be a Z_3 , $\langle w_2; x_2, w_1, w_3 \rangle$ or $\langle w_3; x_3, w_1, w_2 \rangle$ be a claw, we have both w_1w_2 and w_1w_3 in E(G). If w_{12} or w_{23} exists, we may assume w_{12} exists. To avoid $\langle w_3, t', x_3; x_1w_{12}w_2 \rangle$ be a Z_3 and $\langle t'; u, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ be a claw, we have $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$. Similarly as w_{12} does not exist, to avoid $\langle w_1, t, x_1; x_2w_2w_3 \rangle$ be a Z_3 , we have both w_1w_2 and w_1w_3 in E(G). Thus $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique since G is claw-free.

If $S_3 = \{t\}$, we may assume $tw_3 \in E(G)$ by symmetric. If neither w_{12} nor w_{13} exists, since $deg_G(w_1) \geq 3$, we have $w_1w_2, w_1w_3 \in E(G)$. If w_{12} does not exist and w_{13} exists, since $\langle t, w_3, w_{13}; x_1x_2w_2 \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$. Moreover, if both w_{12} and w_{13} exist, since neither $\langle t, w_3, w_{13}; x_1x_2w_2 \rangle$ nor $\langle t, x_3, w_3; w_2w_{12}w_1 \rangle$ is a Z_3 , we have w_2w_3 and w_1w_2 in E(G) or w_1w_3 in E(G). Since $deg_G(w_1) \geq 3$, we have w_1w_2 or w_1w_3 in E(G). G is claw-free gives us that $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique.

Claim 5.2.19. There exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Proof. We want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following subcases. Subcase 1: Suppose $S_2 \cup S_3 \cup S_4 = \{t\}$.

We may assume $tw_3 \in E(G)$ by symmetric.

Subcase 1.1: At least one of $\{w_{23}, w_{13}\}$ exists.

We may assume w_{23} exists. If w_2 exists or w_1 exists, then let $C = ux_3x_1w_{12}w_{13}w_1w_3tu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_2w_{23}w_2$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_2) = \{u, x_3, x_1\}$, $N_C(w_{23}) = \{w_{12}, w_{13}\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_3, w_1, t\}$ (See Figure 5.4(1)). If neither w_1 nor w_2 exists, then $t \in S_2 \cup S_3$ since $|N_G(t)| \ge 3$, which implies $tx_3 \in E(G)$. Let $C = ux_2x_1w_{12}w_{13}w_3tu$ be a cycle and $\{x_3, w_{23}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_3) = \{w_3, t, u, x_2, x_1\}$ and $N_C(w_{23}) = \{w_{12}, w_{13}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.4(2)).

Subcase 1.2: Neither w_{23} nor w_{13} exists.

If neither w_{23} nor w_{13} exists, then w_{12} must exist.

If $N_2(t) = N_2(x_3)$, let $C = x_3 u x_1 w_{12} w_1 t x_3$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_2 w_2 w_3$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_2) = \{u, x_1\}$, $N_C(w_2) = \{w_1, w_{12}\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{x_3, t\}$ (See Figure 5.4(3)). If $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, let $C = u x_3 x_1 w_{12} w_1 w_3 t u$ be a cycle and $\{x_2, w_3\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_2) = \{x_1, x_3, u\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_1, w_{12}, w_3, t\}$ (See Figure 5.4(4)). Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G.

Subcase 2. Assume $|S_2 \cup S_3 \cup S_4| \ge 2$.

By Claim 5.2.13 to Claim 5.2.18, we have $|N_2(S_2 \cup S_3 \cup S_4) \cap \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}| \ge 2$. And we may assume there exist $t \in S_2$ and $t' \in S_4$ (since other cases are similarly and much easier), then $tw_1, t'w_3 \in E(G)$. Let $C = tt'w_3w_{13}w_{23}w_2w_{12}w_1t$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $ux_1x_2x_3$ be stems of T with $N_C(u) = \{t, t'\}$, $N_C(x_1) = \{w_1, w_{12}\}$, $N_C(x_2) = \{w_2\}$ and $N_C(x_3) = \{w_{23}, w_{13}, w_3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.4(5)). Note that if $S_3 \neq \emptyset$, we may assume $S_3 \subseteq \{t_1, t_2, t_3\}$ and $t_1x_1, t_2x_2, t_3x_3 \in E(G)$. Then adding x_1t_1, x_2t_2, x_3t_3 to E(T), $w_1t_1, t_1w_{12}, w_{12}t_2, t_2w_2, w_{13}t_3, t_3w_3$ to E(C) if they exist and deleting $w_1w_{13}, w_{12}w_2, w_{23}w_3$ from E(C). Similarly, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Case 2.2: There does not exist a triangle in $\langle S \rangle$.

Since G is claw-free and $ux \in E(G)$ for any $x \in S$, we have $\alpha(G) \leq 2$. Moreover, since neither H-5 nor triangle is an induced subgraph of G, there is no induced cycle with 5 vertices in $\langle S \rangle$, which implies $|S| \leq 4$. Now we want to consider following subcases.

Case 2.2.1: Assume $\langle S \rangle$ is connected.



Figure 5.4. $V_1 = \{u\}, V_2$ is not a clique and $\langle S \rangle$ contains a triangle.

We may denote by P = xyz is an induced path in $\langle S \rangle$, then we can easily get following claims.

Claim 5.2.20. $N_2(x) \cap N_2(z) = N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z)$.

Proof. If there exists $w \in N_2(x) \cap N_2(z) \setminus N_2(y)$, then $\langle w, x, y, z, u \rangle \cong \text{H-2}$.

Claim 5.2.21. $|N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z)| \le 1$.

Proof. Otherwise, let $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z)$, then $\langle x, y, w_1, w_2, z \rangle \cong \text{H-9.}$

Claim 5.2.22. Either $N_2(y) \subseteq N_2(x)$ or $N_2(y) \subseteq N_2(z)$.

Proof. For any $w \in N_2(y)$, since $\langle y; x, z, w \rangle$ is not a claw, $wx \in E(G)$ or $wy \in E(G)$. If there exist $w_1 \in N_2(y) \cap N_2(x) \setminus N_2(z)$ and $w_2 \in N_2(y) \cap N_2(z) \setminus N_2(x)$, then $\langle y; u, x, w_1, w_2, z \rangle \cong$ H-5, giving a contradiction. Thus, either $N_2(y) \subseteq N_2(x)$ or $N_2(y) \subseteq N_2(z)$.

From here and after, we always assume $N_2(y) \subseteq N_2(x)$, then we can show that $N_2(x) = N_2(y)$ by following claim.

Claim 5.2.23. $N_2(x) = N_2(y)$.

Proof. Since $N_2(y) \neq \emptyset$, we may denote $w_1 \in N_2(y) \subseteq N_2(x)$. Suppose there exists $w_2 \in N_2(x) \setminus N_2(y)$. If $w_1 \notin N_2(z)$, then $\langle w_2, w_1, x, y, u, z \rangle \cong \text{H-8}$; if $w_1 \in N_2(z)$, since $|N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z)| = 1$ and $|N_2(y) \cup N_2(z)| \ge 2$, we may assume $w_3 \in N_2(z) \setminus N_2(y)$, however this in turn gives us $\langle w_1; w_2, w_3, y \rangle$ is a claw or $\langle w_3, w_1, w_2, x, y, u \rangle$ isomorphic to H-8.

Case 2.2.1.1: Suppose $\langle S \rangle$ is an induced path with four vertices, denote by P.

Claim 5.2.24. If $\langle S \rangle$ is an induced path with four vertices, say P, then P = txyz and $|V_2| \leq 6$.

Proof. Suppose P = xyzt is an induced path in $\langle S \rangle$, then there exists $w_1 \in N_2(x) = N_2(y) \setminus (N_2(z) \cap N_2(t))$ since $|N_2(x) \cup N_2(y)| \ge 2$, $|N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z)| \le 1$ and $N_2(y) \cap N_2(t) \subseteq N_2(z)$. However, this illustrates that $\langle w_1, x, y, u, z, t \rangle \cong$ H-8. Thus S = P = txyz.

We want to show $|V_2| \leq 6$ by following five statements.

Firstly, There is at most one vertex, in $N_2(t) \setminus N_2(x) \cup N_2(y) \cup N_2(z)$ (or $N_2(z) \setminus N_2(x) \cup N_2(y) \cup N_2(t)$). Otherwise, let $w, w' \in N_2(t) \setminus N_2(x) \cup N_2(y) \cup N_2(z)$, then $\langle w, w', t; xyz \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

Secondly, $|N_2(t) \cap N_2(z)| \leq 1$. Otherwise, let $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(t) \cap N_2(z)$, then $\langle u, z, w_1, w_2, t \rangle \cong$ H-2.

Thirdly, $|N_2(t) \cap N_2(x) \cap N_2(y)| \le 1$ and $|N_2(z) \cap N_2(x) \cap N_2(y)| \le 1$. Otherwise, let $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(t) \cap N_2(x) \cap N_2(y)$, then $\langle t, x, y, w_1, w_2 \rangle \cong$ H-9.

Fourthly, $N_2(t) \cap N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$. Otherwise, let $w \in N_2(t) \cap N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z)$, then $\langle w, t, x, u, z \rangle \cong \text{H-2}$.

Fifthly, $|N_2(x) = N_2(y)| \leq 3$. Otherwise, we may assume there exist $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(x) \setminus (N_2(t) \cup N_2(z))$. If $N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$, denote $w_3 \in N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z)$, then $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3; zut \rangle$ is a Z_3 . If $N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$, then there exists $w_3 \in N_2(x) \setminus (N_2(z) \cup \{w_1, w_2\})$, clearly, $dist(z, w_3) \geq 2$, we can also find a Z_3 in G.

By Claim 5.2.24, we may denote $S = P_4 = txyz$, $N_2(x) = N_2(y) \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, $w_4 \in N_2(t) \cap N_2(z), w_5 \in N_2(t) \setminus N_2(x) \cup N_2(y) \cup N_2(z)$ and $w_6 \in N_2(z) \setminus N_2(x) \cup N_2(y) \cup N_2(t)$. Note that any vertex in $\{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4, w_5, w_6\}$ may not exist.

Claim 5.2.25. If w_5 exists(or w_6 exists), then $3 \ge |N_2(w_5) \cap \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}| \ge |\{w_1, w_2, w_3\}| - 1$.

Proof. If $N_2(w_5) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, then $\langle w_5, w_1, w_2, w_3, x \rangle \cong \text{H-9}$. If there exist w_1w_5, w_2w_5 not in E(G), then either $\langle w_1, w_2, x; uzw_5 \rangle$ is a Z_3 or $\langle z; u, w_1, w_5 \rangle$ is a claw or $\langle z; u, w_2, w_5 \rangle$ is a claw, showing a contradiction.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following two subcases. Subcase 1: Assume $|\{w_1, w_2, w_3\}| = 3$.

We may let $w_2w_6, w_3w_6, w_2w_5 \in E(G)$ by Claim 5.2.25, then we can also assume $zw_3 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_2, w_3, w_6, z, y \rangle \ncong$ H-2, which implies $w_3w_5 \notin E(G)$ since $\langle w_3; z, w_1, w_5 \rangle$ is not a claw and $\langle y, w_1, w_2, w_3, w_5 \rangle \ncong$ H-9. Thus $w_1w_5 \in E(G)$, which implies $tw_1 \in E(G)$ since $\langle x, w_1, w_2, w_5, t \rangle \ncong$ H-2. Moreover, since $\langle y, w_1, w_2, w_5, w_4, z \rangle \ncong$ H-4 and $\langle w_4; t, z, w_2 \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_3w_4 \in E(G)$. Similarly, we can show that $w_1w_4 \in E(G)$.

Let $C = utw_1w_5w_4w_6zyu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xw_2w_3 be stems of Twith $N_C(x) = \{u, t\}, N_C(w_2) = \{w_1, w_5\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{w_4, w_6, z, y\}$ (Note that even if w_4 or w_5 or w_6 does not exist, we can also find a cycle C or a tree T similarly). Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.5(1)).



Figure 5.5. $V_1 = \{u\}, V_2$ is not a clique and $\langle S \rangle$ is an induced P_4 .

Subcase 2: We assume that $|\{w_1, w_2, w_3\}| = 2$.

We may assume w_3 does not exist. By Claim 5.2.25, we can assume $w_2w_6 \in E(G)$. Since $\langle x, y, w_2; w_6w_4w_5 \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_2w_4 \in E(G)$ or $w_5w_6 \in E(G)$.

If $w_2w_4 \in E(G)$, then $zw_2 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_2, w_4, w_6, z, y \rangle \ncong$ H-2. By symmetric ,we can also show that $w_1w_4, w_1t, w_1w_5 \in E(G)$. Let $C = utw_5w_4w_6zyu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xw_1w_2 be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{u, t\}$, $N_C(w_1) = \{w_5, w_4\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_6, z, y\}$ (Note that even if w_4 or w_5 or w_6 does not exist, we can also find a cycle C or a tree T similarly.) Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.5(2)).

If $w_5w_6 \in E(G)$, since neither $\langle w_6; w_5, w_2, z \rangle$ is a claw nor $\langle w_5, w_2, w_6, z, u, t \rangle$ isomorphic to H-4, we have either w_2w_5 or w_2z in E(G). If $w_2z \in E(G)$, to avoid $\langle u, y, z, w_2, w_6, w_4 \rangle \cong$ H-4, we have $w_2w_4 \in E(G)$. Then we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as above. If $w_2w_5 \in E(G)$, to avoid $\langle w_1, x, y; zw_6w_5 \rangle$ be a Z_3 , we have w_1z or w_1w_6 or w_1w_5 in E(G), but not both w_1w_6 and w_1w_5 in E(G) since $\langle x, y, w_1, w_2, w_5, w_6 \rangle \ncong$ H-7. If $w_1z \in E(G)$, since $\langle z; u, w_1, w_6 \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_1w_6 \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\langle w_1, z, w_6, w_4, w_5, t \rangle$ does not isomorphic to H-8, we have $w_1w_4 \in E(G)$. Let $C = utw_5w_6w_4zyu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xw_1w_2 be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{y, u, t\}$, $N_C(w_1) = \{w_5, w_6\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_4, z\}$ (Note that if $w_1w_6 \in E(G)$, then $w_1z \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_6; z, w_1, w_5 \rangle$ is not a claw. If $w_1w_5 \in E(G)$, then $tw_1 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_5; t, w_1, w_6 \rangle$ is not a claw. Moreover, $w_1w_4 \in E(G)$ given by $\langle w_5, t, w_1, w_2, w_6, w_4 \rangle \ncong$ H-5. Similarly as $zw_2 \in E(G)$, we can find a cycle C and a tree T in G.) Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.5(3))

Case 2.2.1.2: Assume $\langle S \rangle$ is an induced C_4 or P_3 .

Claim 5.2.26. If $\langle S \rangle$ is an induced cycle with four vertices or a path with three vertices, then $|V_2| \leq 6$.

Proof. If |S| = 4, we denote by S = xyztx be the cycle with $N_2(x) = N_2(y)$ and $N_2(z) = N_2(t)$ by Claim 5.2.23. If |S| = 3, we denote by S = xyz with $N_2(x) = N_2(y)$.

Moreover, we reserve $w \in N_2(y) \cap N_2(z)$ if it exists. The following two statements are showing this lemma is true.

Firstly, for any $w' \in N_2(z) \setminus \{w\}$, $|N_2(w') \cap N_2(x)| \ge |N_2(x)| - 1$ and $|N_2(x) \setminus \{w\}| \le 2$.

It is clearly true if $N_2(y) = \{w, w_1\}$. Thus we may assume there exist $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(y) \setminus \{w\}$ and $w' \in N_2(z) \setminus \{w\}$. Since $\langle w_1, w_2, y; uzw' \rangle$ is not a Z_3 and $\langle z, y, w_1, w_2, w' \rangle \ncong H-2$, we can assume $w_1w' \in E(G)$ and $w_2w' \notin E(G)$, which implies $|N_2(w') \cap N_2(y)| \ge |N_2(y)| - 1$ and $|N_2(y) \setminus \{w\}| \le 2$. Similarly, we can prove that $|N_2(z) \setminus \{w\}| \le 2$.

We may denote by $N_2(x) = N_2(y) = \{w_1, w_2, w\}, N_2(z) = N_2(t) = \{w, w_3, w_4\}$ and $w_1w_4, w_2w_3 \in E(G)$ if they exist.

Secondly, For any $w' \in V_2 \setminus N_2(x) \cup N_2(z)$, we have $ww' \notin E(G)$, $\{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4\} \subseteq N_2(w')$ and $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4, w, w'\}$, which implies $|V_2| \leq 6$.

Since $\langle w; x, z, w' \rangle$ is not a claw, we get $ww' \notin E(G)$. Moreover, $N_2(w') \cap \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4\} \neq \emptyset$. Otherwise, let $w'' \in V_2 \setminus (N_2(x) \cup N_2(z) \cup \{w\})$ such that $w_1w'', w''w \in E(G)$, then $\langle z, u, y; w_1w''w' \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Thus, we may assume $w'w_1 \in E(G)$, which implies $w'w_4 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_1; x, w_4, w' \rangle$ is not a claw. Furthermore, there does not exist $w'' \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2, w, w_3, w_4, w'\}$ such that $w'w'' \in E(G)$. Otherwise, either $\langle z, u, y; w_1w''w' \rangle$ or $\langle w', w'', w_1; yzt \rangle$ is a Z_3 , which in turn gives that $\langle V_2 \setminus N_2(S) \rangle$ is an independent set. On the other hand, since G is 3-connected, $\{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4\} \subseteq N_2(w')$ for all $w' \in V_2 \setminus N_2(S)$, which implies $|V_2 \setminus N_2(S)| \leq 1$. Therefore, $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4, w, w'\}$.

Since any vertex in $\{w_1, w_2, w, w_3, w_4, w'\}$ may not exist and $|N_2(x) \cup N_2(y)| \ge 2$, $|N_2(z) \cup N_2(t)| \ge 2$ and $|N_2(w')| \ge 3$ if w' exists. We may assume w_2, w_3 exists. If |S| = 4, let $C = uxw_1w_2w'w_4wtu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path yzw_3 be stems of T with $N_2(y) = \{u, x, w_1\}, N_2(z) = \{t\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{w_2, w', w_4, w\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.6(1)). If |S| = 3, let $C = uxw_1w'w_4wzu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path yw_2w_3 be stems of T with $N_2(y) = \{u, x_1\}, N_2(w_2) = \{w_1\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{w', w_4, w, z\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.6(2)).

Case 2.2.2: Assume $\langle S \rangle$ is not connected.



Figure 5.6. $V_1 = \{u\}, V_2$ is not a clique and $\langle S \rangle$ is an induced C_4 or P_3 .

Since G is claw-free and for any $x \in S$, $ux \in E(G)$, there exist exact two components, say S_1 and S_2 , in $\langle S \rangle$. Moreover, $\langle S \rangle$ does not contain an induced triangle implies $|S_1| \leq 2$ and $|S_2| \leq 2$. We let $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2\}$ and $S_2 \subseteq \{x_3, x_4\}$. The following claims are true.

Claim 5.2.27. $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j) \cap N_2(x_k) = \emptyset$, where $i, j, k \in [1, 4]$.

Proof. If there exists $w \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(x_2) \cap N_2(x_3)$, then $\langle x_3, u, x_1, x_2, w \rangle \cong \text{H-2.}$

Claim 5.2.28. $|N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j)| \le 1$, where $i, j \in [1, 4]$.

Proof. By symmetric, we only show that $|N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(x_2)| \le 1$ and $|N_2(x_2) \cap N_2(x_3)| \le 1$. 1. Suppose to the contrary, there exist $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(x_2)$, then $\langle w_1, w_2, x_1, x_2, u, x_3 \rangle \cong$ H-6. If there exist $w_3, w_4 \in N_2(x_2) \cap N_2(x_3)$, then $\langle u, x_2, w_3, w_4, x_3 \rangle \cong$ H-2.

Claim 5.2.29. $N_2^2(x_k) \subseteq N_2(x_i) \cup N_2(x_j)$, where $\{i, j\} = \{1, 2\}$ and $k \in \{3, 4\}$ or $\{i, j\} = \{3, 4\}$ and $k \in \{1, 2\}$.

Proof. Suppose to the contrary, there exist $w_1 \in N_2(x_3)$ and $w_2 \in N_2^2(x_3)$. Since $\langle x_1, x_2, u; x_3w_1w_2 \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we may assume $w_1x_2 \in E(G)$. However, this in turn gives us $\langle w_1; x_2, x_3, w_2 \rangle$ is a claw.

We may denote by $w_{ij} \in N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(x_j)$ and $w_i \in N_2(x_i) \setminus \bigcup_{j \neq i} N_2(x_j)$ if they exist, where $i, j \in [1, 4]$.

Claim 5.2.30. If $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2\}$ and $S_2 = \{x_3, x_4\}$, then $V_2 \subseteq \{w_{12}, w_{13}, w_{14}, w_{23}, w_{24}, w_{34}\}$ and there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G. **Proof.** We prove this claim by following three statements.

If both w_{12} and w_{34} exist, then $V_2 \subseteq \{w_{12}, w_{13}, w_{14}, w_{23}, w_{24}, w_{34}\}$. We may suppose w_1 exists, then $\langle x_3, x_4, u; x_2w_{12}w_1 \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Similarly, we can show that w_2, w_3, w_4 all do not exist.

If either w_{12} or w_{34} exists, then $V_2 \subseteq \{w_{12}, w_{13}, w_{14}, w_{23}, w_{24}, w_{34}\}$. We may assume w_{12} exists and w_{34} does not exist. Then neither w_1 nor w_2 exists. Since $|N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_2)| \ge 2$, we may assume w_{13} exists, then w_4 does not exists otherwise $\langle w_{12}, w_{13}, x_1; ux_4w_4 \rangle$ is a Z_3 . If w_3 exists, then w_{14} does not exist. Otherwise $\langle w_{12}, w_{14}, x_1; ux_3w_3 \rangle$ is a Z_3 , which in turn gives w_{24} exists since $N_2(x_4) \neq \emptyset$. To avoid $\langle w_{24}, w_{12}, x_2; ux_3w_3 \rangle$ be a Z_3 and $\langle w_{12}; x_2, w_3, w_{24} \rangle$ be a claw, we have $w_{24}w_3 \in E(G)$. However, this force $\langle w_{24}; x_2, w_3, w_{24} \rangle$ to be a claw. Thus neither w_3 nor w_4 exists. Therefore, $V_2 \subseteq \{w_{12}, w_{13}, w_{14}, w_{23}, w_{24}, w_{34}\}$.

If neither w_{12} nor w_{34} exists, then $V_2 \subseteq \{w_{13}, w_{14}, w_{23}, w_{24}\}$. Firstly, if both w_{13} and w_{14} exists, then w_1 does not exist. Otherwise, $\langle w_1, w_{13}, w_{14}; x_3 u x_2 \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Secondly, if both w_{13} and w_{24} exist, then w_1 does not exist. Since $\langle w_1, x_1, w_{13}; x_3 x_4 w_{24} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_{13}w_{24} \in E(G)$, which implies $\langle w_{13}; x_1, x_3, w_{24} \rangle$ is a claw, or $w_1 w_{24} \in E(G)$, which implies $\langle w_{24}; x_4, x_2, w_1 \rangle$ is a claw. Thirdly, if w_1, w_2, w_4 exist, then w_{13} or w_{23} does not exist. Otherwise, since $\langle x_1, w_1, w_{13}; x_3 x_4 w_4 \rangle$ is not a Z_3 and $\langle w_{13}; x_1, x_3, w_4 \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_1 w_4 \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\langle w_{23}, w_2, x_2; u x_4 w_4 \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_2 w_4 \in E(G)$ which implies $w_1 w_2 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_4; x_4, w_2, w_1 \rangle$ is not a claw, or $w_{23} w_4 \in E(G)$ which implies $w_{23} w_1 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_4; x_4, w_{23}, w_1 \rangle$ is not a claw. If both $w_1 w_2$ and $w_2 w_4$ in E(G), then $\langle w_1, w_4, w_2; x_2 u x_3 \rangle$ is a Z_3 . If $w_{23} w_1 \in E(G)$, then $\langle w_1, w_4, w_2; x_2 u x_3 \rangle$ is a clique, which implies $\langle w_1, w_4, w_2; x_2 u x_3 \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Thus $V_2 \subseteq \{w_{13}, w_{14}, w_{23}, w_{24}\}$.

Let $C = ux_1w_{12}w_{13}w_{14}w_{34}x_4x_3u$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_2w_{23}w_{24}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_2) = \{u, x_1, w_{12}\}, N_C(w_{23}) = \{w_{13}, x_3\}$ and $N_C(w_{24}) = \{w_{14}, w_{34}, x_4\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.7(1)).



Figure 5.7. $V_1 = \{u\}, V_2$ is not a clique and $\langle S \rangle$ is not connected.

Claim 5.2.31. If $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2\}$ and $S_2 = \{x_3\}$, then $V_2 \subseteq \{w_{12}, w_{13}, w_{23}, w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique and there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Proof. For any $w \in V_2 \setminus N_2(S)$, $w_{12}w$, $w_{23}w$, $w_{13}w \notin E(G)$. Otherwise, $\langle w; w_{12}, x_1, x_2, u; x_3 \rangle$ isomorphic to H-3 or $\langle w_{23}; x_1, x_3, w \rangle$ is a claw or $\langle w_{13}; x_2, x_3, w \rangle$ is a claw. Let $R_1 = N_2(x_1) \setminus N_2(x_2) \cup N_2(x_3)$, $R_2 = N_2(x_2) \setminus N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_3)$ and $R_3 = N_2(x_3) \setminus N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_2)$. We may assume $V_2 \neq N_2(x_3)$ since it is not a clique. In fact $R_1 \cup R_2 \cup \{w_{12}\} \neq \emptyset$ since $N_2^2(x_3) \subseteq N_2(x_1) \cup N_2(x_2)$. This lemma is true illustrated by following two statements.

Firstly, $|R_3| \leq 1$. Suppose this is not true, we may assume there exist $w_4, w_5 \in R_3$, then w_{12} does not exist. Otherwise, $w_{12}w_4, w_{12}w_5 \notin E(G)$ since neither $\langle x_3; w_4, x_1, x_2, u \rangle$ nor $\langle x_3; w_5, x_1, x_2, u \rangle$ isomorphic to H-4, however, this will induce $\langle w_4, w_5, x_3; ux_2w_{12} \rangle$ to be a Z_3 . Thus we may assume $w_6 \in R_1$, to avoid $\langle w_4, w_5, x_3; ux_1w_6 \rangle$ be a Z_3 and $\langle u; x_3, w_4, w_5, w_6; x_1 \rangle$ isomorphic to H-4, we may assume $w_6w_4 \in E(G)$ and $w_6w_5 \notin E(G)$. But this will force $\langle x_3, w_5, w_4; w_6x_1x_2 \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

Secondly, $|R_1| \leq 1$ and $|R_2| \leq 1$. Since $deg_G(x_3) \geq 3$ and $|R_3| \leq 1$, we may assume w_{13} exists, then $|R_2| \leq 1$. Otherwise, let $w_6, w_7 \in R_2$, then $\langle w_6, w_7, w_{13}; x_3 u x_1 \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Similarly, if w_{23} exists, then $|R_1| \leq 1$, which implies $|N_2(S)| \leq 6$. Since G is 3-connected and for any $w \in V_2 \setminus N_2(S)$, $w_{12}w, w_{23}w, w_{13}w \notin E(G)$, we have $R_1 \cup R_2 \subseteq N_2(w)$. However, this will force $\langle w, w_4, w_5; x_2 u x_3 \rangle$ be a Z_3 , where $w_4 \in R_1$, $w_5 \in R_2$. Therefore, $V_2 \subseteq \{w_{12}, w_{13}, w_{23}, w_1, w_2, w_3\}$. Now we want to show that $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique.

Firstly, we can observe that $w_i w_{jk} \notin E(G)$, since $\langle u, x_1, x_2, w_{12}, w_3, x_3 \rangle \cong$ H-4 and neither $\langle w_{13}; w_2, x_1, x_3 \rangle$ nor $\langle w_{23}; w_1, x_2, x_3 \rangle$ is a claw. If w_{12} exists, we have $w_1 w_3 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_1, w_{12}, x_1; uzw_3 \rangle$ is not a Z_3 . Similarly, we can show that $w_2 w_3 \in E(G)$. Since $\langle w_3; w_1, w_2, x_3 \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_1 w_2 \in E(G)$. Thus $\{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ is a clique. If w_{12} does not exist, since $deg_G(w_1) \geq 3$, $deg_G(w_2) \geq 3$, we can assume $w_1 w_2$ in E(G) or both $w_1 w_3$ and $w_2 w_3$ in E(G). If both $w_1 w_3$ and $w_2 w_3$ in E(G), then $w_1 w_2$ in E(G) since $\langle w_3; w_1, w_2, x_3 \rangle$ is not a claw. If $w_1 w_2 \in E(G)$, to avoid $\langle x_3, w_3, w_{23}; w_2 w_1 x_1 \rangle$ be Z_3 , we have $w_2 w_3 \in E(G)$ or $w_1 w_3 \in E(G)$, which also implies $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a clique.

Let $C = ux_1w_{12}w_1w_2w_3x_3u$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $yw_{23}w_{13}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_2) = \{u, x_1\}, N_C(w_{13}) = \{w_1, w_{12}\}$ and $N_C(w_{23}) = \{w_2, w_3, x_3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G (See Figure 5.7(2)).

5.3 Proof of 3-connected $B_{1,2}$ -free line graphs

In this section, we always assume G is a 3-connected $B_{1,2}$ -free line graph and prove Proposition 8 by following series of claims.

Claim 5.3.1. If $|V_1| \ge 4$, then $N_1(x) = V_1$ or $N_2(x) = V_2$ for all $x \in S$.

Proof. We may assume there exists $x \in S$, such that $N_1(x) \neq V_1$ and $N_2(x) \neq V_2$. Since $|V_2| \geq |V_1| \geq 4$, we can assume there exists $w_1 \in N_2(x)$, $w_2 \in N_2^2(x)$, $u_1, u_2 \in N_1(x)$ and $u_3 \in N_1^2(x)$, such that $w_1w_2, u_1u_3 \in E(G)$. Since $\langle u_3; u_1, u_2, x; w_1w_2 \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $u_3u_2 \in E(G)$, which means $N_1(x) \subseteq N_1(u_3)$. On the other hand, the fact that Gdoes not contain H-9 as an induced subgraph gives us $N_1(x) = \{u_1, u_2\}$. Moreover, we can also assume $N_1^3(x) = \emptyset$ according to G is H-3 free, thus $|N_1^2(x)| \geq 2$ since $|V_1| \geq 4$. Let $u_3, u_4 \in N_2^2(x)$, then $\langle u_3, u_4, u_1, u_2, x, w_1 \rangle \cong$ H-6, showing a contradition.

Claim 5.3.2. If $|V_1| = 3$, $|V_2| \ge 4$ and $N_1(x) \ne V_1$ for all $x \in S$, then 1) There exists $x \in S$ such that $|N_2(x)| \ge 2$; 2) $V_2 \cup S$ is a clique;

3) There exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Proof. We can assume $\langle V_1 \rangle$ is a triangle and |S| = 3. Otherwise, we can find two vertices, say x and y, in S, such that $N_1(x) = N_1(y) = \{u_1, u_2\}$. Let $S' = (S \setminus \{x, y\}) \cup$ $\{u_1, u_2\}, V'_1 = V_1 \setminus \{u_1, u_2\}$ and $V'_2 = V_2 \cup \{x, y\}$, then S' is also a minimum vertex cut with $|V'_1| < |V_1|$, contradicts to the assumption of S and V_1 .

Thus we denote by $N_1(x) = \{u_1, u_2\}, N_1(y) = \{u_1, u_3\}$ and $N_1(z) = \{u_2, u_3\}.$

1) Suppose this is not true. Let $N_2(x) = \{w_1\}$, $N_2(y) = \{w_2\}$, $N_2(z) = \{w_3\}$ and $w_4 \in N_2^2(z) \setminus \{w_1, w_2\}$. Since $\langle x; u_2, u_3, z; w_3 w_4 \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}, xz \in E(G)$. However, this will induce $\langle z; u_3, x, w_3 \rangle$ to be a claw, showing a contradiction.

Therefore, we may assume $|N_2(x)| \ge 2$ here and after.

2) Since $N_1(x) \neq V_1$ and $|V_2| \geq 4$, similarly as Claim 5.3.1, we can show that $N_2(x) = V_2$. Moreover, by the same method as Corollary 5.1.2, we will get $N_2(x) = N_2(y) = V_2$ for all $y \in S \setminus \{x\}$. Therefore, $V_2 \cup S$ is a clique.

3) We may continue to denote by $w_1 \in N_2(x)$, $w_2 \in N_2(y)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(z)$. Since $V_2 \setminus \{w_2\}$ is a clique, there exists a hamiltonian path, say $P = w_1 P w_3$, in it. Let $C = P \cup \{w_3 z, z u_2, u_2 u_1, u_1 x, x w_1\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $u_3 y w_2$ be stems of T with $N_C(u_3) = \{u_1, u_2\}$, $N_C(y) = \{x, z\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = V(P)$. Set $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G.

Remark: According to Lemma 4.1.2, Claim 5.3.1 and 5.3.2, we can assume $N_1(x) = V_1$ for all $x \in S$. Moveover, if $|V_1| \ge 2$, then $V_1 \cup S$ is a clique by Corollary 5.1.1. We want to consider following cases.

Case 1: Suppose $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is a clique.

If $|V_1| = 1$, similarly as G is a 3-connected Z₃-free line graph, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If $|V_1| \ge 2$, let $S = \{x_1, x_2, \dots, x_t\}$, $w_1 \in N_2(x_1)$, $w_2 \in N_2(x_2)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(x_t)$ by Lemma 4.1.2. Since $V_1, S_1 \setminus \{x_1, x_2\}$ and V_2 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say say $P_1 = u_1 P_1 u_2$, $P_2 = x_3 P_2 x_t$ and $P_3 = w_2 P_3 w_3$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1 P_2 P_3 \cup \{x_1 u_1, x_1 w_1, x_3 u_2, x_t w_3\}$ and $\{x_2, w_2\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_2) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_2) \cup \{x_1\}$ and $N_2(w_2) = V(P_3)$. Set $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G.

Case 2: Suppose $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is not a clique.

The following two claims are showing the structure of $\langle V_2 \rangle$.

Claim 5.3.3. There exist $x, y \in S$ such that $N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \neq \emptyset$.

Proof. Suppose for any $x, y \in S$, $N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) = \emptyset$. Denote by $w_1 \in N_2(x)$, $w_2 \in N_2(y)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(z)$.

Firstly, we want to show that S is a clique. This is true if $|V_1| \ge 2$, thus we assume $|V_1| = 1$. Then there is no induce path of length 3 in $\langle S \rangle$, otherwise $\langle y; x, z, w_2 \rangle$ is a claw. Therefore, $\langle S \rangle$ contains exact two cliques, say S_1 and S_2 , in it. We may assume $x, y \in S_1$ and $z \in S_2$. Since $\langle w_1; x, y, u; zw \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $w_1w \in E(G)$, which implies $N_2(z) \subseteq N_2(w_1)$ and $|N_2(z)| = 1$ since G does not contain H-4 as a subgraph. Moreover, $deg_G(z) \ge 3$ gives us that there exists $t \in S_2 \setminus \{z\}$ such that $tz \in E(G)$, then $\langle y; u, t, z; ww_1 \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction.

Secondly, we will prove that $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is a clique. Denote by $R = V_2 \setminus N_2(S)$. If $R = \emptyset$, we may assume $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$ since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is connected. To avoid $\langle w_3; z, u, x; w_1w_2 \rangle$ be a $B_{1,2}$ and claw exist, both w_2w_3 and w_1w_3 in E(G). If there exists $w_4 \in N_2(x) \setminus \{w_1\}$, since $\langle w_4; w_1, w_2, w_3; zu \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$ and $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is claw-free, we have $w_2w_4, w_3w_4 \in E(G)$, which implies $N_2(x) \cup N_2(y) \cup N_2(z)$ is a clique. Similarly, we can show that $V_2 = N_2(S)$ is a clique since S is a clique. If $R \neq \emptyset$, we may assume there exists $w_4 \in N_2^2(x)$ such that $w_1w_4 \in E(G)$. Since $\langle w_2; y, u, x; w_1w_4 \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$ and $\langle w_1; x, w_4, w_2 \rangle$ is not a claw, we get $w_2w_4 \in E(G)$, which implies $N_2^2(x) \cap R \subseteq N_2^2(y) \cap R$. Since S is a clique, by symmetric, we have $N_2^2(x) \cap R = N_2^2(S)$ for all $x \in S$. Moreover, $N_2^3(S) = \emptyset$. Otherwise, assume there exists $w_5 \in N_2^3(x)$ such that $w_4w_5 \in E(G)$, then $\langle w_5; w_4, w_2, w_1; xu \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Furthermore, we can assume $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w; w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is not a claw for any $w \in R$. Similarly as $R = \emptyset$, we can show that $N_2(S)$ is a clique, which implies $V_2 = N_2(S) \cup N_2^2(S)$ is also a clique.

Let $S' = \{x \in S | \text{there exists} y \in S \text{ such that } N_2(x) \cap N_2(y) \neq \emptyset \}$ and $x \in S'$ be the vertex with $|N_2(x)|$ is maximum.

Claim 5.3.4. $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$

Proof. Suppose this is not true. By Claim 5.3.3 and Lemma 4.1.2, we can assume there exist $w_1, w_2 \in N_2(x), w_3 \in N_2^2(x), w_4 \in N_2^3(x)$ and $u \in N_1(x)$ such that $w_1w_3, w_3w_4 \in E(G)$, then either $\langle u; x, w_2, w_1; w_3w_4 \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$ or $\langle u, x, w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4 \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2, giving a contradiction.

Remark: We may reserve $y \in S' \setminus \{x\}$ with $N_2(x) = N_2(y)$ if it exists. Note that if $|V_1| \ge 2$, y does not exists since G does not contain H-7 as an induced subgraph. If $V_1 = \{u\}$, there exists at most one such y, since G does not contain H-9 as an induced subgraph.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following subcases depending on the size of $N_2(x)$.

Case 2.1. $|N_2(x)| \ge 4$. Denote by $\{w_2, w_3, w_4\} \subseteq N_2(x) \setminus \{w_1\}$.

Claim 5.3.5. $N_2^2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$ for any $z \in S \setminus \{x, y\}$.

Proof. Firstly, we will show that $N_2^2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$ for all $z \in S' \setminus \{x, y\}$. For any $w \in N_2^2(x)$, if $ww_1 \in E(G)$, then we can assume $ww_3 \notin E(G)$ since G is H-9 free. This in turn gives us $wz \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_1; z, w_3, w \rangle$ is not a claw. If $ww_1 \notin E(G)$, since $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$, we may assume $ww_2 \in E(G)$. To avoid $\langle x, w_2, w_3, w_4, w \rangle \cong$ H-9, we still have $w_3w \notin E(G)$. Since $\langle w; w_2, w_3, w_1; zu \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $wz \in E(G)$.

Secondly, we want to show that $N_2^2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$ for all $z \in S \setminus S'$. This is clearly true if $|N_2^2(x)| = 1$ or $S \setminus S' = \emptyset$. Therefore, we may assume $|N_2^2(x)| \ge 2$ and there exist $w, w' \in N_2^2(x)$ and $z \in S \setminus S'$ such that $tw \in E(G)$ and $tw' \notin E(G)$. We may also assume $ww_1 \in E(G)$, then $ww_i \notin E(G)$ for all $w_i \in N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_1\}$. Otherwise, G contains a H-4 or H-2 as an induced subgraph. Since G is H-9 free, we can assume $w_3w' \notin E(G)$; if $w_1w' \in E(G)$,
then $\langle w_3; w_1, w', w; zu \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. If $w_1w' \in E(G)$, we may assume $w_2w' \in E(G)$ since $\langle w'; w_2, w_3, w_1; wz \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, then we have $ww' \in E(G)$. This forces $\langle w; w_1, w', z \rangle$ to be a claw.

We want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following subcases for $|N_2(x)| \ge 4.$

Subcase 1: Assume $|V_1| \ge 2$.

By the remark after Claim 5.3.2, we know $V_1 \cup S$ is a clique. Then we have y does not exist since G is H-7 free; $N_2^2(x) = \{w\}$ by Claim 5.3.6; and $S \setminus \{x\} = \{z,t\}$ since $\langle S \rangle$ is a clique and G is H-9 free. We denote by $N_2(z) \cap N_2(x) = \{w_1\}$ and assume $ww_2 \in E(G)$ since $\{x, w_1\}$ is not a minimal vertex cut. Since both V_1 and $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_1\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = u_1P_1u_2$ and $P_2 = w_2P_2w_3$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{xw_3, w_2w, wt, tu_1, u_2x\}$ be a cycle and $\{z, w_1\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(z) =$ $V_1 \cup (S \setminus \{z\}) \cup \{w_1\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.8(1)).

Subcase 2: Suppose that $V_1 = \{u\}$ and $|N_2^2(x)| \ge 2$.

By Claim 5.3.6 and Corollary 5.1.2, we know $|S \setminus \{x, y\}| \leq 2$. We may assume $xz \in E(G)$ since $|S| \geq 3$ and G is H-2 free and H-6 free. If $S = \{x, y, z\}$ or $S = \{x, z, t\}$, since neither $\{w_1, x\}$ nor $\{w_1, z\}$ is not a 2-cut, we can assume there exists $w \in N_2^2(x)$ such that $ww_1, ww_2 \in E(G)$. Similarly as Subcase 1, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G. If $S = \{x, y, z, t\}$, since both $N_2(x)$ and $N_2^2(x) = N_2(z)$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_1P_1w_2$ and $P_2 = wP_2w'$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{yw_2, w't, tu, uy\}$ be a cycle and $\{x, z\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) = V(P_1) \cup \{y\}$ and $N_C(z) = V(P_2) \cup \{t, u\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.8(2)).

Subcase 3: Assume $V_1 = \{u\}$ and $N_2^2(x) = \{w\}$.

Since G is H-9 free, $|N_2(w) \cap N_2(x)| \leq 2$. We may assume $\{w_1, w_2\} \subseteq N_2(w)$ since $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$ (Note that ww_2 may not exist).

If ww_2 does not exist, then y exists since $\{x, w_1\}$ is not a 2-cut and $S \setminus \{x, y\} \subseteq \{z, t\}$ by

Lemma 4.1.2. Similarly as Subcase 1 and 2, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If ww_2 exists, we have $S \setminus \{x, y\} \subseteq \{z, t, t'\}$ by Lemma 4.1.2, we can assume $t'w_2 \in E(G)$ if $|\{z, t, t'\}| = 3$. Since $\langle w_3, w_4, w_1, w_2; w, t \rangle \ncong$ H-6, we have either $tw_2 \in E(G)$ or $tw_1 \in E(G)$.

If $tw_2 \in E(G)$ and both t and t' exist, then $tt' \in E(G)$ by Claim 5.1.1. We may assume $zt, zw_1 \in E(G)$ but $zt' \notin E(G)$ since $\langle z, u, t, t', w \rangle$ is neither isomorphic to H-2 nor isomorphic to H-9 and $|N_2(x, t, t')| \geq 3$. We may also assume $w_2z \notin E(G)$, otherwise swipe w_1 as w_2 . Then $zt \in E(G)$ since $\langle w; z, t, w_2 \rangle$ is not a claw, which also implies $zt' \notin E(G)$. Moreover, we have $xt' \in E(G)$ since $\langle u; x, z, t' \rangle$ is not a claw and $\langle z, u, t, w, w_1, x \rangle$ does not isomorphic to H-5. Since $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_1\}$ is a clique, there exists a hamiltonian path, say $P_1 = w_2P_1w_3$, in it. Let $C = P_1 \cup \{w_2t', t't, tu, ux, xy, yw_3\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path zww_1 be stems of T with $N_C(z) = \{u, t\}, N_C(w) = \{t'\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_1) \cup \{x, y\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See in Figure 5.8(3)).

If $tw_1 \in E(G)$, by Lemma 5.1.1, $tz \in E(G)$. Since neither $\langle x; u, z, t, w_1 \rangle \cong \text{H-2}$ nor $\langle x, u, z, t, w_1, w \rangle \cong \text{H-7}$, we can assume $xz \in E(G)$ and $xt \notin E(G)$. Moreover, to avoid $\langle u; x, t, t' \rangle$ be a claw and $\langle t', u, z, t, w_1 \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2, we have either tt' in E(G) or both xt' and zt' in E(G). If $tt' \in E(G)$, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph as $tw_2 \in E(G)$. If both xt' and zt' in E(G), since $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_1\}$ is a clique, there exists a hamiltonian path, say $P_1 = w_2 P_1 w_3$, in it. Let $C = P_1 \cup \{ut, tw, wt', tw_2, w_3x, xu\}$ be a cycle and $\{z, w_1\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(z) = (S \setminus \{x\}) \cup \{u, w\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_1)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.8(4)).

Case 2.2: Assume $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}.$

Claim 5.3.6. If $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, then the structure of $\langle V_2 \rangle$ can be described.

Proof. For any $w \in N_2^2(x)$, $|N_2(w) \cap N_2(x)| \leq 2$ since G is H-9 free. Therefore, if $ww_1 \in E(G)$, we can assume $ww_3 \notin E(G)$. Since $\langle w_1; w_3, w, z \rangle$ is not a claw, $wz \in E(G)$. If $ww_1 \notin E(G)$, we may assume $ww_2 \in E(G)$ since $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$. The fact that



Figure 5.8. $|N_2(x)| \ge 4$.

 $\langle w; w_2, w_3, w_1; zu \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$ showing $ww_3 \in E(G)$. On the other hand, there exists at most one such w since if there exists another w' with the same property as w, then $\langle u, x, w_2, w_3, w, w' \rangle \cong$ H-6. This implies $|N_2(w_1) \cap N_2^2(x)| \ge |N_2^2(x)| - 1$ and also means $|N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x)| \ge |N_2^2(x)| - 1$. Since $|N_2(x)|$ is maximum, we have $|N_2^2(x)| \le 3$, which implies $|V_2| \le 6$.

Here we may reserve $w \in N_2^2(x) \setminus N_2(z)$ if it exists and $w', w'' \in N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x)$ if they exist. Since $\langle u; z, w', w_1; w_2 w \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$ and $\langle w_2; x, w', w \rangle$ is not a claw, $ww' \in E(G)$. Similarly, we can show that $ww'' \in E(G)$. Moreover, since neither $\langle w_2, w, w', w'', z, u \rangle$ nor $\langle w_3, w, w', w'', z, u \rangle$ isomorphic to H-3 and neither $\langle x, w_1, w_2, w_3, w' \rangle$ nor $\langle x, w_1, w_2, w_3, w'' \rangle$ isomorphic to H-9, we can assume $w_3w', w_2w'' \in E(G)$ and $w_2w', w_3w'' \notin E(G)$. Note that if w does not exist, we can also assume $w_2w' \in E(G)$ since $\{x, w_1\}$ is not a 2-cut.

We still reserve $w \in N_2^2(x) \setminus N_2(z)$ if it exists and $w', w'' \in N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x)$ if they exist here and after.

Claim 5.3.7. For any $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$, if $tw \in E(G)$, then either $N_2(t) = \{w_2, w'', w\}$ or $N_2(t) = \{w_3, w', w\}$.

Proof. If $tw \in E(G)$, since neither $\langle w; w_2, w', t \rangle$ nor $\langle w; w_3, w'', t \rangle$ is a claw and neither $\langle w'', w', z, u, t \rangle \cong H-2$ nor $\langle w_1, w', w'', z, t \rangle \cong H-9$ and neither $\langle w_2, w_3, x, u, t \rangle \cong H-2$ nor $\langle w_1, w', w'', x, t \rangle \cong H-9$, we have either $N_2(t) = \{w_2, w'', w\}$ or $N_2(t) = \{w_3, w', w\}$.

Claim 5.3.8. For any $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$, $tw_1 \notin E(G)$.

Proof. If there exists $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$ such that $tw_1 \in E(G)$, since $\langle w; w_2, w', t \rangle$ is not a claw, we can assume $tw_2 \in E(G)$. By Claim 5.3.7, we have $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w'', w\}$, which contradicts to the definition of x in S'.

Claim 5.3.9. For any $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$, if $tw' \in E(G)$ (similarly as $tw'' \in E(G)$ or $tw_2 \in E(G)$ or $tw_3 \in E(G)$), then either $N_2(t) = N_2(z)$ or $N_2(t) = \{w_3, w', w\}$.

Proof. Since neither $\langle w'; w_3, w'', t \rangle$ nor $\langle t; u, w_3, w'' \rangle$ is a claw, we have either $tw_3 \in E(G)$ or $tw'' \in E(G)$. If $tw'' \in E(G)$, then $zt \in E(G)$ since $\langle w', w'', t, u, z \rangle \ncong$ H-2. To avoid $\langle w_1, w', w'', z, t \rangle \cong$ H-9, we have $N_2(t) = N_2(z)$. If $tw_3 \in E(G)$, since $\langle w_2; x, w, t \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $xt \in E(G)$. To avoid $\langle x, t, w'', w, w_2 \rangle \cong$ H-2, we have $wt \in E(G)$. Therefore, $N_2(t) = \{w_3, w', w\}$.

Corollary 5.3.1. For any $t \in S$, either $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ or $N_2(t) = \{w_1, w', w''\}$ or $N_2(t) = \{w, w'', w_2\}$ or $N_2(t) = \{w_3, w', w\}$.

Corollary 5.3.2. For any $t \in S$, there exists at most one $t' \in S \setminus \{t\}$, such that $N_2(t) = N_2(t')$.

Proof. We may assume there exists $t', t'' \in S \setminus \{t\}$ such that $N_2(t) = N_2(t') = N_2(t'')$. Since $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is not a clique, by Lemma 4.1.2, $|N_2(t) = N_2(t') = N_2(t'')| \ge 3$. Since G is H-2 free, $tt', tt'', t't'' \in E(G)$. This will force $\langle u, t, t', t'', w^* \rangle$ isomorphic to H-9, where $w^* \in N_2(t) = N_2(t') = N_2(t'')$.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following subcases. Subcase 1: Assume $|V_1| \ge 2$.

By the remark after Claim 5.3.2, we have $V_1 \cup S$ is a clique. Let P = tPz be a hamiltonian path in $V_1 \cup S \setminus \{x\}$ and $w_3 \in N_2(t)$. Set $C = P \cup \{zw', w'w'', w''w, ww_3, w_3t\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xw_2w_1 be stems of T with $N_C(x) = V(P) \setminus \{z\}$, $N_C(w_2) = \{w_3, w\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = \{z, w', w''\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.9(1)).

Subcase 2: Suppose $V_1 = \{u\}$.

If $\langle S \rangle$ is connected, we may assume $P = x_1 x_2 \cdots x_k$ is a hamiltonian path in $\langle S \rangle$. Denote by $\{w_1, w_2, w_3\} \in N_2(x_1), w_2 \in N_2(x_2), w \in N_2(x_k)$ since G is H-2 free and H-9 free. Let $C = x_2 P x_k \cup \{x_k w, w w_2, w' w'', w'' w_2, w_2 x_2\}$ be a cycle and $\{u, x_1, w_3, w_1\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(u) = V(P), N_C(w_3) = \{w', w\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = \{w_2, w''\}$ (See Figure 5.9(2)). If $\langle S \rangle$ is not connected, $\langle S \rangle$ has exact two cliques, denote by $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2, \cdots, x_{k_1}\}$ and $S_2 = \{y_1, y_2, \cdots, y_{k_2}\}$. If $|S_2| \neq 2$, let $w_1 \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(y_1), w_3 \in N_2(x_1), w' \in N_2(x_1)$ $N_2(x_k)$ and $w_2 \in N_2(y_{k_2})$. Set $P_1 = x_2 P_1 x_{k_1}$ and $P_2 = y_2 P_1 y_{k_2}$ be hamiltonian paths in $S_1 \setminus \{x_1\}$ and $S_2 \setminus \{y_1\}$, respectively. Note that P_2 may not exist. Set $C = P_1 P_2 \cup$ $\{ux_2, x_{k_1}w', w'w, ww'', w''w_2, w_2y_{k_2}, y_2u\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $w_3x_1w_1y_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(w_3) = \{w', w\}, N_C(x_1) = V(P_1) \cup \{u\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = \{w_2, w''\}$ and $N_C(y_1) = V(P_2)$ (See Figure 5.9(3)). If $|S_2| = 2$, denote by $w_2 \in N_2(y_1) \cap N_2(y_2)$, $w_1 \in N_2(y_1), w_3 \in N_2(x_1)$ and $w' \in N_2(x_{k_1})$. Let $P_1 = x_2 P_1 x_{k_1}$ be a hamiltonian path in $S_1 \setminus \{x_1\}$. Set $C = P_1 \cup \{ux_2, x_{k_1}w', w'w, ww'', w''w_1, w_1y_1, y_1y_2, y_2u\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_1w_3w_2$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = V(P_1) \cup \{u\}, N_C(x_1) = \{w', w_1\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w'', y_1, y_2\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.9(4))



Figure 5.9. $|N_2(x)| = 3$.

Case 2.3: Suppose $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}.$

If $|V_2| = 2$, then $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is a clique since it is connected. Thus we may assume $|V_2| \ge 3$.

Claim 5.3.10. If $|V_2| \ge 3$ and there exists $z \in S' \setminus \{x, y\}$ such that $N_2(x) \cap N_2(z) \ne \emptyset$, then there must exist at least one such z with $|N_2(z)| \ge 2$.

Proof. Suppose this is not true. For any $z \in S'$ with $N_2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$, $|N_2(z)| = 1$. Note that there exists exact one such z by Lemma 4.1.2. We may denote $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}$ and $N_2(z) = \{w_1\}$.

Firstly, we can show that for any $w \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2\}$, $ww_2 \in E(G)$ and $ww_1 \notin E(G)$. If there exists $w \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2\}$ such that $ww_1 \in E(G)$, then $w_1w_2, xz \in E(G)$ since neither $\langle w_1; z, w_2, w \rangle$ nor $\langle w_1; x, z, w \rangle$ is a claw. However, this in turn gives $\langle u, z, x, w_1, w_2, w \rangle \cong$ H-8. By Claim 5.3.4, we know $ww_2 \in E(G)$ and $ww_1 \notin E(G)$.

Secondly, $|V_2| \ge 4$. Otherwise, assume $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w\}$, since G is 3-connected, we have $deg_G(w) \ge 3$. This implies there exist $t, t' \in S \setminus \{x, z\}$ such that $N_2(t) = N_2(t') = \{w\}$, contradicts to Lemma 4.1.2.

Thus we may assume there exist $w_3, w_4 \in V_2 \setminus \{w_2, w_1\}$ and $t, t' \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$ such that $tw_3, t'w_4 \in E(G)$. To avoid $\langle w_1; w_2, w_3, w_4; t'u \rangle$ be a $B_{1,2}$, we have $t'w_3 \in E(G)$. This will force either $\langle u, t', w_4, w_3, w_1, x \rangle \cong$ H-4 or $\langle t', x, w_1, w_3, w_4 \rangle \cong$ H-2, showing a contradiction.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following two subcases.

Case 2.3.1: Assume $|V_2| \ge 3$ and there exists $z \in S'$, such that $N_2(x) \cap N_2(z) \ne \emptyset$.

Denote by $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}$ and $N_2(z) = \{w_1, w_3\}$. Then,

Claim 5.3.11. If there exists $z \in S'$ such that $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}$ and $N_2(z) = \{w_1, w_3\}$, then $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w\}$.

Proof. This claim is provided by following statements.

Firstly, for any $w \in N_2^2(x)$, $ww_1 \notin E(G)$. If there exists $w \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2\}$ such that $ww_1 \in E(G)$, then $w_1w_2, xz \in E(G)$ since neither $\langle w_1; z, w_2, w \rangle$ nor $\langle w_1; x, z, w \rangle$ is a claw. However, this in turn gives us $\langle u, z, x, w_1, w_2, w \rangle \cong$ H-8 by Claim 5.3.4.

Secondly, For any $w \in N_2^2(x)$, $w_2w, w_3w \in E(G)$. If $w_2w \in E(G)$, then $w_3w \in E(G)$ because neither $\langle u; z, w_3, w_1; w_2w \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$ nor $\langle w_2; x, w_3, w \rangle$ is a claw. Similarly, if $w_3w \in E(G)$ E(G), then $w_2w \in E(G)$. Since $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$, we have $w_2w, w_3w \in E(G)$ for any $w \in N_2^2(x)$.

Thirdly, $V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2, w_3\} \subseteq \{w\}$. Otherwise, for any $w, w' \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ since $\langle w_1, w_2, w, w', w_3 \rangle \ncong$ H-2, we have $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$. This implies $V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$ is a clique. Since $\{w_2, w_3\}$ is not a minimal vertex cut, we can assume there exists $t \in S$ such that $tw \in E(G)$. To avoid $\langle w_1; w_2, w', w; tu \rangle$ be a $B_{1,2}$, $\langle t; u, w_1, w \rangle$ be a claw and H-2 or H-4 exist in G, we have $w_2, w_3 \in N_2(t)$, which contradicts to the maximum property of $|N_2(x)|$.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following subcases.

Subcase 1: Suppose $|V_1| \ge 2$.

By remark after Claim 5.3.2, we know $V_1 \cup S$ is a clique and let P = zPt be a hamiltonian path in $V_1 \cup (S \setminus \{x\})$. Since $deg_G(w) \ge 3$, there exists $t \in S$ such that $tw \in E(G)$.

If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w\}$, let $C = P \cup \{zw_3, w_3w, wt\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xw_2w_1 be stems of T with $N_C(x) = V(P) \setminus \{z\}$, $N_C(w_2) = \{w\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = \{z, w_3\}$. If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, since $deg_G(w_2) \ge 2$, $deg_G(w_3) \ge 2$ and $\langle V_2 \rangle$ is not a clique, there exist $t, t' \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$ such that $tw_2, t'w_3 \in E(G)$ (Note that we may have t = y). Let P = tPt'be a hamiltonian path in $V_1 \cup S \setminus \{x, z\}$. Set $C = P \cup \{tw_2, w_2w_1, w_1w_3, w_3t'\}$ be a cycle and $\{x, z\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) = V(P) \setminus \{t'\} \cup \{w_1, w_2\}$ and $N_C(z) = \{t', w_3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.10(1) and (2)).



Figure 5.10. $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}$ and $|V_1| \ge 2$.

Subcase 2: Assume that $V_1 = \{u\}$.

If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, similarly as $|V_1| \ge 2$, we can assume there exist $t, t' \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$ such that $tw_2, t'w_3 \in E(G)$ (Note that we may have t = y). Since for any $x \in S$, $ux \in E(G)$ and G is claw-free and H-5 free, we have either $|\{xz, xt', zt'\}| = 1$ and $|\{xz, xt, zt\}| = 1$ or $|\{xz, xt', zt'\}| = 3$ and $|\{xz, xt, zt\}| = 3$. If $|\{xz, xt', zt'\}| = 3$ and $|\{xz, xt, zt\}| = 3$, let $C = utw_2w_1w_3t'u$ be a cycle and $\{x, z\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{u, t, w_2\}$ and $N_C(z) = \{w_1, w_3, t'\}$. If $|\{xz, xt', zt'\}| = 1$ and $|\{xz, xt, zt\}| = 1$, then $xz \notin E(G)$. Since $\{u, w_1\}$ is not a 2 cut, we can assume $xt, xt' \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\langle u; t, z, t'\rangle$ is not a claw, we have $tt' \in E(G)$. Let $C = tw_2w_1w_3t't$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xuz be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{t, w_2\}$, $N_C(u) = \{t'\}$ and $N_C(z) = \{w_1, w_3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.11(1) and (2)).



Figure 5.11. $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}, |V_1| = 1 \text{ and } |V_2| = 3.$

If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w\}$, we have following claims.

Claim 5.3.12. If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w\}$ and y exists, then there does not exist $z' \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$ such that $N_2(z) = N_2(z') = \{w_1, w_3\}.$

Proof. Otherwise, $N_2(x) \cup N_2(y) \cup N_2(z) \cup N_2(z') = \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$, contradicts to Lemma 4.1.2.

Therefore, we always assume z' does not exist and y may exist.

Claim 5.3.13. If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w\}$, for any $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$, $tw_1 \notin E(G)$.

Proof. If $w_2w_3 \notin E(G)$, then $tw_1 \notin E(G)$ since $\langle w; t, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is not a claw. If $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$, since neither $\langle w_1; x, w_3, t \rangle$ nor $\langle w_1; w_2, z, t \rangle$ is a claw, we have $tx, tz \in E(G)$. This in turn gives $xz \in E(G)$ since $\langle t, x, u, z, w \rangle \ncong$ H-2. However, this will induce $\langle t, u, x, z, w_1 \rangle \cong$ H-9.

Claim 5.3.14. If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w\}$ and $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$, then there exists exact one $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$, such that $tw \in E(G)$. Moreover, there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Proof. Since $deg_G(w) \ge 3$, there exists $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$ such that $tw \in E(G)$. Moreover, since neither $\langle u, z, w_3, w, w_2, t \rangle \cong \text{H-4}$ nor $\langle z, w_3, w, w_2, t \rangle \cong \text{H-2}$ and by the maximum of $|N_2(x)|$, we have $tw_2, tw_3 \notin E(G)$. Therefore, there exists exact one such t because otherwise we can find a smaller vertex cut.

If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w\}$ and $w_2w_3 \in E(G)$, let $C = utww_3zu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path yw_2w_1 be stems of T with $N_C(y) = \{u, t\}$, $N_C(w_2) = \{w\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = \{z, w_3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a sstrong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.12(1)).

Claim 5.3.15. If $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w\}$ and $w_2w_3 \notin E(G)$, then for any $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$, either $N_2(t) = \{w, w_2\}$ or $N_2(t) = \{w, w_3\}$.

Proof. If $tw \in E(G)$, since neither $\langle w; t, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ nor $\langle t; u, w_2, w_3 \rangle$ is a claw, we have either tw_2 or tw_3 in E(G), but not both. If $tw_2 \in E(G)$, since $\langle w_2; t, w_1, w \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $tw \in E(G)$. Similarly, if $tw_3 \in E(G)$, then $tw \in E(G)$. Thus either $N_2(t) = \{w, w_2\}$ or $N_2(t) = \{w, w_3\}$.

If all t_1, t_2 and y exist, since neither $\langle w_2, w_1, x, y, u, t_2 \rangle$ nor $\langle w_3, w, t_1, t_2, u, y \rangle$ isomorphic to H-7 and neither $\langle t_2, u, x, y, w_1, w_2 \rangle$ nor $\langle y, u, t_1, t_2, w_3, w \rangle$ isomorphic to H-8, we can assume $xt_1, yt_2 \in E(G)$. Moreover, since neither $\langle u, t_1, t_2, w_3, z \rangle$ nor $\langle u, x, y, w_2, t_3 \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2 and $\langle t_1; x, t_2, z \rangle$ is not a claw, we can assume t_3y and t_2z in E(G). Let $C = ut_3w_2w_1xt_1ww_3zu$ be a cycle and $\{y, t_2\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = \{u, t_3, w_2, w_1, x\}$ and $N_C(t_2) = \{t_1, w, w_3, z\}$. If t_1, t_2 exist and y does not exist, since $\langle u, t_1, w_3, w, t_2 \rangle \ncong$ H-2,

we have $t_1t_2 \in E(G)$. Therefore, since $\langle z, u, t_1, t_2, w_3 \rangle \ncong H-2$, we can assume $zt_1 \in E(G)$. Let $C = ut_3w_2wt_2t_1zu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xw_1w_3 be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{u, t_3\}, N_C(w_1) = \{w_2\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{w, t_1, t_2, z\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.12(2) and (3)).

If either t_1 or t_2 exists, we may assume t_2 does not exist. If y exists, since $\langle u, x, y, w_2, t_3 \rangle \ncong$ H-2, we can assume $t_3y \in E(G)$. Let $C = t_3yw_2w_1zw_3wt_3$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xut_1 be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}, N_C(u) = \{x, y, z, t_1, t_3\}$ and $N_C(t_1) = \{w_3, w\}$. If y does not exist, since $t_3w_2 \in E(G)$, we can also find a cycle Cand a tree T in G similarly. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.12(4)).

If neither t_1 nor t_2 exists, then t_3 must exist since $deg_G(w) \ge 3$. If y exists, let $C = ut_3ww_3zyu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path w_2xw_1 be stems of T with $N_C(w_2) = \{w, t_3\}, N_C(x) = \{u\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_3, z, y\}$. If y does not exist, since $uz \in E(G)$, we can find a cycle and a tree similarly. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.12(5)).



Figure 5.12. $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}, |V_1| = 1 \text{ and } |V_2| \ge 4(1).$

Case 2.3.2: Suppose $|V_2| \ge 3$ and for any $z \in S'$ with $N_2(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$.

By the definition of x, we have y must exist and $V_1 = \{u\}$. Since $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$, we may assume there exists $w_3 \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2\}$ and $z \in S \setminus \{x, y\}$ such that $w_3w_2, w_3z \in E(G)$. Then we have following claim.

Claim 5.3.16. $|V_2| \le 5$ and $S = \{x, y, z\}$.

Proof. Since $\langle u, y, x, w_2, w_3, z \rangle \cong \text{H-4}$, we can assume $xz \in E(G)$. Moreover, $w_1w_3 \notin E(G)$, otherwise $\langle w_1, w_2, w_3, z, y \rangle \cong \text{H-2}$. Since $deg_G(w_3) \ge 3$, we can assume there exist $w_4 \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2, w_3\}$ such that $w_3w_4 \in E(G)$ by Lemma 4.1.2 and the definition of x. To avoid $\langle w_3; z, w_2, w_4 \rangle$ be a claw and $\langle w_1, w_4, w_3, z, y \rangle$ isomorphic to H-2, we have either w_2w_4 or zw_4 in E(G).

If $w_2w_4 \in E(G)$, to avoid $\langle w_1; w_2, w_4, w_3; zu \rangle$ be a B_{12} , we have $w_1w_4 \in E(G)$. This implies $N_2(w_3) \subseteq N_2(w_1)$. If $zw_4 \in E(G)$, since neither $\langle u; z, w_4, w_3; w_2w_1 \rangle$ is a B_{12} nor $\langle x; z, w_3, w_4, w_2 \rangle \cong$ H-2 nor $\langle z; x, w_1, w_2, w_3 \rangle \cong$ H-2, we have $w_1w_4 \in E(G)$, which also implies $N_2(w_3) \subseteq N_2(w_1)$. For any $w \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4\}$, if $ww_2 \in E(G)$, then $ww_3 \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_2; x, w_3, w \rangle$ is not a claw. Thus we have $N_2(w_2) \setminus \{w_1\} \subseteq N_2(w_3) \subseteq N_2(w_1)$. If $w_1w \in E(G)$, then $w_4w \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_1; x, w_4, w \rangle$ is not a claw. And if $ww_4 \in E(G)$, then $ww_1 \in E(G)$ since neither $\langle w_4; z, w_1, w \rangle$ nor $\langle w_4; w_3, w_1, w \rangle$ is a claw and $N_2(w_2) \subseteq N_2(w_1)$. Thus $N_2(w_1) \setminus \{w_2, w_3\} = N_2(w_4) \setminus \{w_2, w_3\}$.

In fact, $|V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4\}| \leq 1$. Otherwise, by symmetric, we may assume there exist $w_5, w_6 \in V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4\}$ such that $w_1w_5, w_1w_6 \in E(G)$. Then $w_5w_4, w_6w_4 \in E(G)$ since neither $\langle w_1; x, w_4, w_5 \rangle$ nor $\langle w_1; x, w_4, w_6 \rangle$ is a claw. This in turn gives $w_5w_3, w_6w_3 \in E(G)$ because neither $\langle w_3; w_4, w_5, w_1; yu \rangle$ nor $\langle w_3; w_4, w_6, w_1; yu \rangle$ is a B_{12} . However, this will induce $\langle w_1, w_5, w_6, w_4, w_3 \rangle \cong$ H-9 since $w_1w_3 \notin E(G)$. Thus $V_2 \subseteq \{w_1, w_2, w_3, w_4, w_5\}$. Note that only w_5 may not exist.

Moreover, $S = \{x, y, z\}$. Otherwise, by the definition of x, for any $t \in S \setminus \{x, y, z\}$, $tw_1, tw_2, tw_3 \notin E(G)$. We also have $tw_4 \notin E(G)$. Otherwise $\langle w_4; t, w_1, w_3 \rangle$ is a claw, which in turn gives us w_5 exists and $tw_5 \in E(G)$. If $w_2w_4 \in E(G)$, since $\langle w_5; w_4, w_2, w_3; zu \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$ and $N_2(w_2) \setminus \{w_1\} \subseteq N_2(w_3)$, we can assume $w_3w_5 \in E(G)$. This forces $\langle w_5; w_1, w_3, t \rangle$ to be a claw. If $zw_4 \in E(G)$, since $\langle w_2; w_1, w_4, w_5; tu \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $w_2w_5 \in E(G)$, which implies $w_3w_5 \in E(G)$. However, this will induce $\langle w_5; w_1, w_3, t \rangle$ to be a claw.

Since $deg_G(w_5) \geq 3$, we may assume $w_3w_5 \in E(G)$. If $w_2w_4 \in E(G)$, let $C = uyw_1w_5w_3zu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xw_2w_4 be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{u, y\}$, $N_C(w_2) = \{y\}$ and $N_C(w_4) = \{w_1, w_5, w_3\}$. If $zw_4 \in E(G)$, let $C = uyw_1w_5w_4zu$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path xw_2w_3 be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{u, y\}$, $N_C(w_2) = \{w_1\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{w_5, w_4, z\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 5.13(1) and (2)).



Figure 5.13. $N_2(x) = \{w_1, w_2\}, |V_1| = 1 \text{ and } |V_2| \ge 4(2).$

Chapter 6

LONG CIRCULAR INTERVAL GRAPHS

Recall that if we let Σ be a circle and $F'_1, \dots, F'_k \subseteq \Sigma$ be homeomorphic to the interval [0, 1] and assume there is no three of F'_1, \dots, F'_k have union Σ and no two of F'_1, \dots, F'_k share an end-point. Set $V \subseteq \Sigma$ be finite and G be a graph with vertex set V in which, for distinct $u, v \in V, u, v$ are adjacent if and only if $u, v \in F_i$ for some i. Such a graph G is called a long circular interval graph.

In this chapter, we will prove the following proposition.

Proposition 10. If G is a 3-connected long circular interval graph, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

6.1 Some properties of long circular interval graphs

We still follow the definitions and notations mentioned in Section 4.1 that G is a graph with *n*-vertex and S is a minimum vertex cut of G. Let G_1 and G_2 be the exact two components of $G \setminus S$, and $V_1 = V(G_1)$, $V_2 = V(G_2)$. Subject to the minimality of |S|, we always assume that $|V_1|$ is minimum. Moreover, if we denote by $V = \{u_1, u_2, \dots, u_n\}$ be vertex set of G and u_i, u_{i+1} are consecutive vertices along the circle Σ for any $i \in [1, n]$, where $u_{n+1} = u_1$. The following lemma is giving a partition of V.

Claim 6.1.1. For $i \in [1, 2]$, the vertices of V_i are consecutive along Σ .

Proof. We only show this claim is true for i = 1.

It is trivial if $|V_1| = 1$, thus we assume $|V_1| \ge 2$. Suppose to the contrary, there exist $1 \le i, j \le n$ such that $u_i, u_j \in V_1$ and $u_{i+1}, u_{j+1} \notin V_1$. Since $\langle V_1 \rangle$ is connected, there exists a path P from u_i to u_j in $\langle V_1 \rangle$. We may assume $V(u_i P u_j) \subseteq \{u_i, u_{i+1}, \cdots, u_j\}$, then $\{u_i, u_{i+1}, \cdots, u_j\} \subseteq S \cup V_1$, which implies $u_{i+1} \in S$. Moreover, since $N_2(u_{i+1}) \neq \emptyset$, there

must exist $u_k \in V_2 \cap (\{u_1, u_2, \cdots, u_{i-1}\} \cup \{u_{j+1}, \cdots, u_n\})$, such that $u_{i+1}u_k \in E(G)$. by the definition, there exists an interval contains both u_{i+1} and u_k , which also has to contain either u_j or u_i . Therefore, we get either $u_ju_k \in E(G)$ or $u_iu_k \in E(G)$, showing a contradiction.

For simplicity, we denote by $V_1 = \{u_i, u_{i+1}, \dots, u_j\} = \{v_{n_1}, v_{n_1-1}, \dots, v_2, v_1\}, V_2 = \{u_k, u_{k+1}, \dots, u_l\} = \{w_1, w_2, \dots, w_{n_2}\}, S_1 = \{u_{j+1}, u_{j+2}, \dots, u_{k-1}\} = \{x_1, x_2, \dots, x_{m_1}\}$ and $S_2 = \{u_{l+1}, u_{l+2}, \dots, u_{i-1}\} = \{y_{m_2}, y_{m_2-1}, \dots, y_1\}$, where $u_{n+1} = u_1$. Clearly, $S = S_1 \cup S_2$. Without loss of generality, we always assume $|S_1| \ge |S_2|$, note that S_2 may be empty.

Claim 6.1.2. 1) If S_2 is empty, then S is a clique.

2) If S_2 is not empty, then both $\langle S_1 \rangle$ and $\langle S_2 \rangle$ are connected. Moreover, both $\langle S_1 \rangle$ and $\langle S_2 \rangle$ are cliques if $E(S_1, S_2) = \emptyset$, and V_1 or V_2 is a clique if $E(S_1, S_2) \neq \emptyset$.

Proof. 1) If S_2 is empty, $S = S_1 = \{u_{j+1}, u_{j+2}, \dots, u_{k-1}\}$. Since $N_2(u_{j+1}) \neq \emptyset$ and $u_{j+1}u_k \in E(G)$, there exists an interval contains both u_{j+1} and u_k , which also has to contain all vertices of S. Thus S is a clique.

2) Suppose $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is not connected, then there exist $u_s, u_{s+1} \in E(G)$ such that $u_s u_{s+1} \notin E(G)$. Since $N_2(u_s) \neq \emptyset$, there exists an interval contains both u_s and u_l , which also has to contain all vertices of V_1 . Therefore, $E(V_1, V_2) \neq \emptyset$, giving a contradiction. Similarly, we can show $\langle S_2 \rangle$ is connected.

If $E(S_1, S_2) \neq \emptyset$, we may assume $u_{k-1}u_{l+1} \in E(G)$. Then there exists an interval contains both u_{k-1} and u_{l+1} , which also has to contain all vertices in V_2 or V_1 , then V_2 or V_1 is a clique.

If $E(S_1, S_2) = \emptyset$, since $N_2(u_{j+1}) \neq \emptyset$, $u_{j+1}u_k \in E(G)$. Then there exists an interval contains all vertices between u_{j+1} and u_k , which implies $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is a clique. Similarly, since $N_1(u_{l+1}) \neq \emptyset$, $u_{l+1}u_i \in E(G)$. This in turn gives that there exists an interval contains all vertices between u_{l+1} and u_i , thus $\langle S_2 \rangle$ is a clique.

Now we divide V_1 into following parts. Let $V_{11} = N_1(x_1) = \{v_1, v_2, \dots, v_{s_1}\}, V_{12} = N_1(v_{s_1}) \setminus V_{11} = \{v_{s_1+1}, v_{s_1+12}, \dots, v_{s_2}\}, \dots$, and $V_{1k} = N_1(v_{s_{(k-1)}}) \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{k-1} V_{1i}$. Then $V_{11}, V_{12}, \dots, V_{1k}$ is a partition of V_1 . Similarly, let $V_{21} = N_2(x_{m_1}) = \{w_1, w_2, \dots, w_{t_1}\}, V_{22} = N_2(w_{t_1}) \setminus V_{21} = V_2(v_{m_1}) = \{w_1, w_2, \dots, w_{t_1}\}, V_{22} = N_2(w_{t_1}) \setminus V_{21} = V_2(v_{m_1}) = \{w_1, w_2, \dots, w_{t_1}\}, V_{22} = N_2(w_{t_1}) \setminus V_{21} = V_2(v_{m_1}) \in V_2(v_{m_1}) = \{w_1, w_2, \dots, w_{t_1}\}, V_{22} = V_2(w_{t_1}) \setminus V_{21} = V_2(v_{m_1}) \in V_2(v_{m_1}) \in V_2(v_{m_1}) \in V_2(v_{m_1})$

 $\{w_{t_1+1}, w_{t_1+2}, \cdots, w_{t_2}\}, \cdots$, and $V_{2l} = N_2(w_{t_{l-1}}) \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{l-1} V_{2i}$. Then $V_{21}, V_{22}, \cdots, V_{2l}$ is a partition of V_2 . For convenience, we denote by $V_{1i} = \{v_{s_{i-1}+1}, \cdots, v_{s_i}\} = \{v_{i_1}, v_{i_2}, \cdots, v_{i_{s_i}}\}$ and $V_{2j} = \{w_{t_{j-1}+1}, \cdots, w_{t_j}\} = \{w_{j_1}, w_{j_2}, \cdots, w_{j_{t_j}}\}$ for all $i \in [1, k]$ and $j \in [1, l]$. The following claims are clearly true by the definition of long circular interval graphs and the partition of V_1 and V_2 .

Claim 6.1.3. For any $i \in [1, k]$ and $j \in [1, l]$, we have V_{1i} and V_{2j} are cliques.

Proof. Since for any $i \in [1, k-1]$ and $j \in [1, l-1]$, we have $x_1v_{s_1}, x_{m_1}w_{t_1}, v_{i_{s_i}}v_{i+1_{s_{i+1}}}$ $w_{j_{t_j}}w_{j+1_{t_{j+1}}}$ all in E(G).

Claim 6.1.4. For any $i \in [1, k-1]$ and $j \in [1, l-1]$, we have $|V_{1i}| \ge |S_1| + 1$ and $|V_{2j}| \ge |S_1|$.

Proof. If there exists $i \in [1, k - 1]$ such that $|V_{1i}| \leq |S_1|$, then $V_{1i} \cup S_2$ is a vertex cut with $|V_{1i} \cup S_2| \leq |S_1 \cup S_2| = |S|$ and $|V_1'| = |V_1 \setminus \bigcup_{j=1}^i V_{1i}| < |V_1|$, this contradicts to assumptions that S is a minimum vertex cut and $|V_1|$ is minimum subject to S being minimum. Similarly, if there exists $j \in [1, l-1]$ such that $|V_{2j}| < |S_1|$, then $V_{2j} \cup S_2$ is also a vertex cut with $|V_{2j} \cup S_2| < |S_1 \cup S_2| = |S|$, contradicts to the minimality of |S|.

Claim 6.1.5. Let $|S_1| = m_1$ and $p \in [0, m_1 - 1]$, then $x_{1+p}v_{1_{1+p}}, v_{i_{s_i-p}}v_{(i+1)m_1-p}, x_{m_1-p}w_{m_1-p}, w_{j_{t_j-p}}w_{(j+1)m_1-p} \in E(G)$ for any $i \in [1, k-1]$ and $j \in [1, l-1]$.

Proof. We only proof that for any $j \in [1, l-1]$, $w_{j_{t_j-p}}w_{(j+1)m_{1-p}} \in E(G)$. Suppose to the contrary, there exists $j \in [1, l-1]$ such that $w_{j_{t_j-p}}w_{(j+1)m_{1-p}} \notin E(G)$. Then $\{w_{j_{t_j-p+1}}, w_{j_{t_j-p+2}}, \cdots, w_{j_{s_j}}\} \cup \{w_{(j+1)_1}, w_{(j+1)_2}, \cdots, w_{(j+1)m_{1-p-1}}\} \cup S_2$ is a vertex cut with size $p + (m_1 - p - 1) + |S_2| = m_1 - 1 + |S_2| = |S| - 1$, showing a contradiction.

6.2 Proof of 3-connected long circular interval graphs

For simplicity, we denote by $S_1 = V_{20} = \{x_1, x_2, \cdots, x_{m_1}\} = \{w_{0_1}, w_{0_2}, \cdots, w_{0_{t_0}}\}.$

Our goal is to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph H in G. We divide this processor into two steps. In the first step, we find the part of H in $\langle V_2 \cup S_1 \rangle$ and in the second step, we find the other part of H in $V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\}$.

Step 1: Finding a spanning subgraph H_2 of H in $\langle V_2 \cup S_1 \rangle$

Case 1: Assume $S_2 = \emptyset$.

We let $Q = w_{0t_0}w_{1t_1}\cdots w_{l-1t_{l-1}}$ be a path. If for any $j \in [0, l-1]$, we have $|V_{2j}| \neq 4$. Since for any $i \in [0, l-1]$, both $V_{2j} \setminus \{w_{j_2}, w_{j_{t_j-2}}, w_{j_{t_j}}\}$ and V_{2l} are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_{2j} = w_{j_1}P_{2j}w_{j_{t_j-2}}$ and $P_{2l} = w_{l_1}P_{2l}w_{l_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $P_2 = w_{02}w_{0t_{0-1}}w_{12}\cdots w_{(l-1)t_{l-1}-1}$ and $C_2 = P_{20}P_{21}\cdots P_{2t}P_2$ and all vertices of Q be stems of T_2 with $N_{C_2}(w_{j_{t_j}}) = V(P_{2j}) \cup \{w_{j_2}, w_{j_{s_j-1}}\}$ for all $j \in [0, l-2]$ and $N_{C_2}(w_{(l-1)t_{(l-1)}}) = \{w|w \in V_{2l-1} \cup V_{2l}\}$. Then T_2 is a HIST of $\langle V_2 \cup S_1 \rangle$ and $V(C_2) = \{w \in V_2 \cup S_1 | deg_{T_2}(w) = 1\}$. Let $H_2 = T_2 \cup C_2$, then H_2 is planar (See Figure 6.1).



Figure 6.1. $S_2 = \emptyset$ and $|V_{2j}| \neq 4$ for all $j \in [1, l-1]$.

If there exists $j \in [0, l-1]$ such that $|V_{2j}| = 4$, first we find T_2 and C_2 in $\langle V_2 \cup S_1 \rangle$ as above, then apply Swap-Operation to the HIST (See Figure 6.2).

Swap-Operation:

- 1) Swapping the positions of $w_{(j+1)_1}$ and $w_{(j+1)_2}$ on the path C_2 .
- 2) Putting w_{j_3} adjacent to w_{j_1} and $w_{(j+1)_2}$ along the path C_2 .
- 3) Keeping all other vertices' positions are the same.

After performing Swap-Operation, we get a new T_2 and C_2 , then the new T_2 is a HIST of $\langle V_2 \cup S_1 \rangle$ and $V(C_2) = \{ w \in V_2 \cup S_1 | deg_{T_2}(w) = 1 \}$. Let $H_2 = T_2 \cup C_2$, then H_2 is planar.

Case 2: Assume $S_2 \neq \emptyset$.



Figure 6.2. An example of swap operation with $|V_{22}| = 4$ and $|V_{22}| \ge 5$.

Since for all $j \in [0, l-1]$, both $V_{2j} \setminus \{w_{jt_j}\}$ and V_{2t} are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_{2j} = w_{j_1}P_{2j}w_{jt_{j-1}}$ and $P_{2l} = w_{l_1}P_{2l}w_{l_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C_2 = P_{20}P_{21}\cdots P_{2l}$ and all vertices of Q be stems in T_2 with $N_{C_2}(w_{jt_j}) = V(P_{2j})$ for all $j \in [1, l-2]$ and $N_{C_2}(w_{(l-1)_{t_{(l-1)}}}) = \{w|w \in V_{2t-1} \cup V_{2t}\}$. Then T_2 is a HIST of $\langle V_2 \cup S_1 \rangle$ and $V(C_2) = \{w \in V_2 \cup S_1 | deg_{T_2}(w) = 1\}$. Let $H_2 = T_2 \cup C_2$, then H_2 is planar (See Figure 6.3).



Figure 6.3. $S_2 \neq \emptyset$.

Step 2: Finding a spanning subgraph H_1 of H in $\langle V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\} \rangle$

Case 1: Assume $S_2 = \emptyset$.

If $k \geq 2$ and $|V_{1i}| \neq 4$ for any $i \in [1, k - 1]$. Since $V_{11} \setminus \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_{s_1-2}}, v_{1_{s_1}}\}, V_{1i} \setminus \{v_{i_2}, v_{i_{s_i-1}}, v_{i_{s_i}}\}$, for any $i \in [2, k - 1]$, and V_{1k} are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_{11} = v_{1_2}P_{11}v_{1_{s_1-1}}, P_{1i} = v_{i_1}P_{1i}v_{i_{s_i-2}}$ and $P_{1k} = v_{k_1}P_{1k}v_{k_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $P_1 = v_{2_2}v_{2_{t_2-1}}v_{3_2}\cdots v_{(k-1)}v_{t_{(k-1)}-1}$ and $Q' = v_{(k-1)_{s_{k-1}}}\cdots v_{2_{s_2}}v_{1_{s_1}}v_{1_1}x_t$. Set $C_1 = v_{1_1}P_{1_1}v$

$$\begin{split} P_{11}P_{1}P_{1k}\cdots P_{13}P_{12} \cup \{v_{2_{1}}v_{1_{t_{1}-2}}\} \text{ and all vertices of } Q' \text{ be stems of } T_{1} \text{ with } N_{C}(v_{1_{1}}) &= \\ V(P_{11}), \ N_{C}(v_{1_{s_{1}}}) &= \{v_{1_{s_{1}-2}}\}, \ N_{C}(v_{i_{s_{i}}}) &= V(P_{1_{i}}) \cup \{v_{i_{2}}, v_{i_{s_{i}-1}}\}, \text{ for all } i \in [2, k-2], \text{ and} \\ N_{C}(v_{(k-1)_{s_{l_{k-1}}}}) &= \{v|v \in V_{1k} \cup V_{1k-1}\}. \text{ Then } T_{1} \text{ is a HIST of } \langle V_{1} \cup \{x_{t}\}\rangle \text{ and } V(C_{1}) &= \{v \in V_{1}|deg_{T_{2}}(v) = 1\}. \text{ Let } H_{1} = T_{1} \cup C_{1}, \text{ then } H_{1} \text{ is planar.} \end{split}$$

If $k \ge 2$ and there exists $i \in [1, k - 1]$ such that $|V_{1j}| = 4$, then we can apply Swap-Operation to $\langle V_1 \rangle$ as to $\langle V_2 \rangle$. Similarly, we can find a HIST T_1 and a path C_1 in $\langle V_1 \cup \{x_t\}\rangle$, then $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$ is planar (See Figure 6.4).



Figure 6.4. $S_2 = \emptyset$, k = 4 and $|V_{12}| = 4$ and $|V_{13}| \neq 4$.

If k = 1, which means $N_1(x_1) = V_{11} = V_1$ is a clique and $|V_1| \ge 3$. Then there exists a hamiltonian path, say $C_1 = v_{1_2}C_1v_{1n}$, in $\langle V_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}\rangle$. Let $\{v_{1_1}, x_t\}$ be stems of T_1 with $N_{C_1}(v_{1_1}) = \{v|v \in V_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}\}$. Then T_1 is a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup \{x_t\}\rangle$ and $V(C_1) = \{v \in T_1 | deg_{T_2}(v) = 1\}$. Let $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$, then H_1 is planar.

If k = 1 and $V_1 = \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}\}$ (or $V_1 = \{v_{1_1}\}$). By Claim 4.1.2, $N_1(x_i) = \{v_1, v_2\}$ for all $x_i \in S_1$. Let $C_1 = v_{1_1}v_{1_2}$ and $v_{1_1}x_t, v_{1_2}x_t \in E(T_1)$. Then T_1 is a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup \{x_t\}\rangle$ and $V(C_1) = \{v \in V_1 | deg_{T_2}(v) = 1\}$. Let $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$, then H_1 is planar.

Case 2: Suppose that $S_2 \neq \emptyset$. Note that $v_{n_1}, v_{n_1-1} \in N_1(y)$ for all $y \in S_2$.

Case 2.1: Assume that $k \geq 2$.

Case 2.1.1: Assume that $|V_{11}| \ge 4$.

If $|V_{1k}| \ge 2$, since $V_{11} \setminus \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_{s_1}}\}$, $V_{1i} \setminus \{v_{i_{s_i}}\}$, for all $i \in [2, k]$, and S_2 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_{11} = v_{1_2}P_{11}v_{1_{s_1-1}}$, $P_{1i} = v_{i_1}P_{1i}v_{i_{s_i-1}}$ and $P' = y_1P'y_{m_2}$, in them, respectively. Set $C_1 = P_{11}P_{12}\cdots P_{1s}P'$. Let $Q' = v_{k_{s_k}}v_{(k-1)_{s_{k-1}}}\cdots v_{1_{s_1}}v_{1_1}x_t$ and all vertices of Q' be stems of T_1 with $N_{C_1}(v_{1_1}) = V(P_{11}) \setminus \{v_{1_{s_1-1}}\}, N_C(v_{1_{s_1}}) = \{v_{1_{s_1-1}}\}, N_C(v_{1_{s_1}}) = \{v_{1_{s_1-1}}\}, N_C(v_{1_{s_1}}) = \{v_{1_{s_1-1}}\}, N_C(v_{1_{s_1}}) = V(P_{1_i}), \text{ for all } i \in [2, k-1], N_C(v_{k_{s_k}}) = \{v|v \in V_{1k} \cup S_2\}.$ Then T_1 is a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\}\rangle$ and $V(C_1) = \{v \in V_1 \cup S_2 | deg_{T_2}(v) = 1\}.$ Let $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$, then H_1 is planar (See Figure 6.5).



Figure 6.5. $S_2 = \emptyset$ and k = 3.

If $|V_{1k}| = 1$, then $v_{(k-1)_{s_{k-1}}} y, v_{k_{s_k}} y \in E(G)$ for all $y \in S_2$ and $v_{k_{s_k}} v_{(k-1)_{s_{(k-1)}-1}} \in E(G)$ since $|S_1| \ge 2$. Similarly as above, we can define $P_{11}, P_{12}, \dots, P_{1(k-1)}$ and P'. Let $P_{1k} = v_{(k-1)_{s_{(k-1)}-1}} v_{k_{s_k}} y_1$ and $C_1 = P_{11}P_{12} \cdots P_{1s}P'$. Set $Q' = v_{(k-1)_{s_{k-1}}} v_{(k-2)_{s_{k-2}}} \cdots v_{1_{s_1}} v_{1_1} x_t$ be stems of T_1 with $N_{C_1}(v_{1_1}) = V(P_{11}) \setminus \{v_{1_{s_1-1}}\}, N_C(v_{1_{s_1}}) = \{v_{1_{s_1-1}}\}, N_C(v_{i_{s_i}}) = V(P_{1_i})$ for all $i \in [2, k-2]$ and $N_C(v_{(k-1)_{s_{k-1}}}) = V(P_{1k-1}) \cup S_2 \cup \{v_{k_{s_k}}\}$. Then T_1 is a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\} \rangle$ and $V(C_1) = \{v \in V_1 \cup S_2 | deg_{T_2}(v) = 1\}$. Let $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$, then H_1 is planar.

Case 2.1.2: Suppose that $|V_{11}| = 3$.

If $|V_{12}| \geq 3$, we delete the edge $v_{2t_2}v_{2t_1}$ from E(T) and add the edge $v_{1t_1}v_{2t_1}$ to E(T). Similarly as Case 2.1.1, we will find a HIST T_1 and a path C_1 in $\langle V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\} \rangle$.

If $|V_{12}| = 2$, then $V_{11} = \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{1_3}, v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}\}$. From Claim 4.1.2, we know $v_{2_2}y, v_{2_1}y \in E(G)$ for all $y \in S_2$ and $v_{1_2}x_t \in E(G)$. In additional, $v_{1_2}v_{2_1}, v_{1_3}v_{2_2} \in E(G)$. Let $C_1 = v_{1_1}v_{1_3}v_{2_2} \cup P'$ and $Q' = v_{2_1}v_{1_2}x_t$ be paths and all vertices of Q' be stems of T_1 with $N_{C_1}(v_{1_2}) = \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_3}\}$ and $N_{C_1}(v_{2_1}) = \{v_{2_2}\} \cup \{y|y \in S_2\}$. Then T_1 is a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\}\rangle$ and $V(C_1) = \{v \in V_1 \cup S_2 | deg_{T_2}(v) = 1\}$. Let $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$, then H_1 is planar.

If $|V_{12}| = 1$, then $V_{11} = \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{1_3}, v_{2_1}\}$. Since $|S_1| \ge 2$ and V_1 is minimum subject to S being minimum, we have $v_{2_1}v_{1_1}, v_{2_1}v_{1_2}, v_{2_1}v_{1_3} \in E(G)$, which implies V_1 is a clique. Let $C_1 = \{v_{1_2}v_{2_1}\} \cup P'$ and $\{v_{1_3}, v_{1_1}, x_t\}$ be stems of T_1 with $N_{C_1}(v_{1_1}) = \{v_{1_2}\}$ and $N_{C_1}(v_{1_3}) = \{v_{2_1}\} \cup \{y|y \in S_2\}$. Then T_1 is a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\}\rangle$ and $V(C_1) = \{v \in V_1 \cup S_2 | deg_{T_2}(v) = 1\}$. Let $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$, then H_1 is planar.

Case 2.2: Suppose that k = 1, which means $N_1(x_1) = V_{11} = V_1$ is a clique. We still let $P' = y_1 P' y_m$

If $|V_1| \ge 4$, let $P_1 = v_2 P_1 v_{n_1-1}$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_1 \setminus \{v_1, v_{n_1}\}\rangle$ and $C_1 = P_1 P'$. Set $\{v_{n_1}, v_1, x_t\}$ be stems of T_1 with $N_{C_1}(v_{n_1}) = \{v_{n_1-1}\} \cup V(P')$ and $N_{C_1}(v_{1_1}) = \{v|v \in V(P_1) \setminus \{v_{n_1-1}\}\}$. Then T_1 is a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\}\rangle$ and $V(C_1) = \{v \in V_1 \cup S_2 | deg_{T_2}(v) = 1\}$. Let $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$, then H_1 is planar.

If $|V_1| = 3$ (similarly as $|V_1| = 2$). Let $C_1 = \{v_{1_1}v_{1_3}\} \cup P'$ and $\{v_{1_2}, x_t\}$ be stems of T_1 with $N_{C_1}(v_{1_2}) = \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_3}\} \cup V(P')$. Then T_1 is a HIST of $\langle V_1 \cup S_2 \cup \{x_t\}\rangle$ and $V(C_1) = \{v \in V_1 \cup S_2 | deg_{T_2}(v) = 1\}$. Let $H_1 = T_1 \cup C_1$, then H_1 is planar.

Thus, let $T = T_1 \cup T_2$, $C = C_1 \cup C_2$ and $H = T \cup C$, then H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If $|V_1| = 1$, denote by $V_1 = \{v\}$. Since $N_2(y) \neq \emptyset$, we have $w_{n_2}y \in E(G)$ for all $y \in S_2$. Moreover $|N_2(y_{m_2})| \geq m_2$ subject to S being minimum. Let $vx_t \in E(G)$ and $C = C_2P' \cup y_1vx_1$, add vx_t to $E(T_2)$ and add w_{n_2} (or w_{n_2-1} if $|V_{2l}| = 1$) to the stem set of T_2 . Then $T = T_2$ is a HIST of G with $N_C(w_{n_2}) = \{y|y \in S_2\} \cup \{w_{n_2-1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

We now let $T = T_1 \cup T_2$ and $C = C_1 \cup C_2$ (note that $T_1 = \emptyset$ and $C_1 = \emptyset$ when $|V_1| = 1$). Set $H = T \cup C$, then H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Chapter 7

ANTIPRISMATIC GRAPHS

Recall that a graph is called antiprismatic graph if for every vertex set $X \subseteq V(G)$ with |X| = 4, X is not a claw and there are at least two pairs of vertices in X that are adjacent. It is easy to check that every antiprismatics graph is N-free. In 1981, Duffus [28] showed that every connected $\{claw, N\}$ -free graph contains a hamiltonian path, thus we have the following claim.

Claim 7.0.1. Every connected antiprismatic graph contains a hamiltonian path.

We will still follow definitions and notations mentioned in Section 4.1 that G is a graph with *n*-vertex and S is a minimum vertex cut of G. G_1 and G_2 are the exact two components of $G \setminus S$. $V_1 = V(G_1)$ and $V_2 = V(G_2)$. Subject to the minimality of |S|, we always assume that $|V_1|$ is minimum. In this chapter, we will show the following proposition.

Proposition 11. If G is a 3-connected antiprismatic graph, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

7.1 Proof of 3-connected antiprismatic graphs

The proof of Proposition 11 will be divided into two parts depends on whether there exists a vertex x in S such that $N_1(x) = V_1$ or $N_2(x) = V_2$.

Part 1: There exists a vertex x in S such that $N_1(x) \neq V_1$ and $N_2(x) \neq V_2$.

We may reserve the notation x for this vertex and assume $v_1 \notin N_1(x)$ and $w_1 \notin N_2(x)$.

Claim 7.1.1. If $N_1(x) \neq V_1$ and $N_2(x) \neq V_2$, then $|N_1(x)| = |V_1| - 1$ and $|N_2(x)| = |V_2| - 1$.

Proof. Suppose to the contrary, there exists $x \in S$, $v_1, v_2 \in V_1$ and $w \in V_2$, such that $xv_1, xv_2, xw \notin E(G)$. Let $X = \{v_1, v_2, x, w\}$, we have |E(X)| = 1, which contradicts to the fact that G is an antiprismatic graph.

Thus, we denote by $N_1(x) = V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}$ and $N_2(x) = V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$.

Claim 7.1.2. If there exists a vertex $x \in S$ such that $N_1(x) \neq V_1$ and $N_2(x) \neq V_2$, then 1) $|V_1| \ge 3$;

2) Both V_1 and V_2 are cliques;

3) For any $y \in S \setminus \{x\}$, if $xy \notin E(G)$, then both yv_1 and yw_1 are in E(G); if $xy \in E(G)$, then at least one of $\{yv_1, yw_1\}$ is in E(G).

Proof. 1) This is true following by Lemma 4.1.2.

2) We only show that V_1 is a clique. By Lemma 4.1.2, $V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}$ is a clique. For any $v \in V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}$, we have $v_1v \in E(G)$. Otherwise, let $X = \langle x, v_1, v, w_1 \rangle$, then |E(X)| = 1, showing a contraction.

3) Let $X = \{x, y, v_1, w_1\}$, since $xv_1, xw_1, v_1w_1 \notin E(G)$ and $|E(X)| \ge 2$, we can easily get this conclusion.

In the remaining part of this subsection, we let $S_1 = \{y \in S | yv_1 \in E(G)\}$ and $S_2 = V_2 \setminus (S_1 \cup \{x\})$.

Claim 7.1.3. If $S_2 \neq \emptyset$, then $|V_1| \ge 4$.

Proof. Since $|V_1|$ is minimum subject to |S| is minimum and $v_1 \notin N_1(S_2 \cup \{x\})$, we have $|N_1(S_2 \cup \{x\})| \ge |S_2 \cup \{x\}| + 1 \ge 2 + 1 = 3$. Thus $|V_1| \ge |N_1(S_2 \cup \{x\}) \cup \{v_1\}| \ge |N_1(S_2 \cup \{x\})| + 1 \ge 3 + 1 = 4$.

Claim 7.1.4. For any $y \in S_2$, $xy, yw_1 \in E(G)$.

Proof. Let $X = \{v_1, x, y, w_1\}$. Since $|E(X)| \ge 2$ and $v_1 x, w_1 x, v_1 w_1, yv_1 \notin E(G)$, we have $xy, yw_1 \in E(G)$.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following cases according to whether S_1 or S_2 is empty.

Case 1: Suppose $S_2 \neq \emptyset$.

Case 1.1: Assume $S_1 = \emptyset$.

Denote by $S_2 = \{y_1, y_2, \dots, y_t\}$. For any $v_2, v_3, v_4 \in V_1$ and $w_2, w_3 \in V_2$, since both $V_1 \setminus \{v_2\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths $P_1 = v_3 P_1 v_4$ and $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_3$ in them, respectively.

If $\langle S_2 \rangle$ is connected, we can find a hamiltonian path $P_3 = y_2 P_3 y_t$ in $\langle S_2 \setminus \{y_1\} \rangle$ by Claim 7.0.1. Let $C = P_1 P_3 P_2 \cup \{xv_4, xw_2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_2 y_1 w_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_2) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(y_1) = \{x\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2) \cup V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.1(1)).

If $\langle S_2 \rangle$ is not connected, since $yw_1 \in E(G)$ for any $y \in S_2$, there exist exactly two cliques in S_2 . We denote them by $S_{21} = \{y_1, y_2, \dots, y_t\}$ and $S_{22} = \{z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{t'}\}$ and always assume $|S_{21}| \geq |S_{22}|$. Let $P_3 = y_1 P_3 y_{t-1}$ and $P_4 = xz_1 P_4 z_{t'}$ be hamiltonian paths in $S_{21} \setminus \{y_t\}$ and $S_{22} \cup \{x\}$ respectively.

If $|S_{21}| \geq 2$, denote by $v_2 \in N_1(y_t)$, $v_3 \in N_1(y_{t-1})$, $w_2 \in N_2(y_1)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(z_{t'})$. Set $C = P_1P_3P_2P_4$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_2y_tw_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_2) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(y_t) = \{x\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2) \cup V(P_3) \cup V(P_4)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.1(2)).

If $S_{21} = \{y\}$ and $S_{22} = \{z\}$, denote by $v_3 \in N_1(y)$, $v_4 \in N_1(z)$, $w_1 \in N_2(y)$, $w_2 \in N_2(x)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(z)$. Let $P_2 = w_1 P_2 w_3$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_2\}\rangle$ respectively. Set $C = P_1 P_2 \cup \{v_3 y, y w_1, w_3 z, z v_4\}$ be a cycle and the stems of T be vertices on the path $v_2 x w_2$ with $N_C(v_2) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(x) = \{y, z\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.1(3)).

Case 1.2: Suppose $S_1 \neq \emptyset$.

Denote by $S_1 = \{y_1, y_2, \dots, y_t\}$, $S_2 = \{z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{t'}\}$, $v_2, v_4 \in N_1(z_1)$, $v_3 \in N_1(y_1)$, $w_2 \in N_2(y_t)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(z_{t'})$ by Lemma 4.1.2. Since for any $v_1, v_2, v_3, v_4 \in V_1$ and $w_1, w_2, w_3 \in V_2$, both $V_1 \setminus \{v_1, v_2\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths $P_1 = v_3 P_1 v_4$ and $P_2 = w_2 P_4 w_4$, in them, respectively.

If there exists a vertex, say z_1 , in S_2 such that both $\langle S_1 \rangle$ and $\langle S_2 \setminus z_1 \rangle$ are connected, we can assume $P_3 = y_1 P_3 y_t$ and $P_4 = z_2 P_4 z_{t'}$ are hamiltonian paths in $\langle S_1 \rangle$ and $\langle S_2 \setminus z_1 \rangle$,



Figure 7.1. $S_1 = \emptyset$ and $S_2 \neq \emptyset$.

respectively. Let $C = P_1 P_3 P_2 P_4 \cup \{v_4 x, x z_2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_1 v_2 z_1 w_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_1) = \{v_3\} \cup V(P_3), N_C(v_2) = V(P_1) \setminus \{v_3\}, N_C(z_1) = \{x\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2) \cup V(P_4)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.2(1)).

If for any $z_i \in S_2$, $\langle S_2 \setminus \{z_i\}\rangle$ is disconnected. Then there exist exactly two cliques in $\langle S_2 \setminus z_i \rangle$. We denote them by S_{21} and S_{22} and assume $P_{41} = z_1 P_{41} z_j$ and $P_{42} = z_k P_{42} z_{t'}$ are hamiltonian paths in them respectively. Since $v_1 z \notin E(G)$ for any $z \in S_2$, $|N_2(z)| \ge |V_2| - 1$. We may assume $w_4 \in N_2(z_j) \cap N_2(z_k)$ since $|V_2| \ge |V_1| \ge 4$. Replace P_4 by $P_{41} \cup \{z_j w_4, w_4 z_k\} \cup P_{42}$ in the cycle C, similarly as $\langle S_2 \setminus z_i \rangle$ is connected, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If S_1 is disconnected, we denote by S_{11} and S_{12} the exactly two cliques of S_1 . If there exist $y_i \in S_{11}$ and $y_j \in S_{12}$ such that $N_1(y_i) \cap N_1(y_j) \setminus \{y_1\} \neq \emptyset$, let $v_4 \in N_1(y_i) \cap N_1(y_j)$ and $P_{31} = y_1 P_{31} y_i$, $P_{32} = y_l P_{32} y_l$ be hamiltonian paths in S_{11} and S_{12} , respectively. Then replace P_3 by $P_{31} \cup \{y_k v_4, v_4 y_j\} \cup P_{32}$, similarly as S_1 is connected, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If S_1 is disconnected and $N_1(y_i) \cap N_1(y_j) \setminus \{y_1\} = \emptyset$ for any $y_i \in S_{11}$ and $y_j \in S_{12}$. Since $|V_1| \ge 4$, we may assume $|N_1(y_j)| \le |V_1| - 2$ for any $y_j \in S_{12}$. Therefore, $N_2(y_j) = V_2$. Denote by $v_3 \in N_1(y_i), w_2 \in N_2(y_i), w_3 \in N_2(y_t), w_4 \in N_2(z_j) \cap N_2(z_k)$ and $w_5 \in N_2(z_{t'} \cap N_2(y_j))$. Let $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_3, P_{31} = y_1 P_{31} y_i, P_{32} = y_j P_{32} y_t, P_{41} = x z_2 P_{41} z_j, P_{42} = z_k P_{42} z_{t'}$ be hamiltonian

paths in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_4, w_5\}\rangle$, $\langle S_{11}\rangle$, $\langle S_{12}\rangle$, $\langle S_{21} \cup \{x\}\rangle$ and $\langle S_{22}\rangle$, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_{31}P_2P_{32}P_{42}P_{41} \cup \{y_1w_5, w_5z_{t'}, z_kw_4, w_4z_j, z_2x, xv_4\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_1v_2z_1w_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_1) = V(P_{31}) \cup \{v_3\}$, $N_C(v_2) = V(P_1) \setminus \{v_3\}$, $N_C(z_1) = \{x\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2) \cup V(P_{32}) \cup V(P_{41}) \cup V(P_{42}) \cup \{w_4, w_5\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.2(2)).



Figure 7.2. $S_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $S_2 \neq \emptyset$.

Case 2: Suppose $S_2 = \emptyset$.

Claim 7.1.5. For any $y \in S_1$, $xy \in E(G)$ or $yw_1 \in E(G)$.

Proof. Let $X = \{x, y, v_1, w_1\}$. Since $xv_1, w_1v_1, xw_1 \notin E(G)$ and $v_1x \in E(G)$, we have $xy \in E(G)$ or $yw_1 \in E(G)$.

Case 2.1: Assume $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is connected.

Denote by $S_1 = \{y_1, y_2, \dots, y_t\}$ and $P_3 = y_1 P_3 y_t$ the hamiltonian path in $\langle S_1 \rangle$ according to Claim 7.0.1.

If $xy_1 \in E(G)$, denote by $v_3 \in N_1(y_t)$, $w_2 \in N_2(y_1)$, $w_3 \in N_2(x)$ and $w_4 \in N_2(y_2)$ (we may have $w_4 = w_1$). Let $P_1 = v_2 P_1 v_3$ and $P_2 = w_3 P_2 w_4$ be hamiltonian paths in $V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_2\}$, respectively. Set $C = P_1 P_3 P_2 \cup \{v_2 x, xw_3\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_1y_1w_2$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3)$, $N_C(y_1) = \{x\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.3(1)).

If $xy_1 \notin E(G)$, then $y_1w_1 \in E(G)$. If $|S_1| \geq 3$, denote by $v_4 \in N_1(y_t)$, $w_2 \in N_2(x)$, $w_3 \in N_2(y_2)$. Let $P_1 = v_3P_1v_4$ and $P_2 = w_2P_2w_3$ be hamiltonian paths in $V_1 \setminus \{v_1, v_2\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$, respectively. Set $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \{v_3x, xw_2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_2v_1y_1w_2$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_2) = \{v_3, x\}$, $N_C(v_1) = V(P_1) \cup (V(P_3) \setminus \{y_1, y_2\})$, $N_C(y_1) = \{y_2\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.3(2)).

If $|S \setminus \{x\}| = 2$, we can assume $v_2 \in N_1(y_1)$ since $|N_1(y_1)| \ge 2$. Denote by $w_2 \in N_2(x)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(y_2)$. Let $C = P_1 P_2 \cup \{v_3 x, x w_2, w_3 y_2, y_2 v_1\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_2 y_1 w_1$ be stems of T be with $N_C(v_2) = V(P_1) \cup \{x\}$, $N_C(y_1) = \{y_2\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.3(3)).

Case 2.2: Assume $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is not connected.

Let $S_{11} = \{y_1, y_2, \dots, y_t\}$ and $S_{12} = \{z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{t'}\}$ be the exact two cliques in $\langle S_1 \rangle$ with $|S_{11}| \ge |S_{12}|$.

If $|S_{11}| \ge 2$, let $X = \{y_1, y_t, z_1, x\}$. Since $|E(X)| \ge 2$, we have $y_1x \in E(G)$ or $y_tx \in E(G)$ or $zx \in E(G)$. We may assume $y_tx \in E(G)$. Denote by $w_2 \in N_2(y_1)$, $w_1 \in N_2(y_2)$, $w_4 \in N_2(z_{t'})$ and $v_3 \in N_1(z_1)$. Since $V_1 \setminus \{v_1, v_2\}$, $V_2 \setminus \{w_2\}$, $S_{11} \setminus \{y_1\}$ and S_{12} are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_4P_1v_3$, $P_2 = w_1P_2w_4$, $P_3 = y_2P_3y_t$ and $P_4 = z_1P_4z_{t'}$, in them respectively. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2P_4 \cup \{v_4x, xy_t\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_2v_1y_1w_2$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_2) = V(P_1) \cup \{x\}$, $N_C(v_1) = V(P_4)$, $N_C(y_1) = V(P_3)$ and $N_C(w_2) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.3(4)).

If $S_{11} = \{y_1\}$ and $S_{12} = \{z_1\}$. We may assume $v_2 \in N_1(y_1)$ since $|N_1(y_1)| \ge 2$. Denote by $w_1 \in N_2(y_1), w_2 \in N_2(x)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(z_1)$. Let $P_1 = v_1 P_1 v_3$ and $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_3$ be hamiltonian paths in $V_1 \setminus \{v_2\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_2\}$, respectively. Let $C = P_1 P_2 \cup \{v_3 x, x w_2, w_3 z_1, z_1 v_1\}$ be a cycle

and all vertices on the path $v_2y_1w_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_2) = V(P_1) \cup \{x\}, N_C(y_1) = \{v_1\},$ $N_C(w_1) = \{z_1\} \cup V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.3(5)).



Figure 7.3. $S_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $S_2 = \emptyset$.

Part 2: For any vertex x in S, $N_1(x) = V_1$ or $N_2(x) = V_2$.

We may denote by $S_1 = \{x \in S | N_1(x) = V_1\}$ and $S_2 = S \setminus S_1$.

If $S_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $S_2 \neq \emptyset$, then both V_1 and V_2 are cliques. Using the same method as Case 1.2 with regrading v_1 and v_2 as the same vertex, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G. Thus, we may assume $S_2 = \emptyset$. Since we can apply the same procedure for $S_1 = \emptyset$. Then V_1 is a clique. We want to show following claims before we searching a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Claim 7.1.6. For any $w \in V_2$, $|N_2(w)| \ge |V_2| - 2$. This in turn gives that there exists at most one other vertex in V_2 not adjacent to w.

Proof. Suppose this is not true, there exist $w, w', w'' \in V_2$, such that $ww', ww'' \notin E(G)$. Let $v \in V_1$ and $X = \{v, w, w', w''\}$, then $|E(X)| \leq 1$, showing a contradiction.

By Claim 7.1.6, we let $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2, \dots, w_{n_2}\}$, such that w_{2k+2} is the only possible vertex that not adjacent to w_{2k+1} .

Claim 7.1.7. If there exists $k \in [1, \lfloor \frac{n_2}{2} \rfloor - 1]$ such that $w_{2k+1}w_{2k+2} \notin E(G)$, then for any $x \in S_1$, either $xw_{2k+1} \in E(G)$ or $xw_{2k+2} \in E(G)$.

Proof. For any $x \in S_1$, if both xw_{2k+1} and xw_{2k+2} are in E(G), then $\langle x; w_{2k+1}, w_{2k+2}, v \rangle$ is a claw. If neither xw_{2k+1} nor xw_{2k+2} is in E(G), then $|E(\langle v, x, w_{2k+1}, w_{2k+2} \rangle)| = 1$, showing a contradiction.

According to the result given by Shepherd [37]: If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, N\}$ -free graph then G is hamiltonian-connected. We can easily get following corollary.

Corollary 7.1.1. For any vertex set $Y \subseteq V_2$, if $|Y| \ge 5$, then $\langle Y \rangle$ is hamiltonian connected.

Proof. For any vertex set $Y \subseteq V_2$, if $|Y| \ge 5$, then $\delta(Y) \ge 3$, which implies $\langle Y \rangle$ is 3-connected, so it is hamiltonian connected.

We want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as follows depends on whether $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is connected.

Case 1: Assume $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is connected.

Denote by $S_1 = \{x_1, x_2, \dots, x_t\}$. We assume $P_3 = x_3 P_3 x_t$ is a hamiltonian path in $\langle S_1 \rangle$ by Claim 7.0.1 and $P_1 = v_2 P_1 v_3$ is a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}\rangle$ if $\langle V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}\rangle$ is not empty.

Case 1.1: Suppose $|S_1| \ge 4$.

Denote by $w_1 \in N_2(x_1)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(x_2)$. Note that we may have $w_3 = w_2$.

If $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$, we let $w_5 \in N_2(x_t)$, where $w_5 \neq w_3$ by Lemma 4.1.2 and we may have $w_5 = w_2$. By Claim 7.1.6 and Corollary 7.1.1, there exists a hamiltonian path $P_2 = w_3P_2w_5$ in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_1\} \rangle$. Set $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \{w_3x_2, x_2v_2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_1x_1w_1$

be stems of T with $N_C(v_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3)$, $N_C(x_1) = \{x_2\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.4(1)).

If $w_1w_2 \notin E(G)$ and $w_2x_t \in E(G)$. Let $P_2 = w_3P_2w_4$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_5, w_2\}\rangle$ and $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \{v_2x_2, w_3x_2, w_4w_2, w_2x_t\}$ be a cycle. The stems of T are all vertices on the path $v_1x_1w_1w_5$ with $N_C(v_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3)$, $N_C(x_1) = \{x_2\}$, $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_5) = \{w_4, w_2\}$ (If $|V_2| = 5$, swiping w_4 and w_5). Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.4(2)).

If $w_1w_2 \notin E(G)$ and $w_2x_t \notin E(G)$. We may denote by $w_5x_t \in E(G)$ by Lemma 4.1.2. Let $P_2 = w_2P_2w_5$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_6, w_3\}\rangle$ and $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup$ $\{v_2x_2, x_2w_3, w_3w_2\}$ be a cycle. Set the stems of T be all vertices on the path $v_1x_1w_1w_6$ with $N_C(v_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_2), N_C(x_1) = \{x_2\}, N_C(w_1) = V(P_2) \setminus \{w_2\}$ and $N_C(w_6) = \{w_3, w_2\}$ (if $|V_2| = 5$, replacing w_6 by w_4 , adding edges $\{w_1w_3, w_4w_5\}$ to E(C) and deleting edge $\{w_1w_5\}$) from E(G). Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.4(3)).

Case 1.2: Suppose $|S_1| = 3$.

Let $P_1 = v_1 P_1 v_2$ and $P_3 = x_1 x_2 x_3$ be hamiltonian paths in $\langle V_1 \rangle$ and $\langle S_1 \rangle$, respectively. Denote by $w_2 x_2 \in E(G)$.

If $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$, denote by $w_1x_1, w_3x_3 \in E(G)$. Set $P_2 = w_1P_2w_3$ be a hamiltonian path in $V_2 \setminus \{w_2\}$. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_1x_1, x_1w_1, v_2x_3, x_3w_3\}$ be a cycle and $\{x_2, w_2\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_2) = V(P_1) \cup \{x_1, x_3\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = V(P-2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.4(4)).

If $w_1w_2 \notin E(G)$, we may assume $x_1w_5, x_3w_3 \in E(G)$ by Lemma 4.1.2. Let $P_2 = w_5P_2w_1$ be a hamiltonian path in $V_2 \setminus \{w_2, w_6, w_3\}$ and $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_1x_1, x_1w_5, w_1w_3, w_3x_3, x_3v_2\}$ be a cycle. Set the stems of T be all vertices on the path $x_2w_2w_6$ with $N_C(x_2) = V(P_1) \cup \{x_1, x_3\}$, $N_C(w_2) = V(P_2) \setminus \{w_1\}$ and $N_C(w_6) = \{w_1, w_3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that His a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.4(5)).

Case 2: Suppose $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is disconnected.



Figure 7.4. $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is connected.

Since $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is disconnected and $xv \in E(G)$ for any $x \in S_1$ and $v \in V_1$, there exist exactly two cliques in $\langle S_1 \rangle$. We denote them by $S_{11} = \{x_1, x_2, \cdots, x_t\}, S_{12} = \{y_1, y_2, \cdots, y_{t'}\}$ and always assume $|S_{11}| \ge |S_{12}|$. Let $P_1 = v_1 P_1 v_2$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_1 \rangle$.

Case 2.1: There exist $x_i \in S_{11}$ and $y_j \in S_{12}$ such that $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(y_j) \neq \emptyset$. We may assume $w_1 \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(y_1)$.

If $|S_{12}| \neq 2$ and $w_1w_2 \in E(G)$, we denote by $w_2 \in N_2(x_t)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(y_{t'})$. Since $S_{11} \setminus \{x_1\}, S_2 \setminus \{y_1\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_3 = x_2P_3x_t$, $P_4 = y_2P_4y_{t'}$ and $P_2 = w_2P_2w_3$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2P_4$ be a cycle and the stems of T be all vertices on the path $x_1w_1y_1$ with $N_C(x_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3), N_C(y_1) = V(P_4)$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2)$ (If $S_{12} = \{y_1\}$, set $P_4 = y_1$). Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that His a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.5(1)).

If $|S_{12}| \neq 2$ and $w_1w_2 \notin V_2$, we denote by $w_5 \in N_2(x_t)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(y_{t'})$. We may also let $P_2 = w_5P_2w_3$, $P_3 = x_2P_3x_t$ and $P_4 = y_2P_4y_{t'}$ be hamiltonian paths in $V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_6\}$, $S_{11} \setminus \{x_1\}$ and $S_{12} \setminus \{y_1\}$, respectively. Set $C = P_1P_3P_4P_2$ be a cycle and all vertices of star $\langle w_1; x_1, y_1, w_6 \rangle$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3)$, $N_C(y_1) = V(P_4)$, $N_C(w_1) = \{w_5\}$ and $N_C(w_6) = V(P_2) \setminus \{w_5\}$ (If $S_{12} = \{y_1\}$, set $P_4 = y_1$). Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.5(2)).

If $S_{12} = \{y_1, y_2\}$ and there exists $x_i \in S_{11}$ such that $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(y_1) \cap N_2(y_2) \neq \emptyset$. Let $w_1 \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(y_1) \cap N_2(y_2)$ and set $\{x_1, w_1\}$ be stems of T with $w_1y_1, w_1y_2 \in E(T)$. Similarly as $|S_{12}| \neq 2$, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If $S_{12} = \{y_1, y_2\}$ and for any $x_i \in S_{11}$, $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(y_1) \cap N_2(y_2) = \emptyset$. We may assume $w_1 \in N_2(x_1) \cap N_2(y_1)$, then $w_2 \in N_2(y_2)$. Let $w_3 \in N_2(y_1)$ and $w_5 \in N_2(x_t)$ by Claim 7.1.7. Since $S_{11} \setminus \{x_1\}$ is a clique, there exists a hamiltonian path $P_3 = x_2P_3x_t$ in it. And we may denote by $P_2 = w_5P_2w_2$ a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_3\}\rangle$ by Claim 7.1.6 and Corollary 7.1.1. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \{w_2y_2, y_2v_2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_1w_1y_1w_3$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3)$, $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2) \setminus \{w_2, w_6\}$, $N_C(y_1) = \{y_2\}$ and $N_C(w_3) = \{w_2, w_6\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.5(3)).

Case 2.2: For any $x_i \in S_{11}$ and $y_j \in S_{12}$, $N_2(x_i) \cap N_2(y_j) = \emptyset$.

If V_2 is a clique and $|V_1| \ge 2$ or $|S| \ge 4$. Denote by $w_1 \in N_2(x_1)$, $w_2 \in N_2(x_t)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(y_1)$. Let $P_1 = v_2 P_1 v_3$, $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_3$, $P_3 = x_2 P_3 x_t$ and $P_4 = y_1 P_4 y_{t'}$ be hamiltonian paths in $V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}$, $S_{11} \setminus \{x_1\}$, S_{12} and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$, respectively. Set $C = P_1 P_3 P_2 P_4$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_1 x_1 w_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3 \setminus \{x_t\}) \cup V(P_4)$, $N_C(x_1) = \{x_t\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G.

If V_2 is a clique, $|V_1| = 1$ and |S| = 3. Denote by $w_1 \in N_2(x_1)$, $w_2 \in N_2(y_1)$ and $w_3 \in N_2(x_2)$. Let $P_2 = w_3 P_4 w_4$ be a hamiltonian path in $V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2\}$. Set $C = P_2 \cup$ $\{v_1 x_2, x_2 w_3, w_4 y_1, y_1 v_1\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_1 w_1 w_2$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = \{v_1, x_2\}, N_C(w_1) = V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_2, w_4\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_4\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G.

If V_2 is not a clique, there exists a pair of vertices, say $\{w_1, w_2\}$, in V_2 such that $x_i w_1, y_j w_2 \in E(G)$ for all $x_i \in S_{11}$ and $y_j \in S_{12}$ by Claim 7.1.7. We denote by $w_3 \in N_2(y_{t'})$ and $w_5 \in N_2(x_t)$. Since $\langle S_{11} \setminus \{x_1\} \rangle$ and $\langle S_{12} \rangle$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths $P_3 = x_2 P_3 x_t$ and $P_4 = y_1 P_4 y_t$ in them, respectively. We can also let $P_2 = w_5 P_2 w_3$ be a hamiltonian path in $\langle V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_4, w_2\}\rangle$ by Claim 7.1.6 and Corollary 7.1.1. Let $C = P_1 P_3 P_2 P_4$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $x_1 w_1 w_4 w_2$ be stems of T with $N_C(x_1) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3)$, $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2) \setminus \{w_3, w_6\}, N_C(w_4) = \{w_6\}$ and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_3\} \cup V(P_4)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 7.5(4)).



Figure 7.5. $\langle S_1 \rangle$ is not connected.

Chapter 8

1-JOIN

Recall that if we suppose W_1 , W_2 is a partition of V(G), and for $i \in [1, 2]$ there is a subset $A_i \subseteq W_i$ such that:

- $A_i, W_i \setminus A_i \neq \emptyset$ for $i \in [1, 2]$,
- $A_1 \cup A_2$ is a clique, and
- $E(W_1 \setminus A_1, W_2) = \emptyset$, and $E(W_1, W_2 \setminus A_2) = \emptyset$.

In these circumstances, we say that (W_1, W_2) is a 1-join.

Let $A_i = \{u_{i_j} \in W_1 | dist(u_{i_j}, B_1) = i\}$ and $B_i = \{w_{i_j} \in W_2 | dist(w_{i,j}, A_1) = i\}$, then $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2 \cup \cdots \cup A_t$ and $W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2 \cdots B_s$, where $t = max\{dist(u, B_1) | u \in W_1\}$ and $s = max\{dist(w, A_1) | u \in W_2\}$. In particular, we assume $u_{i_1}u_{i+1_1}, w_{j_1}w_{j+1_1} \in E(G)$ for all $i \in [1, t - 1]$ and $j \in [1, s - 1]$. Since G is a 3-connected finite graph, the following claim is clearly true.

Claim 8.0.8. $|A_i| \ge 3$ and $|B_j| \ge 3$ for all $i \in [1, t-1]$ and $j \in [1, s-1]$.

In this chapter, we will show following two propositions.

Proposition 12. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph admits 1-join, then there is a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Proposition 13. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graph admits 1-join, then there exists a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

8.1 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit 1-joins

We want to show the following claim first.

Claim 8.1.1. 1) For any $u_{1_i} \in A_1$, $N_{A_2}(u_{1_i})$ is a clique.

2) $W_1 \subseteq A_1 \cup A_2 \cup A_3$. In particular, if there exists $w_{1_1} \in B_1$, such that $|N_{B_2}(w_{1_1})| \ge 2$, then $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2$.

Proof. 1) If there exist $u_{2_i}, u_{2_j} \in N_{A_2}(u_{1_i})$ such that $u_{2_i}u_{2_j} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle u_{1_i}; w_{1_1}, u_{2_i}, u_{2_j} \rangle$ is a claw, showing a contradiction.

2) Suppose to the contrary, $A_4 \neq \emptyset$, then $\langle w_{1_i}, w_{1_j}, u_{1_1}; u_{2_1}u_{3_1}u_{4_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Thus $W_1 \subseteq A_1 \cup A_2 \cup A_3$. If there exists $w_{2_1}, w_{2_2} \in B_2$ such that $w_{2_1}w_{1_1}, w_{2_2}w_{1_1} \in E(G)$, then $w_{2_1}w_{2_2} \in E(G)$ since G is claw-free. This in turn gives $A_3 = \emptyset$. Otherwise, $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{1_1}; u_{1_1}u_{2_1}u_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

Since $E(A_1, A_3) = \emptyset$, $E(B_1, B_3) = \emptyset$, $E(A_1, B_2) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_2, B_1) = \emptyset$, we know A_2, A_1, B_1 are vertex cut. By Proposition 6, we only need to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following three cases depends on $A_3 = \emptyset$ or not.

Case 1: Assume that $A_3 \neq \emptyset$, then $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2 \cup A_3$.

By Proposition 6 and symmetric, we may assume A_1 is the minimum vertex cut and both $V_1 = A_2 \cup A_3$ and $V_2 = W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2$ are cliques.

Claim 8.1.2. If $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2 \cup A_3$, then 1) $|B_1| \ge |A_1| \ge 3$ and $|A_2| > |A_1| \ge 3$. 2) $|A_3| = |B_2| = 1$.

Proof. 1) This is true since G is 3-connected and $|V_1|$ is minimum subjects to A_1 is a minimal vertex cut.

2) Suppose this is not true. If $|A_3| \ge 2$, then $\langle u_{3_1}, u_{3_2}, u_{2_1}; u_{1_1}w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . If $|B_2| \ge 2$, then $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{1_1}; u_{1_1}u_{2_1}u_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G for this case as follows.

Since G is 3-connected, we may assume $u_{11}u_{21}, u_{12}u_{22}, u_{13}u_{23} \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $A_3 \cup A_2 \setminus \{u_{21}\}, A_1 \setminus \{u_{11}, u_{12}\}$ and $B_2 \cup B_1 \setminus \{w_{11}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = u_{22}P_1u_{23}, P_2 = u_{13}P_2u_{14}$ and $P_3 = w_{12}P_3w_{13}$, in them, respectively. Let

 $C = P_1 P_2 P_3 \cup \{u_{23}u_{13}, u_{14}w_{13}, w_{12}u_{12}, u_{12}u_{22}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $u_{21}u_{11}w_{11}$ be stems with $N_C(u_{21}) = A_3 \cup A_2 \setminus \{u_{21}\}, N_C(u_{11}) = A_1 \setminus \{u_{11}\}$ and $N_C(w_{11}) = B_2 \cup B_1 \setminus \{w_{11}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 8.1 as an example).



Figure 8.1. $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2 \cup A_3$.

Case 2: Assume that $A_3 = \emptyset$ and $B_3 \neq \emptyset$.

Similarly as $A_3 \neq \emptyset$, we can show that B_1 is a minimum vertex cut and both $A_1 \cup A_2$ and $B_2 \cup B_3$ are cliques, then we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as Case 1 similarly.

Case 3: Assume that $A_3 = \emptyset$ and $B_3 = \emptyset$, then $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2$ and $W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2$.

Since $E(A_2, B_1) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_1, B_2) = \emptyset$, by symmetric, we can assume A_1 is a minimum vertex cut.

If $|A_2| \ge 2$, Proposition 6, we can assume $B_1 \cup B_2$ is a clique. Similarly as Case 1, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If $|A_2| = 1$, let T_1, T_2, \dots, T_m be maximal connected components in B_2 , then we have following conclusions.

Claim 8.1.3. 1) If there exists T_i with $|T_i| \ge 3$, then for any $w \in N_{B_1}(T_i)$ and $i \in [1, m]$, $|N_{T_i}(w)| \ge |T_i| - 1$.

2) For any $w_{21}, w_{22} \in B_2$, if $N_{B_1}(w_{21}) \cap N_{B_1}(w_{22}) \neq \emptyset$, then there exists $i \in [1, m]$ such that $w_{21}, w_{22} \in T_i$ and for any $j \in [1, i-1] \cup [i+1, m]$, $T_j \cup N_{B_1}(T_j)$ is a clique.

3) If there exists $i \in [1, m]$ such that $|T_i| \geq 3$, then $T_j \cup N_{B_1}(T_j)$ is a clique for all $j \neq i$ and

 $j \in [1,m].$

4) For any $i \in [1, m]$, if $T_i = \{w_{i_1}, w_{i_2}\}$, then $|N_{B_1}(w_{i_1})| \ge 2$ and $|N_{B_1}(w_{i_2})| \ge 2$.

Proof. 1) Suppose this is not true, there exists $w_{21}, w_{22}, w_{23} \in T_i$ and $w_{1_1} \in B_1$ such that $w_{21}w_{1_1} \in E(G)$ and $w_{22}w_{1_1}, w_{23}w_{1_1} \notin E(G)$. Then neither $w_{21}w_{22}w_{23}$ is an induced path, otherwise $\langle u_{1_1}, u_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{21}w_{22}w_{23} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , nor $w_{22}w_{21}w_{23}$ is an induced path, otherwise $\langle w_{21}; w_{22}, w_{23}, w_{1_1} \rangle$ is a claw, nor $w_{22}w_{21}w_{23}$ is a triangle, otherwise $\langle w_{23}w_{22}w_{21}; w_{1_1}u_{1_1}u_{2_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Thus $|N_{T_i}(w_{1_1}) \cap \{w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{2_3}\}| \geq 2$. Since $\langle T_i \rangle$ is connected, $|N_{T_i}(w_{1_1})| \geq |T_i| - 1$.

2) We may assume $w_{1_1} \in N_{B_1}(w_{21}) \cap N_{B_1}(w_{22})$. Since $\langle w_{1_1}; u_{1_1}, w_{21}, w_{22} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_{21}w_{22} \in E(G)$, which implies there exists $i \in [1, m]$ such that $w_{2_1}, w_{2_2} \in T_i$. For any $j \in [1, i-1] \cup [i+1, m]$, if $|T_j| = 1$, then clearly $T_j \cup N_{B_1}(T_j)$ is a clique since B_1 is a clique. If there exist $w_{2_3}, w_{2_4} \in T_j$, we may let $w_{1_2} \in N_{B_1}(w_{2_3})$. Since $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{1_2}w_{2_3}w_{2_4} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_{1_2}w_{2_4} \in E(G)$. Since $\langle T_j \rangle$ is connected, we have $T_j \cup N_{B_1}(T_j)$ is a clique.

- 3) This is clearly true by 1) and 2).
- 4) This is true since G is 3-connected.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following two subcases.

Case 3.1 There exist $w_{i_1}, w_{i_2} \in T_i$ such that $N_{B_1}(w_{i_1}) \cap N_{B_1}(w_{i_2}) \neq \emptyset$.

By Claim 8.1.3, $T_j \cup N_{B_1}(T_j)$ is a clique for all $j \in [1, i-1] \cup [i+1, m]$, and $|N_{T_i}(w)| \ge |T_i| - 1$ for any $w \in N_{B_1}(T_i)$.

Denote by $T_i = \{w_{i_1}, w_{i_2}, \dots, w_{i_{t_i}}\}$ and $w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3 \in N_{B_1}(T_i)$ since G is 3-connected. We may assume $|T_1| \geq 3$ and $w_1^2 w_{1_j} \in E(G)$ for all $j \in [1, t_1 - 1]$ and $w_{1_{t_1-1}} w_{1_{t_1}} \in E(G)$. Since $T_1 \setminus \{w_{1_{t_1}}, w_{1_{t_{1-1}}}\}$ and T_j are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_{3_1} = w_{1_1} P_{3_1} w_{1_{t_{1-2}}}$ and $P_{3_j} = w_{j_1} P_{3_j} w_{j_{t_j}}$, in them, respectively, where $j \in [2, m]$. Let $B'_1 = B_1 \setminus (\bigcup_{i=1}^m \{w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3\}) = \{w^1, w^2, \dots, w^s\}$, then there exists a hamiltonian path, say $P_4 = w^1 P_4 w^s$, in it. There also exists a hamiltonian paths $P = u_{1_3} P u_{1_4}$ in $A_1 \setminus \{u_{1_1}, u_{1_2}\}$ since $A_1 \setminus \{u_{1_1}, u_{1_2}\}$ is a clique. Let $C = P_{3_1} \cdots P_{3_m} P_4 P \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^m \{w_i^1 w_{i_1}, w_{i_k}^3, w_i^3 w_{i+1}^1\}) \cup \{w_{1_{t_1-2}} w_{1_{t_1}}, w_m^3 w^1, w_1^s u_{1_2}, u_{1_2} u_{2_1}, u_{2_1} u_{1_3}, u_{14} w_1^1\}$ be a cycle and the vertex set $\bigcup_{i=1}^m \{w_i^2\} \cup w_i^2 w_i^2 w_i^2\}$
$\{w_{1_{t_{1}-1}}, u_{11}\}\$ be stems of T with $N_{C}(u_{11}) = (A_{1} \setminus \{u_{11}\}) \cup \{u_{2_{1}}\} \cup B'_{1}, N_{C}(w_{1}^{2}) = \{w_{1}^{1}, w_{1}^{3}\},\$ $N_{C}(w_{1_{t_{1}-1}}) = T_{1} \setminus \{w_{1_{t_{1}-1}}\}\$ and $N_{C}(w_{i}^{2}) = T_{i} \cup \{w_{i}^{1}, w_{i}^{3}\}, i \in [2, m].$ Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 8.2(1) as an example).

Case 3.2: For any $w_{i_1}, w_{i_2} \in T_i$, $N_{B_1}(w_{i_1}) \cap N_{B_1}(w_{i_2}) = \emptyset$. Then $T_i \subseteq \{w_{i-1}, w_{i_2}\}$ and $|N_{B_1}(w_{i_1})| \ge 2$, $|N_{B_1}(w_{i_2})| \ge 2$ for all $i \in [1, m]$.

We may assume $T_i = \{w_{i_1}, w_{i_2}\}$ for all $i \in [1, l]$ and $T_j = \{w_j\}$ for all $j \in [l + 1, m]$. Let $w_{i_1}^1, w_{i_1}^2 \in N_{B_1}(w_{i_1}), w_{i_2}^1, w_{i_2}^2 \in N_{B_1}(w_{i_2})$ for $i \in [1, l]$ and $w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3 \in N_{B_1}(w_i)$ for $j \in [l+1, m], B'_1 = B_1 \setminus ((\cup_{i=1}^l \{w_{i_1}^1, w_{i_2}^1, w_{i_2}^2\}) \cup (\cup_{j=l+1}^m \{w_j^1, w_j^2, w_j^3\})) = \{w^1, w^2, \cdots, w^s\}.$ Since $A_1 \setminus \{u_{1_1}, u_{1_2}\}$ and B'_1 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P = u_{1_3}Pu_{1_4}$ and $P_4 = w^1P_4w^s$, in them, respectively. Let $C = \cup_{i=1}^l \{w_{i_1}^1w_{i_1}, w_{i_2}w_{i_2}^2, w_{i_2}^2, w_{i_2}^2w_{(i+1)_1}\} \cup \{w_{i_2}^2w_{(l+1)_1}^1, w_m^3w^1, w^su_{1_2}, u_{1_2}u_{1_1}, u_{1_3}, u_{1_4}w_{1_1}^1\} \cup (\cup_{j=l+1}^m \{w_j^1w_j, w_jw_j^3, w_j^3w_{j+1}^1\} \cup P_4P$ be a cycle with all vertices on the star $(\cup_{i=1}^l \{w_{i_1}^2, w_{i_2}^1\}) \cup (\cup_{j=l+1}^m \{w_j^2\}) \cup \{u_{1_1}\}$ be stems of T, where u_{1_1} is the center, with $N_C(u_{1_1}) = (A_1 \setminus \{u_{1_1}\}) \cup \{u_{2_1}\} \cup B'_1, N_C(w_{i_1}) = \{w_{i_1}^1, w_{i_1}\}, N_C(w_{i_2}^1) = \{w_{i_2}^2, w_{i_2}\}, i \in [1, l]$ and $N_C(w_j^2) = \{w_j^1, w_j^3, w_j\}$, where $j \in [l+1, m]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 8.2(2) as an example).



Figure 8.2. $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2$ and $W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2$.

8.2 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit 1-joins

Claim 8.2.1. Let $k = \min\{i | i \in [1, t]\}$ such that $A_k \cup A_{k+1}$ is not a clique, then k = 1.

Proof. We may assume this is not true and k = 2, then $A_1 \cup A_2$ is a clique and $A_2 \cup A_3$ is not. We can also assume $u_{3_1}u_{2_2} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle u_{3_1}; u_{2_1}, u_{2_2}, u_{1_1}; w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction.

Claim 8.2.2. If $A_1 \cup A_2$ is not a clique, then

- 1) $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2;$
- 2) $W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2;$

3) Let T_1, T_2, \dots, T_m be maximal connected components in B_2 , then $T_i \cup N_{B_1}(T_i)$ is a clique for all $i \in [1, m]$.

Proof. We may assume $u_{1_2}u_{2_1} \notin E(G)$.

- 1) If $A_3 \neq \emptyset$, then $\langle w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}, u_{1_2}, u_{1_1}; u_{2_1}u_{3_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction.
- 2) If $B_3 \neq \emptyset$, then $\langle u_{2_1}; u_{1_1}, u_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, giving a contradiction.

3) This is clearly true if $|T_i| = 1$ since B_1 is a clique. If there exist $w_{2_1}, w_{2_2} \in T_i$ and $w_{1_1} \in N_{B_1}(T_i)$ such that $w_{1_1}w_{2_1}, w_{2_1}w_{2_2} \in E(G)$ but $w_{1_1}w_{2_2} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle u_{2_1}; u_{1_1}, u_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}w_{2_2} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Since T_i is connected, we have $T_i \cup N_{B_1}(T_i)$ is a clique. \blacksquare Let $k' = min\{j | j \in [1, s]\}$ such that $B_j \cup B_{j+1}$ is not a clique, similarly as Claim 8.2.1 and 8.2.1, we get

Corollary 8.2.1. If $B_1 \cup B_2$ is not a clique, then

- 1) k' = 1;
- 2) $W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2;$
- 3) $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2;$

4) Let $R_1, R_2, \dots, R_{m'}$ be maximal connected components in A_2 , then $R_i \cup N_{A_1}(R_i)$ is a clique for all $i \in [1, m']$.

Claim 8.2.3. If $A_1 \cup A_2$ is a clique but $B_1 \cup B_2$ is not a clique, let T_1, T_2, \dots, T_k be maximal connected components in B_2 , then T_i is a clique for all $i \in [1, k]$.

Proof. This is clearly true if $|T_i| \leq 2$, thus we can assume $|T_i| \geq 3$. Since T_i is connected, we assume $w_{2_2}w_{2_1}w_{2_3}$ is an induced path in T_i and let $w_{1_1} \in N_{B_1}(w_{2_1})$. Since $\langle w_{2_1}; w_{2_2}, w_{2_3}, w_{1_1} \rangle$ is not a claw, $w_{1_1}w_{2_2} \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\langle w_{2_3}; w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{1_1}; u_{1_1}u_{2_1} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}, w_{1_1}w_{2_3} \in E(G)$. But this forces $\langle w_{1_1}; u_{1_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{2_3} \rangle$ to be a claw, showing a contradiction.

We want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following three cases.

Case 1: Both $A_1 \cup A_2$ and $B_1 \cup B_2$ are cliques.

If both $A_1 \cup A_2$ and $B_1 \cup B_2$ are cliques, then $A_i \cup A_{i+1}$ and $B_j \cup B_{j+1}$ are cliques for all $i \in [1, t-1]$ and $j \in [1, s-1]$. Let $P_{1_i} = u_{i_3}P_{1_i}u_{i_4}$, $P_{2_j} = w_{j_3}P_{2_j}w_{j_4}$ be hamiltonian paths in $A_i \setminus \{u_{i_1}, u_{i_2}\}$ and $B_j \setminus \{w_{j_1}, w_{j_2}\}$, where $i \in [1, t-1]$ and $j \in [1, s-1]$ and $P_{1_t} = u_{t_3}P_{1_t}u_{t_2}$, $P_{2_s} = w_{s_3}P_{2_s}w_{s_2}$ be hamiltonian paths in A_t and B_s . Let $C = P_{1_t}P_{1_{t-1}}\cdots P_{1_1}P_{2_1}\cdots P_{2_s} \cup \bigcup_{i=1}^{t-1}\{u_{i_4}u_{(i+1)_3}, u_{i_2}u_{(i+1)_2}\} \cup \bigcup_{j=1}^{s-1}\{w_{i_4}w_{(i+1)_3}, w_{i_2}w_{(i+1)_2}\} \cup \{u_{13}w_{13}, u_{12}w_{12}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $u_{(t-1)_1}u_{(t-2)_1}\cdots u_{2_1}u_{1_1}w_{1_1}w_{2_1}\cdots w_{(t-2)_1}w_{(t-1)_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(u_{i_1}) = A_i \setminus \{u_{i_1}\}, i \in [1, t-2], N_C(w_{j_1}) = B_j \setminus \{w_{j_1}\}, j \in [1, s-2], N_C(u_{t-1_1}) = A_{t-1} \cup A_t \setminus \{u_{(t-1)_1}\}$ and $N_C(w_{(s-1)_1}) = B_{s-1} \cup B_s \setminus \{w_{(s-1)_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 8.3 as an example).



Figure 8.3. Both $A_1 \cup A_2$ and $B_1 \cup B_2$ are cliques.

Case 2: Neither $A_1 \cup A_2$ nor $B_1 \cup B_2$ is a clique.

By Claim 8.2.1 and 8.2.3, we know $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2$ and $W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2$. Let $R_1, R_2, \dots, R_{m'}$ be maximal connected components in A_2 and T_1, T_2, \dots, T_m be maximal connected components in B_2 , then both $R_i \cup N_{A_1}(R_i)$ and $T_j \cup N_{B_1}(T_j)$ are cliques. Let $u_{i_1}, u_{i_2}, u_{i_3} \in$ $N_{A_1}(R_i), w_{j_1}, w_{j_2}, w_{j_3} \in N_{B_1}(T_j), A'_1 = A_1 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{m'} \{u_{i_1}, u_{i_2}, u_{i_3}\} = \{u^1, \cdots, u^t\}$ and $B'_1 = B_1 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^m \{w_{j_1}, w_{j_2}, w_{j_3}\} = \{w^1, \cdots, w^s\}$. Since $R_i \cup \{u_{i_2}, u_{i_3}\}$ and $T_i \cup \{w_{j_2}, w_{j_3}\}, A'_1$ and B'_1 are cliques, there exists $P_{1_i} = u_{i_2}P_{1_i}u_{i_3}, P_{2_j} = w_{j_2}P_{2_j}w_{j_3}, P_1 = u^1P_1u^t$ and $P_2 = w^1P_2w^s$ are hamiltonian paths in them, respectively. Since $A_1 \cup B_1$ is a clique, let $C = P_{1_i} \cdots P_{1_{m'}}P_1P_2P_{2_m} \cdots P_{2_2}P_{2_1}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the star $\{u_{1_1}, u_{1_2}, \cdots, u_{1_{m'}}, w_{1_1}, \cdots, w_{1_m}\}$, where u_{1_1} is the center, be stems of T with $N_C(u_{i_1}) = R_i \cup \{u_{i_2}, u_{i_3}\}, i \in [2, m'],$ $N_C(w_{j_1}) = T_j \cup \{w_{j_2}, w_{j_3}\}, j \in [1, m]$ and $N_C(u_{1_1}) = R_1 \cup \{u_{1_2}, u_{1_3}\} \cup A'_1 \cup B'_1$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 8.4 as an example).



Figure 8.4. Neither $A_1 \cup A_2$ nor $B_1 \cup B_2$ is cliques.

Case 3: Either $A_1 \cup A_2$ or $B_1 \cup B_2$ is a clique. We may assume $A_1 \cup A_2$ is a clique and $B_1 \cup B_2$ is not.

By Corollary 8.2.1 and Claim 8.2.3, we know $W_1 = A_1 \cup A_2$ and $W_2 = B_1 \cup B_2$. Let $T_i = \{w_{i_1}, w_{i_2}, \dots, w_{i_{t_i}}\}$ be maximal connected components in B_2 , $w_i^1 \in N_{B_1}(w_{i_1})$, $w_i^2 \in N_{B_1}(w_{i_2}), w_i^3 \in N_{B_1}(w_{i_{t_i}})$ if $|T_i| \ge 3$ and $\{w_{i_1}^1, w_{i_1}^2\} \in N_{B_1}(w_{i_1}), \{w_{i_2}^1, w_{i_2}^2\} \in N_{B_1}(w_{i_2})$ if $T_i = \{w_{i_1}, w_{i_2}\}$. Note that we may have $w_{i_1}^2 = w_{i_2}^1$ if $N_{B_1}(w_{i_1}) \cap N_{B_1}(w_{i_2}) \ne \emptyset$. Assume $|T_i| \ne 2$ for all $i \in [1, l]$ and $|T_j| = 2$ for all $j \in [l+1, m]$. Let $B'_1 = B_1 \setminus (\cup_{i=1}^l \{w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3\} \cup (\cup_{j=l+1}^m \{w_{j_1}^1, w_{j_2}^2, w_{j_2}^2\})) = \{w^1, w^2, \dots, w^s\}$. Since $A_1 \cup A_2 \cup \{u_{1_1}\}, T_i \setminus \{w_{i_1}\} (i \in [1, l]),$ and B'_1 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths $P_1 = u_{12}P_1u_{13}$, $P_{2_i} = w_{i_2}P_{2_i}w_{i_i}$ and $P_3 = w^1P_3w^s$, in them, respectively. Since $A_1 \cup B_1$ is a clique, let $C = P_1P_{2_1}P_{2_2}\cdots P_{2_l}P_3$ be a cycle and all vertices $(\bigcup_{i=1}^l \{w_i^1, w_{i_1}\}) \cup (\bigcup_{j=l+1}^m \{w_{j_1}^2, w_{j_2}^1\}) \cup \{u_{1_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(u_{1_1}) = A_2 \cup (A_1 \setminus \{u_{1_1}\}) \cup B'_1, N_C(w'_i) = \{w_i^2, w_i^3\}, N_C(w_{i_1}) = T_i \setminus \{w_{i_1}\}, i \in [1, l],$ $N_C(w_{j_1}^2) = \{w_{j_1}^1, w_{i_1}\}$ and $N_C(w_{j_2}^1) = \{w_{j_2}^2, w_{j_2}\}$ for all $j \in [l+1, m]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 8.5 as an example).



Figure 8.5. Either $A_1 \cup A_2$ or $B_1 \cup B_2$ is cliques.

Chapter 9

GENERALIZED 2-JOIN AND 2-JOIN

Recall that if we suppose that W_0 , W_1 , W_2 are disjoint subsets with union V(G), and for i = 1, 2 there are subsets A_i , B_i of W_i satisfying the following:

- $W_0 \cup A_1 \cup A_2$ and $W_0 \cup B_1 \cup B_2$ are cliques, and $E(W_0, W_i \setminus (A_i \cup B_i)) = \emptyset$ for i = 1, 2;
- for $i = 1, 2, A_i \cap B_i = \emptyset$ and A_i, B_i and $W_i \setminus (A_i \cup B_i)$ are all nonempty; and
- for all $v \in W_1$ and $w \in W_2$, either v is nonadjacent to w, or $v \in A_1$ and $w \in A_2$, or $v \in B_1$ and $w \in B_2$.

We call the triple $(W_0 \cup W_1 \cup W_2)$ a generalized 2-join, and if $W_0 = \emptyset$ we call the pair (W_1, W_2) a 2-join.

Denote by $A_1 = \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, \dots, v_{1_{t_1}}\}, B_1 = \{v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}, \dots, v_{2_{t_2}}\}, D_1 = W_1 \setminus (A_1 \cup B_1) = D_{1_1} \cup D_{1_2} \cup \dots \cup D_{1_{k_1}} = \{v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, \dots, v_{3_{t_3}}\}, A_2 = \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, \dots, w_{1_{s_1}}\}, B_2 = \{w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, \dots, w_{2_{s_2}}\}, D_2 = W_2 \setminus (A_2 \cup B_2) = D_{2_1} \cup D_{2_2} \cup \dots \cup D_{2_{k_2}} = \{w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, \dots, w_{3_{s_3}}\} \text{ and } W_0 = \{u_1, u_2, \dots, u_k\},$ where D_{i_j} are maximal connected components of $D_i, i \in [1, 2]$ and $j \in [1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2]$. Since G is 3-connected and $D_i \neq \emptyset$, we have $|A_i \cup B_i| \ge 3$ for $i \in [1, 2]$. Without loss of generality, we always assume $|A_1| \ge |B_1|$, thus $|A_1| \ge 2$. We have the following claim.

Claim 9.0.4. 1) For any $v \in A_i \cup B_i$, $N_{D_i}(v)$ is a clique, where $i \in [1, 2]$. 2) If there exist $v_{1_k} \in A_i$ and $v_{2_l} \in B_i$ such that $v_{1_k}v_{2_l} \in E(G)$, then $N_{D_i}(v_{1_k}) = N_{D_i}(v_{2_l})$ for $i \in [1, 2]$.

Proof. 1) We may assume there exists $v_{1_1} \in A_1$ and $v_{3_1}, v_{3_2} \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_1})$ such that $v_{3_1}v_{3_2} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_1}; v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, w_{1_1} \rangle$ is a claw, showing a contradiction.

2) We may assume there exist $v_{1_k} \in A_1$ and $v_{2_l} \in B_1$. For any $v \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_k})$, since $\langle v_{1_k}; v, v_{2_l}, w_{1_1} \rangle$ is not a claw, $vv_{2_l} \in E(G)$. Similarly, for any $v \in N_{D_1}(v_{2_l})$, since $\langle v_{2_l}; v, v_{1_k}, w_{2_1} \rangle$ is not a claw, $vv_{1_k} \in E(G)$. Therefore, $N_{D_1}(v_{1_k}) = N_{D_1}(v_{2_l})$.

In this chapter, we will show the following four propositions.

Proposition 14. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph admits a generalized 2-join, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

Proposition 15. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph admits a 2-join, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

Proposition 16. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graph admits a generalized 2-join, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

Proposition 17. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graph admits a 2-join, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

9.1 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit generalized 2-joins

Before we prove Proposition 14, we give following claim first.

Claim 9.1.1. 1) For any $v \in D_i$ and $i \in [1, 2]$, $dist(v, A_1 \cup B_1) = 1$.

2) If $N_G(D_{i_j}) \setminus D_i \subseteq A_i (or B_i)$, then $N_G(D_{i_j}) \cup D_{i_j}$ is a clique, where $i \in [1, 2]$ and $j \in [1, k_i]$. 3) If there exists $v \in A_1$ (similarly as $v \in B_1$ or $v \in A_2$ or $v \in B_2$) such that $|N_{D_1}(v)| \ge 2$, then $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$.

Proof. 1) Suppose to the contrary, there exist $v \in B_1$ and $v', v'' \in D_1$ such that $vv', v'v'' \in E(G)$ and $vv'' \notin E(G)$, then $|A_2| = 1$. Otherwise $\langle w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, u_1; vv'v'' \rangle$ is a Z_3 , which implies $|B_2| \geq 2$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$ since G is 3-connected and $D_2 \neq \emptyset$. Since $\langle w_{1_1}, v_{1_1}, u_1; vv'v'' \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , if $w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$, then we have $vv_{1_1} \in E(G)$ which implies $v'v_{1_1} \in E(G)$; or $v'v_{1_1} \in E(G)$ which implies $v'v_{1_1} \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, u_1; v_{1_1}v'v'' \rangle$ is not a Z_3 ; or $v''v_{1_1} \in E(G)$ which implies $v'v_{1_1} \in E(G)$ since $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, u_1; v_{1_1}v'v'' \rangle$ is not a Z_3 . Thus we can assume $v''v_{1_1}, v'v_{1_1} \in E(G)$ but $vv_{1_1} \notin E(G)$ since $\langle v_{1_1}; v'', v, w_{1_1} \rangle$ is not a claw. However, this will force $\langle v'', v', v_{1_1}; u_1w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , giving a contradiction.

2) Since D_{i_j} is connected, by 1), we know $D_{i_j} \cup \{v\}$ is a clique for any $v \in N_G(D_{i_j}) \cap A_i$. Since A_i is a clique, $N_G(D_{i_j}) \cup D_{i_j}$ is a clique, where $i \in [1, 2]$ and $j \in [1, k_i]$. 3) Suppose there exist $v_{3_1}, v_{3_2} \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_1})$ and $w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, v_{1_1}; u_1w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following cases.

Case 1: Assume $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$.

Claim 9.1.2. If $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$, then

1) $N_{D_i}(A_i) \cap N_{D_i}(B_i) = \emptyset$ for i = 1, 2.

- 2) If there exists $v \in A_1$ such that $|N_{D_1}(v)| \ge 2$, then $N_{D_1}(B_1) = \emptyset$.
- 3) $N_i(D_{i_j}) \cup D_{i_j}$ is a clique.

4) $|N_i(D_{i_j})| \ge 3$ and $|W_0| \ge 3$.

Proof. 1) We only show that $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cap N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$. Suppose this is not true, there exists $w_{3_1} \in N_{D_2}(w_{1_1}) \cap N_{D_2}(w_{2_1})$, then $\langle v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{3_1}w_{2_1}v_{2_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

2) Suppose this is not true, there exist $v_{3_1}, v_{3_2} \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_1})$ and $v_{3_3} \in N_{D_1}(v_{2_1})$, then $\langle v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, v_{1_1}; u_1v_{2_1}v_{3_3} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

- 3) This is clearly true by 1) and Claim 9.1.1 2).
- 4) This is true since G is 3-connected.

Let $D_{1j} = \{v_{1j}^1, v_{1j}^2, \dots, v_{1j}^{m_j}\} \subseteq D_1, D_{2j} = \{w_{1j}^1, w_{1j}^2, \dots, w_{1j}^{n_j}\} \subseteq D_2, v_j^1, v_j^2, v_j^3 \in N_1(D_{1j}), w_j^1, w_j^2, w_j^3 \in N_2(D_{2j}) \text{ for } j \in [1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2], \text{ and } A'_1 = A_1 \setminus \bigcup_{j=1}^{k_1} \{v_j^1, v_j^2, v_j^3\} = \{v'_{11}, v'_{12}, \dots, v'_{1i_1}\}, B'_1 = B_1 \setminus \bigcup_{j=1}^{k_1} \{v_j^1, v_j^2, v_j^3\} = \{v'_{21}, v'_{22}, \dots, v'_{2i_2}\}, A'_2 = A_2 \setminus \bigcup_{j=1}^{k_2} \{w_j^1, w_j^2, w_j^3\} = \{w'_{11}, w'_{12}, \dots, w'_{1i_1}\}, B'_2 = B_2 \setminus \bigcup_{j=1}^{k_2} \{w_j^1, w_j^2, w_j^3\} = \{w'_{21}, w'_{22}, \dots, w'_{2i_2}\}.$ Since $D_{1j} \cup \{v_j^1, v_j^3\}, D_{2j} \cup \{w_j^1, w_j^3\}, A'_i, B'_i \text{ and } W_0 \setminus \{u_1, u_2\} \text{ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say } P_{1j} = v_j^1 P_{1j} v_j^3, P_{2j} = w_j^1 P_{2j} w_j^3, P_3 = v'_{11} P_3 v'_{1i_1}, P_4 = v'_{21} P_4 v'_{2i_2}, P_5 = w'_{11} P_5 w'_{1i_1}, P_6 = w'_{21} P_6 w'_{2i_2} \text{ and } P_7 = u_3 P_7 u_k, \text{ in them, respectively, where } i \in [1, 2] \text{ and } j \in [1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2].$ Let $C = P_{11} \cdots P_{1k_1} P_3 P_4 P_7 P_5 P_6 P_{2k_2} \cdots P_{2_1}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the star $\langle u_1; v_1^2, \dots, v_{k_1}^2, w_1^2, \dots, w_{k_2}^2 \rangle$, where u_1 is the center, be stems of T with $N_C(u_1) = A'_1 \cup B'_1 \cup W_0 \setminus \{u_1\}, N_C(v_j^2) = D_{1j} \cup \{v_j^1, v_j^3\} \text{ and } N_C(w_j^2) = D_{2j} \cup \{w_j^1, w_j^3\}, \text{ where } j \in [1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2].$ Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.1 (1) and (2) as examples).



Figure 9.1. $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$

Case 2: Suppose $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$ or $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$.

We may assume $v_{1_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$ and want to consider following two subcases depending on the neighborhood of $N_{D_2}(A_2)$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2)$ are empty or not.

Claim 9.1.3. If $N_{D_2}(A_2) = \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$ (similarly as $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$), then

- 1) $|A_2| = 1$.
- 2) For any $v_{1_i} \in A_1$, $|N_{D_1}(v_{1_i})| \le 1$.

3) For any $v_{2_i} \in B_1$, if $E(v_{2_i}, A_1) \neq \emptyset$, then $\{v_{2_i}\} \cup A_1$ is a clique.

- 4) We may assume $E(v_{2_j}, A_1) \neq \emptyset$ for all $j \in [1, l]$, where $l \leq t_2$, then $|N_{D_1}(A_1 \cup \{v_{2_1}, \cdots, v_{2_l}\})| \leq 1$.
- 5) For any $v_{2_j} \in B_1 \setminus \{v_{2_1}, \cdots, v_{2_l}\}, |N_{D_1}(v_{2_j})| \leq 1$. Therefore, D_1 is an independent set.
- 6) If $N_{D_1}(A_1) \neq \emptyset$, then D_2 is an independent set.

Proof. We may assume $w_{3_1}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$. Since $N_{D_2}(A_2) = \emptyset$, by Claim 9.0.4, we have $w_{1_i}w_{2_1} \notin E(G)$ for any $w_{1_i} \in A_2$.

1) If there exist $w_{1_1}, w_{1_2} \in A_1$, then $\langle w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, v_{1_1}; v_{2_1}w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

- 2) This is clear true by the last conclusion of Claim 9.1.1.
- 3) For any $v_{2_i} \in B_1$, we may assume there exists $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2} \in A_1$ such that $v_{1_1}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$

and $v_{1_2}v_{2_i} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle w_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{1_1}; v_{2_1}w_{2_i}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Therefore, $\{v_{2_1}\} \cup A_1$ is a clique.

4) This is clearly true by 2), 3) and Claim 9.1.1 2).

5) If there exist $v, v' \in N_{D_1}(v_{2_j})$, where $j \in [l+1, t_2]$, then $vv' \in E(G)$ by Claim 9.0.4. Moreover, $vv_{1_i}, v'v_{1_i}, vv_{2_1}, v'v_{2_1} \notin E(G)$ for all $v_{1_i} \in A_1$. Otherwise, since $\langle w_{1_1}, v_{1_k}, v_{1_i}; vv_{2_j}w_{2_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we can assume $vv_{1_i} \in E(G)$ we have $w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$ or $vv_{1_k} \in E(G)$. If $vv_{1_k} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_k}, v_{1_i}, v; v_{2_i}w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . If $w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$, since $\langle v_{1_k}, v_{1_i}, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}v_{2_j}v' \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v'v_{1_i} \in E(G)$ or $v'v_{1_k} \in E(G)$, which implies $vv_{2_1}, v'v_{2_1} \in E(G)$ and $vv_{1_i}v'v_{1_i} \in E(G)$, showing a contradiction.

6) This is clearly true by Claim 9.1.1 1) and 3).

We denote by $D_1 = \{v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, \cdots, v_{3_{t_3}}\}, v_i^1, v_i^2, v_i^3 \in N_{A_1 \cup B_1}(v_{3_i})$ for all $v_{3_i} \in D_1, A'_1 = A_1 \setminus (\bigcup_{i=1}^{t_3} \{v_i^1, v_i^2, v_i^3\}) = \{v'_{1_1}, v'_{1_1}, \cdots, v'_{1_{k_1}}\}, B'_1 = B_1 \setminus (\bigcup_{i=1}^{t_3} \{v_i^1, v_i^2, v_i^3\}) = \{v'_{2_1}, v'_{2_2}, \cdots, v'_{2_{k_2}}\};$ $D_2 = \{w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, \cdots, w_{3_{s_3}}\}, w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3 \in N_{B_2}(w_{3_i})$ for all $w_{3_i} \in D_2, B'_2 = B_2 \setminus (\bigcup_{i=1}^{s_3} \{w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3\})$ $= \{w'_{2_1}, w'_{2_2}, \cdots, w'_{2_{k_3}}\}.$ Since A'_1, B'_1, B'_2 and $W_0 \setminus \{u_1\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v'_{1_1}P_1v'_{1_{k_1}}, P_2 = v'_{2_1}P_2v'_{2_{k_2}}, P_3 = w'_{2_1}P_3w'_{2_{k_3}}$ and $P_4 = u_2P_4u_k$, in them, respectively.

We only need to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G for the case $N_{D_1}(A_1) \neq \emptyset$, since the other case is similar but a little bit easier.

If $|W_0| \geq 2$ (similarly as $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$). Let $C = \bigcup_{i=1}^4 P_i \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^{t_1} \{v_i^1 v_{3_i}, v_{3_i} v_i^3\}) \cup (\bigcup_{i=2}^{t_1-1} \{v_i^3 v_{i+1}^1\} \cup \{v_{1_{k_1}}^1 v_1^1, v_{1_1}^3 v_{2_1}', v_{2_{k_2}}' w_{2_{k_3}}', w_{2_1}' w_{1_2}^3, w_1^1 u_k, u_2 w_{1_1}, w_{1_1} v_{1_1}\}) \cup (\bigcup_{j=1}^{t_2} \{w_i^1 w_{3_i}, w_{3_i} w_i^3, w_i^3, w_i^3, w_{i+1}^1\})$ be a cycle and all vertices on the star $\langle u_1; v_1^2, v_2^2, \cdots, v_{t_1}^2, w_1^2, \cdots, w_{t_2}^2\rangle$, where u_1 is the center, be stems of T with $N_C(u_1) = A_1' \cup A_2' \cup B_1' \cup B_2' \cup (W_0 \setminus \{u_1\}), N_C(v_i^2) = \{v_{3_i}, v_i^1, v_i^3\}$ and $N_C(w_i^2) = \{w_{3_i}, w_i^1, w_i^3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.2 (1) as an example).

If $W_0 = \{u_1\}$ and $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$, since G is 3-connected, we can assume there exist $v_{2_1}, v_{2_2} \in B_1$ such that $\{v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}\} \cup A_1$ is a clique. Let $C = \{v_{1_2}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{2_2}, v_{2_2}v_2^1, v_{t_1}^3v_{2_1}', v_{2_{t_2}}w_{2_{t_3}}', v_{2_1}'w_{t_2}^3, w_{1}^1u_1, u_1w_{1_1}, w_{1_1}v_{1_{t_1}}\} \cup (\bigcup_{i=2}^{t_1}\{v_i^1v_{3_i}, v_{3_i}v_i^3\}) \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^{t_2}\{w_i^1w_{3_i}, w_{3_i}w_i^3\})$ be a cycle and all vertices on the star $\langle v_{2_1}, v_{1_1}, v_1^2, v_{t_1}^2, w_{1}^2, w_{t_2}^2\rangle$, where v_{2_1} is the center, be stems of T,

with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = B'_1 \cup \{u_1\} \cup B'_2$, $N_C(v_{1_1}) = (A_1 \cup \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup \{w_{1_1}, v_{3_1}\}$, $N_C(v_i^2) = \{v_i^1, v_i^3, v_{3_i}\}$ and $N_C(w_i^2) = \{w_i^1, w_i^3, w_{3_i}\}$, where $i \in [1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.2 (2) as an example).



Figure 9.2. $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(A_2) = \emptyset$

Claim 9.1.4. If $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$, then

- 1) For any $v_{2_i} \in B_1(similarly \ as \ v_{1_i} \in A_1)$, if $E(v_{2_i}, A_1) \neq \emptyset$, then $|N_{A_1}(v_{2_i})| \ge |A_1| 1$.
- 2) Let $A'_1 = \{v_{1_i} \in A_1 | E(v_{1_i}, B_1) \neq \emptyset\} \subseteq A_1$ and $B'_1 = \{v_{2_i} \in B_1 | E(v_{2_i}, A_1) \neq \emptyset\} \subseteq B_1$, then $|A'_1| \ge |A_1| 1$ and $|B'_1| \ge |B_1| 1$.

3)
$$|D_1| = 1$$
.

- 4) D_2 is an independent set.
- 5) If $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cap N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$ or $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$, then $|D_2| = 1$.

Proof. Since $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$, we assume $w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$.

1) Suppose $v_{1_1}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$. For any $v_{1_i}, v_{1_j} \in A_1 \setminus v_{1_1}$, since $\langle v_{1_i}, v_{1_j}, v_{1_1}; v_{2_i}w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{1_i}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$ or $v_{1_j}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$. Thus $|N_{A_1}(v_{2_i})| \ge |A_1| - 1$.

2) This is clearly true by 1) and the symmetric of A_2 and B_2 .

3) Denote by $v_{1_{t_1}} \in A_1 \setminus A'_1, v_{2_{t_2}} \in B_1 \setminus B'_1$ if they exist. Since $\{v_{1_{t_1}}, v_{2_{t_2}}\}$ is not 2-cut, $N_{D_1}(v_{1_{t_1}}) \cup N_{D_1}(v_{2_{t_2}}) \subseteq N_{D_1}(A'_1 \cup B'_1)$. By Claim 9.1.1 3) and the fact that $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset, |D_1| = 1$.

4) This is clearly true by $9.1.1\ 1$) and 3).

5) Since $N_{D_1}(A_1) \neq \emptyset$, by Claim 9.1.1 3), we have $|N_{D_2}(w_{2_i})| \leq 1$ for all $w_{2_i} \in B_2$. If there exist $w_{3_i} \in D_2$ such that $w_{3_i} \in N_{D_2}(A_2) \cap N_{D_2}(B_2)$, then $N_2(w_{3_i}) \subseteq A_2 \cup B_2$ by Claim 9.1.1 1). We may assume $w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, w_{2_1} \in N_2(w_{3_i})$. Since $\langle w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, w_{3_i}; w_{2_1}v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$ or $w_{1_2}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$, which implies $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$. Similarly as 3), we can show that $|D_2| = 1$.

If $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cap N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$ (similar as $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$), we may assume $w_{3_1} \in N_{D_2}(w_{1_1}) \cap N_{D_2}(w_{2_1}) \cap N_{D_2}(w_{2_2})$ and $v_{3_1} \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_1}) \cap N_{D_1}(v_{1_2}) \cap N_{D_1}(v_{2_1})$. Since $A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}, B_1, A_2, B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$ and $W_0 \setminus \{u_1\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}, P_2 = v_{2_1}P_2v_{2_{t_2}}, P_3 = w_{1_1}P_3w_{1_{s_1}}, P_4 = w_{2_2}P_4v_{2_{s_2}}$ and $P_5 = u_2P_5u_k$ in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3P_4P_5$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}u_1w_{2_1}$ be stems with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = \{v_{3_1}, v_{1_2}\}, N_C(u_1) = (A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}\}) \cup B_1 \cup (W_0 \setminus \{u_1\}) \cup A_2 \cup (B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}\})$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = \{w_{2_2}, w_{3_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.3 (1) as an example).

If $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cap D_2(B_2) = \emptyset$, $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$ and $|W_0| \ge 2$, similarly as $N_{D_2}(A_2) = \emptyset$, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cap D_2(B_2) = \emptyset$, $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$ and $|W_0| = 1$. Since G is 3-connected, we can assume $v_{1_1}v_{2_1}, v_{1_2}v_{2_2} \in E(G)$. Since $A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}, B_1 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\}, A'_2 = A_2 \setminus (\bigcup_{i=1}^{s_3} \{w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3\})$ and $B'_2 = B_2 \setminus (\bigcup_{i=1}^{s_3} \{w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3\})$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_{t_1}},$ $P_2 = v_{2_2}P_2v_{2_{t_2}}, P_3 = w'_{1_1}P_3w'_{1_{k_1}}$ and $P_4 = w'_{2_1}P_4w'_{2_{k_2}}$, in them, respectively. Let C = $\bigcup_{i=1}^{s_3} \{w_i^1w_{3_i}, w_{3_i}w_i^3, w_i^3w_{i+1}^1\} \cup \{w_k^3w'_{1_1}, w'_{1_{k_1}}u_1, u_1w_{k+1}^1, w_{3_3}^3w'_{2_1}, w'_{2_{k_2}}v_{2_{t_2}}, v_{2_2}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{1_2}, v_{1_{t_1}}w_1^1\} \cup$ $\cup_{i=1}^{4}E(P_i)$ be a cycle and all vertices on the tree $\{v_{1_1}, v_{2_1}; w_i^1, w_i^2, \cdots, w_i^{s_3}\}$ be stems of Twith $N_C(v_{1_1}) = (A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup A'_2, N_C(v_{2_1}) = B_1 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\} \cup \{v_{3_1}\} \cup B'_2, N_C(w_i^2) = \{w_i^1, w_i^3, w_{3_i}\},$ where $i \in [1, s_3]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.3 (2) as an example).

9.2 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit 2-joins

In this section, we assume $W_0 = \emptyset$, which implies G contains a 2-join.

Since G is 3-connected and Z_3 -free, it is easy to check that $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$ or $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$



Figure 9.3. $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$, $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$

 \emptyset . In this section, we always assume $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$, $A'_2 = \{w_{1_i} \in A_2 | E(w_{1_i}, B_2) \neq \emptyset\} = \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, \cdots, w_{k_1}\} \subseteq A_2$ and $B'_2 = \{w_{2_i} \in B_2 | E(w_{2_i}, A_2) \neq \emptyset\} = \{w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, \cdots, w_{2_{k_2}}\} \subseteq A_2$, where $k_1 \leq s_1$ and $k_2 \leq s_2$. In particular, we always assume $w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$. Then we want to consider following two cases.

Case 1: Assume $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$.

Claim 9.2.1. If $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$, then $N_{D_1}(B_1) = \emptyset$.

Proof. Suppose this is not true, then the following three observations giving a contradiction.

Observation 1: If there exists $v_{3_j} \in N_{D_1}(B_1)$, then $|N_{A_1}(v_{3_j})| \ge |A_1| - 1$. Suppose this is not true, for any $v_{3_j} \in N_{D_1}(B_1)$, there exists $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2} \in A_1$ such that $v_{1_1}v_{3_j}, v_{1_2}v_{3_j} \notin E(G)$ and $v_{2_1}v_{3_j} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}v_{2_1}v_{3_j} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

Thus, we may assume there exists $v_{3_1} \in D_1$ such that $v_{3_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$ and let $\{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, \cdots, v_{1_{t_1-1}}\} \subseteq N_{A_1}(v_{3_1})$.

Observation 2: If there exists $v_{3_j} \in N_{D_1}(B_1)$ such that $|N_{A_1}(v_{3_j})| \ge 2$, then, 1) $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$ and $|A_2 \setminus A'_2| \ge 3$; 2) $|B_2| = 1$; 3) $|B_1| = 1$ and; 4) $|N_{D_1}(B_1)| = 1$. We may assume there exist $v_{3_1} \in N_{D_1}(B_1)$ and $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2} \in A_1$, such that $v_{1_1}v_{3_1}, v_{1_2}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$.

1) If there exists $w_{2_1} \in B_2$ and $w_{3_1} \in D_2$ such that $w_{3_1}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{3_1}; v_{2_1}w_{2_1}$ $w_{3_1}\rangle$ is a Z_3 . Thus $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$, which implies $N_{D_2}(A'_2) = \emptyset$ by Claim 9.0.4. Since G is 3-connected and $D_2 \neq \emptyset$, we have $|A_2 \setminus A'_2| \ge 3$.

2) If there exist $w_{2_1}, w_{2_2} \in B_2$, then $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, v_{2_1}; v_{3_1}v_{1_1}w_{1_{s_1}} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , where $w_{1_{s_1}} \in A_2 \setminus A'_2$.

3) Suppose this is not true, there exist $v_{2_1}, v_{2_2} \in B_1$. We can also assume there exists $w_{3_1} \in N_{D_2}(w_{1_{s_1}})$, then $\langle v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}w_{1_{s_1}}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Thus, $B_1 = \{v_{2_1}\}$.

4) If there exist $v_{3_1}, v_{3_2} \in N_{D_1}(v_{2_1})$, then $\langle v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, v_{2_1}; w_{2_1}w_{1_1}w_{1_{s_1}} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

Observation 3: If for any $v_{3_j} \in N_{D_1}(B_1), |N_{A_1}(v_{3_j})| = 1$, then

- 1) $|B_2| = 1;$
- 2) $A_2 \cup B_2$ is a clique;
- 3) $|N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2)| = 1$ and $D_2 = N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2);$
- 4) $|B_1| = 1$, and;
- 5) $|N_{D_1}(B_1)| = 1.$

By Observation 1, we can see that $A_1 = \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}\}$ and always assume $v_{3_1}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$ and $v_{3_1}v_{1_2} \notin E(G)$.

1) If there exist $w_{2_1}, w_{2_2} \in B_2$, then $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, v_{2_1}; v_{3_1}v_{1_1}v_{1_2} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

2) If there exists $w_{1_i} \in A_2$, such that $w_{1_i}w_{2_1} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle w_{1_i}, v_{1_2}, v_{1_1}; v_{3_1}v_{2_1}w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

3) If there exist $w_{3_1}, w_{3_2} \in N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2)$, then $A_2 \cup B_2 \cup \{w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}\}$ is a clique by Claim 9.0.4. However, this will force $\langle w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, w_{2_1}; v_{2_1}v_{3_1}v_{1_1} \rangle$ to be a Z_3 . Thus $|N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2)| = 1$. Since G is 3-connected, $N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2)$ is not a cut vertex, we get $D_2 = N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2)$.

4) We may assume there exists $v_{2_2} \in B_1$. If $v_{2_2}v_{3_1} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle w_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{1_1}; v_{3_1}v_{2_1}v_{2_2} \rangle$ is a Z_3 ; if $v_{2_2}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}, v_{3_1}; v_{1_1}w_{1_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Thus $B_1 = \{v_{2_1}\}.$

5) If there exist $v_{3_1}, v_{3_2} \in N_{D_1}(v_{2_1})$, since $\langle v_{3_2}, v_{3_1}, v_{2_1}; w_{2_1}w_{1_1}v_{1_2} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{3_2}v_{1_2} \in E(G)$. However, this will force $\langle v_{2_1}, v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}; v_{1_2}w_{1_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

From Observation 2 and 3, we can see that $|B_1| = |N_{D_1}(B_1)| = |B_2| = 1$, which means $|N_G(v_{2_1})| = 2$, contradicts to the fact that G is 3-connected. Thus $N_{D_1}(B_1) = \emptyset$.

Since G is 3-connected, $N_{D_1}(B_1) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$, we have $|B_2| \ge 3$. The following claim gives us the structure of G.

Claim 9.2.2. 1) $|B_1| = 1;$

2) Both $B_2 = B'_2$ and $A'_2 \cup B_2 \cup N_{D_2}(A'_2 \cup B_2)$ are cliques. In particular, $|A'_2| \ge 3$;

3) Both D_1 and $D_2 \setminus (N_{D_2}(A_2 \setminus A'_2))$ are independent sets;

4) If $D_2 \setminus N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2) \neq \emptyset$, then it is an independent set.

Proof. We may denote $v_{3_1}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$ since $D_1 \neq \emptyset$.

1) If there exist $v_{2_1}, v_{2_2} \in B_1$, then $\langle v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

2) If there exists $w_{2_j} \in B_2 \setminus B'_2$, then $\langle v_{2_1}, w_{2_j}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Thus $\{w_{1_1}\} \cup B_2$ is a clique. Similarly, we can show that $A'_2 \cup B_2$ is a clique. By Claim 9.0.4, we have $A'_2 \cup B_2 \cup N_{D_2}(A'_2 \cup B_2)$ is a clique. Since G is 3-connected, we have $|A'_2| \geq 3$.

3) Suppose to the contrary, there exist $v_{3_1}, v_{3_2} \in D_1$ such that $v_{3_1}v_{3_2} \in E(G)$. Since $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{1_1}; v_{1_1}v_{3_1}v_{3_2} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{3_2}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$. This in turn gives that $\langle v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, v_{1_1}; w_{1_1}w_{2_1}v_{2_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Therefore, D_1 is an independent set. Similarly, we can show that $D_2 \setminus (N_{D_2}(A_2 \setminus A'_2))$ is also an independent set if it is not empty.

4) Let $N_{D_2}(A'_2 \cup B_2) = \{w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, \cdots, w_{3_{l_1}}\}$ and $N_{D_2}(A_2 \setminus A'_2) = \{w_{3_{l_1+1}}, w_{3_{l_1+2}}, \cdots, w_{3_{l_2}}\}$. If there exists $w_{3_j} \in D_2 \setminus N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2)$, then $w_{3_j}w_{3_i} \notin E(G)$ for any $i \in [l_1 + 1, l_2]$. Otherwise $\langle w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{1_{s_1}}w_{3_i}w_{3_j}\rangle$ is a Z_3 , where $w_{3_i}w_{1_{s_1}} \in E(G)$. Thus we may let $w_{3_1}w_{3_{l_2+1}} \in E(G)$. If there exists $w_{3_j}w_{3_{l_2+1}}$ in E(G), where $w_{3_j} \in D_2 \setminus (N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2) \cup \{w_{3_{l_2+1}})\}$, since $\langle v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{3_1}w_{3_{l_2+1}}w_{3_j}\rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_{3_1}w_{3_j} \in E(G)$. However, this will force $\langle w_{3_j}, w_{3_{l_2+1}}, w_{3_1}; w_{1_1}v_{1_1}v_{3_1}\rangle$ to be a Z_3 , giving a contraction. Thus $D_2 \setminus N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2)$ is an independent set. Now we denote by $D_1 = \{v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, \dots, v_{3_{t_3}}\}, \{v_{3_i}^1, v_{3_i}^2, v_{3_i}^3\} \subseteq N_{A_1}(v_{3_i})$ for all $i \in [1, t_3], A_1'' = A_1 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{t_3} \{v_{3_i}^1, v_{3_i}^2, v_{3_i}^3\} = \{v_{1_1}', v_{1_2}', \dots, v_{1_{t_1}}'\}, D_{2_1}' = \{w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, \dots, w_{3_{t_1}}\} = N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2'), D_{2_2} = \{w_{3_{t_1+1}}, w_{3_{t_1+2}}, \dots, w_{3_{t_2}}\} = N_{D_2}(A_2 \setminus A_2'), D_{2_3}' = D_2 \setminus N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2) = \{w_{3_{t_2+1}}, \dots, w_{3_{s_2}}\}, \{w_{3_i}, w_{3_i}^2, w_{3_i}^3\} \subseteq N_{A_2}(w_{3_i})$ for all $i \in [l_1 + 1, s_2], A_2'' = \{w_{1_i} | N_{D_2}(w_{1_i}) = \emptyset\} = \{w_{1_1}', \dots, w_{1_{t_1}}'\}, D_{2_1}' = D_{2_1} \setminus \bigcup_{i=l_2+1}^{s_2} \{w_{3_i}, w_{3_i}^3\}$. Since $A_1'', A_2'', D_{2_1}', B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}\}$ and $(A_2' \setminus \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_3}\}) \cup \{w_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exists hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}'P_1v_{1_{t_1}}', P_2 = w_{1_1}'P_2w_{1_{t_1}}', P_3 = w_{2_3}P_3w_{2_{s_2}}$ and $P_4 = w_{2_1}P_4w_{1_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = \bigcup_{i=1}^{t_3} \{v_{3_i}^1, v_{3_i}^2, v_{3_i}^3, v_{3_i}^3, v_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^2, w_{3_i}^2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the tree $\langle v_{3_1}^2, w_{1_1}; v_{3_1}^2, \dots, v_{3_1}^{t_3}, w_{3_i}^2, w_{3_i}^2$



Figure 9.4. $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$.

Case 2: Suppose that $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$.

Denote by $A'_1 = \{v_{1_i} \in A_1 | E(v_{1_i}, B_1) \neq \emptyset\} = \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, \cdots, v_{1_{l_1}}\} \subseteq A_1 \text{ and } B'_1 = \{v_{2_i} \in B_1 | E(v_{2_i}, A_1) \neq \emptyset\} = \{v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}, \cdots, v_{2_{l_2}}\} \subseteq B_1$, where $l_1 \leq t_1$ and $l_2 \leq t_2$. In particular, we always assume $v_{1_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$.

We want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following two subcases.

Case 2.1: Assume $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$.

Claim 9.2.3. $N_{D_2}(B_2 \setminus B'_2) = \emptyset.$

Proof. Suppose this is not true, there exist $w_{2_{s_2}} \in B_2 \setminus B'_2$ and $w_{3_1} \in D_2$ such that $w_{2_{s_2}}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}w_{2_{s_2}}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

We let $w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$, where $w_{2_1} \in B'_2$ and $w_{3_1} \in D_2$.

Claim 9.2.4. 1) For any $v_{2_i} \in B'_1$, we have $|N_{A_1}(v_{2_i})| \ge |A_1| - 1$, which implies $|A_1 \setminus A'_1| \le 1$. 2) $N_{D_1}(B'_1) \ne \emptyset$ and $|A_2 \setminus A'_2| \le 1$.

Proof. 1) For any $v_{2_i} \in B'_1$, if there exist $v_{1_1} \in A'_1$ and $v_{1_k}, v_{1_l} \in A_1 \setminus A'_1$ such that $v_{1_1}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$ and $v_{1_k}v_{2_i}, v_{1_l}v_{2_i} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_k}, v_{1_l}, v_{1_1}; v_{2_i}w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Thus $|N_{A_1}(v_{2_i})| \geq |A_1| - 1$, which implies $|A_1 \setminus A'_1| \leq 1$.

2) If $N_{D_1}(B'_1) = \emptyset$, by Claim 9.0.4, $N_{D_1}(A'_1) = \emptyset$. Since $|A_1 \setminus A'_1| \le 1$, $D_1 \ne \emptyset$ and G is 3-connected, we can assume $v_{2_{t_2}}, v_{2_{t_2-1}} \in B_2 \setminus B'_2$, then $\langle v_{2_{t_2}}, v_{2_{t_2-1}}, v2_1; v_{1_1}w_{1_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Similarly as 1), we can also get $|A_2 \setminus A'_2| \le 1$.

Claim 9.2.5. $D_i = N_{D_i}(A_i \cup B_i)$, where $i \in [1, 2]$.

Proof. We only show this is true for i = 2. Since $N_{D_1}(B'_1) \neq \emptyset$, by Claim 9.2.4, we can assume there exists $v_{3_1} \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_1}) \cap N_{D_1}(v_{2_1})$. If there exist $w_i \in A_2 \cup B_2$, $w_j \in N_{D_2}(w_i)$ and $w_k \in N_{D_2}(w_j) \setminus (A_2 \cup B_2)$, then either $\langle v_{1_1}, v_{3_1}, v_{2_1}; w_i w_j w_k \rangle$ or $\langle v_{2_1}, v_{3_1}, v_{1_1}; w_i w_j w_k \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

Claim 9.2.6. If there exists $i \in [1,2]$, such that $A_i \cup B_i$ is a clique, then both D_i and $A'_{3-i} \cup B'_{3-i} \cup D_{3-i}$ are cliques.

Proof. We only show this is true for i = 1. If $A_1 \cup B_1$ is a clique, then $A_1 \cup B_1 \cup D_1$ is a clique by Claim 9.0.4 and 9.2.5. Moreover, $|B_2 \setminus B'_2| \leq 1$. Otherwise, let $w_{2_j}, w_{2_k} \in B_2 \setminus B'_2$, then $\langle w_{2_j}, w_{2_k}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Thus $|(A_2 \setminus A'_2) \cup (B_2 \setminus B'_2)| \leq 2$. Furthermore, we can show that if $N_{D_2}(A_2 \setminus A'_2) \neq \emptyset$, then $N_{D_2}(A_2 \setminus A'_2) \subseteq N_{D_2}(A'_2 \cup B'_2)$. Otherwise, assume there exist $w_{3_1} \in D_2$, $w_{1_{s_1}} \in A_2 \setminus A'_2$ and $w_{2_{s_2}} \in B_2 \setminus B'_2$ such that $w_{1_{s_1}}w_{3_1}, w_{2_{s_2}}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$. Since G is 3-connected, there exists $w_{3_2} \in D_2$ such that $w_{3_1}w_{3_2} \in E(G)$. Since $\langle w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, w_{1_{s_1}}; v_{1_1}v_{2_1}w_{2_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_{3_2}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$, this will force $\langle w_{1_{s_1}}, w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}; w_{2_1}v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Thus $D_2 = N_{D_2}(A'_2 \cup B'_2)$. Since $N_{D_1}(B_1) \neq \emptyset$, similarly as Claim 9.2.4, we can show that $|N_{A_2}(w_{2_k})| \geq |A_2| - 1$ for all $w_{2_k} \in B'_2$ or $|N_{B_2}(w_{1_k})| \geq |B_2| - 1$ for all $w_{1_k} \in A'_2$. By Claim 9.0.4, we know $A'_2 \cup B'_2 \cup D_2$ is also a clique.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following three subcases.

Subcase 1: Assume $|A_2| \neq 2$. Since $(A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup B_1 \cup D_1$, $(A_2 \setminus \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_{s_1}}\}) \cup D_2$ and $B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{2_1}P_1v_{1_2}$, $P_2 = w_{1_2}P_2w_{3_1}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_2}P_3w_{2_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{1_2}w_{1_{s_1}}, w_{1_{s_1}}w_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}w_{1_1}w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{w_{1_{s_1}}\}$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(P_3)$.

Subcase 2: Assume $|B_2| = 2$ and $|A_2| \neq 1$, since both $(A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup B_1 \cup D_1$ and $(A_2 \setminus \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_{s_1}}\}) \cup D_2$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{2_1}P_1v_{1_2}$ and $P_2 = w_{1_2}P_2w_{3_1}$ in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{1_2}w_{1_{s_1}}, w_{1_{s_1}}w_{1_2}, w_{3_1}w_{2_2}, w_{2_2}v_{2_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}w_{1_1}w_{2_1}$ be stems with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(w_{1_1}) = (V(A_2) \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}) \cup \{w_{1_{s_1}}\}$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(D_2) \cup \{w_{2_2}\}$.

Subcase 3: Assume $|B_2| = 2$ and $|A_2| = 1$. Since *G* is 3-connected, $|B_1| \ge 2$ Since $(A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup D_1, B_1 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\}$ and $(B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \cup D_2$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{3_1}, P_2 = v_{2_2}P_2v_{2_3}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_2}P_3w_{3_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{1_2}w_{1_1}, w_{1_1}w_{3_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}v_{2_1}w_{2_1}$ be stems with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{w_{1_1}\}, N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(D_2) \cup \{w_{2_2}\}.$

Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.5 as examples).

If neither $A_1 \cup B_1$ nor $A_2 \cup B_2$ is a clique, since $N_{D_2}(B_2 \setminus B'_2) = \emptyset$, by Claim 9.2.3, we have $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$. Moreover, we have $N_{D_1}(B_1) \neq \emptyset$ by Claim 9.2.4. Thus we only need to consider $A_1 \setminus A'_1 \neq \emptyset$.

Claim 9.2.7. If $A_1 \setminus A'_1 = \{v_{1_{t_1}}\}$, we have following conclusions. 1) $A'_1 \cup B'_1 \cup N_{D_1}(A'_1 \cup B'_1)$ is a clique;



Figure 9.5. $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$.

2) N_{D2}(B₂) ⊆ N_{D2}(w_{1i}) for all w_{1i} ∈ A₂. In particular, N_{D2}(B₂) = N_{D2}(w_{2j}) = {w} for all w_{2j} ∈ B'₂;
3) N_{D2}(A₂) = {w}, which means D₂ = {w};
4) If A₂ ∪ B₂ is not a clique, then D₁ = {v}.

Proof. 1) Since $v_{1_{t_1}} \in A_1 \setminus A'_1$, by Claim 9.2.4, $N_{A_1}(v_{2_j}) = A'_1$ for all $v_{2_j} \in B'_1$. This in turn gives $A'_1 \cup B'_1$ is a clique. By Claim 9.0.4 and Claim 9.2.5, we get $A'_1 \cup B'_1 \cup D_1$ is also a clique.

2) Since $N_{D_2}(B_2 \setminus B'_2) \neq \emptyset$, if there exists $w \in N_{D_2}(w_{2_j})$ for some $w_{2_j} \in B'_2$, then $ww_{1_i} \in E(G)$ for all $w_{1_i} \in N_{A_2}(w_{2_j})$. If there exists $w_{1_k} \in A_2 \setminus N_{A_2}(w_{2_j})$, then to avoid $\langle w_{1_k}, v_{1_{t_1}}, v_{1_1}; v_{2_1}, w_{2_j}, w \rangle$ be Z_3 , we have $ww_{1_i} \in E(G)$. Therefore, $N_{D_2}(B_2) \subseteq N_2(w_{1_i})$ for all $w_{1_i} \in A_2$, which means $N_{D_2}(w_{2_i}) = N_{D_2}(w_{2_j})$ for all $w_{2_i}, w_{2_j} \in B'_2$. For any $w_{2_i} \in B_2$, $|N_{D_2}(w_{2_i})| = 1$. Otherwise, let $\{w, w'\} \subseteq N_{D_2}(w_{2_i})$, then $\langle w, w', w_{2_i}; v_{2_1}v_{1_1}v_{1_{t_1}} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Thus $N_{D_2}(B_2)| = |N_{D_2}(w_{2_i})| = 1$ for all $w_{2_i} \in B_2$ since $N_{D_2}(B_2 \setminus B'_2) \neq \emptyset$. We may assume $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \{w\}$.

3) It is clearly true if $A_2 = A'_2$ by Claim 9.0.4. If there exists $w_{1_{s_1}} \in A_2 \setminus A'_2$ and $w' \in D_2 \setminus \{w\}$ such that $w'w_{1_{s_1}} \in E(G)$, then $ww' \in E(G)$ and $\langle w', w_{1_{s_1}}, w; w_{2_1}, v_{2_1}, v \rangle$ is a Z_3 , where $v \in N_{D_1}(v_{2_1})$ since $N_{D_1}(B_1) \neq \emptyset$ by Claim 9.2.4. This implies $D_2 = \{w\}$ since $N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2) = \{w\}$ and G is 3-connected.

4) If $|A_2 \setminus A'_2| = 1$, similarly as 3), we can show that $D_1 = \{v\}$. Otherwise $A_2 = A'_2$. If $A_2 \cup B_2$ is not a clique, we can assume $w_{1_1}w_{2_{s_2}} \notin E(G)$, then $|N_{D_1}(v_{1_i})| \leq 1$ for all $v_{1_i} \in A-1$,

otherwise, let $v, v' \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_i})$, then $\langle v, v', v_{1_1}; w_{1_1}w_{2_1}w_{2_{s_2}} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . This in turn gives that $|N_{D_1}(A'_1 \cup B'_1)| \leq 1$. Since $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$, we have $|B_1 \setminus B_1| \leq 1$. Because G is 3-connected, $(A_1 \setminus A'_1) \cup (B_1 \setminus B'_1)$ is not a vertex cut, by Claim 9.2.5, we get $D_1 = \{w\}$.

Similarly as $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Case 2.2: Suppose $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$.

We will use following claim to describe the structure of G.

Claim 9.2.8. If $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$, then 1) $|A_2 \setminus A'_2| \ge 3$; 2) $|B_1| = 1, N_{D_1}(B_1) = \emptyset$; 3) $|B_2| = 1$; 4) $|A'_1| \ge 2$ and $|A'_2| \ge 2$; 5) For any $v_{1_j} \in A_i \setminus A'_i$, we have $|N_{D_i}(v_{1_j})| \le 1$, where $i \in [1, 2]$; 6) For any $v' \in D_i$ and $v_{1_j} \in A_i \setminus A'_i$, we have $dist(v', v_{1_j}) \le 2$, where $i \in [1, 2]$; 7) For any connected component $D_{i_j} \subseteq D_i$, we have $|D_{i_j}| \le 2$, where $i \in [1, 2]$ and $j \in [1, 2]$ and $j \in [1, 2]$.

 $[1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2];$

8) For any $v_{3_i} \in D_i$, we have $|N_{A_i}(v_{3_i})| \ge 2$, where $i \in [1, 2]$.

Proof. 1) Since $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$, by Claim 9.0.4, $N_{D_2}(A'_2) = \emptyset$. Thus $|A_2 \setminus A'_2| \ge 3$ because of G is 3-connected and $D_2 \neq \emptyset$. We can always assume $w_{1_{s_1}}, w_{1_{s_1-1}} \in A_2 \setminus A'_2$, $w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_{s_1}}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$.

2) If there exist $v_{2_1}, v_{2_2} \in B_1$, then $\langle v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}w_{1_{s_1}}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . If there exists $v_{3_1} \in N_{D_1}(v_{2_1})$, then $\langle w_{1_{s_1}}, w_{1_{s_1-1}}, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

3) Since $N_{D_1}(B_1) = \emptyset$, similarly as 2), we can show that $|B_2| = 1$.

4) Since G is 3-connected, $deg_G(v_{2_1}) \ge 3$ and $deg_G(w_{2_1}) \ge 3$. This in turn gives $|A'_1| \ge 2$ and $|A'_2| \ge 2$.

5) We only show this is true for i = 1. If there exist $v_{1_j} \in A_1 \setminus A'_1$ and $v, v' \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_j})$, then $vv' \in E(G)$ since $\langle v_{1_j}; w_{1_1}, v, v' \rangle$ is not a claw. Which in turn gives $\langle v, v', v_{1_j}; v_{1_1}v_{2_1}w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. 6) If there exist $v' \in D_i$ and $v_{1_j} \in A_i \setminus A'_i$, such that $dist(v', v_{1_j}) = 3$. We may assume $v'v'', v''v, vv_i \in E(G)$, then $\langle w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, v_{1_j}; vv''v' \rangle$ is a Z_3 .

7) If there exist $v, v', v'' \in D_{i_j}$, we may assume $vv', v'v'' \in E(G)$, then there does not exist $v_{1_k} \in A_i \setminus A'_i$ such that $v_{1_k}v' \in E(G)$. Otherwise, either $\langle v'; v_{1_k}, v, v'' \rangle$ is a claw or $\langle v'', v, v'; v_{1_k}w_{1_j}w \rangle$ is a Z_3 , where $w_{1_j} \in A_{3-i}$ and $w \in N_{D_{3-i}}(w_{1_j})$. Moreover, there does not exist $v_{1_k} \in A_i \setminus A'_i$ such that $v_{1_k}v \in E(G)$ (or $v_{1_k}v'' \in E(G)$). Otherwise $\langle v'', v', v; v_{1_k}w_{1_j}w \rangle$ or $\langle w_{1_j}, w_{1_i}, v_{1_k}; vv'v'' \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

8) This is true if $D_{i_j} = \{v_{3_i}\}$ since G is 3-connected. If $D_{i_j} = \{v_{3_k}, v_{3_l}\}$, since $N_{A_i}(v_{3_k}) \cap N_{A_i}(v_{3_l}) = \emptyset$ and G is 3-connected, we have $|N_{A_i}(v_{3_k})| \ge 2$ and $|N_{A_i}(v_{3_l})| \ge 2$.

We may denote by $D_{i_j} = \{v_{3_i}\}$ for $i \in [1, l_1], D_{1_j} = \{v_{3_{j_1}}, v_{3_{j_2}}\}$ for $j \in [l_1 + 1, k_1], D_{2_i} = \{w_{3_i}\}$ for $i \in [1, l_2], D_{2_j} = \{w_{3_{j_1}}, w_{3_{j_2}}\}$ for $j \in [l_2 + 1, k_2], N_{A_1}(v_{3_i}) = \{v_i^1, v_i^2, v_i^3\}, N_{A_1}(v_{3_{j_1}}) = \{v_{j_1}^1, v_{j_1}^2\}, N_{A_1}(v_{3_{j_2}}) = \{v_{j_2}^1, v_{j_2}^2\}, N_{A_2}(w_{3_i}) = \{w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3\}, N_{A_2}(w_{3_{j_1}}) = \{w_{j_1}^1, w_{j_1}^2\}, N_{A_2}(w_{3_{j_2}}) = \{w_{j_2}^1, w_{j_2}^2\}, A_1'' = (A_1 \setminus (\cup_{i=1}^{l_1} \{v_i^1, v_i^2, v_i^3\}) \cup \cup_{j=l_1+1}^{k_1} \{v_{j_1}^1, v_{j_1}^2, v_{j_2}^1, v_{j_2}^2\} = \{v_{1_1}', \cdots v_{1_{t_1}}'\}$ and $A_2'' = (A_2 \setminus (\cup_{i=1}^{l_1} \{w_i^1, w_i^2, w_i^3\}) \cup (\cup_{j=l_1+1}^{k_1} \{w_{j_1}^1, w_{j_2}^2, w_{j_2}^2\}) = \{w_{1_1}', \cdots w_{1_{t_1}}'\}$. In particular, $v_{1_1}'v_{2_1}, w_{1_1}'w_{2_1} \in E(G)$.

Since A_1'' , A_2'' are cliques, there exists hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{11}' P_1 v_{1t_1}'$ and $P_2 = w_{11}' P_2 w_{1t_2}'$, in them, respectively. Let $C = \bigcup_{i=1}^{l_1} \{v_i^1 v_{3i}, v_{3i} v_i^3, v_i^3 v_{i+1}^1\} \cup (\bigcup_{j=l+1}^{k_1} \{v_{j_1}^1 v_{3j_1}, v_{3j_2} v_{j_2}^2\} \cup \bigcup_{i=1}^{l_1} \{w_i^1 w_{3i}, w_{3i} w_i^3, w_i^3 w_{i+1}^1\} \cup (\bigcup_{j=l+1}^{k_2} \{w_{j_1}^1 w_{3j_1}, w_{3j_2} w_{j_2}^2\} \cup P_1 P_2 \cup \{v_{11}' v_{21}, v_{21} w_{21}, w_{21} w_{11}'\}$ be a cycle with all vertices on the tree $\langle v_1^2, w_1^2; v_2^2, \cdots v_{l_1+1}^2, v_{(l_1+1)_2}^1, \cdots, v_{t_{11}}^1, v_{t_{12}}^2, w_2^2, \cdots w_{l_1+1}^2, w_{(l_1+1)_2}^1, \cdots, w_{t_{21}}^1, w_{t_{22}}^2)$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_i^2) = \{v_i^1, v_i^3, v_{3i}\}$ for $i \in [2, l_1], N_C(v_{j_1}^2) = \{v_{j_1}^1, v_{3j_1}\}, N_C(v_{j_2}^2) = \{v_{j_2}^1, v_{3j_2}\}$ for $j \in [l_1 + 1, k_1], N_C(w_i^2) = \{w_i^1, w_i^3, w_{3i}\}$ for $i \in [2, l_2], N_C(w_{j_1}^2) = \{w_{j_1}^1, w_{3j_1}\}, N_C(w_{j_2}^1) = \{w_{j_1}^1, w_{3j_2}\}$ for $j \in [l_2 + 1, k_2], N_C(v_1^2) = \{v_1^1, v_1^3, v_{31}\} \cup A_1'' \cup \{v_{21}\}$ and $N_C(w_1^2) = \{w_1^1, w_1^3, w_{31}\} \cup A_2'' \cup \{w_{21}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.6 as examples).

9.3 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit generalized 2-joins

In this subsection, we always assume G is a 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graph admits a generalized 2-join. Since G is connected and $D_2 \neq \emptyset$, we assume $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$ because we can



Figure 9.6. $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$

similarly find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G if $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$. Let $w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$, then we have following claims.

Claim 9.3.1. If $N_{D_1}(A_1) \neq \emptyset$, then both $A_1 \cup D_1$ and $B_1 \cup D_1$ are cliques.

Proof. We may assume there exists $v_{3_1} \in D_1$ such that $v_{3_1}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$. For any $v_{1_i} \in A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}$, since $\langle v_{3_1}; v_{1_1}, v_{1_i}, u_1; w_{2_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $v_{3_1}v_{1_i} \in E(G)$. Thus $N_{D_1}(A_1) \cup A_1$ is a clique. Moreover, for any $v_{2_j} \in B_1$ and $v_{3_k} \in N_{D_1}(A_1)$, since $\langle w_{3_1}; w_{2_1}, v_{2_j}, u_1; v_{1_1}v_{3_k} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$ and $\langle v_{1_1}; v_{3_k}, w_{1_1}, v_{2_j} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $v_{3_k}v_{2_j} \in E(G)$. Therefore, $N_{D_1}(A_1) \subseteq N_{D_1}(v_{2_j})$ for any $v_{2_j} \in B_2$. Similarly, we can show that $N_{D_2}(B_2) \subseteq N_{D_2}(A_2)$, which implies $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_1}(B_1) \subseteq N_{D_1}(A_1)$. This in turn gives $N_{D_1}(B_1) = N_{D_1}(A_1)$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) = N_{D_2}(A_2)$. Furthermore, there does not exist $v_{3_j} \in D_1$ and $v_{2_i} \in B_1$, such that $dist(v_{3_j}, v_{2_i}) = 2$. Otherwise, assume $v_{3_j}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, then $\langle w_{3_1}; w_{2_1}, u_1, v_{2_i}; v_{3_1}v_{3_j} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Since G is connected, we have $D_1 = N_{D_1}(B_1)$, which in turn gives us both $A_1 \cup D_1$ and $B_1 \cup D_1$ are cliques.

Corollary 9.3.1. Both $A_2 \cup D_2$ and $B_2 \cup D_2$ are cliques.

Claim 9.3.2. If $N_{D_1}(A_1) = \emptyset$, then

1) $N_{D_2}(A_2) = \emptyset$ and $N_{D_i}(B'_i) = \emptyset$, where $i \in [1, 2]$;

2) For any component D_{i_j} of D_i , we have $D_{i_j} \cup N_{B_i \setminus B'_i}(D_{i_j})$ is a clique, where $i \in [1, 2]$;

3) $|N_{B_i}(D_{i_j})| \ge 3$ for $i \in [1, 2]$, and if $|W_0| < 3$, then $|A'_1 \cup A'_2| \ge 3 - |W_0|$.

Proof. 1) If $N_{D_1}(A_1) = \emptyset$, then $N_{D_1}(B_1) \neq \emptyset$ since $D_1 \neq \emptyset$. Similarly as Claim 9.3.1, we know $N_{D_2}(A_2) = \emptyset$. By Claim 9.0.4, we know $N_{D_i}(B'_i) = \emptyset$ for $i \in [1, 2]$.

2) We only prove for i = 1. This is clearly true if $|D_{1_j}| = 1$. If $|D_{1_j}| \ge 2$, we may assume there exist $v_{3_2}, v_{3_1} \in D_{1_j}$ and $v_{2_i} \in B_1 \setminus B'_1$, such that $v_{3_2}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$ and $v_{3_2}v_{2_i} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle w_{3_1}; w_{2_1}, u_1, v_{2_i}; v_{3_1}v_{3_j} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. Therefore, $D_{1_j} \cup N_{B_1}(D_{1_j})$ is a clique for any component D_{1_j} of D_1 .

3) This is true since G is 3-connected.

Based on Claim 9.3.1 and 9.3.2, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as follows.

If $N_{D_1}(A_1) \neq \emptyset$, since $D_1 \cup (A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\})$, B_1 , $W_0 \setminus \{u_1\}$, A_2 and $D_2 \cup B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1t_1}P_1v_{3_1}$, $P_2 = v_{2_1}P_2v_{2t_2}$, $P_3 = u_2P_3u_t$, $P_4 = w_{1_1}P_4w_{1s_1}$ and $P_5 = w_{3_1}P_5w_{2s_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3P_4P_5$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}u_1w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = D_1 \cup \{v_{1_2}\}$, $N_C(u_1) = (A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}\}) \cup B_1 \cup (W_0 \setminus \{u_1\}) \cup A_2 \cup (B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}\})$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = \{w_{2_2}\} \cup D_2$.

If $N_{D_1}(A_1) = \emptyset$, we denote by $D_{1_i} = \{v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, \cdots, v_{3_{t_i}}\}$, $v_{2_i}^1, v_{2_i}^2, v_{2_i}^3 \in N_{B_1 \setminus B'_1}(D_{1_i})$, $D_{2_i} = \{w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, \cdots, w_{3_{t_i}}\}$ and $w_{2_i}^1, w_{2_i}^2, w_{3_i}^2 \in N_{B_2 \setminus B'_2}(D_{2_i})$ for all $D_{1_i} \in D_1$ and $D_{2_i} \in D_2$. Let $B''_1 = B_1 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{k_1} \{v_{2_i}^1, v_{2_i}^2, v_{3_i}^2\} = \{v'_{2_1}, \cdots, v'_{2_{k_2}}\}$ and $B''_2 = B_2 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{k_2} \{w_{2_i}^1, w_{2_i}^2, w_{3_i}^2\} = \{w'_{2_1}, \cdots, w'_{2_{s_2}}\}$. Since A_1, A_2, B''_1, B''_2 and $D_{i_j} \cup N_{B_i \setminus B'_i}(D_{i_j})$ are cliques for all $j \in [1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2]$ and $i \in [1, 2]$, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}, P_2 = w_{1_1}P_2w_{1_{s_1}}, P_3 = v'_{2_1}P_3v'_{2_{k_2}}, P_4 = w'_{2_1}P_4w'_{2_{s_2}}, P_{5_i} = v_{2_i}^1P_{5_i}v_{2_i}^3$ and $P_{6_i} = w_{2_i}^1P_{6_i}w_{2_i}^3$, in them, respectively.

If $|W_0| \geq 3$, let $P_7 = u_3 P_7 u_t$ be a hamiltonian path in $W_0 \setminus \{u_1, u_2\}$ and $C = P_1 P_2 P_3 P_4 P_{5_1} \cdots P_{5_{k_1}} P_{6_1} \cdots P_{6_{k_2}} \cup \{v_{1_1} u_2, u_2 v_{2_1}, w_{1_1} u_t, u_3 w_{2_1}\}$ be a cycle. If $W_0 = \{u_1, u_2\}$, we can assume $w_{1_1} w_{2_1} \in E(G)$ and let $C = P_1 P_2 P_3 P_4 P_{5_1} \cdots P_{5_{k_1}} P_{6_1} \cdots P_{6_{k_2}} \cup \{v_{1_1} u_2, u_2 v_{2_1}\}$ be a cycle. Set all vertices on the star $\langle u_1; v_{2_1}^2, \cdots v_{2_{k_1}}^2, w_{2_1}^2, \cdots w_{2_{k_2}}^2 \rangle$ be stems of T with $N_C(u_1) = A_1 \cup A_2 \cup B_1'' \cup B_2'' \cup \{u_2\}, N_C(v_{2_i}^2) = V(P_{5_i})$ and $N_C(w_{2_i}^2) = V(P_{6_i})$ for $i \in [1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2]$.

If $W_0 = \{u_1\}$ and $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$, $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$, we can similarly find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as $|W_0| = 2$, If $W_0 = \{u_1\}$ and $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$ (or $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$), we can assume $v_{1_1}v'_{2_1}, v_{1_2}v'_{2_2} \in E(G)$. Let $C = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}P_2P_3P_4P_{5_1}\cdots P_{5_{k_1}}P_{6_1}\cdots P_{6_{k_2}} \cup$

 $\{w_{1_1}u_2, u_2w_{2_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the star $\langle v'_{2_1}; v_{1_1}, v^2_{2_1}, \cdots, v^2_{2_{k_1}}, w^2_{2_1}, \cdots, w^2_{2_{k_2}} \rangle$, where v'_{2_1} is the center, be stems of T with $N_C(v'_{2_1}) = B''_1 \cup B''_2 \cup \{u_1\}, N_C(v_{1_1}) = A_1 \cup A_2,$ $N_C(v^2_{2_i}) = V(P_{5_i})$ and $N_C(w^2_{2_i}) = V(P_{6_i})$ for $i \in [1, k_1] \cup [1, k_2]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.7 as examples).



Figure 9.7. G admits a generalized 2-join

9.4 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit 2-joins

In this section, we assume G is a 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graph and $W_0 = \emptyset$ which means G admits a 2-join. We will consider following two cases.

Case 1: $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$.

Since G is 3-connected and $D_i \neq \emptyset$ for $i \in [1, 2]$, we can assume $N_{D_1}(A_1) \neq \emptyset$, $N_{D_2}(A_2) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) \neq \emptyset$. Note that if $N_{D_2}(A_2) = D_2$, then $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cap N_2(B_2) \neq \emptyset$. We have following claims.

Claim 9.4.1. Both $N_{D_1}(A_1) \cup A_1$ and $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cup A_2$ are cliques.

Proof. We only prove that $N_{D_1}(A_1) \cup A_1$ is a clique. If $|A_1| = 1$, then $N_{D_1}(A_1) \cup A_1$ is a clique since G is claw-free. If $|A_1| \ge 2$, we may assume there exists $v_{3_1} \in D_1$, $w' \in B_2 \cup D_2$ such that $v_{3_1}v_{1_1}, w_{3_1}w_{1_1}, w_{3_1}w' \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_1}w' \notin E(G)$. Since for any $v_{1_i} \in A_1$, $\langle v_{3_1}; v_{1_1}, v_{1_i}, w_{1_1}; w_{3_1}w' \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $v_{3_1}v_{1_i} \in E(G)$, which implies $N_{A_1}(v_{3_1}) = A_1$. Therefore, $N_{D_1}(A_1) \cup A_1$ is a clique. **Corollary 9.4.1.** If $N_{D_1}(B_1) \neq \emptyset$, then both $N_{D_1}(B_1) \cup B_1$ and $N_{D_2}(B_2) \cup B_2$ are cliques.

Claim 9.4.2. If there exists $w \in D_i \setminus N_{D_i}(A_i)$ such that $dist(w, A_i) = 2$, then $N_{D_i}(A_i) \cup \{w\}$ is a clique. In particular, if we denote $D_i^j = \{w | dist(w, A_i) = j\}$, then $D_i^j \cup D_i^{j+1}$ is a clique for all possible j, where i = 1, 2.

Proof. We only prove this is true for i = 2. This is clearly true if $|N_{D_2}(A_2)| = 1$. If $|N_{D_2}(A_2)| \ge 2$ and there exist $w \in D_2^2$, $w_{3_i}, w_{3_j} \in N_{D_2}(A_2)$ such that $w_{3_i}w \in E(G)$ and $w_{3_j}w \notin E(G)$, then $\langle w; w_{3_i}, w_{3_j}, w_{1_1}; v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. Therefore, $D_2^1 \cup D_2^2$ is a clique. Similarly, we can show that $D_2^j \cup D_2^{j+1}$ is also a clique for all possible j.

We denote by $D_1^j = \{v_j^1, v_j^2, \dots, v_j^{t_j}\}$ and $D_2^j = \{w_j^1, w_j^2, \dots, w_j^{t_j}\}$ for all possible *j*.

Claim 9.4.3. Let $i \in [1, 2]$ and k be the smallest integer such that $N_{D_i}(B_i) \cap D_i^k \neq \emptyset$, then for $i \in [1, 2]$ 1) $D_i^{k+1} = \emptyset$ and $D_i = \bigcup_{j=1}^k D_i^j$; 2) $D_i^k \cup N_{B_i}(D_i^k)$ is a clique; 3) If $N_{D_{3-i}}(B_{3-i}) \neq \emptyset$, then $N_{B_i}(D_i^k) = B_i$; 4) If $N_{D_{3-i}}(B_{3-i}) = \emptyset$, then $|N_{B_i}(D_i^k)| \ge 3$, $|A_i| \ge 3$, $|D_i^j| \ge 3$, $|A_{3-i}| \ge 3$ and $|D_{3-i}^j| \ge 3$ for all $j \in [1, s_i] \cup [1, s_{3-i} - 1]$, where $s_i = max\{j|dist(w, A_i) = j, w \in D_i\}$ and $s_{3-i} = max\{j|dist(w, A_{3-i}) = j, w \in D_{3-i}\}$.

Proof. We only prove this is true for i = 2 and denote by $D_2^0 = A_2$, $D_2^{-1} = A_1$ and $w_k^1 w_{2_1} \in E(G)$.

1) If $D_i^{k+1} \neq \emptyset$, since $\langle w_k^1; w_{2_1}, w_{k-1}^1, w_{k+1}^1 \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_{k+1}^1 w_{2_1} \in E(G)$. However, this will force $\langle v_{2_1}; w_{2_1}, w_{k+1}^1, w_k^1; w_{k-1}^1 w_{k-2}^1 \rangle$ to be a $B_{1,2}$. If there exists $w \in D_i \setminus (\bigcup_{j=1}^k D_i^j)$ such that $ww_{2_j} \in E(G)$, where $w_{2_j} \notin N_{B_2}(D_2^k)$, then $\langle w; w_{2_j}, v_{2_1}, w_{2_1}; w_k^1 w_{k-1}^1 \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction.

2) For any $w_k^i \in D_2^k \setminus \{w_k^1\}$, since $\langle w_{k-2}^1; w_{k-1}^1, w_k^i, w_k^1; w_{2_1}v_{2_1} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}, w_{2_1}w_k^i \in E(G)$. Therefore, $D_2^k \cup \{w_{2_1}\}$ is a clique. Similarly, we can show $D_2^k \cup N_{B_2}(D_2^k)$ is also a clique. 3) If $N_{D_1}(B_1) \neq \emptyset$, let $v_{3_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$. For any $w_{2_j} \in B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$, since $\langle v_{3_1}; v_{2_1}, w_{2_j}, w_{2_1}; w_k^1 w_{k-1}^1 \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $w_k^1 w_{2_j} \in E(G)$, which in turn gives us $N_{B_i}(D_i^k) = B_i$ is a clique. 4) This is clearly true since G is 3-connected.

Claim 9.4.4. There are at most two sets in S, $S := \{A_1, A_2, B_1, B_2\} \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^{s_1} D_1^i) \cup (\bigcup_{j=1}^{s_2} D_2^j)$, with size 1. Moreover, if there indeed exist two sets with size 1, then they are adjacent to each other.

Proof. This is clearly true since G is 3-connected.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as follows.

If $N_{D_1}(B_1) \neq \emptyset$, we may assume $N_{D_1}(B_1) \cap D_1^{k_1} \neq \emptyset$, $N_{D_2}(B_2) \cap D_2^{k_2} \neq \emptyset$ and B_1 , B_2 are the only two possible sets with size 1. We denote by $D_1^0 = A_1$, $D_2^0 = A_2$. Since $|D_i^j| \geq 2$ and $D_i^j \setminus \{w_i^1\}$ are cliques for $i \in [1, 2]$ and $j \in [0, k_1] \cup [0, k_2]$. There exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_{i_j} = w_i^2 P_{i_j} w_i^{t_i}$, in them, respectively. Denote by $P_3 =$ $v_{2_1} P_3 v_{2_2}$ and $P_4 = w_{2_1} P_4 w_{2_2}$ are the two hamiltonian paths in B_1 and B_2 , respectively. Let $C = P_{1k_1} P_{1k_{1-1}} \cdots P_{1_1} P_{1_0} P_{2_0} \cdots P_{2k_2} P_4 P_3$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{k_1}^1 v_{k_{1-1}}^1 \cdots v_1^1 v_{1_1} w_{1_1} \cdots w_{k_2}^1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_i^1) = V(P_{1_i})$ for $i \in [0, k_1 - 1]$, $N_C(w_j^1) =$ $V(P_{2_j})$ for $j \in [0, k_2 - 1]$, $N_C(v_{k_1}^1) = V(P_{1k_1}) \cup V(P_3)$ and $N_C(w_{k_2}^1) = V(P_{2k_2}) \cup V(P_4)$.

If $N_{D_1}(B_1) = \emptyset$, we denote by $N_{B_2}(D_2^{k_2}) = \{w_{2_1}, \cdots, w_{2_{l_2}} \text{ and } B_2 \setminus N_{B_2}(D_2^{k_2}) = \{w_{2_{l_2+1}}, \cdots, w_{2_{l_2}}\}, D_1^0 = A_1 \text{ and } D_2^0 = A_2.$ Since $|D_i^j| \ge 3$ and $D_i^j \setminus \{v_i^1, v_i^2\}$ are cliques for $i \in [1, 2]$ and $j \in [0, s_1] \cup [0, k_2]$, there exists hamiltonian paths, say $P_{i_j} = v_i^3 P_{i_j} v_i^{t_i}$, in them, respectively. Moreover, there also exist a hamiltonian path, say $P_3 = w_{2_2} P_3 w_{2_3}$ in $B_1 \cup (B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\})$ since $|N_{B_2}(D_2^{k_2})| \ge 3$ and $B_1 \cup B_2$ is a clique. Let $C = P_{1t_1} P_{1t_{1-1}} \cdots P_{11} P_{10} P_{2_0} \cdots P_{2k_2} P_3 \cup (\{\cup_{i=0}^{t_{1-1}} \{v_i^2 v_{i+1}^2\}) \cup (\{\cup_{i=0}^{k_2} \{w_i^2 w_{i+1}^2\}) \cup \{v_0^2 w_0^2, w_{2_2} w_k^2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{s_1}^1 \cdots v_1^1 v_0^1 w_0^1 \cdots w_{k_2}^1 w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_i^1) = V(P_{1_i})$ for $i \in [0, s_1 - 2], N_C(v_{s_{1-1}}) = V(P_{1s_{1-1}}) \cup V(P_{1s_1}) N_C(w_j^1) = V(P_{2_j})$ for $j \in [0, k_2]$ and $N_C(w_2^1) = B_1 \cup (B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\})$.

Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 9.8 as examples).

Case 2: Assume $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$ or $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$.



Figure 9.8. $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$ and $E(A_2, B_2) = \emptyset$

Claim 9.4.5. There exists $i \in [1, 2]$ such that $E(A_i, B_i) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_i}(A_i) \cap N_{D_i}(B_i) \neq \emptyset$.

Proof. We may assume $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$. If $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cap N_{D_2}(B_2) = \emptyset$, we can assume there exist $w_{2_i} \in B_2 \setminus B'_2$ and $w_{3_1} \in D_2$ such that $w_{2_i}w_{3_1} \in E(G)$ by Claim 9.0.4. For any $v_{1_k} \in A_1$ and $v_{2_j} \in B_1$, since $\langle w_{3_1}; w_{2_i}, v_{2_j}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}v_{1_k} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $v_{1_k}v_{2_j} \in E(G)$. This implies $A_1 \cup B_1$ is a clique and $N_{D_1}(A_1) \cap N_{D_1}(B_1) \neq \emptyset$ by Claim 9.0.4 again.

Claim 9.4.6. If there exists $i \in [1,2]$ such that $E(A_i, B_i) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_i}(A_i) \cap N_{D_i}(B_i) \neq \emptyset$, then

- 1) Both $A_{3-i} \cup D_{3-i}$ and $B_{3-i} \cup D_{3-i}$ are cliques;
- 2) Both $A_i \cup D_i$ and $B_i \cup D_i$ are cliques.

Proof. We may assume $w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$ and $w_{3_1} \in N_{D_2}(w_{1_1}) \cap N_{D_2}(w_{2_1})$.

1) For any $v_{1_t} \in A_1$, $v_{2_s} \in B_1$ and $v_{3_j} \in N_{D_1}(v_{1_t})$, since $\langle v_{2_s}; w_{2_1}, w_{3_1}, w_{1_1}; v_{1_t}v_{3_j} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}, v_{3_j}v_{2_s} \in E(G)$. Which implies $N_{D_1}(A_1) = N_{D_1}(B_1) = N_{D_1}(v_{1_t}) = N_{D_1}(v_{2_s})$ since v_{1_t} and v_{2_s} are arbitrary. If there exists $v' \in D_1 \setminus (N_{D_1}(A_1) \cup N_{D_1}(B_1))$ and $v \in N_{D_1}(A_1)$ such that $v'v \in E(G)$, then either $\langle v; v', v_{1_t}, v_{2_s} \rangle$ is a claw or $\langle v'; v, v_{1_1}, v_{2_1}, w_{2_1}w' \rangle$ is $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. Thus $A_1 \cup D_1$ and $B_1 \cup D_1$ are cliques.

2) If $E(A_1, B_1) \neq \emptyset$, similarly as 1), we can show that both $A_2 \cup D_2$ and $B_2 \cup D_2$ are cliques. Thus we assume $E(A_1, B_1) = \emptyset$

Firstly, we have $N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2) = N_{D_2}(A'_2 \cup B'_2)$. Otherwise, we assume there exists $w_{3_1} \in N_{D_2}(A_2 \cup B_2) \setminus N_{D_2}(A'_2 \cup B'_2)$ and $w_{2_{s_2}} \in B_2 \setminus B'_2$ such that $w_{3_1}w_{2_{s_2}} \in E(G)$. Then

 $\langle w_{3_1}; w_{2_{s_2}}, w_{2_1}, v_{2_1}; v_{3_1}v_{1_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Secondly, for any $w_{3_1} \in N_{D_2}(B'_2 \cup A'_2)$, we have both $\{w_{3_1}\} \cup N_{D_2}(A_2)$ and $\{w_{3_1}\} \cup N_{D_2}(B_2)$ are cliques. Otherwise, let $w_{3_1} \in N_{D_2}(w_{2_1}) \cap N_{D_2}(w_{1_1})$, then for any $w_{1_i} \in A_2 \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}$, we have $\langle w_{1_i}; w_{1_1}, w_{3_1}, w_{2_1}; v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Similarly, we can show that for any $w_{2_j} \in B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$, $\langle w_{2_j}; w_{2_1}, w_{3_1}, w_{1_1}; v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Therefore both $A_2 \cup N_{D_2}(A_2)$ and $N_{D_2}(A_2) \cup B_2$ are cliques since w_{3_1} is arbitrary. Thirdly, $D_2 = N_{D_2}(A_2)$. Otherwise, if there exists $w' \in D_2 \setminus N_{D_2}(A_2)$ such that $w_{3_1}w' \in E(G)$, where $w_{3_1} \in N_{D_2}(A_2)$, then $\langle w'; w_{3_1}, w_{1_1}, w_{2_1}; v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Thus, both $A_2 \cup D_2$ and $B_2 \cup D_2$ are cliques.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as follows.

If $|B_2| \ge 2$ (or $|B_1| \ge 2$), since both $D_1 \cup (A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\})$, $D_2 \cup (A_2 \setminus \{w_{1_1}\})$ and $B_1 \cup (B_2 \setminus \{w_{2_1}\})$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{3_1}P_1v_{1_2}$, $P_2 = w_{3_1}P_2w_{1_2}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_2}P_3v_{2_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}w_{1_1}w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(P_3)$.

If $B_1 = \{v_{2_1}\}$ and $B_2 = \{w_{2_1}\}$, since $D_1 \cup (A_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\})$ and $D_2 \cup (A_2 \setminus \{w_{1_1}\})$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{3_1}P_1v_{1_2}$ and $P_2 = w_{3_1}P_2w_{1_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{w_{3_1}w_{2_1}, w_{2_1}v_{2_1}, v_{2_1}v_{3_1}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{1_1}, w_{1_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{2_1}\}$ and $N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{w_{2_1}\}$.

Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G(See Figure 9.9 as examples).



Figure 9.9. $E(A_2, B_2) \neq \emptyset$

Chapter 10

HEX JOIN

Recall that if we let (W_1, W_2) be a partition of V(G), such that for $i \in [1, 2]$ there are cliques $A_i, B_i, C_i \subseteq W_i$ with the following properties:

- W_1, W_2 are both nonempty;
- for i = 1, 2 the sets A_i , B_i , C_i are pairwise disjoint and have union W_i ;
- if $v_1 \in W_1$ and $v_2 \in W_2$, then v_1 is adjacent to v_2 unless either $v_1 \in A_1$ and $v_2 \in A_2$, or $v_1 \in B_1$ and $v_2 \in B_2$, or $v_1 \in C_1$ and $v_2 \in C_2$; and in these cases v_1, v_2 are nonadjacent.

In these circumstances we say that G is a hex-join of $\langle W_1 \rangle$ and $\langle W_2 \rangle$.

In this chapter, we will show the following proposition.

Proposition 18. If G is a 3-connected claw-free graph and admits a hex-join, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

10.1 Proof of 3-connected claw-free graphs admit hex-joins

For simplicity, we denote by $D_1 = A_1$, $D_2 = B_2$, $D_3 = C_1$, $D_4 = A_2$, $D_5 = B_1$, $D_6 = C_2$ and $D_i = \{v_{i_1}, v_{i_2}, \dots, v_{i_{t_i}}\}$ for $i \in [1, 6]$. By the definition of hex join, we know $D_i \cup D_{i+1}$ is a clique and $E(D_i, D_{i+3}) = \emptyset$, where $D_{i+6} = D_i$ for $i \in [1, 6]$. We want to consider following two cases.

Case 1: Assume that $D_i \neq \emptyset$ for all $i \in [1, 6]$.

Case 1.1: There exist at least four consecutive sets in $\{D_1, D_2, \dots, D_6\}$ such that $|D_i| \ge 2$, where $i \in [1, 6]$.

We may assume $|D_i| \ge 2$ for $i \in \{2, 3, 4, 5\}$. Since $D_1, D_i \setminus \{v_{i_1}\}, i \in \{2, 3, 4, 5\}$, and D_6 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}, P_i = v_{i_2}P_iv_{i_{t_i}}, i \in [2, 3, 4, 5]$,

and $P_6 = v_{6_1}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2\cdots P_6$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{3_1}v_{4_1}v_{5_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_2)$, $N_C(v_{3_1}) = V(P_3)$, $N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_4)$ and $N_C(v_{5_1}) = V(P_5) \cup V(P_6)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that His a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.1 (1) as an example.)

Case 1.2: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+2}| = 1$ and the other four sets with at least two vertices.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_3| = 1$. Since $D_1 \cup D_3$ is not a 2-cut and $E(D_2, D_5) = \emptyset$, we can assume $v_{2_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$. Since $D_i \setminus \{v_{i_1}\}, i \in \{2, 4, 5\}$, and D_6 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_i = v_{i_2}P_iv_{i_t}$ and $P_6 = v_{6_1}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_2P_4P_5P_6 \cup \{v_{1_1}v_{2_2}, v_{2_{t_2}}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{4_2}, v_{6_{t_6}}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{4_1}v_{5_1}$ be stems with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{1_1}, v_{3_1}\}, N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_4)$ and $N_C(v_{5_1}) = V(P_5) \cup V(P_6)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.1 (2) as an example.)

Case 1.3: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+3}| = 1$ and the other four sets with at least two vertices.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_4| = 1$. Since $D_1 \cup D_4$ is not a 2-cut, then $E(D_2 \cup D_3, D_5 \cup D_6) \neq \emptyset$. By symmetric, we may assume $v_{3_1}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$. Since $D_i \setminus \{v_{i_1}\}, i \in \{2, 3, 5\}$, and D_6 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_i = v_{i_2}P_iv_{i_{t_i}}$ and $P_6 = v_{6_1}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_2P_3P_5P_6 \cup \{v_{1_1}v_{2_2}, v_{3_{t_3}}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{5_2}, v_{6_{t_6}}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{3_1}v_{5_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{1_1}\}, N_C(v_{3_1}) = V(P_3) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{5_1}) = V(P_5) \cup V(P_6)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.1 (3) as an example.)

Case 1.4: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+1}| = |D_{i+2}| = 1$ and the other three sets with at least two vertices.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_2| = |D_3| = 1$. Since $D_1 \cup D_3$ is not a 2-cut and $E(D_2, D_5) = \emptyset$, we may assume $v_{2_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$. Since $D_i \setminus \{v_{i_1}\}, i \in \{4, 5, 6\}$, are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_i = v_{i_2}P_iv_{i_t}$ in them, respectively. Let $C = P_4P_5P_6 \cup P_4P_5P_6 \cup P_4P_5P_6$

 $\{v_{1_1}v_{2_1}, v_{2_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{4_2}, v_{6_{t_6}}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{4_1}v_{5_1}v_{6_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_4) \cup \{v_{2_1}, v_{3_1}\}, N_C(v_{5_1}) = V(P_5)$ and $N_C(v_{6_1}) = V(P_6) \cup \{v_{1_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.1 (4) as an example.)

Case 1.5: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+1}| = |D_{i+3}| = 1$ (or $|D_i| = |D_{i+1}| = |D_{i+4}| = 1$) and the other three sets with at least two vertices.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_2| = |D_4| = 1$. Since neither $D_1 \cup D_4$ nor $D_2 \cup D_4$ is a 2-cut and $E(D_2, D_5) = E(D_3, D_6) = \emptyset$, we may assume $v_{3_1}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$ or $\{v_{2_1}v_{6_1}, v_{1_1}v_{3_1}\} \subseteq E(G)$. If $v_{3_1}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G similarly as Case 1.2. If $\{v_{2_1}v_{6_1}, v_{1_1}v_{3_1}\} \subseteq E(G)$. Since $D_i \setminus \{v_{i_1}\}, i \in \{5, 6\}$ and D_3 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_i = v_{i_2}P_iv_{i_i}$ and $P_3 = v_{3_1}P_3v_{3_{t_3}}$, in them, respectively. Let C = $P_5P_6 \cup \{v_{1_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_{t_3}}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{5_2}, v_{5_{t_5}}v_{6_2}, v_{6_{t_6}}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{5_1}v_{6_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_3) \cup \{v_{1_1}\}, N_C(v_{5_1}) = V(P_5) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{6_1}) = V(P_6)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.1 (5) as an example.)

Case 1.6: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+2}| = |D_{i+4}| = 1$ and the other three sets with at least two vertices.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_3| = |D_5| = 1$. Since neither $D_1 \cup D_3$ nor $D_3 \cup D_5$ nor $D_1 \cup D_5$ is a 2-cut and $E(D_i, D_{i+3}) = \emptyset$ for $i \in \{1, 2, 3\}$, we may assume $v_{6_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$ and $v_{6_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$. Since $D_i \setminus \{v_{i_1}\}, i \in \{2, 4, 6\}$, are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_i = v_{i_2}P_iv_{i_i}$ in them, respectively. Let $C = P_2P_4P_6 \cup \{v_{1_1}v_{2_2}, v_{2_{t_2}}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{4_2}, v_{4_{t_4}}v_{5_1}, v_{5_1}v_{6_2}, v_{6_{t_6}}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{4_1}v_{6_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{1_1}, v_{3_1}\}, N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_4) \cup \{v_{5_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{6_1}) = V(P_6)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.1 (6) as an example.)

Case 1.7: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+1}| = |D_{i+2}| = |D_{i+3}| = 1$ and the other two sets with at least two vertices.



Figure 10.1. G admits hex join and there are less than three sets with size 1.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_2| = |D_3| = |D_4| = 1$. Since $D_1 \cup D_4$ is not a 2-cut and $E(D_2, D_5) = E(D_3, D_6) = \emptyset$, we may assume $v_{2_1}v_{6_1} \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $D_2 \cup D_4$ is not a 2-cut, we have $v_{3_1}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$ or $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$.

If $v_{3_1}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$, since $D_5 \setminus \{v_{5_1}\}$ and $D_6 \setminus \{v_{6_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_5 = v_{5_2}P_5v_{5_{t_5}}$ and $P_6 = v_{6_2}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_5P_6 \cup \{v_{1_1}v_{2_1}, v_{2_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{5_2}, v_{5_{t_5}}v_{6_2}, v_{6_{t_6}}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{5_1}, v_{6_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{5_1}) = V(P_5) \cup \{v_{3_1}, v_{4_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{6_1}) = V(P_6) \cup \{v_{1_1}, v_{2_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.2 (1) as an example.)

If $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, since $D_5 \setminus \{v_{5_1}\}$ and $D_6 \setminus \{v_{6_2}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_5 = v_{5_2}P_5v_{5_{t_5}}$ and $P_6 = v_{6_1}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_5P_6 \cup$ $\{v_{6_1}v_{2_1}, v_{2_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{5_2}, v_{5_{t_5}}v_{6_{t_6}}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}v_{6_2}v_{5_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = \{v_{2_1}, v_{3_1}\}$, $N_C(v_{6_2}) = V(P_6)$ and $N_C(v_{5_1}) = V(P_5) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.2 (2) as an example.)

Case 1.8: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+1}| = |D_{i+2}| = |D_{i+4}| = 1$ and the other

two sets with at least two vertices.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_2| = |D_3| = |D_5| = 1$. Since $D_1 \cup D_3$ is not a 2-cut and $E(D_2, D_5) = \emptyset$, we may assume $v_{2_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\{v_{2_1}, v_{5_1}\}$ is not a 2-cut, we have $v_{4_1}v_{6_1} \in E(G)$ or $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$.

If $v_{4_1}v_{6_1} \in E(G)$, since $D_4 \setminus \{v_{4_1}\}$ and $D_6 \setminus \{v_{6_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_4 = v_{4_2}P_4v_{4_{t_4}}$ and $P_6 = v_{6_2}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_4P_6 \cup \{v_{1_1}v_{2_1}, v_{2_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{4_2}, v_{4_{t_4}}v_{5_1}, v_{5_1}v_{6_2}, v_{6_{t_6}}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{4_1}, v_{6_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_4) \cup \{v_{2_1}, v_{3_1}, v_{5_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{6_1}) = V(P_6) \cup \{v_{1_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.2 (3) as an example.)

If $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, since $D_1 \cup D_5$ is not a 2-cut, we may assume $v_{6_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$. Since $D_4 \setminus \{v_{4_1}\}$ and $D_6 \setminus \{v_{6_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_4 = v_{4_2}P_4v_{4_{t_4}}$ and $P_6 = v_{6_2}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_4P_6 \cup \{v_{6_{t_6}}v_{1_1}, v_{1_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{4_2}, v_{4_{t_4}}v_{5_1}, v_{5_1}v_{6_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{6_1}v_{2_1}v_{4_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{6_1}) = V(P_6) \cup \{v_{1_1}\}$, $N_C(v_{2_1}) = \{v_{3_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_4) \cup \{v_{5_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.2 (4) as an example.)

Case 1.9: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+1}| = |D_{i+3}| = |D_{i+4}| = 1$ and the other two sets with at least two vertices.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_2| = |D_4| = |D_5| = 1$. Since $D_2 \cup D_5$ is not a 2-cut and $E(D_i, D_{i+3}) = \emptyset$ for all $i \in \{1, 2, 3\}$, we may assume $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\{v_{1_1}, v_{4_1}\}$ is not a 2-cut, we have $v_{2_1}v_{6_2} \in E(G)$ or $v_{3_1}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$.

If $v_{2_1}v_{6_1} \in E(G)$, since $D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_1}\}$ and $D_6 \setminus \{v_{6_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_3 = v_{3_2}P_3v_{3_{t_3}}$ and $P_6 = v_{6_2}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_3P_6 \cup$ $\{v_{6_2}v_{2_1}, v_{2_1}v_{3_2}, v_{3_{t_3}}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{5_1}, v_{5_1}v_{6_{t_6}}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{3_1}v_{1_1}v_{6_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{3_1}) = V(P_3) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}, N_C(v_{1_1}) = \{v_{2_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{6_1}) = V(P_6) \cup \{v_{5_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.2 (5) as an example.)

If $v_{3_1}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$, since $\{v_{1_1}, v_{5_1}\}$ is not a 2-cut, we may assume $v_{6_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$. Similarly

as $v_{2_1}v_{6_1} \in E(G)$, we can choose $\{v_{3_1}, v_{4_1}, v_{6_1}\}$ as stems of T and find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Case 1.10: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $|D_i| = |D_{i+1}| = |D_{i+2}| = |D_{i+3}| = |D_{i+4}| = 1$ and the other set with at least two vertices.

We may assume $|D_1| = |D_2| = |D_3| = |D_4| = |D_5| = 1$. Since $D_1 \cup D_5$ is not a 2-cut and $E(D_i, D_{i+3}) = \emptyset$ for all $i \in \{1, 2, 3\}$, we may assume $v_{6_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\{v_{2_1}, v_{5_1}\}$ is not a 2-cut, we have $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$. Furthermore, since $\{v_{3_1}, v_{5_1}\}$ is not 2-cut, we have $v_{4_1}v_{6_1} \in E(G)$ or $v_{4_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$.

If $v_{4_1}v_{6_1} \in E(G)$, since $D_6 \setminus \{v_{6_1}\}$ is a clique, there exist a hamiltonian path $P_6 = v_{6_2}P_6v_{6_{t_6}}$ in it. Let $C = P_6 \cup \{v_{6_2}v_{1_1}, v_{1_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{5_1}, v_{5_1}v_{6_{t_6}}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{2_1}, v_{6_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = \{v_{1_1}, v_{3_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{6_1}) = V(P_6) \cup \{v_{4_1}, v_{5_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.2 (6) as an example.)

If $v_{4_1}v_{2_1} \in E(G)$, we only need to remove the edge $v_{4_1}v_{6_1}$ from E(T) and add the edge $v_{2_1}v_{4_1}$ to E(T), then we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G similarly.



Figure 10.2. G admits hex join and three are four sets with size 1.

Case 2: There exist some $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $D_i = \emptyset$.

Since neither W_1 nor W_2 is empty, there exists at least one set in W_i , $i \in [1, 2]$, is nonempty. Moreover, because $E(D_i, D_{i+3}) = \emptyset$ for $i \in \{1, 2, 3\}$, it is easy to check that Gcontains a strong spanning Halin subgraph if at least three sets of $\{D_1, D_2, \dots, D_6\}$ are empty. Thus we assume only one or two sets of $\{D_1, D_2, \dots, D_6\}$ are empty.

Case 2.1: There exists exactly one set in $\{D_1, D_2, \dots, D_6\}$ is empty. By symmetric, we may assume $D_6 = \emptyset$ and $|D_2| \ge |D_4|$.

Note that if $|D_2| \ge 2$, then $E(D_2, D_4) \ne \emptyset$ since there is no twins in G. If $|D_2| = 1$, then we can assume $v_{1_{t_1}}v_{3_1}, v_{3_{t_3}}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$.

Case 2.1.1: Assume that $\langle D_1 \cup D_5 \rangle$ is 2-connected. We denote by $v_{1_1}v_{5_1}, v_{1_2}v_{5_2} \in E(G)$. Since $(D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup (D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\}), D_3$ and $(D_5 \setminus \{v_{5_1}\}) \cup D_4$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{2_{t_2}}, P_3 = v_{3_1}P_3v_{3_{t_3}}$ and $P_2 = v_{4_1}P_2v_{5_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \{v_{5_2}v_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{1_1}v_{5_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = (V(P_1) \setminus \{v_{1_2}\}) \cup V(P_3), N_C(v_{1_1}) = \{v_{1_2}\}$ and $N_C(v_{5_1}) = V(P_4)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.3 (1) as an example).

Case 2.1.2: Assume that $\langle D_1 \cup D_5 \rangle$ is 1-connected, we denote by $v_{1_1}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$. If $E(D_2, D_4) \neq \emptyset$, we assume $v_{2_1}v_{4_1} \in E(D_2, D_4)$. Since $D_1 \cup (D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\})$, D_3 and $D_5 \cup (D_4 \setminus \{v_{4_1}\})$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{2_{t_2}}$, $P_3 = v_{3_1}P_3v_{3_{t_3}}$ and $P_2 = v_{4_2}P_2v_{5_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2$ be a cycle and $\{v_{2_1}, v_{4_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3)$ and $N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_2)$, where $v_{1_{t_1}}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$ if $D_2 = \{v_{2_1}\}$ since G is 3-connected. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.3 (2) as an example).

If $E(D_2, D_4) = \emptyset$, since there is no twins in G, we get $|D_2| = |D_4| = 1$. Moreover, because G is 3-connected, we can assume $v_{1_2}v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}v_{5_2} \in E(G)$. Since $D_1, D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_2}\}$ and $D_5 \setminus \{v_{5_2}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{1_2}, P_3 = v_{3_1}P_3v_{3_{t_3}}$ and $P_2 = v_{5_1}P_2v_{5_{t_5}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \cup \{v_{1_2}v_{3_1}, v_{3_{t_3}}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{5_{t_5}}, v_{5_1}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{3_2}v_{5_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(v_{3_2}) = V(P_3)$ and $N_C(v_{5_2}) = V(P_{2_1}) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.3 (3) as an example).

Case 2.1.3: Suppose that $\langle D_1 \cup D_5 \rangle$ is disconnected. We may assume $E(D_2, D_4) \neq \emptyset$, otherwise G admits 1-join, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G as Chapter 7.

If $D_2 \cup D_4$ is 2-connected, we denote by $v_{2_1}v_{4_1}$, $v_{2_2}v_{4_2} \in E(G)$. Since $D_1 \cup (D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}\})$, D_3 and $D_5 \cup (D_4 \setminus \{v_{4_1}, v_{4_2}\})$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{2_{t_2}}$, $P_3 = v_{3_1}P_3v_{3_{t_3}}$ and $P_2 = v_{4_3}P_2v_{5_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \{v_{5_1}v_{4_2}, v_{4_2}v_{2_2}, v_{2_2}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{2_1}, v_{4_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_3) \cup \{v_{2_2}\}$ and $N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{4_2}\}$, where $v_{1_1}v_{3_{t_3}} \in E(G)$ if $|D_2| = 2$ since G is 3-connected. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.3 (4) as an example).

If $D_2 \cup D_4$ is 1-connected, then $|D_2| \leq 2$, $|D_4| \leq 2$ since there is no twins in G and $|D_3| \geq 2$, $E(D_1, D_3) \neq \emptyset$, $E(D_3, D_5) \neq \emptyset$ since G is 3-connected. Thus, we may denote by $v_{2_1}v_{4_1}, v_{1_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}v_{5_1} \in E(G)$. Since D_1, D_3 and D_5 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{1_2}, P_3 = v_{3_1}P_3v_{3_2}$ and $P_2 = v_{5_1}P_2v_{5_{t_5}}$, in them, respectively. We may assume $v_{1_2}v_{3_{t_3}} \in E(G)$ if $|D_2| = 1$ since G is 3-connected. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \{v_{5_{t_5}}v_{4_2}, v_{4_2}v_{2_2}, v_{2_2}v_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{2_1}, v_{4_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1) \cup (V(P_2) \setminus \{v_{2_1}\}) \cup V(P_3)$ and $N_C(v_{2_1}) = (V(P_4) \setminus \{v_{4_1}\}) \cup V(P_5)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.3 (5) as an example).

Case 2.2: There exist exactly two sets in $\{D_1, D_2, \dots, D_6\}$ are empty. We will find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following subcases.

Case 2.2.1: The two empty sets are consecutive.

We may assume $D_5 = D_6 = \emptyset$. Since $E(D_1, D_4) = \emptyset$ and G is 3-connected, we know $|D_2 \cup D_3| \ge 3$. We may assume $|D_2| \ge |D_3|$, then $|D_2| \ge 2$. Since $D_1 \cup (D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}\})$ and $D_4 \cup (D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}\})$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{2_{t_2}}$ and $P_2 = v_{4_1}P_2v_{3_{t_3}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{1_1}v_{2_2}, v_{2_2}v_{3_2}, v_{3_2}v_{4_1}\}$ be a cycle and


Figure 10.3. G admits hex join and there exists exactly one set is empty.

 $\{v_{2_1}, v_{3_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{2_2}\}$ and $N_C(v_{3_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{3_2}\}$, where $v_{2_{t_2}}v_{4_{t_4}} \in E(G)$ if $|D_3| = 2$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.4 (1) as an example).

Case 2.2.2: There exists $i \in \{1, 2, 3\}$ such that $D_i = D_{i+3} = \emptyset$.

We may assume $D_3 = D_6 = \emptyset$. Since $E(D_1, D_4) = E(D_2, D_5) = \emptyset$ and G is 3-connected, we may assume $v_{1_1}v_{5_1} \in E(D_1, D_5)$ and $\{v_{2_1}v_{4_1}, v_{2_2}v_{4_2}\} \in E(D_2, D_4)$. Since $D_1 \cup (D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\})$ and $D_5 \cup (D_4 \setminus \{v_{4_1}\})$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{2_2}$ and $P_2 = v_{4_2}P_2v_{5_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{5_1}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{2_1}, v_{3_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1)$ and $N_C(v_{4_1}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.4 (2) as an example).

Case 2.2.3: There exists $i \in [1, 6]$ such that $D_i = D_{i+2} = \emptyset$.

By symmetric, we may assume $D_4 = D_6 = \emptyset$ and $|D_1| \ge |D_3|$. Since G contains no twins and $E(D_2, D_5) = \emptyset$, we have $D_2 = \{v_{21}\}$, which implies $|D_2| \ge 2$ since G is 3-connected. If $|D_5| \le 2$, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G easily. Therefore, we assume $|D_5| \ge 3$. We may also assume $v_{5_1}v_{1_1}, v_{5_2}v_{1_2}, v_{5_3}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$ and there exists $v \in D_1 \cup (D_5 \setminus v_{5_3})$ such that $v_{3_2}v \in E(G)$ since G is 3-connected, where $v_{3_2} = v_{3_1}$ if $|D_3| = 1$. If $E(D_1, D_3) \neq \emptyset$, we let $v_{3_2}v_{1_3} \in E(G)$ if $|D_1| \ge 3$ and $v_{3_2}v_{1_2} \in E(G)$ if $|D_1| = 2$. Since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_2}\}, D_3$ and $D_5 \setminus \{v_{5_2}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{1_3}$, $P_2 = v_{3_2}P_2v_{3_1}$ and $P_3 = v_{5_1}P_3v_{5_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{1_2}v_{5_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = (D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}\}) \cup D_3$, $N_C(v_{1_2}) = \{v_{1_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{5_2}) = D_5 \setminus \{v_{5_2}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.4 (3) as an example).

If $E(D_1, D_3) = \emptyset$, then $|D_5| \ge 4$ since D_1, D_3 contains no twins. Moreover, if there exist $v_{5_i} \in D_5$, $v_{1_j} \in D_1$ and $v_{3_k} \in D_3$ such that $v_{1_j}v_{5_i}, v_{3_k}v_{5_i} \in E(G)$ but $v_{1_j}v_{3_k} \notin E(G)$, then $N_{D_5}(v_{1_j}) \cup N_{D_5}(v_{3_k}) = D_5$ since $\langle v_{5_i}; v_{1_j}, v_{3_k}, v_{5_t} \rangle$ is not a claw for any $v_{5_t} \in D_5 \setminus \{v_{5_1}\}$. Therefore, we assume $v_{3_2}v_{5_4} \in E(G)$. Since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_2}\}, D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_1}\}$ and $D_5 \setminus \{v_{5_2}, v_{5_3}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_1}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}, P_2 = v_{3_{t_3}}P_3v_{3_2}$ and $P_3 = v_{5_1}P_3v_{5_4}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_3P_2 \cup \{v_{1_{t_1}}v_{2_1}, v_{2_1}v_{3_{t_3}}, v_{3_2}v_{5_4}, v_{5_1}v_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_2}v_{5_2}v_{3_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1), N_C(v_{5_2}) = \{v_{5_1}\},$ $N_C(v_{5_3}) = V(P_3) \setminus \{v_{5_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{3_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{2_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 10.4 (4) as an example).



Figure 10.4. G admits hex join and there exist exactly two sets are empty.

Chapter 11

NONDOMINATING W-JOIN

For a vertex a and a set $B \subseteq V(G) \setminus \{a\}$ we say that a is complete to B or B-complete if a is adjacent to every vertex in B; and that a is anticomplete to B or B-anticomplete if a has no neighbor in B. For two disjoint subsets A and B of V(G) we say that Ais complete(respectively anticomplete) to B, if every vertex in A is complete(respectively anticomplete) to B. Recall that if (A, B) are a homogeneous pair, such that A is neither complete nor anticomplete to B, and at least one of A, B has at least two members. In these circumstances, we call (A, B) a W-join. A homogeneous pair (A, B) is nondominating if some vertex of $G \setminus (A \cup B)$ has no neighbor in $A \cup B$.

If G admits W-join, let (A, B) be the homogeneous pair always with $|A| \ge |B|$, D_1 be the set of vertices that A-complete and B-anticomplete, D_2 be the set of vertices that both A-complete and B-complete, D_3 vertices that A-anticomplete and B-complete, D_4 be the set of vertices that both A-anticomplete and B-anticomplete. We denote by A = $\{w_{11}, w_{12}, \dots, w_{1k_1}\}, B = \{w_{21}, w_{22}, \dots, w_{2k_2}\}, D_1 = \{v_{11}, v_{12}, \dots, v_{1t_1}\}, D_2 = \{v_{21}, v_{22}, \dots, v_{2t_2}\}, D_3 = \{v_{31}, v_{32}, \dots, v_{3t_3}\}, D_4 = \{v_{41}, v_{42}, \dots, v_{4t_4}\}, D'_1 = \{v_{1i} \in D_1 | N_{D_4}(v_{1i}) \neq \emptyset\}$ and $D'_3 = \{v_{3i} \in D_3 | N_{D_4}(v_{3i}) \neq \emptyset\}$. Since A is neither complete nor anticomplete to B, we always assume $w_{12}w_{21} \in E(G)$ and $w_{11}w_{21} \notin E(G)$. Thus, we have the following claim.

Claim 11.0.1. 1) Both D_1 and D_3 are cliques;

2)
$$E(D_2, D_4) = \emptyset;$$

3) If there exists $v_{1_i} \in D_1$ and $v_{3_j} \in D_3$ such that $v_{1_i}v_{3_j} \in E(G)$, then $N_{D_4}(v_{1_i}) = N_{D_4}(v_{3_j})$.

Proof. 1) Suppose to the contrary, there exist $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2} \in E(G)$ such that $v_{1_1}v_{1_2} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle w_{1_2}; v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a claw, showing a contradiction. Thus D_1 is a clique. Similarly, we can show that D_3 is also a clique.

2) Suppose there exist $v_{4_i} \in D_4$ and $v_{2_j} \in D_2$ such that $v_{4_i}v_{2_j} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{2_j}; v_{4_i}, w_{1_1}, w_{2_1} \rangle$

is a claw, giving a contradiction.

3) Suppose this is not true. If there exists $v_{4_k} \in N_{D_4}(v_{1_i}) \setminus N_{D_4}(v_{3_j})$, then $\langle v_{1_i}; v_{4_k}, v_{3_j}, w_{1_1} \rangle$ is a claw. If there exists $v_{4_t} \in N_{D_4}(v_{3_j}) \setminus N_{D_4}(v_{1_i})$, then $\langle v_{3_i}; v_{4_t}, v_{1_i}, w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a claw, showing a contradiction.

In this chapter, we will show the following two propositions.

Proposition 19. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph contains no twins and admits a nondominating W-join, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

Proposition 20. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graph contains no twins and admits a nondominating W-join, then G contains a strong spanning Halin subgraph.

11.1 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit nondominating W-joins

Before we prove Proposition 19, we want to show following claims first.

Claim 11.1.1. For all $v_{3_i} \in D_3$, $|N_{D_4}(v_{3_i})| \le 1$.

Proof. Suppose to the contrary, there exist $v_{3_i} \in D_3$ and $v_{4_1}, v_{4_2} \in D_4$ such that $v_{4_1}v_{3_i}, v_{4_2}v_{3_i} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{4_1}, v_{4_2}, v_{3_i}; w_{2_1}w_{1_2}w_{1_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , giving a contradiction.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following three cases depending on whether D_1 or D_3 is empty.

Case 1: Suppose $D_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_3 \neq \emptyset$.

Claim 11.1.2. If $D_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_3 \neq \emptyset$, then $E(D_3, D_4) \neq \emptyset$.

Proof. Suppose this is not true, $E(D_3, D_4) = \emptyset$. Since $E(D_2, D_4) = \emptyset$ and G is 3-connected, we have $|D'_1| \ge 3$. We always assume that $v_{1_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$ and know that $E(D'_1, D_3) = \emptyset$ by Claim 11.1.1. For any $w_{1_i} \in A$, either $N_B(w_{1_i}) = \emptyset$ or $N_B(w_{1_i}) = B$. Otherwise, assume there exist $w_{2_j}, w_{2_k} \in B$ such that $w_{1_i}w_{2_j} \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_i}w_{2_k} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle v_{3_1}, w_{2_k}, w_{2_j}; w_{1_i}v_{1_1}v_{4_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . This in turn gives us |A| = 2 and $|B| \le 2$ since Acontains no twins and $|A| \ge |B|$. If $D_2 = \emptyset$, then $|D_3| = 1$, otherwise $\langle v_{3_1}, v_{3_2}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_2}v_{1_1}v_{4_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . This implies |B| = 2 since $deg_G(w_{2_1}) \geq 3$. Moreover, D_4 is an independent set. Otherwise, we may assume $v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \in E(G)$, then either $\langle w_{2_2}, w_{2_1}, w_{1_2}; v_{1_1}v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \rangle$ or $\langle v_{4_1}, v_{4_2}, v_{1_1}; w_{1_2}w_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . Since G is 3-connected, we may assume $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{1_3} \in N_{D_4}(v_{4_1})$, then $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{1_3}$ are twins, showing a contradiction.

If $D_2 \neq \emptyset$, we claim that $D_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique. Since for any $v_{2_i} \in D_2$ and $v_{1_j} \in D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}$, to avoid $\langle v_{1_1}, v_{1_j}, w_{1_1}; v_{2_i}w_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ be a Z_3 , we have $v_{2_i}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$ or $v_{2_i}v_{1_j} \in E(G)$ or $v_{3_1}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$ or $v_{3_1}v_{1_j} \in E(G)$. In fact, we can assume $v_{2_i}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$ or $v_{2_i}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$, otherwise, either $\langle v_{1_1}, v_{1_3}, v_{1_j}; v_{2_i}w_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 or $\langle v_{1_3}, v_{1_1}, v_{1_j}; v_{3_1}w_{2_1}v_{2_i} \rangle$ is a Z_3 or $\langle v_{1_j}; v_{1_1}, v_{2_i}, v_{3_i} \rangle$ is a claw, where $v_{1_3} \in D'_1$. If $v_{2_i}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, for any $v_{1_k} \in D'_1$ and $v_{4_k} \in N_{D_4}(v_{1_k})$, since $\langle v_{3_1}, w_{2_1}, v_{2_i}; w_{1_1}v_{1_k}v_{4_k} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 and $\langle v_{1_k}; v_{3_1}, v_{4_k}, w_{1_1} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $v_{1_k}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$. This implies $\{v_{2_i}\} \cup D'_1$ is a clique. If there exists $v_{1_t} \in D_1 \setminus D'_1$, to avoid $\langle v_{1_k}; v_{1_t}, v_{2_i}, v_{4_k} \rangle$ be a claw, we have $v_{1_t}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$, which implies $D_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique. If $v_{1_1}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$ but $v_{2_i}v_{3_1} \notin E(G)$, for any $v_{1_t} \in D_1 \setminus D'_1$, since $\langle v_{1_1}; v_{1_t}, v_{2_i}, v_{4_1} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $v_{1_k}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$. Moreover, $\langle v_{4_1}, v_{1_k}, v_{1_1}; v_{2_i}w_{2_1}v_{3_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 implies $v_{1_k}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$. Thus, $D_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique.

Since G is Z_3 -free, we have $|N_{D_4}(v_{1_i})| \leq 1$ for all $v_{1_i} \in D_1$ and there does not exist any triangle in D_4 . However, this will force there exists a pair of twins in D'_1 , showing a contradiction.

From above statements, we get $E(D_3, D_4) \neq \emptyset$.

Therefore, from here and after, we always assume $v_{3_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$ for this case.

Claim 11.1.3. If $E(D_3, D_4) \neq \emptyset$, we have following conclusions.

1) For any $v_{4_i} \in D_4$, if $E(v_{4_i}, D_3) \neq \emptyset$, then $\{v_{4_i}\} \cup D_1$ is a clique. Which implies $D_1 = D'_1$ and D_4 is connected;

2) If $D_2 \neq \emptyset$, then $|D_4| = 1$ and if $D_2 = \emptyset$, then $|D_4| \leq 2$.

Proof. 1) Suppose there exist $v_{4_i} \in D_4$ and $v_{3_j} \in D_3$ such that $v_{4_i}v_{3_j} \in E(G)$. Since

for any $v_{1_k} \in D_1$, $\langle v_{1_k}, w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}; w_{2_1}v_{3_j}v_{4_i} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 and $\langle v_{3_j}; v_{4_i}, v_{1_k}, w_{2_1} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $v_{4_i}v_{1_k} \in E(G)$. Since G is claw-free and 3-connected, we have D_4 is connected.

2) Suppose this is not true. If $D_2 \neq \emptyset$, by 1), we may assume there exist $v_{4_2} \in D_4 \setminus \{v_{4_1}\}$ such that $v_{4_2}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$. Since $\langle w_{1_2}, v_{2_1}, w_{2_1}; v_{3_1}v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, but this will force $\langle w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, v_{2_1}; v_{3_1}v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , giving a contradiction. If $D_2 = \emptyset$, since G is 3-connected, we may assume there exist $v_{4_2}, v_{4_3} \in D_4 \setminus \{v_{4_1}\}$ such that $dist(v_{4_2}, D_1) = 1$, $dist(v_{4_3}, D_1) = 1$ and $v_{4_2}v_{3_1}, v_{4_3}v_{3_1} \notin E(G)$. Then $v_{4_1}v_{4_2}v_{4_3}$ is a triangle since $\langle v_{4_1}; v_{4_2}, v_{4_3}, v_{3_1} \rangle$ is not a claw. However, this will force $\langle v_{4_3}, v_{4_2}, v_{4_1}; v_{3_1}w_{2_1}w_{1_2} \rangle$ to be a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

We begin to search a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G by following subcases depending on whether D_2 is empty.

Case 1.1: Assume that $D_2 = \emptyset$.

Claim 11.1.4. If $|D_4| = 2$, then

For any w_{1i} ∈ A, either N_B(w_{1i}) = Ø or N_B(w_{1i}) = B, which implies |A| = 2 and |B| ≤ 2;
E(D₁, D₃) ≠ Ø;
|D'₃| ≥ 2.

Proof. Since G is 3-connected, by Claim 11.1.2 and Claim 11.1.3, we may assume there exists $v_{1_1} \in D_1$ such that $v_{4_1}v_{1_1}, v_{4_2}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$.

1) If there exist $w_{1_i} \in A$ and $w_{2_j}, w_{2_k} \in B$ such that $w_{1_i}w_{2_j} \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_i}w_{2_k} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle v_{4_1}, v_{4_2}, v_{1_1}; w_{1_i}w_{2_j}w_{2_k} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Since neither A nor B contains twins and $|A| \ge |B|$, we have |A| = 2 and $|B| \le 2$.

2) Suppose to the contrary, $E(D_1, D_3) = \emptyset$. Since $E(D_4, D_3) \neq \emptyset$, then either there exists a vertex in D_4 has degree 2 or D_1 contains a twins.

3) If $D'_3 = \{v_{3_1}\}$, then $\{v_{3_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ is a 2-cut, giving a contrary.

By Claim 11.1.4, we may assume $v_{1_2}v_{4_1}, v_{1_2}v_{4_2}, v_{1_3}v_{4_2}, v_{1_1}v_{3_2} \in E(G)$. Since both $(D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}\}) \cup A$ and $(D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_2}\}) \cup B$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_3}P_1w_{1_2}, P_2 = w_{2_1}P_2v_{3_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{4_2}v_{1_3}, v_{3_1}v_{4_1}\}$ be a cycle

and all vertices on the path $v_{1_2}v_{1_1}v_{3_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_2}) = (D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}\}) \cup \{v_{4_1}, v_{4_2}\},$ $N_C(v_{1_1}) = A$ and $N_C(v_{3_2}) = B \cup (D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_2}\})$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.1 (1) as an example).



Figure 11.1. $D_1 \neq \emptyset$, $D_3 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_2 = \emptyset$.

Claim 11.1.5. If $|D_4| = 1$, then

- 1) $E(D'_1, D'_3) \neq \emptyset;$
- 2) $D_3 \cup D_4$ is a clique;

3) If $|D_3| = 1$, then $|B| \ge 2$ and $E(A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}, B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \neq \emptyset$.

Proof. 1) Since G is 3-connected and $E(D_3, D_4) \neq \emptyset$, we assume $v_{3_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$, then $\{v_{4_1}\} \cup D_1$ is a clique. Since v_{1_1} and v_{1_2} are not twins, we have $E(v_{1_1}, D'_3) \neq \emptyset$ or $E(v_{1_2}, D'_3) \neq \emptyset$ by Claim 11.0.1. Thus $E(D'_1, D'_3) \neq \emptyset$.

We may always assume $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, where $v_{1_1} \in D'_1$ and $v_{3_1} \in D'_3$.

2) This is clearly true if $|D_3| = 1$. If $|D_3| \ge 2$, assume there exists $v_{3_2} \in D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_1}\}$ and $v_{4_1} \in D_4$ such that $v_{3_2}v_{4_1} \notin E(G)$. Since $\langle w_{2_1}, v_{3_2}, v_{3_1}; v_{4_1}v_{1_2}w_{1_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{1_2}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, then v_{1_1} and v_{1_2} are twins, showing a contradiction.

3) If |B| = 1, since A does not contain any twins, we have |A| = 2. If $|D_3| = 1$, then $deg_G(w_{2_1}) = 2$, showing a contradiction. Thus $|B| \ge 2$. Since neither $\{v_{3_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ nor $\{v_{3_1}, w_{2_1}\}$ is a 2-cut, we have $E(A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}, B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \ne \emptyset$.

If $|D_3| = 1$, let $w_{1_1}w_{2_2} \in E(G)$. Since both $(D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup (A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\})$ and $B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1w_{1_1}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_2}P_2w_{2_{k_2}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1 P_2 \cup \{w_{2_{k_2}} v_{3_1}, v_{3_1} v_{4_1}, v_{4_1} v_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1} w_{1_2} w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = (D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}, N_C(w_{1_2}) = A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = (B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \cup \{v_{3_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.1 (2) as an example).

If $|D_3| \ge 2$, we also let $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$. Since both $(D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup A$ and $(D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_1}\}) \cup B$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian path, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1w_{1_2}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_1}P_2v_{3_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{3_2}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{1_1}, v_{3_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{3_1}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that His a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.1 (3) as an example).

Case 1.2: Assume $D_2 \neq \emptyset$, then $|D_4| = 1$.

Case 1.2.1: Assume that $D_3 \setminus D'_3 \neq \emptyset$ (similarly as $D_1 \setminus D'_1 \neq \emptyset$).

Claim 11.1.6. If $D_3 \setminus D'_3 \neq \emptyset$, then 1) $D'_1 \cup D'_3$ is a clique. 2) $D'_3 \cup D_2$ or $D'_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique.

Proof. We may assume $v_{3_2} \in D_3 \setminus D'_3$.

1) For any $v_{1_i} \in D'_1$ and $v_{3_j} \in D'_3$, since $\langle w_{2_1}, v_{3_2}, v_{3_j}; v_{4_1}v_{1_i}w_{1_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{1_i}v_{3_j} \in E(G)$, which implies $D'_1 \cup D'_3$ is a clique.

2) We may assume $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2} \in N_{D_1}(v_{4_1})$ by Claim 11.1.3. For any $v_{2_i} \in D_2$ and $v_{3_j} \in D_3 \setminus D'_3$, since $\langle v_{1_2}, v_{1_1}, w_{1_2}; v_{2_i}w_{2_1}v_{3_j} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{2_i}v_{3_j} \in E(G)$ or $v_{2_i}v_{1_2} \in E(G)$ or $v_{2_i}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$.

If $v_{2_i}v_{3_j} \in E(G)$, for any $v_{3_k} \in D'_3$, since $\langle w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, v_{2_i}; v_{3_j}v_{3_k}v_{4_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{2_i}v_{3_k} \in E(G)$. For any $v_{2_t} \in D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_i}\}$, since $\langle v_{3_1}; v_{2_i}, v_{2_t}, v_{4_1} \rangle$ is not a claw, we get $v_{2_i}v_{2_t} \in E(G)$. Thus $D'_3 \cup D_2$ is a clique.

If $v_{2_i}v_{3_j} \notin E(G)$, we may assume $v_{1_1}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$ by symmetric. For any $v_{1_j} \in D'_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}$, since $\langle v_{4_1}, v_{1_j}, v_{1_1}; v_{2_i}w_{2_1}v_{3_2} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , $v_{2_i}v_{1_j} \in E(G)$. For any $v_{2_t} \in D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_i}\}$, since $\langle v_{1_1}; v_{4_1}, v_{2_i}, v_{2_t} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $v_{2_i}v_{2_t} \in E(G)$. Thus $D'_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique.

We may always assume $D'_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique.

If $|D'_3| \geq 2$, we denote by $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{3_1}, v_{3_2} \in N_G(v_{4_1})$. Since $(D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup A$, $D_2 \setminus \{v_{3_1}\}$ and $B \cup D_3$ are cliques, there exists hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1w_{1_2}$, $P_2 = v_{2_1}P_2v_{2_{t_2}}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_1}P_3v_{3_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{3_2}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{1_1}, v_{3_1}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_2) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{3_1}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.2 (1) as an example).

If $|D'_3| = 1$ and $|B| \ge 2$, we denote by $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2}, v_{3_1} \in N_G(v_{4_1})$. Since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}, (A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}) \cup D_2$ and $(B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \cup D_3$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}, P_2 = w_{1_1}P_2v_{2_{t_2}}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_2}P_3v_{3_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{3_1}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}w_{1_2}w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}, N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.2(2) as an example).

If $D'_3 = \{v_{31}\}$ and |B| = 1. Since $\{w_{21}, v_{31}\}$ is not a 2-cut, we have $E(D_3 \setminus D'_3, D_2) \neq \emptyset$ or $E(D_3 \setminus D'_3, D_1) \neq \emptyset$. If $E(D_3 \setminus D'_3, D_2) \neq \emptyset$, we may assume $v_{32}v_{21} \in E(G)$. Since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{11}\}$, $(A \setminus \{w_{12}\}) \cup D_2$ and D_3 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{12}P_1w_{12}$, $P_2 = v_{21}P_2v_{2t_2}$ and $P_3 = v_{32}P_3v_{31}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{31}v_{41}, v_{41}v_{12}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{11}w_{12}w_{21}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{11}) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{41}\}$, $N_C(w_{12}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_{21}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.2(3) as an example). If $E(D_3 \setminus D'_3, D_1) \neq \emptyset$, we may assume $v_{32}v_{1t_1} \in E(G)$, where $v_{1t_1} \in D_1 \setminus D'_1$. Since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{11}\}$, $A \cup D_2$ and $B \cup (D_3 \setminus \{v_{31}\})$ are cliques, there exists hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{12}P_1v_{1t_1}$, $P_2 = w_{11}P_2v_{2t_2}$ and $P_3 = w_{21}P_3v_{32}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{11}v_{41}v_{31}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{11}) = V(P_1) \cup V(P_2)$, $N_C(v_{41}) = \{v_{12}\}$ and $N_C(v_{31}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.2(4) as an example).

Case 1.2.2: Suppose $D_3 = D'_3$ and $D_1 = D'_1$.

If $|D_3 \cup B| \ge 3$, since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}$, $(A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}) \cup D_2$ and $(B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \cup D_3$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}$, $P_2 = w_{1_1}P_2v_{2_1}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_2}P_3v_{3_1}$,



Figure 11.2. $D_3 \setminus D'_3 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_2 \neq \emptyset$.

in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{4_1}v_{1_2}, v_{4_1}v_{3_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}w_{1_2}w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}, N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.3(1) as an example).

If $D_3 = \{v_{3_1}\}$, $B = \{w_{2_1}\}$ and $E(D_2, D_3) \neq \emptyset$, we may assume $v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$. Since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}$ and $(A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}) \cup D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}$ and $P_2 = w_{1_1}P_2v_{2_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{4_1}v_{1_2}, v_{4_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}w_{2_1}, w_{2_1}v_{2_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}w_{1_2}v_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}$, $N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = \{v_{3_1}, w_{2_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.3(2) as an example).

If $D_3 = \{v_{3_1}\}$, $B = \{w_{2_1}\}$ and $E(D_1, D_3) \neq \emptyset$, we may assume $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$. Since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}$ and $(A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}) \cup D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}$ and $P_2 = w_{1_1}P_2v_{2_1}$, in them, respectively. Set $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{4_1}v_{1_2}, v_{4_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}w_{2_1}, w_{2_1}v_{2_1}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{1_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{4_1}, v_{3_1}\}$ and $N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.3(3) as an example).



Figure 11.3. $D_1 = D'_1, D_3 = D'_3$ and $D_2 \neq \emptyset$.

Case 2: Suppose $D_1 = \emptyset$ and $D_3 \neq \emptyset$.

Claim 11.1.7. If $D_1 = \emptyset$ and $D_3 \neq \emptyset$, then 1) $|D_3| \ge 3$;

2) There does not exist $v_{3_i} \in D_3$ and $v_{4_j} \in D_4$ such that $dist(v_{3_i}, v_{4_j}) \ge 2$, which implies D_4 is an independent set;

 $3) |D_2| \ge 2.$

Proof. 1) This is clearly true since $E(D_2, D_4) = \emptyset$ and G is 3-connected.

2) Suppose to the contrary, there exist $v_{3_1} \in D_3$ and $v_{4_1}, v_{4_2} \in D_4$ such that $v_{3_1}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \in E(G)$ and $v_{3_1}v_{4_2} \notin E(G)$, then either $\langle w_{1_2}, v_{2_1}, w_{2_1}; v_{3_1}v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \rangle$ or $\langle w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, v_{2_1}; v_{3_1}v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , giving a contradiction. By Claim 11.1.1, D_4 is an independent set.

3) Since D_4 is an independent set and G is 3-connected, for any $v_{4_i} \in D_4$, there exist at least three vertices, say $v_{3_i}^1, v_{3_i}^2, v_{3_i}^3$ in $N_{D_3}(v_{4_i})$. Since $v_{3_i}^1, v_{3_i}^2, v_{3_i}^3$ are not twins, $|D_2| \ge 2$.

Denote by $v_{3_i}^1, v_{3_i}^2, v_{3_i}^3 \in N_{D_3}(v_{4_i})$ for every $v_{4_i} \in D_4$ and $D''_3 = D_3 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{t_4} \{v_{3_i}^1, v_{3_i}^2, v_{3_i}^3\} = \{v_{3_1}', v_{3_2}', \cdots, v_{3_{t_3}'}'\}$. In particular, we may assume $v_{2_1}v_{3_1}^2, v_{2_2}v_{3_1}^1 \in E(G)$. Since both $A \cup (D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\})$ and $D''_3 \cup B$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_{1_2}P_1v_{2_2}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_1}P_2v_{3_1}'$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^{t_4-1} \{v_{3_i}^1, v_{4_i}, v_{4_i}v_{3_i}^3, v_{3_i}^3, v_{3_{i+1}}^1\}) \cup \{v_{3t_4}^1, v_{4t_4}, v_{4t_4}v_{3t_4}^3, v_{3t_4}^3, v_{3t_4}v_{4t_2}, v_{2_2}v_{3t_1}^1\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{3_2}^2 \cdots v_{3t_4}^2$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1), N_C(v_{3_1}^2) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{3_1}^1, v_{3_1}^3, v_{4_1}\}$ and $N_C(v_{3_i}^2) =$ $\{v_{3_i}^1, v_{3_i}^3, v_{4_i}\}$ for all $i \in [2, t_4]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.4(1) as an example).

Case 3: Assume $D_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_3 = \emptyset$.

Claim 11.1.8. We have D_4 is an independent set or $D_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique.

Proof. We may assume D_4 is not an independent set, i.e. there exist $v_{4_1}, v_{4_2} \in D_4$ such that $v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \in E(G)$. For any $v_{2_i} \in D_2$ and $v_{1_j} \in D_1$, if $v_{1_j} \in N_{D_1}(v_{4_1}) \setminus N_{D_1}(v_{4_2})$ (or $v_{1_j} \in N_{D_1}(v_{4_2}) \setminus N_{D_1}(v_{4_1})$), since $\langle w_{2_1}, v_{2_i}, w_{1_2}; v_{1_j}v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{1_j}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$; if $v_{1_j} \in N_{D_1}(v_{4_2}) \cap N_{D_1}(v_{4_1})$, since $\langle v_{4_1}, v_{4_2}, v_{1_j}; w_{1_1}v_{2_i}w_{2_1} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $v_{1_j}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$. Thus $D'_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique. If $D_1 \setminus D'_1 \neq \emptyset$, we may assume there exists $v_{1_k} \in D_1 \setminus (N_{D_1}(v_{4_1}) \cup N_{D_1}(v_{4_2}))$. Since $\langle v_{1_j}; v_{4_1}, v_{2_i}, v_{1_k} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $v_{1_k}v_{2_i} \in E(G)$. Therefore $D_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique.

If $D_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique and $D_3 = \emptyset$, then G admits a 1-join. Similarly as Chapter 8, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If D_4 is an independent set, since G is 3-connected, we may denote by $\{v_{1_i}^1, v_{1_i}^2, v_{1_i}^3\} \in N_{D_1}(v_{4_i})$ for every $v_{4_i} \in D_4$ and $D'_1 = D_1 \setminus N_{D_1}(D_4) = \{v'_{1_1}, v'_{1_2}, \cdots, v'_{1_{t'_1}}\}$. In particular, $v_{1_1}^1 v_{2_1} \in E(G)$ and $v_{1_1}^2 v_{2_2} \in E(G)$ since $N_{D_1}(v_{4_1})$ does not contain twins. Since both $D'_1 \cup A$ and $(D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\}) \cup B$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v'_{1_1}P_1w_{1_2}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_1}P_2v_{2_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup (\cup_{i=1}^{t_{4-1}}\{v_{1_i}^2 v_{4_i}, v_{4_i}v_{1_i}^3, v_{1_i}^3 v_{1_{i+1}}^2\}) \cup \{v_{1_{t_4}}^2 v_{4_{t_4}}, v_{4_{t_4}}v_{1_{t_4}}^3, v_{1_{t_4}}^3 v_{1_1}^4, w_{1_2}w_{2_1}, v_{2_2}v_{1_1}^2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{1_1}^1v_{1_2}^1 \cdots v_{1_{t_4}}^1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_2)$, $N_C(v_{1_1}^1) = V(P_1) \cup \{v_{4_1}, v_{1_1}^2, v_{1_1}^3\}$ and $N_C(v_{1_i}^1) = \{v_{4_i}, v_{1_i}^2, v_{1_i}^3\}$ for all $i \in [2, t_4]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.4(2) as an example).

11.2 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit nondominating W-joins

Before we prove Proposition 20, we want to show the following claim first.



Figure 11.4. Either D_1 or D_3 is empty.

Claim 11.2.1. 1) For any component D'_{4_i} of D_4 , $D'_{4_i} \cup N_{D_1}(D'_{4_i})$ is a clique; 2) For any vertex $v_{4_i} \in D_4$, if $N_{D_3}(v_{4_i}) \neq \emptyset$, then $\{v_{4_i}\} \cup D_3$ is a clique. In particular, if $E(v_{4_i}, D_1) \neq \emptyset$, then $\{v_{4_i}\} \cup D_3$ is a clique.

Proof. We may assume there exists $v_{4_k} \in D_4$ and $v_{1_j} \in D_1$ such that $v_{4_k}v_{1_j} \in E(G)$, then there does not exist $v_{4_i} \in D_4$ such that $dist(v_{4_i}, v_{1_j}) \ge 2$. Otherwise, assume $v_{4_i}v_{4_k} \in E(G)$, then $\langle w_{2_1}; w_{1_2}, w_{1_1}, v_{1_j}; v_{4_k}v_{4_i} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. Since G is claw-free and D_1 is a clique, we have $D'_{4_i} \cup N_{D_1}(D'_{4_i})$ is a clique.

2) If there exist $v_{4_i} \in D_4$ and $v_{3_j} \in D_3$ such that $v_{4_i}v_{3_j} \in E(G)$, then for any $v_{3_k} \in D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_j}\}$, we have $v_{4_i}v_{3_k} \in E(G)$ since $\langle v_{4_i}; v_{3_j}, v_{3_k}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_2}w_{1_1} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, which implies $\{v_{4_i}\} \cup D_3$ is a clique. In particular, if there exists $v_{1_j} \in D_1$ such that $v_{4_i}v_{1_j} \in E(G)$, then for any $v_{3_k} \in D_3$, we have $v_{4_i}v_{3_k} \in E(G)$ since $\langle v_{4_i}; v_{1_j}, w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}; w_{2_1}v_{3_k} \rangle$ is not $B_{1,2}$. Which in turn gives $\{v_{4_i}\} \cup D_3$ is a clique.

Now we want to find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G depends on whether D_1 or D_3 is empty.

Case 1: Suppose $D_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_3 = \emptyset$.

Claim 11.2.2. If $D_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_3 = \emptyset$, then D_4 is an independent set.

Proof. Suppose this is not true. Let D'_{4_1} be a maximal component of D_4 with $|D'_{4_1}| \ge 2$, then $D'_{4_1} \cup N_{D_1}(D'_{4_1})$ is a clique by Claim 11.2.1. This implies all vertices in D'_{4_1} are twins.

Similarly as G is Z_3 -free with $D_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_3 = \emptyset$ in last subsection, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Case 2: Assume that $D_1 = \emptyset$ and $D_3 \neq \emptyset$.

Since G does not contain any twins, by Claim 11.2.1, $|D_4| = 1$ and $D_2 \cup D_3$ is 2connected. We may assume $v_{3_1}v_{2_1}, v_{3_2}v_{2_2} \in E(G)$. Similarly as G is Z_3 -free with $D_1 = \emptyset$ and $D_3 \neq \emptyset$ in last subsection, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Case 3: Assume that $D_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $D_3 \neq \emptyset$.

Case 3.1: Assume that $E(D_1, D_4) = \emptyset$. Similarly as $D_1 = \emptyset$, we have $D_4 = \{v_{4_1}\}, |D_2| \ge 2$ and $D_2 \cup D_3$ is 2-connected. Moreover, we have the following claim.

Claim 11.2.3. If $E(D_1, D_4) = \emptyset$, then

- 1) $E(D_1, D_3) = \emptyset;$
- 2) $D_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique;

 $3) |D_1| = 1.$

Proof. By Claim 11.2.1, we know $\{v_{4_1}\} \cup D_3$ is a clique.

1) If there exist $v_{1_i} \in D_1$ and $v_{3_j} \in D_3$ such that $v_{1_i}v_{3_j} \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{3_j}; v_{4_1}, v_{1_i}, w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a claw, giving a contradiction.

2) Suppose to the contrary, there exist $v_{1_i} \in D_1$ and $v_{2_j} \in D_2$ such that $v_{1_i}v_{2_j} \notin E(G)$. Since $\langle v_{1_i}; w_{1_2}, v_{2_j}, w_{2_1}; v_{3_k}v_{4_1} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$ for any $v_{3_k} \in D_3$, we have $v_{2_j}v_{3_k} \in E(G)$. However, this will force $\langle v_{4_1}; v_{3_k}, w_{2_1}, v_{2_j}; w_{1_1}v_{1_i} \rangle$ to be a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. Therefore, $D_1 \cup D_2$ is a clique.

3) Since D_1 does not contain any twins, we have $|D_1| = 1$.

Since $D_2 \cup D_3$ is 2-connected, we may assume $v_{2_1}v_{3_1}, v_{2_2}v_{3_2} \in E(G)$. Let $P_1 = v_{2_2}P_1w_{1_2}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_1}P_2v_{3_3}$ be hamiltonian paths in $D_1 \cup A \cup (D_2 \setminus \{v_{2_1}\})$ and $B \cup (D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_1}\})$, respectively. Set $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{3_3}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{3_2}, v_{3_2}v_{2_2}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{2_1}, v_{3_1}\}$ be stems of Twith $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1)$ and $N_C(v_{3_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{4_1}\}$. Then $H = T \cup C$ and H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (1) as an example). Case 3.2: Suppose that $E(D_1, D_4) \neq \emptyset$. We may assume $v_{1_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$.

Claim 11.2.4. If $E(D_1, D_4) \neq \emptyset$, then $D_4 = \{v_{4_1}\}$.

Proof. By Claim 11.2.1, $\{v_{4_1}\} \cup D_3$ is a clique. Since G is 3-connected, if $|D_4| \ge 2$, we may assume there exists $v_{4_2} \in D_4 \setminus \{v_{4_1}\}$ such that $N_{D_1 \cup D_3}(v_{4_2}) \neq \emptyset$, then $\{v_{4_2}\} \cup D_3$ is a clique. Since $\langle v_{3_1}; v_{4_1}, v_{4_2}, w_{2_1} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $v_{4_1}v_{4_2} \in E(G)$. Moreover, since neither $\langle w_{2_1}; v_{3_1}, v_{4_2}, w_{2_1}; v_{1_1}w_{1_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$ nor $\langle v_{2_1}; v_{4_2}, v_{1_1}, w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a claw, we have $v_{1_1}v_{4_2} \in E(G)$, which implies v_{4_1} and v_{4_2} are twins, showing a contradiction.

Claim 11.2.5. If $\{v_{4_1}\} \cup D_1$ is not a clique, then for any $w_{1_i} \in A$, either $N_B(w_{1_i}) = \emptyset$ or $N_B(w_{1_i}) = B$, which implies |A| = 2 and $|B| \le 2$.

Proof. Suppose there exist $v_{1_1}, v_{1_{t_1}} \in D_1$ such that $v_{1_1}v_{4_1} \in E(G)$ and $v_{1_{t_1}}v_{4_1} \notin E(G)$. For any $w_{1_i} \in A$, if there exists $w_{2_j}, w_{2_k} \in B$ such that $w_{1_i}w_{2_j} \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_i}w_{2_k} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle v_{4_1}; v_{1_1}, v_{1_{t_1}}, w_{1_i}; w_{2_j}w_{2_k} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Thus either $N_B(w_{1_i}) = \emptyset$ or $N_B(w_{1_i}) = B$. Which implies |A| = 2 and $|B| \leq 2$ since neither A nor B contains twins.

If $D_2 = \emptyset$, since $deg_G(v_{4_1}) \ge 3$ and G does not contain any twins, $E(D'_1, D'_3) \ne \emptyset$. Moreover, if $|D'_1| = 1$, since neither $\{v_{1_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ nor $\{v_{1_1}, w_{2_1}\}$ is a 2-cut, we have $E(A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}, B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \ne \emptyset$; if $|D'_3| = 1$, since neither $\{v_{3_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ nor $\{v_{1_1}, w_{2_1}\}$ is a 2-cut, we also have $E(A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}, B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \ne \emptyset$. Thus, similarly as G is Z_3 -free with $D_2 = \emptyset$ and $|D_4| = 1$, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If $D_2 \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_1}(v_{4_1}) = D_1$, i.e $D'_1 = D_1$ and $D'_3 = D_3$, similarly as G is Z_3 free, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G.

If $D_2 \neq \emptyset$ and $N_{D_1}(v_{4_1}) \neq D_1$, by Claim 11.2.5, we have $|B| \leq 2$. If |B| = 2, we may assume $|D'_1| \geq 2$ since $deg(v_{4_1}) \geq 3$. Since $(D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup (A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}), D_2 \cup (B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\})$ and D_3 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1w_{1_1}, P_2 = v_{2_1}P_2w_{2_2}$ and $P_3 = v_{3_1}P_3v_{3_{t_3}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{1_2}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{3_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}w_{1_2}w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = (D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup \{v_{4_1}\},$ $N_C(w_{1_2}) = A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = (B \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \cup D_2 \cup D_3$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (2) as an example). If |B| = 1, since $\{v_{4_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ is not a 2-cut, we can assume $v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$ or $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$. If $v_{2_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$, similarly as |B| = 2, we can find a strong spanning Halin subgraph in G. If $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$ and $D_3 = \{v_{3_1}\}$, since $(D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup (A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\})$ and D_2 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1w_{1_1}$ and $P_2 = v_{2_1}P_2v_{2_{t_2}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{4_1}v_{1_2}, v_{4_1}v_{3_1}, v_{3_1}w_{2_1}, w_{2_1}v_{2_1}\}$ be a cycle and $\{v_{1_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = (D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup \{v_{4_1}, v_{3_1}\}$ and $N_C(w_{1_2}) = (A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}) \cup D_2 \cup \{w_{2_1}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5(3) as an example). If $v_{1_1}v_{3_1} \in E(G)$ and $|D_3| \ge 2$, since $D_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}, (A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}) \cup D_2$ and $D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_{t_1}}, P_2 = w_{1_1}P_2v_{2_1}$ and $P_3 = v_{3_2}P_3v_{3_{t_3}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{2_1}w_{2_1}, w_{2_1}v_{3_{t_3}}, v_{3_2}v_{4_1}, v_{4_1}v_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{3_1}v_{1_1}w_{1_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{3_1}) = (D_3 \setminus \{v_{3_1}\}) \cup \{w_{4_1}\}$ and $N_C(w_{1_2}) = (A \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}) \cup D_2$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a strong spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (4) as an example).



Figure 11.5. G admits a nondominating W-join.

Chapter 12

TWINS

Recall that we call u, v are twins if $N_{G\setminus\{u,v\}}(u) = N_{G\setminus\{u,v\}}(v)$. Let A, B be disjoint subsets of V(G). By Section 4.2, we can always assume that G contains twins only in its 3-cut. We will still follow definitions and notations mentioned in Section 4.1 that G is a graph with *n*-vertex and S is a minimum vertex cut of G. Let G_1 and G_2 are the exact two components of $G \setminus S$, and $V_1 = V(G_1), V_2 = V(G_2)$. Subject to the minimality of |S|, we always assume that $|V_1|$ is minimum. In particular, we denote by $S = \{x, y, z\}$ is a 3-cut of G with x and y are twins. By the definition of twins, we have $N_1(x) = N_1(y)$ and $N_2(x) = N_2(y)$. In particular, $|N_1(x)| \ge min\{2, |V_1|\}$ and $|N_2(x)| \ge min\{2, |V_2|\}$ by Lemma 4.1.2. Let $N_1^i(x) = \{v_{ij}|dist(v_{ij}, x) = i\} = \{v_{i_1}, \cdots, v_{i_{s_i}}\}, N_2^i(x) = \{w_{i_j}|dist(w_{i_j}, x) = i\} = \{w_{i_1}, \cdots, w_{i_{s_i}}\}, k_1 = max\{dist(v, x)|v \in V_1\}, k_2 = max\{dist(w, x)|w \in V_2\}$ and $v_{i_1}v_{(i+1)_1}, w_{j_1}w_{(j+1)_1} \in E(G)$ for all possible i and j.

In this chapter, we will prove following two propositions.

Proposition 21. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph admits a pair of twins in its 3-cut. Then G contains a spanning Halin subgraph.

Proposition 22. If G is a 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}, N\}$ -free graph admits a pair of twins in its 3-cut. Then G contains a spanning Halin subgraph.

12.1 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graphs admit twins

In Section 4.3, we have been proved that if G is a 3-connected $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free graph with $|V_1| \ge 2$ and at least one of V_1 or V_2 is not a clique, then G contains a spanning Halin subgraph. Thus, in the following we always assume $|V_1| \ge 2$ and both V_1 and V_2 are cliques or $|V_1| = 1$. If $|V_1| \ge 2$ and both V_1 and V_2 are cliques, by Claim 4.1.2, we denote by $v_1, v_3 \in N_1(y)$, $w_1, w_3 \in N_2(y), v_2 \in N_1(z)$ and $w_2 \in N_2(z)$ (Note that we may have $v_2 = v_3$ or $w_2 = w_3$.) If $yz \in E(G)$ and $|V_2| \ge 3$, since both $V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_2 P_1 v_3$ and $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_3$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1 P_2 \cup \{v_3 x, xw_3, w_2 z, zv_2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_1 y w_1$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_1) = V(P_1) \cup \{x\}, N_C(y) = \{z\}$ and $N_C(w_1) = V(P_2)$.

If $yz \in E(G)$ and $|V_2| = 2$. Let $C = xv_1v_2zw_2w_1x$ be a cycle and $\{y\}$ be the stem of Twith $N_C(y) = \{x, v_1, v_2, z, w_2, w_1\}$

If $yz \notin E(G)$ and $|V_2| \ge 3$, we assume $w_4 \in N_2(z)$ (Note that we may have $w_1 = w_4$). If $|V_1| \ge 3$, since both $V_1 \setminus \{v_1\}$ and $V_2 \setminus \{w_1, w_4\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_2 P_1 v_3$ and $P_2 = w_2 P_2 w_3$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1 P_2 \cup \{v_3 x, x w_3, w_2 z, z v_2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_1 y w_1 w_4$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_1) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(y) = \{x\}, N_C(w_1) = \{w_3\}$ and $N_C(w_4) = (V(P_2) \setminus \{w_3\}) \cup \{z\}$. If $|V_1| = 2$, Let $C = P_2 \cup \{v_1 x, x w_3, w_2 z, z v_2\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $y w_1 w_4$ be stems of Twith $N_C(y) = \{v_1, v_2, x\}, N_C(w_1) = \{w_3\}$ and $N_C(w_4) = (V(P_2) \setminus \{w_3\}) \cup \{z\}$.

If $yz \notin E(G)$ and $|V_2| = 2$, then $|V_1| = 2$. Since $deg_G(z) \ge 3$, we may assume $V_2 = \{w_1, w_2\} \subseteq N_2(z)$ and $V_1 \subseteq N_1(z)$. Let $C = v_1 v_2 x w_1 z v_1$ be a cycle and all vertices $\{y, w_2\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = \{v_1, v_2, x\}$, and $N_C(w_2) = \{w_2, z\}$.

Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G.

Therefore, in this section, from here and after, we always assume $V_1 = \{v\}$.

Claim 12.1.1. 1) we have $N_2^4(x) = \emptyset$, which implies $V_2 \subseteq N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x) \cup N_2^3(x)$; 2) If $N_2^3(x) \neq \emptyset$, then $N_2^3(x)$ is an independent set.

Proof. 1) Suppose there exists $w_{4_1} \in N_2^4(x)$, then $\langle x, y, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}w_{3_1}w_{4_1} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , giving a contradiction.

2) If there exist $w_{3_1}, w_{3_2} \in N_2^3(x)$ such that $w_{3_1}w_{3_2} \in E(G)$, then either $\langle x, y, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}w_{3_1}w_{3_2} \rangle$ or $\langle w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}xv \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

Let C_1, C_2, \dots, C_k be all components of $N_2^2(x)$. Then following claims are true.

Claim 12.1.2. Let $w_{2_s}w_{2_t}w_{2_k}$ be a path, may be not induced, in $\langle C_i \rangle$. For any $w_{1_i} \in N_2(C_i) \cap N_2(x)$, if $N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap \{w_{2_s}, w_{2_t}, w_{2_k}\} \neq \emptyset$, then $|N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap \{w_{2_s}, w_{2_t}, w_{2_k}\}| \ge 2$.

Proof. If $w_{1_i}w_{2_s} \in E(G)$ (or $w_{1_i}w_{2_k} \in E(G)$), since neither $\langle x, y, w_{1_i}; w_{2_s}w_{2_t}w_{2_k} \rangle$ nor $\langle w_{2_t}, w_{2_k}, w_{2_s}; w_{1_i}xv \rangle$ is a Z_3 , we have $w_{1_i}w_{2_k} \in E(G)$ or $w_{1_i}w_{2_t} \in E(G)$.

If $w_{1_i}w_{2_t} \in E(G)$, since neither $\langle w_{2_t}; w_{1_i}, w_{2_k}, w_{2_s} \rangle$ is a claw nor $\langle w_{2_s}, w_{2_k}, w_{2_t}; w_{1_i}xv \rangle$ is a Z_3 , we have $w_{1_i}w_{2_k} \in E(G)$ or $w_{1_i}w_{2_s} \in E(G)$.

Thus $|N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap \{w_{2_s}, w_{2_t}, w_{2_k}\}| \ge 2.$

Claim 12.1.3. If $C_i \cup (N_2(C_i) \cap N_2(x))$ is not a clique, then for any $w_{1_i} \in N_2(C_i) \cap N_2(x)$, $|N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap C_i| \ge |C_i| - 1$, which implies either C_i is a clique or $\langle C_i \rangle$ is losing exact one edge.

Proof. This is clearly true if $|\mathcal{C}_i| \leq 2$. If $|\mathcal{C}_i| \geq 3$, for any $w_{1_i} \in N_2(\mathcal{C}_i)$, by Claim 12.1.2, we know $|N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap \mathcal{C}_i| \geq 2$. We may let $u_1, u_2 \in N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap \mathcal{C}_i$, by Claim 12.1.2 again, we know $\mathcal{C}_i \setminus N_2(w_{1_i})$ is an independent set. If there exists $u'_1, u'_2 \in \mathcal{C}_i \setminus N_2(w_{1_i})$, we can assume there also exist $w_{1_j}, w_{1_k} \in N_2(\mathcal{C}_i)$ such that $w_{1_j}u'_1, w_{1_k}u'_2, u_1u'_1, u_2u'_2 \in E(G)$. By Claim 12.1.2 one more time, since $u'_2u_2u_1$ is a path, we have $w_{1_k}u_2 \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $u_2u_1u'_1$ is a path, we have $w_{1_k}u_1 \in E(G)$ or $w_{1_k}u'_1 \in E(G)$, which implies $u'_1u_1u'_2$ or $u'_1u_2u'_2$ is a path. But this implies , $|N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap \{u_1, u'_1, u'_2\}| = 1$ and $|N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap \{u_2, u'_1, u'_2\}| = 1$, contradicts to Claim 12.1.2. Thus $|N_2(w_{1_i}) \cap \mathcal{C}_i| \geq |\mathcal{C}_i| - 1$ for all $w_{1_i} \in N_2(\mathcal{C}_i) \cap N_2(x)$. This in turn gives either \mathcal{C}_i is a clique or $\langle \mathcal{C}_i \rangle$ is losing exactly one edge since G is claw-free.

Claim 12.1.4. If there exist $w_{2_s}, w_{2_t} \in C_i$ for some i such that $N_2(w_{2_s}) \cap N_2(w_{2_t}) \cap N_2(x) \neq \emptyset$, then for any $j \neq i$, $C_j \cup (N_2(C_j) \cap N_2(x))$ are cliques. In particular, if $C_i \cup (N_2(C_i) \cap N_2(x))$ is not a clique, then $|C_j| = 1$.

Proof. We may assume there exist $w_{1_i} \in N_2(w_{2_s}) \cap N_2(w_{2_t}) \cap N_2(x)$, $w_{2_j} \in \mathcal{C}_j$ and $w_{1_j} \in N_2(\mathcal{C}_j)$ such that $w_{1_j}w_{2_j} \in E(G)$. If there exists $w_{2_l} \in \mathcal{C}_j$ such that $w_{2_l}w_{2_j} \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_j}w_{2_l} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle w_{2_s}, w_{2_t}, w_{1_i}; w_{1_j}w_{2_j}w_{2_l} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Thus $\mathcal{C}_j \cup (N_2(\mathcal{C}_j) \cap N_2(x))$ is a clique for any $j \neq i$. In particular, if $\mathcal{C}_i \cup (N_2(\mathcal{C}_i) \cap N_2(x))$ is not a clique, we have $|\mathcal{C}_j| = 1$.

Claim 12.1.5. For any $w \in N_2^3(x)$, if $N_2(w) \cap C_i \neq \emptyset$, then

- 1) $N_2(w) \subseteq \mathcal{C}_i;$
- 2) $|\mathcal{C}_i| \geq 2;$
- 3) $N_2(w) \cup (N_2(\mathcal{C}_i) \cap N_2(x))$ is a clique;
- 4) $C_i \cup (N_2(C_i) \cap N_2(x))$ is a clique;
- 5) $|\mathcal{C}_j| = 1$ for all $j \neq i$, which implies $N_2(N_2^3(x)) \subseteq \mathcal{C}_i$.

Proof. We may assume there exist $w_{2i} \in C_i$ and $w_{1i} \in N_2(x)$ such that $w_{1i}w_{2i}, w_{2i}w \in E(G)$.

1) If there exists $w_{2_j} \in \mathcal{C}_j$ such that $w_{2_j} w \in E(G)$ for some $j \neq i$, then $\langle x, y, w_{1_i}; w_{2_i} w w_{2_j} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Thus $N_2(w) \subseteq \mathcal{C}_i$.

2) Since G is 3-connected, $N_2^3(x)$ is an independent set and wz may be in E(G), $|\mathcal{C}_i| \ge 2$.

3) Suppose this is not true, there exist $w_{2_i} \in N_2(w) \cap C_i$, $w_{1_j} \in N_2(C_i) \cap N_2(x)$ and $w_{2_j} \in C_i$ such that $w_{1_j}w_{2_i} \notin E(G)$ and $w_{1_j}w_{2_j} \in E(G)$. We may also assume there exists $w_{2_j}w \in E(G)$, since $\langle x, y, w_{1_i}; w_{2_j}ww_{2_i} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_{2_i}w_{2_j} \in E(G)$, which force $\langle w_{2_i}, w, w_{2_j}; w_{1_j}yv \rangle$ to be a Z_3 . If $w_{2_j}w \notin E(G)$, let $Q = w_{2_j}w_{2_s}\cdots w_{2_i}w$ be the shortest path from w_{2_j} to w in $C_i \cup \{w\}$, then $\langle x, y, w_{1_j}; w_{2_j}w_{2_s}w_{2_k} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , where $w_{2_j}, w_{2_s}, w_{2_k}$ are the first three vertices of Q. Thus $N_2(w) \cup (N_2(C_i) \cap N_2(x))$ is a clique.

4) If there exist $w_{2_k} \in \mathcal{C}_i \setminus N_2(w)$ and $w_{1_s} \in N_2(\mathcal{C}_i) \cap N_2(x)$ such that $w_{2_k}w_{1_s} \notin E(G)$. Since $\langle \mathcal{C}_i \rangle$ is connected, we may assume there exists $w_{2_i} \in N_2(w) \cap \mathcal{C}_i$ such that $w_{2_k}w_{2_i} \in E(G)$, then $\langle w_{2_i}; w_{2_k}, w_{1_s}, w \rangle$ is a claw.

5) Since $|\mathcal{C}_i| \geq 2$ and $\mathcal{C}_i \cup (N_2(\mathcal{C}_i) \cap N_2(x))$ is a clique, by Claim 12.1.4, we know $\mathcal{C}_j \cup (N_2(\mathcal{C}_j) \cap N_2(x))$ is also a clique for all $j \neq i$. If there exist two distinct vertices w_{2_k}, w_{2_l} in \mathcal{C}_j , we may denote by $w_{1_k} \in N_2(w_{2_k}) \cap N_2(x)$, $w_{2_i} \in N_2(w)$ and $w_{1_k} \in N_2(w)$, then $\langle w_{2_k}, w_{2_l}, w_{1_k}; w_{1_i}w_{2_i}w \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction. Since G is 3-connected and claw-free, we have $N_2(N_2^3(x)) \subseteq \mathcal{C}_i$.

Claim 12.1.6. If there exists $w_{2_i} \in C_i$ such that $zw_{2_i} \in E(G)$, then 1) $N_2(z) \cap C_j = \emptyset$ and $N_2(z) \cap (N_2(C_j) \cap N_2(x)) = \emptyset$ for all $j \neq i$; 2) If $|N_2(x) \setminus N_2(w_{2_i})| \ge 2$, then $w_{1_i}z \in E(G)$ for all $w_{1_i} \in N_2(w_{2_i}) \cap N_2(x)$ and $xz \in E(G)$; 3) If $N_2^2(x) \ne C_i$, then $|C_j| = 1$ for all $j \ne i$.

Proof. 1) We may assume there exist $w_{2i} \in C_i$ and $w_{1i} \in N_2(C_i)$ such that $w_{2i}z, w_{2i}w_{1i} \in E(G)$. If there exist $w_{2j} \in C_j$ such that $w_{2j}z \in E(G)$, then $\langle z; v, w_{2j}, w_{2i} \rangle$ is a claw. If there exists $w_{1j} \in N_2(C_j) \cap N_2(x)$ such that $w_{1j}z \in E(G)$, then $\langle z; v, w_{1j}, w_{2i} \rangle$ is a claw. Thus, we have $N_2(z) \cap C_j = \emptyset$ and $N_2(z) \cap (N_2(C_j) \cap N_2(x)) = \emptyset$ for all $j \neq i$.

2) We may assume there exist $w_{1_k}, w_{1_l} \in N_2(x) \setminus N_2(w_{2_i})$. For any $w_{1_i} \in N_2(w_{2_i}) \cap N_2(x)$, since $\langle w_{1_k}, w_{1_l}, w_{1_i}; w_{2_i}zv \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $zw_{1_i} \in E(G)$. Moreover, since $\langle w_{1_k}, w_{1_l}, x; vzw_{2_i} \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we get $xz \in E(G)$.

3) Suppose this is not true, there exist $w_{2_s}, w_{2_t} \in \mathcal{C}_j$ and $w_{1_i} \in N_2(x)$ such that $w_{1_i}w_{2_i} \in E(G)$. If there also exists $w_{1_j} \in N_2(w_{2_s}) \cap N_2(w_{2_t}) \cap N_2(x)$, then either $\langle w_{2_s}, w_{2_t}, w_{1_j}; w_{1_i}w_{2_i}z \rangle$ or $\langle w_{2_s}, w_{2_t}, w_{1_j}; w_{1_i}zv \rangle$ is a Z_3 . If $N_2(w_{2_s}) \cap N_2(w_{2_t}) \cap N_2(x) = \emptyset$, we may assume there exists $w_{1_s} \in N_2(x)$ such that $w_{1_s}w_{2_s} \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_s}w_{2_t} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle z, w_{2_i}, w_{1_i}; w_{1_s}, w_{2_s}, w_{2_t} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

Claim 12.1.7. If there exists $w \in N_2^3(x)$ such that $wz \in E(G)$, then 1) $w_{2_i}z \in E(G)$ for any $w_{2_i} \in N_2(w) \cap C_i$; 2) $|N_2(C_i) \cap N_2(x)| \ge |N_2(x)| - 1$. In particular, $C_i = N_2^2(x)$; 3) $N_2^3(x) = \{w\}$.

Proof. For simplicity, we assume $N_2(w) \cap C_1 \neq \emptyset$. Since G is claw-free, we have $N_2(z) \cap N_2(x) = \emptyset$.

1) By Claim 12.1.5, $|\mathcal{C}_1| \geq 2$ and $\mathcal{C}_1 \cup (N_2(\mathcal{C}_1) \cap N_2(x))$ is a clique. Moreover, $|N_2(\mathcal{C}_1)| \geq 2$ since G is 3 connected. We denote by $w_{1_1}, w_{1_2} \in N_2(\mathcal{C}_1)$. Then, for any $w_{2_i} \in N_2(w) \cap \mathcal{C}_1$, since $\langle w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, w_{2_i}; wzv \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $w_{2_i}z \in E(G)$.

2) By Claim 12.1.6 3), we know $|N_2(x) \setminus N_2(w_{2_i})| \leq 1$ for any $w_{2_i} \in N_2(w) \cap \mathcal{C}_1$, which implies $|N_2(\mathcal{C}_1) \cap N_2(x)| \geq |N_2(x)| - 1$. Moreover, $N_2^2(x) = \mathcal{C}_1$ since G is 3-connected.

3) Suppose this is not true, there exist $w' \in N_2^3(x) \setminus \{w\}$ and $w_{2_j} \in \mathcal{C}_1$ such that $w_{2_j}w' \in E(G)$. Then $w_{2_i}w', w_{2_j}w \notin E(G)$ since $N_2^3(x)$ is an independent set, which in

turn gives $zw_{2_j} \notin E(G)$ since $\langle z; v, w_{2_j}, w \rangle$ is not a claw. However, this will force either $\langle x, y, v; zw_{2_i}w_{2_j} \rangle$ or $\langle x, v, z; w_{2_i}w_{2_j}w' \rangle$ to be a Z_3 .

Claim 12.1.8. If $N_2(z) \cap N_2^3(x) = \emptyset$, $N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$ and there exist $w_{2_i}, w_{2_j} \in N_2^2(x)$ such that $N_2(w_{2_i}) \cap N_2(w_{2_j}) \cap N_2(x) \neq \emptyset$, then $N_2(x) = N_2(z)$. In particular, $xz \in E(G)$ if $N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$.

Proof. If there exists $w_{1_i} \in N_2(w_{2_i}) \cap N_2(w_{2_j}) \cap N_2(x)$ such that $zw_{1_i} \in E(G)$, then for any $w_{1_j} \in N_2(x) \setminus (N_2(w_{2_i}) \cap N_2(w_{2_j}))$, since $\langle w_{1_i}; z, w_{2_i}, w_{1_j} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $zw_{1_j} \in E(G)$. If there exists $w_{1_j} \in N_2(x) \setminus (N_2(w_{2_i}) \cap N_2(w_{2_j}))$ such that $zw_{1_j} \in E(G)$, then for any $w_{1_i} \in N_2(w_{2_i}) \cap N_2(w_{2_j}) \cap N_2(x)$, since $\langle w_{2_i}, w_{2_j}, w_{1_i}; w_{1_j}zv \rangle$ is not a Z_3 , we have $zw_{1_i} \in E(G)$. Since $N_2(z) \cap N_2^3(x) = \emptyset$ and $N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$, thus we get $N_2(x) = N_2(z)$. In particular, if $N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$, then $xz \in E(G)$ because G is claw-free.

Now we want to find a spanning Halin subgraph in G by following cases.

Case 1. Assume that $N_2^3(x) \neq \emptyset$.

Case 1.1: Assume that $N_2^3(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$.

By Claim 12.1.7, we know $N_2^3(x) = \{w\}$, $N_2^2(x) = C_1$, $|N_2(C_1) \cap N_2(x)| \ge |N_2(x)| - 1$ 1 and $\{w, z\} \cup (N_2(w) \cap C_1)$ is a clique. Since G is 3-connected, we can assume there exist $w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}, w_{2_{s_2}} \in N_2^2(x)$ and $w_{1_1}, w_{1_2} \in N_2(x)$ such that $w_{1_1}w_{2_1}, w_{1_2}w_{2_{s_2}}, w_{2_1}w, w_{2_2}w \in E(G)$. Since both $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}$ and $N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_{1_2}P_1w_{1_{s_1}}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_2}P_2w_{2_{s_2}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{zv, vy, yw_{1_{s_1}}, w_{1_2}w_{2_{s_2}}, w_{2_2}w, wz\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $xw_{1_1}w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{v, y\}$, $N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_1)$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{w, z\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.1 (1) as an example).

Case 1.2: Suppose that $N_2^3(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$ and $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$.

We may assume there exists $w \in N_2^3(x)$ and $N_2(w) \cap C_1 \neq \emptyset$. Since G is 3-connected and $wz \notin E(G)$, we have $|N_2(w) \cap C_1| \ge 3$ and $|N_2(C_1) \cap N_2(x)| \ge 2$. By Claim 12.1.6 3), we get $N_2(z) \cap C_1 \neq \emptyset$. **Claim 12.1.9.** There must exist $w_{2_i} \in N_2(w)$ such that $w_{2_i}z \in E(G)$ and $xz, yz \in E(G)$.

Proof. Suppose this is not true. Since $N_2(z) \cap C_1 \neq \emptyset$, there must exist $w_{2_j} \in C_1 \setminus N_2(w)$ such that $w_{2_j}z \in E(G)$. Then for any $w_{2_i} \in N_2(w) \cap C_1$, either $\langle x, y, v; zw_{2_j}w_{2_i} \rangle$ or $\langle x, v, z; w_{2_j}w_{2_i}w \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contraction. Let $w_{2_1} \in C_1$ such that $ww_{2_1}, w_{2_1}z \in E(G)$. Since $\langle x, y, v; zw_{2_1}w \rangle$ is not a Z_3 and x, y are twins, we have both xz and yz in E(G).

Denote by $N_2^3(x) = \{w_{3_1}, w_{3_2}, \cdots, w_{3_{s_3}}\}, \{w_{3_i}^1, w_{3_i}^2, w_{3_i}^3\} \subseteq N_2(w_{3_i}) \cap \mathcal{C}_1, \mathcal{C}_1 \setminus N_2(N_2^3(x)) = \{w_{2_1}, w_{2_2}' \cdots, w_{2_{k_2}}'\}, \{w_{1_1}^1, w_{1_1}^2\} \subseteq N_2(\mathcal{C}_1) \cap N_2(x), \mathcal{C}_j = \{w_{2_j}\} \text{ for all } j \neq i, \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{1_j}^2, w_{1_j}^3\} \subseteq N_2(w_{2_j}) \cap N_2(x) \text{ and } N_2(x) \setminus (\cup_{j=2}^k \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{1_j}^2, w_{1_j}^3\} \cup \{w_{1_1}^1, w_{1_1}^2\}) = \{w_{1_1}', w_{1_2}', \cdots, w_{1_{t_1}}'\}.$

By Claim 12.1.3, either C_1 is a clique or $\langle C_1 \rangle$ is losing exactly one edge. Since both $N_2(x) \setminus (\bigcup_{j=2}^k \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{1_j}^2, w_{1_j}^3\} \cup \{w_{1_1}^1, w_{1_1}^2\}\})$ and $C_1 \setminus N_2(N_2^3(x))$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w'_{11}P_1w'_{1t_1}$ and $P_2 = w'_{21}P_2w'_{2k_2}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^{s_3-1} \{w_{1_i}^1, w_{3_i}, w_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^3, w_{3_i}^3, w_{2_1}^3, w'_{2k_2}w_{1_1}^1, w_{1_1}^1w_{1_2}^1\} \cup (\bigcup_{j=2}^{k-1} \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{2_j}, w_{2_j}w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j+1}^1\}) \cup \{w_{3s_3}^3, w'_{2_1}, w'_{2k_2}w_{1_1}^1, w_{1_1}^1w_{1_2}^1\} \cup (\bigcup_{j=2}^{k-1} \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{2_j}, w_{2_j}w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j+1}^1\}) \cup \{w_{1_k}^3, w'_{1_1}, w'_{1_1}w_{1_2}^1\} \cup (\bigcup_{j=2}^{k-1} \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{2_j}, w_{2_j}w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j+1}^1\}) \cup \{w_{1_k}^3, w'_{1_1}, w'_{1_2}\} \cup (\bigcup_{j=2}^{k-1} \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{2_j}, w_{2_j}w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j+1}^1\}) \cup \{w_{1_k}^3, w'_{1_1}, w'_{1_2}\} \cup (\bigcup_{j=2}^{k-1} \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{2_j}, w_{2_j}w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j}^3, w_{1_j+1}^1\}) \cup \{w_{1_k}^3, w'_{1_1}, w'_{1_1}w_{1_2}^1\} \cup (\bigcup_{j=2}^{k-1} \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{2_j}^2, \cdots, w_{1_k}^2, w_{2_j}^2, \cdots, w_{1_k}^2, w_{2_j}^2, \cdots, w_{2_k}^2, w_{2_j}^2\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) = V(P_1) \cup \{v, y, z\}$, $N_C(w_{1_1}^2) = V(P_1) \cup \{w_{1_1}^1\}$, $N_C(w_{1_i}^2) = \{w_{1_i}^1, w_{1_i}^3, w_{2_i}\}$ for all $i \in [2, k]$ and $N_C(w_{3_j}^2) = \{w_{3_j}^1, w_{3_j}^3, w_{3_j}\}$ for all $j \in [1, s_3]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.1 (2) as an example).

Case 1.3: Suppose that $N_2^3(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$, $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$ and $N_2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$.

We may assume there exists $w \in N_2^3(x)$ such that $N_2(w) \cap C_1 \neq \emptyset$. By Claim 12.1.5, $|C_1| \geq 3$ and $N_2(N_2^3(x)) \subseteq C_1$. By Claim 12.1.8, $N_2(x) = N_2(z)$ and $xz \in E(G)$. Similarly as Case 1.2, we delete the edge $xw_{1_1}^3$ form E(T) and add the edge $w_{1_1}^2w_{1_1}^3$ to E(T), also delete the edge $zw_{3_1}^1$ form E(C) and add edges $w_{3_1}^1w_{1_1}^3, w_{1_1}^3z$ to E(C), we can find a spanning Halin subgraph in G (See Figure 12.1 (1) as an example).

Case 2: Assume that $N_2^3(x) = \emptyset$ and $N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$.

If $C_i \cup N_2(C_i)$ is a clique for all possible *i*, we can find a spanning Halin subgraph in *G* similarly as Case 1.2 and 1.3. Thus we assume $C_1 \cup N_2(C_1)$ is not a clique, then, clearly, $|C_1| \ge 2$. We denote by $C_1 = \{w'_{2_1}, w'_{2_2}, \dots, w'_{2_{k_1}}\}$. By Claim 12.1.3, we there exists



Figure 12.1. $N_2^3(x) \neq \emptyset$.

 $w_{1_2} \in N_2(\mathcal{C}_1)$ such that $w_{1_2}w'_{2_2} \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_2}w'_{2_1} \notin E(G)$. Then we have following two subcases to be considered.

Case 2.1: Assume that $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$.

Claim 12.1.10. If $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$, then

- 1) $N_2(z) \cap \mathcal{C}_1 \neq \emptyset;$
- 2) If $C_1 \setminus N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$, then $|N_2(x) \setminus N_2(C_1)| \leq 1$ and $xz \in E(G)$;
- 3) $N_2^2(x) = C_1$.

Proof. 1) This is clear true by Claim 12.1.6 3).

Thus we always assume $zw'_{2_1} \in E(G)$.

2) Suppose this is not true, there exists $w_{2_i} \in C_1 \setminus \{w'_{2_1}\}$ such that $w'_{2_i}z \notin E(G)$ and $w'_{2_i}w'_{2_1} \in E(G)$. If there exist $w_{1_2}, w_{1_3} \in N_2(x) \setminus N_2(C_1)$, then $\langle w_{1_2}, w_{1_3}, x; zw'_{2_1}w'_{2_i} \rangle$ is a Z_3 . If $xz \notin E(G)$, then $\langle x, y, v; zw'_{2_1}w'_{2_i} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , showing a contradiction.

3) If $|N_2(x) \setminus N_2(\mathcal{C}_1)| = 1$, then clearly $\mathcal{C}_j = \emptyset$ for all $j \neq i$. If $|N_2(x) \setminus N_2(\mathcal{C}_1)| \geq 2$, then $\mathcal{C}_1 \subseteq N_2(z)$. Since neither $\langle w'_{2_1}, w'_{2_2}, z; vxw_{1_j} \rangle$ nor $\langle w'_{2_1}, w'_{2_2}, z; xw_{1_j}w_{2_j} \rangle$ is a Z_3 , where $w_{2_j} \in \mathcal{C}_j$ and $w_{1_j} \in N_2(x) \cap N_2(w_{2_j})$, we have $\mathcal{C}_j = \emptyset$. Thus $N_2^2(x) = \mathcal{C}_1$.

We denote by $N_2(x) = \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, \dots, w_{1_t}\}$. In particular, assume $w_{1_1}w_{1_2} \in N_2(\mathcal{C}_1)$.

If $C_1 \subseteq N_2(z)$, then C_1 is a clique. Since G is 3-connected, we assume $w_{1_1}w'_{2_1}, w'_{1_2}w'_{2_2} \in E(G)$. Since $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}$ and $C_1 \setminus \{w'_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_{1_2}P_1w_{1_t}$ and $P_2 = w'_{2_2}P_2w'_{2_{k_1}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{yw_{1_t}, w_{1_2}w'_{2_2}, w'_{2_{k_1}}z, zv, vy\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $xw_{1_1}w'_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{y, v\}$, $N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_1)$ and $N_C(w'_{2_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{z\}$. If $|N_2(x) \setminus N_2(C_1)| \leq 1$, by Claim 12.1.3, we assume $w_{1_1}w \in E(G)$ for all $w \in C_1 \setminus \{w'_{2_{k_1}}\}$ and $w'_{2_1}z, w_{1_2}w'_{2_{k_1}}, w_{1_3}w'_{2_{k_1}} \in E(G)$. Since both $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ and $C_1 \setminus \{w'_{2_{k_1}}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_{1_3}P_1w_{1_t}$ and $P_2 = w'_{2_1}P_2w'_{2_{k_{1-1}}}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{zv, vy, yw_{1_t}, w_{1_3}w'_{2_{k_1}}, w'_{2_{k_1}}w'_{1_{k_{1-1}}}, w'_{2_1}z\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $xw_{1_1}w_{1_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) = \{z, v\}$, $N_C(w'_{1_1}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w'_{1_2}) = V(P_1) \cup \{y, w'_{2_{k_1}}\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.2 (1) and (2) as examples).

Case 2.2: Suppose $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$.

Since G is 3-connected, $|N_2(\mathcal{C}_i)| \geq 3$ for all possible *i*. We want to consider following two subcases.

Subcase 1: There exist $w_{2_s}, w_{2_t} \in \mathcal{C}_i$ such that $N_2(w_{2_s}) \cap N_2(w_{2_t}) \cap N_2(x) \neq \emptyset$.

We may assume i = 1, then $|N_2(w_{1_i}^1) \cap C_1| \ge |C_1| - 1$ for all $w_{1_i} \in N_2(C_1)$ by Claim 12.1.3, $C_j \cup N_2(C_j)$ is a clique for all $j \ne i$, by Claim 12.1.4, and $N_2(x) = N_2(z)$ by Claim 12.1.8. Since G is 3-connected, we may assume $|C_1| \ge 3$ since other cases are similar and much easier. We assume $w_{1_1}^1 w_{2_2}^1 \notin E(G)$. Let $C_i = \{w_{2_i}^1, w_{2_i}^2, \cdots, w_{2_i}^{t_i}\}$, $\{w_{1_i}^1, w_{1_i}^2, w_{1_i}^3\} \subseteq N_2(C_i)$ for all possible $i, w_{1_1}^1 w_{1_1}^2, w_{1_1}^2 w_{2_1}^3, w_{1_1}^3 w_{2_1}^2 \in E(G)$ and $D_1 = N_2(x) \setminus \{\{\bigcup_{i=1}^k \{w_{1_i}^1, w_{1_i}^2, w_{1_i}^3\}\} =$ $\{w_{1_1}', w_{1_2}', \cdots, w_{1_i}'\}$. Since $C_1 \setminus \{w_{2_1}^3\}$, C_j , for all possible $j \ne i$, and D_1 are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_{2_1}^1 P_1 w_{2_1}^2$, $P_j = w_{2_j}^1 P_j w_{2_j}^2$ and $P' = w_{1_1}' P' w_{1_i}'$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1 P_2 \cdots P_k P' \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^k \{w_{1_i}^1 w_{2_i}^1, w_{1_i}^2, w_{1_i}^3, w_{1_i+1}^3\}) \cup \{w_{1_k}^3 w_{1_1}', w_{1_i}'y, yv, vz, zw_{1_1}^1\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the tree $\{x; w_{1_1}^2, w_{1_2}^2, \cdots, w_{1_k}^2; w_{2_1}^3\}$ be stems of T with $N_C(x) =$ $\{z, y, v\} \cup D_1, N_C(w_{1_2}^1) = \{w_{1_1}^1, w_{1_1}^3\}, N_C(w_{1_j}^2) = \{w_{1_j}^1, w_{1_j}^3\} \cup C_j$ for all $j \ne i$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}^3) =$ $C_1 \setminus \{w_{2_1}^3\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.2 (3) as an example). Subcase 2: For any $w_{2_s}, w_{2_t} \in \mathcal{C}_i$, we have $N_2(w_{2_s}) \cap_2^1(w_{2_s}) \cap N_2(x) = \emptyset$.

If $N_2(z) \cap N_2(x) \cap N_2(N_2^2(x)) = \emptyset$, by Claim 12.1.8. Let $|\mathcal{C}_i| \leq 2$ and we denote $C_i = \{w_1^i, w_2^i\}, \{w_{1_1}^i, w_{1_2}^i\} \subseteq N_2(w_1^i) \cap N_2(x), \{w_{2_1}^i, w_{2_2}^i\} \subseteq N_2(w_2^i) \cap N_2(x) \text{ for all } i \text{ with } i \in N_2(w_2^i) \cap N_2(x) \text{ for all } i \in N_2(w_2^i) \cap N_2(x) \text{ for } i \in N_2(w_2^i) \cap N_2($ $|\mathcal{C}_i| = 2$ and $\mathcal{C}_i = \{w_1^i\}, \{w_{1_1}^i, w_{1_2}^i, w_{1_3}^i\} \subseteq N_2(w_1^i)$ for all i with $|\mathcal{C}_i| = 1$. Denote by $|\mathcal{C}_i| = 2$ for $i \in [1, k_1]$ and $|\mathcal{C}_i| = 1$ for $i \in [k_1 + 1, k]$ for simplicity. We also denote by $D_1 = N_2(x) \setminus (\bigcup_{i=1}^{k_1} \{ w_{1_1}^i, w_{1_2}^i, w_{2_1}^i, w_{2_2}^i \}) \cup (\bigcup_{i=k_1+1}^k \{ w_{1_1}^i, w_{1_2}^i, w_{1_3}^i \}) = \{ w_{1_1}', w_{1_2}', \cdots, w_{1_\ell}' \}.$ Assume $w'_{1_1}z \in E(G)$ if $xz \in E(G)$ and $w'_{1_1}z, w'_{1_2}z \in E(G)$ if $xz \notin E(G)$ since G is 3-connected. We only find a spanning Halin subgraph in G for $xz \notin E(G)$ since the other case is similarly and easier. Since $D_1 \setminus \{w'_{1_1}, w'_{1_2}\}$ is a clique, there exists a hamiltonian path $P_1 = w'_{1_3}P_1w'_{1_l}$ in it. Let $C = P_1 \cup (\bigcup_{i=1}^{k_1} \{w^i_{1_1}w^i_1, w^i_1w^i_2, w^i_2w^i_{2_2}, w^i_{2_2}w^{i+1}_{1_1}\}) \cup$ $(\cup_{k_1+1}^k \{w_{1_1}^i w_{1}^i, w_{1}^i w_{1_3}^i, w_{1_3}^i w_{1_1}^{i+1}\}) \cup \{w_{2_2}^{k_1} w_{1_1}^{k_1+1}, w_{1_3}^k w_{1_1}', w_{1_1}'z, zv, vx\} \text{ be a cycle and all vertices } w_{1_1}^{k_1} w_{1_2}^{k_2} w_{1_1}^{k_1+1} + \dots + w_{1_2}^k w_{1_3}' w_{1_3}'$ on the star $\{x; w_{1_2}^1, w_{2_1}^1, w_{1_2}^2, w_{2_1}^2, \cdots, w_{1_2}^{k_1}, w_{2_1}^{k_1}, w_{1_2}^{k_1+1}, \cdots, w_{1_2}^k\}$, where x is the center, be stems of T with $N_C(x) = (D_1 \setminus \{w'_{1_1}, w'_{1_2}\} \cup \{v, x\}, N_C(w^i_{1_2}) = \{w^i_{1_1}, w^i_1\}, N_C(w^i_{2_1}) = \{w^i_{2_2}, w^i_1\}$ for all $i \in [1, k_1]$, $N_C(w_{1_2}^i) = \{w_{1_1}^i, w_{1_3}^i, w_1^i\}$ for $i \in [k_1 + 1, k]$ and $N_C(w_{1_2}') = \{z, w_{1_1}'\}$ (See Figure 12.2 (4) as an example). If $N_2(z) \cap N_2(x) \cap N_2(N_2^2(x)) \neq \emptyset$, since G is claw-free, we have $xz \in E(G)$. Similarly as $N_2(z) \cap N_2(x) \cap N_2(N_2^2(x)) = \emptyset$, we delete the stem $\{w'_{1_2}\}$ from V(T), delete edges $w'_{1_1}w'_{1_2}, w'_{1_2}z$ from E(T) but add edges xz, xw'_{1_1} to E(T); and also delete the edge $w'_{1_1}w'_{1_l}$ from E(C) and add edges $w'_{1_1}w'_{1_2}, w'_{1_2}w'_{1_3}$ to E(C).

Let $H = T \cup C$, then H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G

Case 3: Suppose that $N_2^2(x) = N_2^3(x) = \emptyset$, i.e. $V_2 = N_2(x)$

Similarly as line graph, we can find a spanning Halin subgraph in G.

12.2 Proof of 3-connected $\{claw, B_{1,2}\}$ -free graphs admit twins

Since, in 2015, Furuya and Tsuchiya [26] showed that: If G is a 3-connected $\{Claw, B_{1,2}\}$ free graph but not N-free, then G contains a spanning Halin subgraph, in this section, we assume every graph is also N-free. To prove Proposition 22, we want to consider following two cases.



Figure 12.2. $N_2^3(x) = \emptyset$ and $N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$.

Case 1: For any two vertices v_{1_s}, v_{1_t} , in $N_1(x)$ and any two vertices w_{1_i}, w_{1_j} in $N_2(x)$, we have $N_1(v_{1_s}) = N_1(v_{1_t})$ and $N_2(w_{1_i}) = N_2(w_{1_j})$.

Claim 12.2.1. If for any two vertices v_{1_s}, v_{1_t} , in $N_1(x)$ and any two vertices w_{1_i}, w_{1_j} in $N_2(x)$, we have $N_1(v_{1_s}) = N_1(v_{1_t})$ and $N_2(w_{1_i}) = N_2(w_{1_j})$, then 1) $N_i^j(x) \cup N_i^{j+1}(x)$ is a clique for all $j \in [1, k_1 - 1] \cup [1, k_2 - 1]$ and $i \in [1, 2]$; 2) If there exists $v_j \in N_1^j(x)$ (similarly as $w_{j_1} \in N_2^j(x)$) such that $v_j z \in E(G)$, then either $N_1(z) \subseteq N_1^{j-1}(x) \cup N_1^j(x)$ or $N_1(z) \subseteq N_1^j(x) \cup N_1^{j+1}(x)$. In particular, if $N_1^{j+1}(x) \cap N_1(z) = \emptyset$, then $|N_1^j(x)| \ge 3$.

Proof. we only shoe that this is true for i = 1. Since $N_1(v_{1_s}) = N_1(v_{1_t})$ for all $v_{1_s}, v_{1_t} \in N_1(x)$, we have $N_1(x) \cup N_1^2(x)$ is a clique. If there exists $v_{2_2} \in N_1^2(x)$ such that $v_{2_2}v_{3_1} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle v_{3_1}; v_{2_1}, v_{2_2}, v_{1_1}; xw_{1_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Thus $N_1^2(x) \cup N_1^3(x)$ is a clique. Similarly, we can show that $N_1^j(x) \cup N_1^{j+1}(x)$ is a clique for all possible j.

2) This is clearly true since G is claw-free and 3-connected.

Let $t_i = \min\{j | N_i^j(x) \cap N_i^1(z) \neq \emptyset\}$ for $i \in [1, 2]$.

Case 1.1: Suppose that $xz \notin E(G)$.

Claim 12.2.2. Suppose $xz \notin E(G)$, 1) If $N_1^{t_1+1}(x) \neq \emptyset$, then $N_1^{t_1+1}(x) \subseteq N_1(z)$; 2) If $N_1^{t_1+2}(x) \neq \emptyset$, then $N_1^{t_1+2}(x) \cap N_1(z) = \emptyset$; 3) $V_1 = \bigcup_{j=1}^{t_1+2} N_1^j(x)$.

Proof. 1) For any $v_{(t_1+1)_i} \in N_1^{t_1+1}(x)$, since $\langle v_{(t_1)_1}; v_{(t_1+1)_i}, v_{(t_1-1)_1}, z \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $v_{(t_1+1)_i}z \in E(G)$. Thus $N_1^{t_1+1}(x) \subseteq N_1(z)$.

2) This is clearly true by Claim 12.2.1 2).

3) If there exists $v' \in V_1 \setminus (\bigcup_{j=1}^{t_1+2} N_1^j(x))$, we may assume $v'v_{(t_1+2)_1} \in E(G)$, then $\langle w'; z, v_{(t_1)_1}, v_{(t_1+1)_1}; v_{(t_1+2)_1}v' \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction.

Claim 12.2.3. If $xz \notin E(G)$ and $N_1^{t_1+2}(x) \neq \emptyset$, then 1) $t_1 = t_2 = 1$; 2) $N_2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$, $N_2^2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$ and $N_2^3(x) = \emptyset$.

Proof. For simplicity, we denote by $y = v_{0_1} = w_{0_1}$.

1) If $t_1 \ge 2$, then $\langle v_{(t_1+2)_1}; v_{(t_1+1)_1}, z, v_{(t_1)_1}; v_{(t_1-1)_1}v_{(t_1-2)_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$; if $t_2 \ge 2$, then $\langle v_{(t_1+2)_1}; v_{(t_1+1)_1}, v_{(t_1)_1}, z; w_{(t_2)_1}w_{(t_2-1)_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, giving a contradiction. Thus $t_1 = t_2 = 1$.

2) Suppose to the contrary, $w_{1_1}z \in E(G)$. For any $w_{1_i} \in N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}$, since $\langle v_{(t_1+2)_1}; v_{(t_1+1)_1}, v_{(t_1)_1}, z; w_{1_1}w_{1_i} \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$, we have $w_{1_i}z \in E(G)$. Thus $N_2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$. For any $w_{2_i} \in N_2(x)$, since $xz \notin E(G)$ and $\langle w_{1_1}; y, z, w_{2_i} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_{1_i}z \in E(G)$. This implies $N_2^2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$. If there exists $w_{3_i} \in N_2^3(x)$, since $N_2^3(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$, we have $\langle v_{(t_1+2)_1}; v_{(t_1+1)_1}, v_{(t_1)_1}, z; w_{2_1}w_{3_i} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. This in turn gives $N_2^3(x) = \emptyset$, showing a contradiction.

Claim 12.2.4. If $xz \notin E(G)$ and $N_1^{t_1+2}(x) = \emptyset$, then 1) $t_1 \leq 2$. In particular, if $t_1 = 2$, then $t_2 = 1$; if $t_1 = 1$, then $t_2 \leq 2$; 2) If $t_2 = 2$, then $N_2^2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$, $N_2^3(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$ and $N_2^4(x) = \emptyset$; 3) If $t_2 = 1$, then $N_2^4(x) = \emptyset$. **Proof.** For simplicity, we always assume $w_{(t_2)_1} z \in E(G)$.

1) Suppose $t_1 \geq 3$, then $\langle w_{(t_2)_1}; z, v_{(t_1+1)_1}, v_{(t_1)_1}; v_{(t_1-1)_1}v_{(t_1-2)_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. If $t_1 = 2$ and $t_2 \geq 2$, then $\langle w_{(t_2)_1}; z, v_{3_1}, v_{2_1}; v_{1_1}x \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. If $t_1 = 1$ and $t_2 \geq 3$, then $\langle w_{(t_2)_1}; z, v_{2_1}, v_{1_1}; xw_{1_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction.

2) If there exists $w_{2_i} \in N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$, then $\langle x; v_{1_1}, v_{2_1}, z; w_{2_1}w_{2_i} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Thus $N_2^2(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$. For any $w_{3_i} \in N_2^3(x)$, since $\langle w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}, z, w_{3_i} \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_{3_i}z \in E(G)$. Thus $N_2^3(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$. If there exists $w_{4_i} \in N_2^4(x)$, then $\langle w_{4_i}; w_{3_1}, w_{2_1}, z; v_{1_1}y \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. Therefore, we get $N_2^4(x) = \emptyset$.

3) If $t_2 = 1$, by Claim 12.2.1 2), we know $N_2^3(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$. If there exists $w_{4_i} \in N_2^4(x)$, then $\langle w_{4_i}; w_{3_1}, w_{2_1}, z; v_{1_1}y \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction.

We only want to find a spanning Halin subgraph in G for following two cases since other cases are similar and much easier.

Subcase 1: Suppose $N_1^3(x) \neq \emptyset$ and $t_2 = 1$.

By Claim 12.2.1, we know $|N_1^2(x)| \ge 3$ and by Claim 12.2.4, we know $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$. Since $(N_1^2(x) \setminus \{v_{2_1}\}) \cup N_1^3(x)$, $N_1(x) \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}$ and $(N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}) \cup N_2^2(x)$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{2_2}P_1v_{2_3}$, $P_2 = v_{1_2}P_2v_{1_3}$ and $P_3 = w_{1_2}P_3w_{2_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{1_3}x, xw_{1_2}, w_{2_1}z, zv_{2_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{2_1}v_{1_1}yw_{1_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{2_1}) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{z\}$, $N_C(y) = \{x\}$ and $N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (1) as an example).

Subcase 2: Assume that $N_1^3(x) = \emptyset$ and $t_2 = 2$.

By Claim 12.2.4, we know $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x) \cup N_2^3(x)$. Since $(N_1(x) \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup N_1^2(x)$, $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}$ and $(N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}) \cup N_2^3(x)$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{2_1}P_1v_{1_2}$, $P_2 = w_{1_2}P_2w_{1_3}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_2}P_3w_{3_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{1_2}x, xw_{1_2}, w_{3_1}z, zv_{2_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}yw_{1_1}w_{2_1}$ be stems of Twith $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{z\}$, $N_C(y) = \{x\}$, $N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (1) as an example).



Figure 12.3. $N_1(v_{1_s}) = N_1(v_{1_t}), N_2(w_{1_t}) = N_2(w_{1_t})$ and $xz \notin E(G)$.

Case 1.2: Assume that $xz \in E(G)$.

Claim 12.2.5. If $xz \in E(G)$, then $t_1 = 1$ or $t_2 = 1$.

Proof. Suppose to the contrary, $N_1(x) \cap N_1(z) = \emptyset$ and $N_2(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$. Then $\langle y; v_{1_1}, w_{1_1}, z \rangle$ is a claw, giving a contradiction.

For this case, from here and after, we always assume $t_1 = 1$, which means $N_1(x) \cap N_1(z) \neq \emptyset$.

Claim 12.2.6. If $t_2 \ge 2$, then

- 1) $N_1^2(x) \cap N_1(z) = \emptyset;$
- 2) $N_2^{t_2+1}(x) \subseteq N_1(z);$
- 3) If $N_1^2(x) \neq \emptyset$, then $t_2 = 2$ and $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$;

4) If $N_1^2(x) = \emptyset$, then either $t_2 = 3$ and $V_2 = \bigcup_{j=1}^4 N_2^j(x)$ or $t_2 = 2$ and $V_2 = \bigcup_{j=1}^3 N_2^j(x)$.

Proof. We may always assume $w_{(t_2)_1} z \in E(G)$.

1) If there exists $v_{2_i} \in N_1^2(x) \cap N_1(z)$, then $\langle z; v_{2_i}, y, w_{(t_2)_1} \rangle$ is a claw.

2) For any $w_{(t_2+1)_i} \in N_2^{t_2+1}(x) \cap N_2(z)$, since $\langle w_{(t_2)_1}; w_{(t_2+1)_i}, w_{(t_2-1)_1}, z \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_{(t_2+1)_i}z \in E(G)$. Thus $N_2^{t_2+1}(x) \subseteq N_1(z)$.

We assume $w_{(t_2+1)_1} z \in E(G)$.

3) If $t_2 \geq 3$, then $\langle v_{2_1}; v_{1_1}, z, y; w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. For any $w_{3_i} \in N_2^3(x)$, since $\langle w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}, w_{3_i}, z \rangle$ is not a claw, we have $w_{3_i}z \in E(G)$, which implies $N_2^3(x) \subseteq N_2(z)$. However, this will force $\langle w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}, w_{3_1}, z; v_{1_1}v_{2_1} \rangle$ to be a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction. Thus $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$.

4) Suppose to the contrary, $t_2 \ge 4$, then $\langle w_{1_1}; y, v_{1_1}, z; w_{4_1}w_{3_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. If $t_2 = 3$, then $N_2^5(x) = \emptyset$, otherwise $\langle w_{5_1}; w_{4_1}, w_{3_1}, z; yw_{1_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. If $t_2 = 2$, then $N_2^4(x) = \emptyset$, otherwise $\langle w_{4_1}; w_{3_1}, w_{2_1}, z; v_{1_1}; w_{1_1} \rangle$ is an induced N.

Claim 12.2.7. If $t_2 = 1$, then

1) $N_1^2(x) \cap N_1(z) = \emptyset$ or $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$;

- 2) If $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_1^2(x) \neq \emptyset$, then $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$;
- 3) If $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$ and $N_1^2(x) = \emptyset$, then $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x) \cup N_2^3(x)$;
- 4) If $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$, then $|N_i^j(x)| \ge 3$ for all $j \in [1, k_1 1] \cup [1, k_2 1]$ and $i \in [1, 2]$.

Proof. 1) Suppose there exist $v_{2_i} \in N_1^2(x) \cap N_1(z)$ and $w_{2_i} \in N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z)$, then $\langle z; v_{2_i}, w_{2_i}, y \rangle$ is a claw, showing a contradiction. Thus $N_1^2(x) \cap N_1(z) = \emptyset$ or $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$.

By symmetric, we may always assume $N_1^2(x) \cap N_1(z) = \emptyset$.

2) We may assume there exists $w_{2_1} \in N_2^2(x)$ such that $w_{2_1}z \notin E(G)$. If $N_2^3(x) \neq \emptyset$, then $\langle w_{3_i}; w_{2_1}, w_{1_1}, z; v_{1_1}v_{2_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$ for any $w_{3_i} \in N_2^3(x)$, giving a contradiction.

3) Suppose $N_2^4(x) \neq \emptyset$, then for any $w_{4_i} \in N_2^4(x)$, $\langle v_{1_1}; z, w_{1_1}, w_{2_1}; w_{3_1}v_{4_1} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$.

4) This is true since G is 3-connected.

Now we want to find a spanning Halin subgraph in G by following subcases.

Subcase 1: Assume that $t_2 \ge 2$ and $V_1 = N_1(x)$.

By Claim 12.2.6 4), we know $V_2 = \bigcup_{j=1}^{t_2+1} N_2^j(x)$. Since $V_1, N_2^j(x) \setminus \{w_{1_j}\}$ for $j \in [1, t_2 - 1]$ and $N_2^{t_2}(x) \cup N_2^{t_2+1}(x)$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P' = v_{1_1}P'v_{1_2}$, $P_j = w_{j_2}P_jw_{j_3}$ and $P_{t_2} = w_{(t_2)_2}P_{t_2}w_{(t_2+1)_1}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P'P_1P_2\cdots P_{t_2} \cup \{v_{1_2}x, xw_{1_2}, w_{(t_2+1)_1}z, zv_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $yw_{1_1}\cdots w_{(t_2)_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = V(P') \cup \{x, z\}, N_C(w_{i_1}) = V(P_i)$ for $i \in [1, t_2 - 1]$ and $N_C(w_{(t_2)_1}) = V(P_{t_2})$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (1) as an example).

Subcase 2: Suppose that $t_2 \ge 2$ and $V_1 = N_1(x) \cup N_1^2(x)$.

By Claim 12.2.6 3), we know $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$. Since $(V_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}) \cup V_2$ and $(N_2(x) \setminus V_2)$

 $\{w_{1_1}\} \cup N_2^2(x)$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_3}$ and $P_2 = w_{1_2}P_2w_{1_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{1_2}x, xw_{1_2}, w_{2_1}z, zv_{1_3}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}yw_{1_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1)$, $N_C(y) = \{x, z\}$ and $N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (2) as an example).

Subcase 3: Suppose that $t_2 = 1$, $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$ and $V_1 = N_1(x) \cup N_1^2(x)$.

Similarly as subcase 2, we can find a spanning Halin subgraph in G.

Subcase 4: Suppose that $t_2 = 1$, $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$ and $V_1 = N_1(x)$.

We may assume $N_2^3(x) \neq \emptyset$, then by Claim 12.2.7, $V_2 \subseteq N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x) \cup N_2^3(x)$. Since $V_1, N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{11}\}$ and $(N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{21}\}) \cup N_2^3(x)$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P' = v_{11}P'v_{12}$, $P_1 = w_{12}P_1w_{13}$ and $P_2 = w_{22}P_2w_{23}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P'P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{12}x, xw_{12}, w_{23}z, zv_{11}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $yw_{11}w_{21}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = V(P') \cup \{x, z\}$, $N_C(w_{11}) = V(P_1)$ and $N_C(w_{21}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (1) as an example).

Subcase 5: Suppose that $t_2 = 1$ and $N_2^2(x) \cap N_2(z) = \emptyset$.

Since $N_1^i(x) \setminus \{v_{i_1}, v_{i_2}\}$ for all $i \in [1, k_1 - 2]$, $(N_1^{k_1 - 1}(x) \setminus \{v_{(k_1 - 1)_1}\}) \cup N_1^{k_1}(x), N_2^j(x) \setminus \{w_{i_1}, w_{i_2}\}$ for all $j \in [1, k_2 - 2]$ and $(N_1^{k_2 - 1}(x) \setminus \{w_{(k_2 - 1)_1}\}) \cup N_1^{k_2}(x)$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths $P_{1_i} = v_{i_3}P_{1_i}v_{i_4}, P_{1_{k_1-1}} = v_{k_{12}}P_{1_{k_1-1}}v_{k_{13}}, P_{2_j} = w_{j_3}P_{2_j}w_{j_4}, P_{2_{k_2-1}} = w_{k_2 - 1_2}P_{1_{k_1-1}}w_{k_2 - 1_3}$, in them respectively. Let $C = P_{1_{k_1-1}} \cdots P_1P_2 \cdots P_{2_{k_2-1}} \cup \{v_{1_4}x, xw_{1_4}, v_{1_2}z, w_{1_2}z\} \cup (\cup_{i=1}^{k_1-2}(v_{i_2}v_{(i+1)_2}) \cup \cup (\cup_{j=1}^{k_2-2}(w_{j_2}w_{(j+1)_2}))$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{(k_1-1)_1} \cdots v_{1_1}yw_{1_1} \cdots w_{(k_2-1)_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{i_1}) = V(P_{1_i})$ for all $i \in [1, k_1 - 1]$, $N_C(y) = \{x, z\}$ and $N_C(w_{j_1}) = V(P_{2_j})$ for all $j \in [1, k_2 - 1]$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 11.5 (1) as an example).

Case 2: There exist $v_{1_i}, v_{1_j} \in N_1(x)$ or $w_{1_i}, w_{1_j} \in N_2(x)$ such that $N_1(v_{1_i}) \neq N_1(v_{1_j})$ or $N_2(w_{1_i}) \neq N_2(w_{1_i})$.

By symmetric, we always assume there exists $w_{2_1} \in N_2^2(x)$ such that $w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \notin E(G)$ and $w_{1_2}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$.



Figure 12.4. $N_1(v_{1_s}) = N_1(v_{1_t}), N_2(w_{1_t}) = N_2(w_{1_j}) \text{ and } xz \in E(G).$

Claim 12.2.8. If there exists $w_{2_1} \in N_2^2(x)$ such that $w_{1_1}w_{2_1} \notin E(G)$ and $w_{1_2}w_{2_1} \in E(G)$, then

- 1) $N_1(x) = V_1;$
- 2) $N_2^2(x)$ is a clique;
- 3) $V_2 = N_2(x) \cup N_2^2(x)$.

Proof. 1) Suppose this is not true, there exist $v_{2_1} \in V_1 \setminus N_1(x)$ and $v_{1_1} \in N_1(x)$ such that $v_{2_1}v_{1_1} \in E(G)$, then $\langle w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, x; v_{1_1}v_{2_1} \rangle$ is $B_{1,2}$.

2) We may assume there exists $w_{2_2} \in N_2^2(x)$ such that $w_{1_2}w_{2_2} \in E(G)$ and $w_{2_1}w_{2_2} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_1}; x, w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}; w_{2_1}; w_{2_2} \rangle$ is an induced N, giving a contradiction.

3) If there exists $w_{3_i} \in N_2^3(x)$, then $w_{2_1}w_{3_i} \notin E(G)$. Otherwise $\langle v_{1_1}; x, w_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}w_{3_i} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. Thus we may assume there exist $w_{2_i} \in N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$ such that $w_{2_i}w_{3_i} \in E(G)$, then $w_{2_i}w_{1_i} \in E(G)$ for all $w_{1_i} \in N_2(x)$. Otherwise, assume there exist $w_{1_i}, w_{1_j} \in N_2(x)$ such that $w_{1_i}w_{2_i} \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_j}w_{2_i} \notin E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_1}; x, w_{1_j}, w_{1_i}; w_{2_i}w_{3_i} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$. However, this will force $\langle w_{3_i}; w_{2_i}, w_{2_1}, w_{1_1}; xv_{1_1} \rangle$ to be a $B_{1,2}$, giving a contradiction.

If $N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$, then $V_1 = N_1(x)$ and $V_2 = N_2(x)$. We can find a spanning Halin subgraph in G as G is $\{claw, Z_3\}$ -free. Thus we assume $N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$. Case 2.1: Assume that $xz \notin E(G)$.

Claim 12.2.9. If $xz \notin E(G)$, then $V_1 \subseteq N_1(z)$.

Proof. This is clear true if $|V_1| = 1$ since $N_1(z) \neq \emptyset$. Thus we assume there exist $v_{1_1}, v_{1_2} \in V_1$ such that $v_{1_1}z \in E(G)$ and $v_{1_2}z \notin E(G)$. Since $\langle w_{2_1}; w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}, y; v_{1_1}z \rangle$ is not a $B_{1,2}$ and neither $\langle w_{1_1}; y, z, w_{2_1} \rangle$ nor $\langle z; v_{1_1}, w_{2_1}, w_{1_2} \rangle$ is a claw, we have either $w_{1_2}z \in E(G)$ or $w_{2_1}z \in E(G)$. If $w_{1_2}z \in E(G)$, then $\langle v_{1_2}; y, w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}; z; w_{2_1} \rangle$ is an induced N; if $w_{2_1}z \in E(G)$, then either $\langle v_{1_2}; y, w_{1_2}, w_{1_1}; w_{2_1}z \rangle$ or $\langle w_{1_2}; w_{1_1}w_{2_1}z; v_{1_1}v_{1_2} \rangle$ is a $B_{1,2}$, showing a contradiction.

In the following, we always assume $|N_2^2(x)| \ge 3$ since the other case is similar and much easier.

If $|V_1| \geq 2$ and $w_{2_1}z \in E(G)$, we may assume $w_{1_2}w_{2_2}, w_{1_3}w_{2_3} \in E(G)$ since G is 3-connected. Note that we may have $w_{1_1} = w_{1_3}$. Since $V_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}, N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}$ and $N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_2}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_3}, P_2 = w_{1_1}P_2w_{1_3}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_1}P_3w_{2_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{1_3}x, xw_{1_1}, w_{2_1}z, zv_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}yw_{1_2}w_{2_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{z\}$, $N_C(y) = \{x\}, N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_2)$ and $N_C(w_{2_2}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.5(1) as an example).

If $|V_1| \ge 2$ and $w_{1_2}z \in E(G)$, we may assume $w_{1_1}w_{2_1}, w_{1_2}w_{2_2}, w_{1_3}w_{2_3} \in E(G)$ since G is 3-connected(Note that $w_{1_1} \ne w_{1_3}$). Since $V_1 \setminus \{v_{1_1}\}, N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ and $N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = v_{1_2}P_1v_{1_3}, P_2 = w_{1_3}P_2w_{1_4}$ and $P_3 = w_{2_2}P_3w_{2_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2P_3 \cup \{v_{1_3}x, xw_{1_4}, w_{2_2}w_{1_2}, w_{1_2}z, zv_{1_2}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $v_{1_1}yw_{1_1}w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(v_{1_1}) = V(P_1) \cup \{z\}, N_C(y) = \{x\},$ $N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_2) \cup \{v_{1_2}\}$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(P_3)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that His a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.5(2) as an example).

If $|V_1| = 1$, since $deg_G(z) \ge 3$, we have $|N_2(z)| \ge 2$. If $|N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x)| \ge 2$, we may assume $w_{2_1}z, w_{2_2}z \in E(G)$ and $w_{1_3}w_{2_3} \in E(G)$. Since $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}\}$ and $N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_1}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_{1_2}P_1w_{1_3}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_2}P_2w_{2_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1 P_2 \cup \{v_{1_1}x, xw_{1_2}, w_{2_2}z, zv_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $yw_{1_1}w_{2_1}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = \{x, v_{1_1}\}, N_C(w_{1_1}) = V(P_1)$ and $N_C(w_{2_1}) = V(P_2) \cup \{z\}$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.5(3) as an example).

If $|V_1| = 1$ and $|N_2(z) \cap N_2(x)| = 1$, $|N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x)| = 1$, we may assume $w_{1_1}z, w_{2_1}z \in E(G)$ since G is claw-free. We denote by $w_{1_2}w_{2_2}, w_{1_3}w_{2_3} \in E(G)$ since G is 3-connected(Note that we may have $w_{1_1} = w_{1_2}$). Since $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_1}, w_{1_2}\}$ and $N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_2}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_{1_3}P_1w_{1_4}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_1}P_2w_{2_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup \{v_{1_1}x, xw_{1_4}, w_{2_1}z, zv_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $yw_{1_1}w_{1_2}w_{2_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = \{x, v_{1_1}\}, N_C(w_{1_1}) = \{z\}, N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_1)$ and $N_C(w_{2_2}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.5(4) as an example).

If $|V_1| = 1$ and $N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$, which implies $|N_2(z) \cap N_2(x)| \ge 2$. We may assume $w_{11}w_{21}, w_{12}w_{22}, w_{13}w_{23} \in E(G)$ since G is 3-connected and $w_{14}z, w_{15}z \in E(G)$. Then $N_2(w_{14}) \cap N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$ and $N_2(w_{15}) \cap N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$ since G is claw-free and $xz \notin E(G)$. Because $N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{11}, w_{13}, w_{14}, w_{15}\}$ and $N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{21}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P_1 = w_{12}P_1w_{16}$ and $P_2 = w_{22}P_2w_{23}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P_1P_2 \cup$ $\{v_{11}x, xw_{16}, w_{23}w_{13}, w_{13}w_{15}, w_{15}z, zv_{11}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $yw_{14}w_{11}w_{21}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = \{x, v_{11}\}, N_C(w_{14}) = \{z, w_{15}\}, N_C(w_{11}) = V(P_1) \cup \{w_{13}\}$ and $N_C(w_{21}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.5(5) as an example).

Case 2.2: Assume that $xz \in E(G)$. Then $yz \in E(G)$ since x and y are twins.

If $N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x) \neq \emptyset$, we denote by $v_{1_1}z, w_{2_1}z, w_{1_2}w_{2_2}, w_{1_3}w_{2_3} \in E(G)$ since G is 3connected(Note that we may have $w_{1_1} = w_{1_3}$). Since $V_1 \cup \{x\}, N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_2}\}$ and $N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_2}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P' = v_{1_1}P'x$, $P_1 = w_{1_1}P_1w_{1_3}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_1}P_2w_{2_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P'P_1P_2 \cup \{w_{2_1}z, zv_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $yw_{1_2}w_{2_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = V(P') \cup \{z\}, N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_1)$ and $N_C(w_{2_2}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph



Figure 12.5. $N_2(w_{1_1}) \neq N_2(w_{1_2})$ and $xz \notin E(G)$.

of G (See Figure 12.6(1) as an example).

If $N_2(z) \cap N_2^2(x) = \emptyset$, then $N_2(z) \cap N_2(x) \neq \emptyset$ since $N_2(z) \neq \emptyset$. We denote by $v_{1_1}z, w_{1_1}z, w_{1_1}w_{2_1}, w_{1_2}w_{2_2}, w_{1_3}w_{2_3} \in E(G)$ since G is 3-connected. Since $V_1 \cup \{x\}, N_2(x) \setminus \{w_{1_2}, w_{1_1}\}$ and $N_2^2(x) \setminus \{w_{2_2}\}$ are cliques, there exist hamiltonian paths, say $P' = v_{1_1}P'x, P_1 = w_{1_4}P_1w_{1_3}$ and $P_2 = w_{2_1}P_2w_{2_3}$, in them, respectively. Let $C = P'P_1P_2 \cup \{w_{2_1}w_{1_1}, w_{1_1}z, zv_{1_1}\}$ be a cycle and all vertices on the path $yw_{1_2}w_{2_2}$ be stems of T with $N_C(y) = V(P') \cup \{z\}$, $N_C(w_{1_2}) = V(P_1) \cup \{w_{1_1}\}$ and $N_C(w_{2_2}) = V(P_2)$. Let $H = T \cup C$, it is easy to check that H is a spanning Halin subgraph of G (See Figure 12.6(2) as an example).



Figure 12.6. $N_2(w_{1_1}) \neq N_2(w_{1_2})$ and $xz \in E(G)$.
REFERENCES

- C. A. Barefoot. Hamiltonian connectivity of the Halin graphs. Congr. Numer., 58:93– 102, 1987. Eighteenth Southeastern International Conference on Combinatorics, Graph Theory, and Computing (Boca Raton, Fla., 1987).
- [2] P. Bedrossian. Forbidden Subgraph and Minimum Degree Conditions for Hamiltonicity. Memphis State University, 1991.
- [3] Lowell W. Beineke. Characterizations of derived graphs. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, 9(2):129 – 135, 1970.
- [4] J. A. Bondy and L. Lovász. Lengths of cycles in Halin graphs. J. Graph Theory, 9(3):397–410, 1985.
- [5] John Adrian Bondy. Graph Theory With Applications. Elsevier Science Ltd., Oxford, UK, UK, 1976.
- [6] Stephan Brandt, Odile Favaron, and Zdenk Ryjek. Closure and stable hamiltonian properties in claw-free graphs. *Journal of Graph Theory*, 34(1):30–41, 2000.
- [7] Hajo Broersma, Ralph J. Faudree, Andreas Huck, Huib Trommel, and Henk Jan Veldman. Forbidden subgraphs that imply hamiltonian-connectedness. *Journal of Graph Theory*, 40(2):104–119, 2002.
- [8] G. Chen, H. Enomoto, K. Ozeki, and S. Tsuchiya. 5-connected plane triangulations without spanning halin subgraphs. *preprint*.
- [9] G. Chen, H. Enomoto, K. Ozeki, and S. Tsuchiya. Plane triangulations without spanning halin subgraphs : Counterexamples of lovasz-plummer conjecture on halin graphs. *submitted*.

- [10] G. Chen, M. Furuya, S. Shan, S. Tsuchiya, and P. Yang. Difference of forbidden pairs containing a claw. *preprint*.
- [11] G. Chen, J. Han, S. O, S. Shan, and S. Tsuchiya. Finding a spanning halin subgraph in 3-connected $\{K_{1,3}; P_5\}$ -free graphs. *preprint*.
- [12] Guantao Chen and Ronald J. Gould. Hamiltonian connected graphs invovling forbidden subgraphs. Bull. I.C.A., 29:25–32, 2000.
- [13] Maria Chudnovsky and Paul Seymour. The structure of claw-free graphs. In Proceedings of The British Combinatorial Conference, pages 153–172. Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- [14] Maria Chudnovsky and Paul Seymour. Claw-free graphs. i. orientable prismatic graphs.
 Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 97(6):867 903, 2007.
- [15] Maria Chudnovsky and Paul Seymour. Claw-free graphs. ii. non-orientable prismatic graphs. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 98(2):249 – 290, 2008.
- [16] Maria Chudnovsky and Paul Seymour. Claw-free graphs. iii. circular interval graphs. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 98(4):812 – 834, 2008.
- [17] Maria Chudnovsky and Paul Seymour. Claw-free graphs. iv. decomposition theorem. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 98(5):839 – 938, 2008.
- [18] Maria Chudnovsky and Paul Seymour. Claw-free graphs. v. global structure. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 98(6):1373 – 1410, 2008.
- [19] Maria Chudnovsky and Paul Seymour. Claw-free graphs vi. colouring. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 100(6):560 – 572, 2010.
- [20] Maria Chudnovsky and Paul Seymour. Claw-free graphs. vii. quasi-line graphs. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 102(6):1267 – 1294, 2012.

- [21] V. Chvtal and P. Erds. A note on hamiltonian circuits. *Discrete Mathematics*, 2(2):111 113, 1972.
- [22] G. Cornuejols, D. Naddef, and W. R. Pulleyblank. Halin graphs and the travelling salesman problem. *Math. Programming*, 26(3):287–294, 1983.
- [23] G. A. Dirac. Some theorems on abstract graphs. Proceedings of the London Mathematical Society, s3-2(1):69–81, 1952.
- [24] Ralph Faudree, Ronald Gould, Ingo Schiermeyer, Lehrstuhl C Fur Mathematik, and Technische Hochschule Aachen. Forbidden subgraphs and pancyclicity, 1995.
- [25] Ralph J. Faudree and Ronald J. Gould. Characterizing forbidden pairs for hamiltonian properties. *Discrete Math.*, 173(1-3):45–60, August 1997.
- [26] Michitaka Furuya and Shoichi Tsuchiya. Claw-free and n(2, 1, 0)-free graphs are almost net-free. Graphs and Combinatorics, 31(6):2201–2205, 2015.
- [27] S.Shan G.Chen and P.Yang. Minimum degree condition for spanning halin graphs and spanning generalized graphs. *manuscript*.
- [28] Ronald J. Gould and Michael S. Jacobson. Forbidden subgraphs and hamiltonian properties of graphs. *Discrete Mathematics*, 42(23):189 – 196, 1982.
- [29] Ronald J. Gould, Tomasz Luczak, and Florian Pfender. Pancyclicity of 3-connected graphs: Pairs of forbidden subgraphs. *Journal of Graph Theory*, 47(3):183–202, 2004.
- [30] S. B. Horton, R. Gary Parker, and Richard B. Borie. Corrigendum: "On some results pertaining to Halin graphs" [Congr. Numer. 89 (1992), 65–87; MR1208942 (93j:05129)]. In Proceedings of the Twenty-fourth Southeastern International Conference on Combinatorics, Graph Theory, and Computing (Boca Raton, FL, 1993), volume 93, page 5, 1993.

- [31] Zhiquan Hu, Feng Tian, and Bing Wei. Hamilton connectivity of line graphs and clawfree graphs. Journal of Graph Theory, 50(2):130–141, 2005.
- [32] J.A.Bondy. Pancyclic graphs: Recent results, infinite and finite sets. Colloq. Math. Soc. Janos Bolyai, Keszthely, Hungary, pages 181–187, 1973.
- [33] Tom Kaiser and Petr Vrna. Hamilton cycles in 6-connected claw-free graphs (extended abstract). *Electronic Notes in Discrete Mathematics*, 34:319 – 322, 2009. European Conference on Combinatorics, Graph Theory and Applications (EuroComb 2009).
- [34] L. Lovász and M. D. Plummer. On a family of planar bicritical graphs. Proc. London Math. Soc. (3), 30:160–176, 1975.
- [35] M. M. Matthews and D. P. Sumner. Hamiltonian results in k_{1,3}-free graphs. Journal of Graph Theory, 8(1):139–146, 1984.
- [36] R.Halin. Studies on minimally n-connected graphs, combinatorial mathamatics and its applications. (Proc. Conf., Oxford, 1969), pages 129–3136, 1971.
- [37] F.Bruce Shepherd. Hamiltonicity in claw-free graphs. Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 53(2):173 – 194, 1991.
- [38] M. Skowrońska. The pancyclicity of Halin graphs and their exterior contractions. In Cycles in graphs (Burnaby, B.C., 1982), volume 115 of North-Holland Math. Stud., pages 179–194. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1985.
- [39] Zdzisław Skupień. Crowned trees and planar highly Hamiltonian graphs. In *Contempo*rary methods in graph theory, pages 537–555. Bibliographisches Inst., Mannheim, 1990.
- [40] T. Tutte. A theorem on planar graphs. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 82:99116, 1956.
- [41] W.T. Tutte. A theory of 3-connected graphs. Indagationes Mathematicae (Proceedings), 64:441 - 455, 1961.